Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs) and their parent-PAHs in soil - analysis, sources and fate -

Dissertation zur Erlangung des Grades "Doktor der Naturwissenschaften" (im Promotionsfach Chemie)

am Fachbereich Chemie, Pharmazie und Geowissenschaften der Johannes Gutenberg-Universität Mainz.

Benjamin Acham Musa Bandowe, M. Sc.,

geboren in Ghana.

Dekan:

- 1. Berichterstatter:
- 2. Berichterstatter:

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 29.04.2010

Cont Li	II
Li	st of figures
Li	st of abbreviationsX
A	cknowlegements
Sı	ummaryXIV
Zı	ussammenfassungXV
A	Summarizing overview1
1	Introduction
1.1	Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs)2
1.2	Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs)4
1.3	Objectives
2	Materials and methods11
2.1	Standards and chemicals11
2.2	Study sites and sampling11
2.3	Physico-chemical characterization of soils12
2.4	Calculations, compound properties and statistical analysis12
2.5	Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing
	derivatives and metabolites in soil (Section B)13
2.6	Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxygen-containing derivatives
	and metabolites (OPAHs) in soils from the Angren industrial Region, Uzbekistan
	(Section C)14
2.7	Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs) and their parent-
	PAHs in Urban soils of Bratislava, Slovakia (Section D)15
3	Results and Discussion16
3.1	Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing
	derivatives and metabolites in soils (Section B)16
3.2	Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxygen-containing derivatives
	and metabolites (OPAHs) in soils from the Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan
	(Section C)17
3.3	Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs) and their parent-
	PAHs in urban soils of Bratislava, Slovakia (Section D)19

Contents

3.4	Concentration, composition pattern, sources and vertical transport of OPAHs in soils	
		20
3.5	Quality control and error discussion	22
4	General conclusions	23
5	References	25
В	Analysis of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons and their Oxygen-Contain	ning
	Derivatives and Metabolites in Soils	34
1	Abstract	35
2	Introduction	36
3	Materials and Methods	39
3.1	Soil Samples	39
3.2	Chemicals and Reagents	39
3.3	Pressurized Liquid Extraction	40
3.4	Clean-up/Fractionation and Derivatization	41
3.5	Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry	41
3.6	Quantification of Target Compounds	42
3.7	Recovery Experiments and Measurement of Certified Reference Material	43
3.8	Method Application	43
3.9	Quality Assurance/Control	44
4	Results and Discussion	44
4.1	Method performance	44
	4.1.1 Accuracy and precision of the carbonyl-OPAHs analysis	44
	4.1.2 Accuracy and precision of the hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs analysis	47
	4.1.3 Accuracy and precision of the parent PAHs	49
	4.1.4 Limits of detection (LOD)	50
4.2	Concentrations of PAHs and OPAHs in selected soil samples	52
5	Conclusions	53
6	Acknowlegments	54
7	References	54
8	Supplemental information (Section B)	60
С	Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives	and
	metabolites (OPAHs) in soils from the Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan	64
1	Abstract	65

2	Introduction	66
3	Materials and methods	68
3.1	Description of study location	68
3.2	Soil sampling and properties	69
3.3	PAH and OPAH analyses	71
	3.3.1 Target compounds	71
	3.3.2 Analytical method	71
3.4	Quality assurance and quality control	72
3.5	Calculations and compound properties	73
4	Results	73
4.1	PAH and OPAH concentrations	73
4.2	Correlations among PAH, OPAH, Corg, and heavy metal concentrations	79
4.3	Concentration ratios of OPAHs to parent-PAHs	81
4.4	Depth distribution of PAHs and OPAHs in relation to their hydrophobicity	83
5	Discussion	85
5.1	Spatial distribution of PAH concentrations and relationship with heavy metals	85
5.2	Spatial variation of the relationship of OPAHs with PAHs and heavy metals	88
5.3	Mobility of OPAHs as compared to PAHs	90
6	Conclusions	91
7	Acknowledgments	92
8	References	92
D	Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs) and	their
	parent-PAHs in urban soils of Bratislava, Slovakia	98
1	Abstract	99
2	Introduction	100
3	Materials and methods	101
3.1	Soil sampling and soil properties	101
3.2	OPAH and PAH analysis	105
3.3	Quality assurance and quality control	106
3.4	Calculations and compound properties	106
4	Results	107
4.1	Concentrations of OPAHs and PAHs in topsoils	107
4.2	Depth distribution of OPAHs and PAHs	112

5	Discussion	113
5.1	State of contamination of the urban soils of Bratislava with OPAHs and PAHs	113
5.2	Sources of OPAHs and PAHs	115
5.3	Importance of OPAHs relative to parent-PAHs	116
5.4	Vertical distribution of OPAHs and PAHs	116
6	Conclusion	116
7	Acknowledgement	117
8	References	117
Ε	Appendix	123
E-1	Naphthalene production by microorganisms associated with termites: evidence	from
	a microcosm experiment	124
E-2	Method optimization to measure polybrominated diphenyl ether (PBDE) in soil	s of
	Bratislava, Slovakia	155
E-3	Appendix tables	186
Currice	ulum vitae	196

List of tables

- Table C-1:Sampling locations, land use and selected physico-chemical properties of soil.Sampling depth 1 is at 0-10 cm and 2 at 10-20 cm depth......70
- Table C-2: Concentration of individual OPAHs and ∑EPA-PAH and ∑21PAHs at the 11 study sites (ng/g). Sampling depth 1 is at 0-10 cm and 2 at 10-20 cm depth.....78
- Table C-3: Pearson correlation coefficient for $\sum 31PAHs$, $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs, $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs and selected trace metals in top soils (n = 8)......81

Table D-1:	Sampling locations, horizons and land use of Bratislava soils103
Table D-2:	Physico-chemical soil properties and total concentrations (ng g ⁻¹) of PAHs,
	carbonyl-OPAHs and hydroxyl-OPAHs in Bratislava soils104
Table D-3:	Concentration ratios of OPAHs to their parent-PAHs in soils of Bratislava.
	Labels ending with "t" refer to surface soil horizon and "s" refers to subsoil
	horizon. Subsoil horizon is given as mean and range (brackets) of all subsoil
	horizons at particular sampling sites111
Table D-4:	Comparison of OPAH and PAH concentrations in surface soil horizons of
	Bratislava with other cities

List of figures

Figure A-1:	Description of the main processes affecting the fate of POPs in the soil
	ecosystem (modified from Moeckel et al., 2008)
Figure A-2:	Photoxidation of benzo[a]pyrene leading to formation of OPAHs (Nikolaou et
	al., 1984)4
Figure A-3:	Reaction of ANTH with O_3 (a) and NAPH with OH (b) to form OPAHs
	(Perraudin et al., 2007; Lee and Lane, 2009)5
Figure A-4:	Microbial degradation pathways of PAHs under aerobic conditions (Cerniglia,
	1992)
Figure A-5:	Schematic representation of the mechanism of toxicity of OPAHs (Bolton et
	al., 2000)7
Figure A-6:	Schematic description of the optimized analysis procedure for alkyl/parent-
	PAHs and OPAHs in soil14
Figure A-7:	Relation between $\Sigma OPAHs$ and $\Sigma alkyl/parent-PAHs$ in Angren surface soils
	(closed box) and Bratislava surface soils (open boxes)21
Figure B-1:	Recoveries of carbonyl-OPAHs [A] and hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs [B] from
	spiked soils. Error bars indicate the standard deviation of replicates (n=8)46
Figure B-2:	The GC/MS-SIM chromatogram of the standard mixtures (500 ng ml ⁻¹) of
	carbonyl-OPAHs [A], hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs [B], and alkyl/parent-PAHs
	[C]. Fluoranthene- D_{10} is included in all three chromatograms at different
	positions. Numbering for alkyl/parent-PAH and carbonyl and
	hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs is the same as shown in Tables B-4 and B-5,
	respectively
Figure C-1:	Location of the study area (aerial photo is from Google Earth) with sampling
	sites A-K described in Table C-1
Figure C-2:	Concentrations of \sum 31PAHs (A), \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs (B), and \sum 5 hydroxyl-
	PAHs in topsoil (0-10 cm, filled black bars) and subsoil (10-20 cm, open bars)
	of the 11 study sites
Figure C-3:	Composition [%] of parent- and alkylated PAH mixtures in topsoil (0-10 cm,
	filled black bars) and subsoil (10-20 cm, open bars) of the 11 sampling sites A-
	K depicted in Figure C-175

Figure C-4:	gure C-4: Percentage contribution of 2-+3-, 4-, 5-, and 6-+7-ring parent-PAHs to the	
	of 21 parent-PAHs (\sum 21PAHs) in topsoils (upper diagram) and subsoils (lower	
	diagram)77	
Figure C-5:	Relation between \sum 7carbonyl-OPAHs (closed boxes), \sum 5hydroxyl-OPAHs	
	(open boxes), and \sum 31PAHs (upper diagram), and relation between \sum hydroxyl-	
	OPAHs and ∑carbonyl-OPAHs (lower diagram)80	
Figure C-6:	Box plots of mean concentration ratios [CR] of PAHs and OPAHs of the 11	
	sampling points. CR is concentration ratio of individual PAH or OPAH in the	
	subsoil to that of same compound in topsoil. Boxes define the range, the central	
	line represents the median. Outliers (open circles) and extreme values (stars) are	
	also shown	
Figure D-1:	Location of sampling sites in Bratislava102	
Figure D-2:	Composition of the carbonyl-OPAHs mixtures in soils of Bratislava109	
Figure D-3:	Composition of the alkyl/parent-PAH mixtures in soils of Bratislava110	

List of abbreviations

AAS	Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy
ACEN	Acenaphthene
1-ACENOL	1-Hydroxyacenaphthene
ACENY	Acenaphthylene
1,2-ACQ	1, 2-Acenaphthylenequinone
9,10-ANQ	9, 10-Anthraquinone
ANTH	Anthracene
ASE	Accelerated solvent extraction
B(A)A	Benz[a]anthracene
7,12-B(A)A	Benzo[a]anthracene-7,12-dione
B(A)P	Benzo[a]pyrene
B(BJK)	Benzo[b+j+k]fluoranthenes
B(E)P	Benzo[e]pyrene
B(GHI)	Benzo[ghi]perylene
BAM	Bundesanstalt für Materialforschung [German Federal Institute for
	Materials Research and Testing]
BC	Black Carbon
2-BPCD	2-Biphenylcarboxaldehyde
BP-D5	Benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D ₅
BSTFA	N,O-bis-(trimethylsilyl)trifluoroacetamide
C/N	Carbon to nitrogen ratio
CHRY	Chrysene+triphenylene
COR	Coronene
C _{org}	
	Organic carbon
CR	Organic carbon Concentration ratio between topsoil and subsoil
CR DAD	Organic carbon Concentration ratio between topsoil and subsoil Diode array detector
CR DAD DIBE	Organic carbon Concentration ratio between topsoil and subsoil Diode array detector Dibenz[a,h]anthracene
CR DAD DIBE 2,6-DIISOPNAPH	Organic carbon Concentration ratio between topsoil and subsoil Diode array detector Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 2,6-Diisopropylnaphthalene
CR DAD DIBE 2,6-DIISOPNAPH 1,3-DMNAPH	Organic carbon Concentration ratio between topsoil and subsoil Diode array detector Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 2,6-Diisopropylnaphthalene 1,3-Dimethylnaphthalene
CR DAD DIBE 2,6-DIISOPNAPH 1,3-DMNAPH 1,7-DMPHEN	Organic carbon Concentration ratio between topsoil and subsoil Diode array detector Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 2,6-Diisopropylnaphthalene 1,3-Dimethylnaphthalene 1,7-Dimethylphenanthrene
CR DAD DIBE 2,6-DIISOPNAPH 1,3-DMNAPH 1,7-DMPHEN 2,6-DMPHEN	Organic carbon Concentration ratio between topsoil and subsoil Diode array detector Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 2,6-Diisopropylnaphthalene 1,3-Dimethylnaphthalene 1,7-Dimethylphenanthrene 2,6-Diimethylphenanthrene

3,6-DMPHEN	3,6-Dimethylphenanthrene
DOM	Dissolved organic matter
ECEC	Effective cation-exchange capacity
EI	Electron impact ionization
ERM	European reference material
EU	European Union
9-FLO	9-Fluorenone
FLUA	Fluoranthene
FLUO	Fluorene
9-FLUORENOL	9-Hydroxyfluorene
GC	Gas chromatography
GPC	Gel permeation chromatography
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography
IND	Indeno [1,2,3-cd]pyrene
1-INDA	1-Indanone
IUSS	International Union of Soil Science
K _{OC}	Organic carbon-water partition coefficient
K _{OW}	Octanol-water partition coefficient
LC	Liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry
LOD	Limit of detection
LOQ	Limit of quantification
LRAT	Long-range atmospheric transport
MAE	Microwave-assisted extraction
1-MNAPH	1-Methylnaphthalene
2-MNAPH	2-Methylnaphthalene
1-MPHEN	1-Methylphenanthrene
2-MPHEN	2-Methylphenanthrene
MS	Mass spectrometry
1,8-NAA	1,8-Naphthalic anhydride
NAPH	Naphthalene
2-NAPHTHOL	2-Hydroxynaphthalene
NCI	Negative chemical ionization
1-NLD	1-Naphthaldehyde

1,4 - NQ	1, 4-Naphthoquinone
ОРАН	Oxygen-containing PAH derivatives and metabolites
OPAK	Sauerstoffhaltiger polyzyklischer aromatischer Kohlenwasserstoff
РАН	Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon
РАК	Polyzylischer aromatischer Kohlenwasserstoff
PBDE	Polybrominated diphenyl ethers
PCB	Polychlorinated biphenyls
PERY	Perylene
PHEN	Phenanthrene
PLE	Pressurized liquid extraction
POP	Persistent organic pollutant
РР	2-Hydroxybiphenyl
PYR	Pyrene
RETENE	1-Methyl-7-isopropylphenanthrene
RSD	Relative standard deviation
SALYD	2-Hydroxybenzaldehyde
SCAN	Full scan mode
SIM	Single ion monitoring
SOM	Soil organic matter
SPE	Solid phase extraction
1,2,3,4-THNAPH	1,2,3,4-Tetrahydronaphthalene
TMCS	Trimethylchlorosilane
2,3,5TMNAPH	2,3,5-Trimethylnaphthalene
UK	United Kingdom
UNECE	United Nations Economic Commission for Europe
USEPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency
WRB	World Reference Base of Soil Resources

Acknowlegdments

This section has been deleted in conformity with the rules stipulated by the internet publisher (ArchiMeD). I am grateful to all the people for their help, comments, discussions and support. Their names are listed in the print-version of this thesis.

Summary

In spite of the higher toxicity of oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs) than of their parent-PAHs, there are only a few studies of the concentrations, composition pattern, sources and fate of OPAHs in soil, the presumably major environmental sink of OPAHs. This is related to the fact that there are only few available methods to measure OPAHs together with PAHs in soil.

The objectives of my thesis were to (i) develop a GC/MS-based method to measure OPAHs and their parent-PAHs in soils of different properties and pollution levels, (ii) apply the method to soils from Uzbekistan and Slovakia and (iii) investigate into the fate of OPAHs, particularly their vertical transport in soil

I optimized and fully evaluated an analytical method based on pressurized liquid extraction, silica gel column chromatographic fractionation of extracted compounds into alkyl/parent-PAH and OPAH fractions, silylation of hydroxyl-/carboxyl-OPAHs with N,O-bis(trimethylsilyl)trifluoracetamide and GC/MS quantification of the target compounds. The method was targeted at 34 alkyl-/parent-PAHs, 7 carbonyl-OPAHs and 19 hydroxyl-/carboxyl-OPAHs. I applied the method to 11 soils from each of the Angren industrial region (which hosts a coal mine, power plant, rubber factory and gold refinery) in Uzbekistan and in the city of Bratislava, the densely populated capital of Slovakia.

Recoveries of five carbonyl-OPAHs in spike experiments ranged between 78-97% (relative standard deviation, RSD, 5-12%), while 1,2-acenaphthenequinone and 1,4-naphthoquinone had recoveries between 34-44%% (RSD, 19-28%). Five spiked hydroxyl-/carboxyl-OPAHs showed recoveries between 36-70% (RSD, 13-46%), while others showed recoveries <10% or were completely lost. With the optimized method, I determined, on average, 103% of the alkyl-/parent-PAH concentrations in a certified reference material.

The Σ OPAHs concentrations in surface soil ranged 62-2692 ng g⁻¹ and those of Σ alkyl-/parent-PAHs was 842-244870 ng g⁻¹. The carbonyl-OPAHs had higher concentrations than the hydroxyl-/carboxyl-OPAHs. The most abundant carbonyl-OPAHs were consistently 9-fluorenone (9-FLO), 9,10-anthraquinone (9,10-ANQ), 1-indanone (1-INDA) and benzo[a]anthracene-7,12hydroxyl-/carboxyl-OPAH dione (7,12-B(A)A)and the most abundant was 2hydroxybenzaldehyde. The concentrations of carbonyl-OPAHs were frequently higher than those of their parent-PAHs (e.g., 9-FLO/fluorene >100 near a rubber factory in Angren). The concentrations of OPAHs like those of their alkyl-/parent-PAHs were higher at locations closer to point sources and the OPAH and PAH concentrations were correlated suggesting that both compound classes originated from the same sources. Only for 1-INDA and 2biphenylcarboxaldehyde sources other than combustion seemed to dominate. Like those of the alkyl-/parent-PAHs, OPAH concentrations were higher in topsoils than subsoils. Evidence of higher mobility of OPAHs than their parent-PAHs was provided by greater subsoil:topsoil concentration ratios of carbonyl-OPAHs (0.41-0.82) than their parent-PAHs (0.41-0.63) in Uzbekistan. This was further backed by the consistently higher contribution of more soluble 9-FLO and 1-INDA to the Σ carbonyl-OPAHs in subsoil than topsoil at the expense of 9,10-ANQ, 7,12-B(A)A and higher OPAH/parent-PAH concentration ratios in subsoil than topsoil in Bratislava.

With this thesis, I contribute a suitable method to determine a large number of OPAHs and PAHs in soil. My results demonstrate that carbonyl-OPAHs are more abundant than hydroxyl-/carboxyl-OPAHs and OPAH concentrations are frequently higher than parent-PAH concentrations. Furthermore, there are indications that OPAHs are more mobile in soil than PAHs. This calls for appropriate legal regulation of OPAH concentrations in soil.

Zusammenfassung

Bislang gibt es nur wenige Arbeiten zu Gehalten, Mustern, Quellen, Verbleib, Umsatz und Transport von sauerstoffhaltigen polyzyklischen aromatischen Kohlenwasserstoffen (OPAK) in Böden, ihrer wahrscheinlich größten Senke in der Umwelt, obwohl einzelne OPAK teilweise sogar toxischer sind als ihre Mutter-PAK. Dies hängt mit der Tatsache zusammen, dass es nur wenige verfügbare Methoden zur Gehaltsbestimmung von ausgewählten OPAK zusammen mit ihren Mutter-PAK gibt.

Die Ziele meiner Doktorarbeit waren (i) eine GC/MS-basierte Methode zur Bestimmung der OPAK- und PAK-Gehalte in Böden unterschiedlicher Eigenschaften und Schadstoffbelastung zu entwickeln, (ii) diese Methode auf Böden aus Usbekistan und der Slowakei anzuwenden und (iii) das Verhalten der OPAK in Böden, insbesondere den vertikalen Transport, zu untersuchen.

Ich optimierte und testete eine analytische Methode, die aus beschleunigter Lösemittelextraktion, Silika-Gel-Festphasenextration, Fraktionierung der extrahierten Verbindungen in Alkyl-/Mutter-PAK und OPAK, Silylierung von Hydroxyl-/Carboxyl-PAK mit N,O-bis(trimethylsilyl)trifluoracetamid und GC/MS-basierte Quantifizierung der Ziel-Substanzen. Die Methode umfasste 34 Alkyl-/Mutter-PAK, 7 Carbonyl-OPAK und 19 Hydroxyl-/Carboxyl-OPAK. Ich wendete die Methode auf jeweils 11 Böden aus dem Angren-Industriegebiet (mit Kohlemine, Kraftwerk, Gummifabrik und Goldhütte) in Usbekistan und aus der dicht bevölkerten Hauptstadt der Slowakei, Bratislava, an.

Die Wiederfindungen von fünf Carbonyl-OPAK in Aufstockungs-Experimenten lagen zwischen 78 und 97% (relative Standardabweichung, RSD: 5-12%), während von 1,2-Acenaphthenchinon und 1,4-Naphthochinon 34-44% (RSD: 19-28%) wiedergefunden wurden. Von fünf Hydroxyl-/Carboxyl-OPAK wurden 36-70% (RSD: 13-46%) wiedergefunden, während andere Hydroxyl-/Carboxyl-OPAK Wiederfindungen <10% aufwiesen oder ganz verloren gingen. Mit der optimierten Methode bestimmte ich im Mittel 103% der Alkyl-/Mutter-PAK-Gehalte in einem zertifizierten Referenzmaterial.

Die Σ OPAK-Gehalte in Oberböden variierten zwischen 62 und 2692 ng g⁻¹ und diejenigen der Σ Alkyl-/Mutter-PAK zwischen 842 und 244870 ng g⁻¹. Die Carbonyl-OPAK wiesen höhere Gehalte auf als die Hydroxyl-/Carboxyl-OPAK. Die häufigsten Carbonyl-OPAK waren konsistent 9-Fluorenon (9-FLO), 9,10-Anthrachinon (9,10-ANQ), 1-Indanon (1-INDA) und Benzo[a]-anthracen-7,12-dion (7,12-B(A)A) und das häufigsten Hydroxyl-/Carboxyl-OPAK war 2-Hydroxybenzaldehyd. Die Gehalte der Carbonyl-OPAK lagen häufig höher als diejenigen ihrer Mutter-PAK (z.B. 9-FLO/Fluoren >100 nahe der Gummifabrik in Angren). Die OPAK- und die PAK-Gehalte waren in der Nähe von Schadstoff-Punktquellen erhöht, was auf gemeinsame Quellen von OPAK und PAK schließen lässt. Lediglich für 1-INDA und 2-Biphenylcarbox-aldehyd schienen andere Quellen als Verbrennungsprozesse zu dominieren.

Die Gehalte von OPAK und PAK waren in Oberböden höher als in Unterböden. Die höheren Unter- zu Oberboden-Gehaltsverhältnisse von Carbonyl-OPAK (0.41-0.82) als von ihren Mutter-PAK (0.41-0.63) in Usbekistan wiesen auf eine höhere Mobilität von OPAK als von PAK in Böden hin. Diese Vermutung wurde durch die durchgängig höheren Anteile der besser wasserlöslichen 9-FLO und 1-INDA auf Kosten der Anteile von 9,10-ANQ und 7,12-B(A)A an der ∑Carbonyl-OPAK-Gehalte im Oberboden und durch höhere OPAK/PAK-Gehaltsverhältnisse im Unter- als im Oberboden in Bratislava gestützt.

Mit dieser Dissertation trage ich eine geeignete Methode zur Bestimmung einer großen Zahl an OPAK und PAK in Böden bei. Meine Ergebnisse belegen, dass Carbonyl-PAK häufiger als Hydroxyl-/Carboxyl-PAK sind und das OPAK-Gehalte höher liegen können als diejenigen ihrer Mutter-PAK. Außerdem gibt es Hinweise darauf, dass OPAK in Böden mobiler sind als PAK. Die OPAK sollten daher in gesetzliche Umweltschutzregelungen aufgenommen werden.

A Summarizing overview

1 Introduction

Persistent organic pollutants (POPs) in soil are a threat to soil quality, because POPs might impair the health of soil organisms and plants, enter the food chain, and contaminate air and groundwater with negative effects on wildlife and humans. To this end, several national laws and international conventions have been enacted to protect soils from the effects of pollutants including POPs (Keith and Telliard, 1979; BBodSchV, 1999; COM, 2006). In addition, understanding the behavior of POPs in soil is critical to our overall understanding of the fate and global recycling of POPs in the environment (Meijer et al., 2002; Ockenden et al., 2003). The oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs) are produced together with polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) from combustion sources or by post-emission photooxidation, chemical oxidation or biological degradation of PAHs (Lundstedt et al., 2007). However, the sources, concentrations, composition patterns and fate of OPAHs in soil are not well studied. Therefore, my thesis focuses on OPAHs in soils.

1.1 Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs)

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are a group of semi-volatile POPs with at least two fused benzene rings (Blumer, 1976). These compounds are known to be ubiquitous, persistent, toxic, bioaccumulative, long-range transported and accumulated even in remote regions of the world such as the poles. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons are therefore included amongst the compounds that are regulated by both the USEPA and the EU (Keith and Telliard, 1979; Menzie et al., 1992; Masclet et al., 2000; Wenzl et al., 2006; Berrojalbiz et al., 2009; Hellou et al., 2009). The sources of these compounds are mainly combustion of fossil fuels and other organic materials with minor and location-specific sources from volcanic exhalations, diagenesis, and petroleum spillage and forest and prarie fires (Nikolaou et al., 1984; Baek et al., 1991; Lima et al., 2005). In the tropics, there are contributions of biological sources of naphthalene, phenanthrene and perylene related to the activities of termites and associated microorganisms (Wilcke et al., 2000; Bandowe et al., 2009).

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons released by combustion activities into the atmosphere are deposited in soil by means of gas-soil exchange, dry and wet deposition or in association with falling litter from vegetation (Cousins et al., 1999a; Wilcke, 2000). Therefore, soil is a major sink for PAHs and other POPs. It is estimated that in the UK 90% of emitted PAHs are finally deposited in soils (Wild and Jones, 1995). Particularly for western

Europe, North America, and Japan, PAH concentrations, patterns and fate in soil have been intensively studied (Edwards, 1983; Sims and Overcash., 1983; Wilcke, 2000; Wilcke, 2007). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon concentrations are generally higher at locations closer to point sources (industries, power plants, roads, waste deposition sites), in forest than cropped/grassland soils, and in urban than rural areas (Jones et al., 1989; Stalikas et al., 1997; Horstmann and McLachlan, 1998; Howsam et al., 2000; Krauss and Wilcke, 2003; Chrysikou et al., 2008). In urban areas, PAHs may originate from point sources and a diffuse background contamination because of domestic heating and vehicular transport (Johnsen et al., 2007) while remote regions receive PAHs mainly from long-range transport after repeated air-soil exchanges ("grass hopping", Hoyau et al., 1996; Wania and Mackay, 1996; Cousins et al., 1999a; Masclet et al., 2000; Gouin et al., 2004). After deposition to soils, PAHs mainly partition to soil organic matter and soot-like "black carbon" (Sims and Overcash, 1983; Chiou et al., 1998; Cornelissen et al., 2005). The strength of the sorption defined by the organic carbon-water partition coefficient (K_{OC}) is proportional to the hydrophobicity of a compound defined e.g., by its octanol-water partition coefficient (K_{OW}, Means et al., 1980; Karickhoff, 1981). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons undergo a combination of processes including volatilisation, degradation, and transport (leaching, bioturbation) that determine their vertical distribution (Fig. A-1, Guggenberger et al., 1996; Pichler et al., 1996; Cousins et al., 1999b; Krauss et al., 2000; Moeckel et al., 2008).



Figure A-1: Description of the main processes affecting the fate of POPs in soil (modified from Moeckel et al., 2008).

1.2 Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs)

An emerging group of PAH-related pollutants which are little studied in soils are the oxygen-containing PAHs derivatives and metabolites (OPAHs). The OPAHs may contain functional groups like carbonyl, hydroxyl, carboxylic, coumarines, anhydrides and combinations of them (König et al., 1983; Lundstedt et al., 2007). These compounds have been identified as major constituents of atmospheric samples, coal, coal smoke, diesel emissions, wood smoke, ground water, sediments, and biological samples and as degradation products formed during bioremediation of PAH-contaminated sites and soil (Ramdahl, 1985; Oda et al., 1998; McKinney, 1999; Jakober et al., 2007; Lundstedt et al., 2007; Schlanges et al., 2008; Johnson-Restrepo et al., 2009).

Oxygen-containing PAHs are produced from combustions processes and released together with parent-PAHs (primary sources) or they are produced from post emission photooxidation, chemical oxidation, or microbial degradation of parent-PAHs (secondary sources, Nikolaou et al., 1984; Cerniglia, 1992; Kochany et al., 1994; Lundstedt et al., 2007).

Photooxidation of PAHs occurs in the environment as a result of strong absorption of UV radiation (300-420 nm) leading to rapid photolysis and formation of OPAHs (Fig. A-2, Nikolaou et al., 1984). Photooxidation reactions take place in the atmosphere, water bodies and in soils even though photodegradation in soils is slow and limited to the uppermost soil layer of a few mm (Nikolaou et al., 1984; Matsuzawa et al., 2001; Krauss and Wilcke, 2002).



Figure A-2: Photoxidation of benzo[a]pyrene leading to formation of OPAHs (Nikolaou et al., 1984).

Chemical oxidation of alkyl/parent-PAHs in the environment with oxidants such as O_3 , OH, and NO_x can also lead to the formation of OPAHs (Atkinson and Arey, 1994; Perraudin et al., 2007; Lee and Lane, 2009). The concentrations of the oxidants depend on complex photochemical processes in the atmosphere. Hydroxyl radicals in soils may further be generated by the reactions of naturally present Fe in a Fenton-like mechanism as shown in Fig. A-3 to form OH (Jonsson et al., 2007).



Fenton reaction: $H_2O_2 + Fe^{2+} \rightarrow OH + OH + Fe^{3+}$

Figure A-3: Reaction of anthracene (ANTH) with O₃ (a) and naphthalene (NAPH) with 'OH (b) to form OPAHs (anthrone, 9,10-anthraquinone (9,10-ANQ), and 1-naphthol, Perraudin et al., 2007; Lee and Lane, 2009).

Microbial degradation of PAHs by bacteria and fungi both under aerobic and anaerobic conditions is another pathway of OPAH production in the environment (Fig. A-4, Cerniglia, 1992; Meckenstock et al., 2004).

Unlike the PAHs, national and international regulatory agencies do not yet include OPAHs in the list of compound groups that need to be monitored in soils. However, several properties and the reactivity of these compounds render them particularly relevant as emerging contaminants which warrant serious attention. Oxygen-containing PAHs can be more easily spread in the environment than parent-PAHs because of their higher water solubility. Batch experiments have shown that these compounds migrate vertically more easily than parent-PAHs (Weigand et al., 2002; Lundstedt et al., 2007). Weigand et al. (2002) postulated that the mobility of OPAHs compared to their parent-PAHs in soils increased in the order anthracene < anthraquinone < <2, 3-dihydroxynaphthalene < 3-hydroxy-2-naphthoic acid < 4-(3-hydroxy-(2)naphthyl)butyric acid. Weigand et al. (2002) and Novoszad et al. (2005) indicated, however, that the mobility of OPAHs in soils are also controlled by factors including anion sorption, ligand exchange, complexation with Al and Fe oxides, electrostatic potential and not only hydrophobic interactions as in the case of alkyl/parent-PAHs.



Figure A-4: Microbial degradation pathways of PAHs under aerobic conditions (Cerniglia, 1992).

The *toxicity* of OPAHs is another relevant reason to study them. The OPAHs are direct-acting mutagens compared to PAHs which require enzymatic activation to exhibit their toxicity; OPAHs also produce reactive oxygen species responsible for oxidative stress (Bolton et al., 2000; Xue and Warshawsky, 2005; Lemieux et al., 2008). The processes by which parent-PAHs get activated to exert their mutagenic and carcinogenic properties include the formation of electrophic epoxide using cytochrome P450 and epoxide hydrolase enzyme. The resulting electrophilic epoxide can form adducts with DNA. The other pathways involve

dehydrogenation of the initially formed dihydrodiol to catechol using dihydrodiol dehydrogenase and the oxidation of catechols to form PAH-o-quinones. These o-quinones can form stable and damaging adducts with DNA. The processes of redox conversion between catechol and PAH-o-quinones generates reactive oxygen species (hydrogen peroxide, and superoxide ions that can can be responsible for DNA damage and cell toxicity. As the intermediates of PAH activation are OPAHs, OPAHs in environmental samples are expected to exibit higher and direct toxicity. This was already confirmed by studies showing that some OPAHs and OPAH-containing fractions of atmospheric samples exhibited higher toxicity to both microorganisms and human cells than PAHs (Alsberg et al., 1985; Wilson et al., 1996; Xia et al., 2004).



Figure A-5: Schematic representation of the mechanism of toxicity of OPAHs (Bolton et al., 2000).

Beyond risk assessment, the determination of OPAHs together with parent-PAHs in soils might be useful for source apportionment as well as for the study of natural attenuation of PAHs in soils (McKinney et al., 1999; Reineke et al., 2007).

The concentrations, composition of OPAH mixtures, sources (primary/secondary, biotic/abiotic), and vertical transport of OPAHs in soil remains up to now little known. However, it was shown that OPAH fractions significantly contribute to the toxicity of PAHcontaminated soils (Lemieux et al., 2007). Limited measurements in highly polluted soils have shown that soils polluted with PAHs also contain significant quantities of OPAHs and OPAH concentrations were sometimes higher than those of parent-PAHs (Lundstedt et al., 2007). There is a lack of standardized and validated procedures for the joint analysis of a number of OPAHs and PAHs. The available analytical methods to determine OPAH and PAH concentrations in environmental samples are based on extraction with soxhlet, by ultrasonication or with pressurized liquid extraction (PLE) followed by clean-up/fractionation using column chromatograpy/solid phase extraction (SPE) and separation/quantification with gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (GC/MS) or high pressure liquid chromatographydiode arrav detector (HPLC/DAD, Wischmann et al., 1996; Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2006). The analyses were in most cases limited to PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs. In the few studies in which hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs were analyzed, the target compounds were quantified using HPLC/DAD (which has a high limit of detection, Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2006). The analysis of OPAHs is more complicated and challenging than that of parent-PAHs. This is because OPAHs are more reactive, labile, polar, and unstable and subject to many more interferences originating in the soil matrix compared to the relatively less reactive parent-PAHs (Cho et al., 2004; Lintelmann et al., 2005). Frequently, several additional steps need to be included to analyze OPAHs (e.g., derivatization because of their low volatility and stability problems) if the established and widely available GC/MS is to be used for detection (Zink et al., 1995). Furthermore, there is a lack of reference materials, standards and labelled OPAHs to be used as internal standards in contrast to PAHs for which all is easily available (Lundstedt et al., 2006; Lundstedt et al., 2007).

From the state of knowledge, the following research questions arise:

- 1. Is it possible to develop a multi-compound method to determine a large group of PAHs, alkyl-PAHs and OPAHs of all functional groups (carbonyls, anhydrides, coumarines, hydroxyls and carboxylics) in one analytical run with sufficient accuracy, precision and limits of determination to be used for soils with different properties and pollution levels (background and unpolluted)?
- 2. How are the concentrations of OPAHs in soils relative to alkyl/parent-PAHs? Which OPAHs are most abundant? Can the composition of the OPAH mixtures be used for source apportionment?
- 3. What is the relative importance of primary (combustion) and secondary (photooxidation, chemical oxidation and microbial transformation) sources of OPAHs in soil?
- 4. Is the vertical transport of OPAHs in soils related to hydrophobicity? Can the octanol-water partition coefficient (K_{OW}) correctly predict OPAH vertical migration?

1.3 Objectives

Based on these research questions, the main objectives of my thesis included to:

- modify and evaluate a multi-compound analytical protocol based on PLE, cleanup/column chromatographic separation and GC/MS for the determination a wide range of alkyl/parent-PAHs (34) and OPAHs of 2- and 3-ring PAHs covering a wide range of functional groups (carbonyl, hydroxyl/carboxyl and combinations) known for OPAHs (Section B, Bandowe and Wilcke., 2010).
- 2. apply the method developed in Section B to determine the spatial distribution of alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs in soils along a linear 20 km-long transect in the Angren industrial region (Uzbekistan). In this study, I sought to explore the effect of the various industries (coal production, power plant, rubber production, gold refinery) on the spatial distribution of alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs. Furthermore, I explored the correlations between alkyl/parent-PAHs, OPAHs and anthropogenically emitted heavy metals as indication of their possibly common emission sources. I tested the hypotheses that (i) at locations closer to the emission sources, OPAH concentrations are strongly correlated with those of alkyl/parent-

PAHs while at locations far from emission sources correlations are weaker and (ii) OPAHs will increasingly dominate in deeper layers because of their higher solubility in water compared to parent-PAHs (Section C, Bandowe et al., in press).

- 3. further apply the method to soils from the densely populated city of Bratislava, the capital of Slovakia with 450,000 inhabitants at the border with Austria and Hungary. This was to represent soils in a typical urban environment. The specific aims were to (i) assess the state of contamination of soils from this geographically important city with OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs, (ii) identify the sources of OPAHs (iii) assess the importance of OPAHs in soil relative to their corresponding parent-PAHs and (iv) to investigate into vertical transport of OPAHs in soils with the help of subsoil/topsoil concentration ratios and change in the composition of OPAH mixtures with increasing soil depth (Section D).
- 4a. The fourth part of the thesis is placed in the appendix because it had a slightly different objective. It was known that naphthalene, phenanthrene and perylene can be produced biologically in the tropics by the activity of termites. However, there was not yet direct evidence of this. A microcosm experiment was therefore set-up in Brazil in which we held termites under controlled conditions and monitored all fluxes of PAHs and alkyl-PAHs (Appendix E-1). The experimental set-up as well as the major findings of this study are in the attached published paper (Appendix E-1, Bandowe et al., 2009) and will not be further discussed in this thesis. A next step that could not yet be realized in my thesis is the search for precursors of the biological synthesis of naphthalene, phenanthrene and perylene in soils with the help of the new method developed in Section B.
- 4b. To broaden the number of POPs that can be determined by limited modifications of the analytical method described in Section B, a method including PLE, gel permeation chromatography (GPC), column chromatographic clean-up and detection with GC/NCI-MS and GC/EI-MS was optimized to measure polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) added as flame retardants to many products until recently. The optimized PLE-GPC-SPE-GC/NCI-MS method was then applied to the same soils as used in Section D (Appendix E-2, Thorenz et al., 2010). The result of this work will not be further discussed in my thesis.

2 Materials and methods

2.1 Standards and chemicals

The target compounds included the OPAHs and PAHs shown in Tables B-2 and B-3 (Supplemental Information to Section B, p. 65) which were obtained from Dr. Ehrenstorfer (Augsburg, Germany), Ultra Scientific (North Kingston, RI, USA), Chiron (Trondheim, Norway), Acros Organics (New Jersey, USA), Sigma-Aldrich group (Steinheim, Germany), Cambridge Isotope Laboratories (CIL, Andover, MA, USA), and C/D/N Isotopes Inc. (Pointe-Claire, Quebec, Canada). All solvents were picograde from Promochem (Wesel, Germany). Diatomaceous earth was from Dionex (Sunnyvale, CA, USA). The derivatization reagent N,O-bis-(trimethylsilyl)trifluoroacetamide with 1% trimethylchlorosilane [BSTFA+TMCS (99:1)], silica gel 60 (70-230 mesh) and trifluoroacetic acid were from Sigma-Aldrich (Steinheim, Germany) and Na₂SO₄ were heated at 300°C for 12 h. Deactivated silica gel (10%) was prepared by adding 0.3 g water to 2.7 g silica gel (cooled to room temperature) and mixed. Nitrogen (purity > 99.996%) used as purge gas in ASE-200 (Dionex, Sunnyvale, USA), He (purity > 99.9993) used as carrier gas in GC/MS were from Linde (Munich, Germany).

2.2 Study sites and sampling

For method development (**Section B**) soil samples (0-0.1 m) were collected from the Botanical garden of the University of Mainz, Germany and the Terrra firme region, 50 km from the Brazilian city of Manaus, Brazil. The third soil used for method development was a certified European Reference Material "ERM[®]-CC013a-Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Soil" (Federal Institute for Materials Research and Testing [BAM], Berlin, Germany). The latter soil was sampled from a former gasworks site in Berlin-Mariendorf, Germany. ERM[®]-CC013a is delivered with certified values for the 16 EPA-PAHs and was used to validate the PAH measurements. Certified OPAH concentrations were, however, not provided and there was no other reference material available for which certified OPAH concentrations were given.

In Section C of my thesis, the method developed in Section B was applied to soils from the Angren industrial region (Uzbekistan). The study area was located 114 km south of Tashkent, the capital of the Republic of Uzbekistan, central Asia. This region is a semi-arid mountain valley located along the Akhangaran River between $41^{\circ}01$ ' and $40^{\circ}58$ ' N and

 $70^{\circ}10'$ and $69^{\circ}57'$ E, at 900-950 m a.s.l. Soil samples were collected at two depths (0-0.1 m and 0.1-0.2 m) from 11 locations including sites near a coal mine, a power plant, a rubber factory and a gold mine along a 20-km transect downwind of the coal mine and adjacent power plant.

In Section D, nine soils with up to five mineral horizons and two additional surface horizons were sampled from different locations in Bratislava (Slovakia). All soil samples were air-dried and sieved to <2 mm, placed in aluminum containers and stored in a fridge at 4°C until analysis.

2.3 Physico-chemical characterization of soils

Soil type was determined according to IUSS Working Group WRB (2006). Soil texture was analyzed with the pipet method after organic matter, lime and pedogenic Fe oxides were destroyed and sand fractions removed by sieving. Soil pH was determined in 1 M KCl solution for the Manaus soil, in 0.01 M CaCl₂ (soil:solution ratio 1:2.5) for the Mainz and Bratislava soils and in water (soil:solution ratio 1:2) for the Angren soils. Effective cation-exchange capacity (ECEC) in Manaus, Mainz, Angren and Bratislava soils was the sum of the charge equivalents of Al, Ca, K, Mg, Mn, and Na measured by flame AAS (AA240FS, Varian Inco., Palo Alto, CA) after extraction with 1 M NH₄NO₃ (soil:solution ratio 1:25). Total C and N were measured with an elemental analyzer (Elementar vario EL, Elementar Analysensysteme GmbH, Hanau, Germany). Total organic C (C_{org}) in the Mainz soil was determined as the difference between total C and carbonate-C (measured in soil after destruction of C_{org} at 550°C for 15 h in a furnace). The C_{org} in the Angren soil was determined by oxidation with K-dichromate in H₂SO₄ without additional heating (Rowell, 1994) or with the elemental analyzer.

2.4 Calculations, compound properties and statistical analysis

The sum of the concentrations of all parent- and alkyl-PAHs is $\sum 34$ PAHs, all parent-PAHs alone $\sum 21$ PAHs, the 16 EPA-PAHs \sum EPA-PAHs, the combustion-derived PAHs [FLUA, PYR, B(A)A, CHRY, B(BJK), B(E)P, B(A)P, IND and B(GHI)] \sum COMB-PAH (Hwang et al., 2003), 1- and 2-methylnaphthalenes $\sum C1$ -NAPH, 1- and 2methylphenanthrenes $\sum C1$ -PHEN and 3,6-, 3,5-, 2,6- and 1,7-dimethylphenanthrenes $\sum C2$ -PHEN. The octanol-water partition coefficients (K_{OW}) of PAHs and alkyl-PAHs were taken from Neff et al. (2005) and Mackay et al. (2006), and those of OPAHs from Hansch et al. (1995) or estimated with KOWWIN v1.67 EPI SuiteTM version 4.0 (USEPA: <u>http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuitedl.htm</u>, verified on 05/08/2009). Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 15.0 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Normality of the data was checked with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Data were log-transformed to improve normality before correlation analysis.

2.5 Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites in soil (Section B)

I optimized a method to determine 34 alkyl/parent-PAHs, 7 carbonyl-OPAHs and 19 hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs in a single analytical run. These compounds are known metabolic products if naphthalene, 1-methylnaphthalene, acenaphthylene, acenaphthene, fluorene, biphenyl, phenanthrene and anthracene (Bandowe and Wilcke, in press). I further tested the suitability of several deuterated-OPAHs (1-hydroxynaphthalene-D₇, transcinnamic acid-D₆, 1,4-naphthoquinone- D_6 , benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6- D_5) as processing internal standards. The optimized method was based on pressurized liquid extraction (PLE), column chromatographic clean-up/separation (based on Bodzek et al., 1993) of target compounds into the alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs fractions. The alkyl/parent-PAH fraction was measured with GC/EI-MS using seven deuterated PAHs spiked to the soil before extraction as internal standards. The OPAH fraction was spiked with FLUA-D₁₀ split into two fractions of which one was measured directly using GC/MS to quantify carbonyl-OPAHs and the other fraction was derivatized using BSTFA+TMCS and measured with GC/MS to quantify hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs. To test the performance of the method, I conducted a spiking experiment in which 20 g of the Manaus soil was thoroughly mixed with 4-6 g of diatomaceous earth and placed in the 33 ml ASE extraction cell. Into the soil-diatomaceous earth mixture, 100 µl of 20 µg ml⁻¹ of carbonyl-OPAHs and hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs were spiked leading to a concentration of 150 ng g⁻¹ of each target compound. In addition, 1-hydroxynaphthalene-D₇, transcinnamic acid-D₆, 1,4-naphthoquinone-D₆, benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ (2 µg each) and seven deuterated PAHs (250 ng as internal standard) were spiked to the mixture and allowed to stay for 12 h to equilibrate. Recoveries of all spiked OPAHs, deuterated OPAHs and PAHs, precision, accuracy, limits of detection (LOD). The accuracy of the PAH measurement was checked by measuring ERM[®]-CC013a. A schematic description of the optimized procedure for analysis of PAHs and OPAHs in soil is shown in Figure A-6.



Figure A-6: Schematic description of the optimized analysis procedure for alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs in soil.

2.6 Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites in soils from the Angren industrial Region, Uzbekistan (Section C)

The optimized method (Section B, Fig. A-6) was applied to soil samples from the Angren industrial region, to determine 31 alkyl/parent-PAHs, the seven carbonyl-OPAHs as in Section B and the five hydroxyl-OPAHs with recoveries from 36-70 (in spike experiment, Section, B). I calculated the percentage contribution of each individual carbonyl-OPAH and hydroxyl-OPAHs to their respective sums and individual alkyl/parent-PAH to their sum to

investigate if their composition is related to different possible sources and if changes in the composition of the mixtures with depth can be used as indication of transport. To investigate into possible joint sources and air-soil organic matter partitioning I correlated the soil concentrations of individual and sums of selected compounds with each other and with those of C_{org} and heavy metals reported from this same site in an earlier study (Shukurov et al., 2009). I further calculated the concentration ratios of selected OPAHs to their parent-PAHs (1-INDA/FLUO, 1,4-NQ/NAPH, 1-NLD/1-MNAPH, 2-BPCD/PHEN, 9-FLO/FLUO, 1,2-ACQ/ACENY, 1,2-ACQ/ACENY and 9,10-ANQ/ANTH) in both topsoils and subsoils as indication of the importance of OPAHs relative to parent-PAHs, vertical transport of OPAHs and the effect of transformation processes. To test if the vertical distribution of OPAHs and PAHs was related to their transport by leaching, I calculated the concentration ratio [CR] defined as the concentration of a compound in the lower soil layer (0.1-0.2 m) to that in the upper soil layer (0-0.1 m). I then regressed the log CR on log K_{OW} (octanol-water partition coefficient) for all carbonyl-OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs.

2.7 Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in urban soils of Bratislava, Slovakia: patterns, relation to PAHs and vertical distribution (Section D)

In Section D, the method developed in Section B was again applied to soil samples from Bratislava, Slovakia. Three new compounds not included in the method presented in Section B were added (BP, 1,8-NAA and 7,12-B(A)A). The addition of these compounds required a slight modification of the GC oven temperature program for carbonyl-OPAHs used in Section B. I correlated the log-transformed soil properties (texture, pH, Corg concentrations) and log transformed concentrations of individual alkyl/parent-PAHs, \sum 34 alkyl/parent-PAHs, Σ COMB-PAHs, Σ carbonyl-OPAHs, Σ hydroxyl-OPAHs and individual OPAHs with each other in order to investigate into the influence of soil properties on concentrations of OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs, air-organic matter partitioning, and possible common sources. I used the composition of the OPAH and alkyl/parent-PAH mixtures in both, topsoil and subsoil horizons as further indication of OPAH and PAH sources and vertical migration. OPAH/parent-PAH ratios were also calculated in topsoil and subsoil as indication of the importance of OPAHs relative to PAHs and subsoil:topsoil changes as indication of relative vertical migration. To test if the vertical distribution of OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs was related to their transport by leaching, I again regressed the log CR of individual alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs on their log K_{Ow}.

3 Results and Discussion

3.1 Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites in soils (Section B)

There is a lack of validated methods for the joint analysis of alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs in soil. In Section B, a method based on PLE, silica gel clean-up and fractionation, derivatization and GC/MS quantification of target compounds was optimized and validated to quantify 34 alkyl/parent-PAHs, nine carbonyl-OPAHs and 19 hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs. Mean recoveries of seven of the nine target carbonyl-OPAHs ranged from 78 to 97% (RSDs, 5-12%) but two quinones, 1,2-acenaphthenequinone and 1,4-naphthoquinone, showed lower recoveries (34-44%, RSDs 19-28%). Five hydroxyl-OPAHs had recoveries between 36-70% (RSD, 13-46%), six others had between 2-7% (RSD, 8-25%) and eight were completely lost in sample preparation. The accuracy of my parent-PAH determination was proven by the measurement of the European Reference Material (ERM®-CC013a, for which certified PAH concentrations are provided). My analysis recovered 103% (n =3, RSD, 6%) of the certified sum of 16 PAH concentrations in the reference soil material. Limits of detection ranged between 0.1-1.6 ng g^{-1} for OPAHs and 0.01-0.56 ng g^{-1} for PAHs. The protocol was applied to soils from a former gasworks site in Berlin and an urban soil from Mainz, both in Germany, and a forest soil from near Manaus, Brazil. The sums of 34 alkyl/parent-PAH concentrations were 107000, 4490, and 38 ng g⁻¹, those of seven carbonyl-OPAHs were 15690, 170, and 7 ng g^{-1} and those of eleven hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs 518, 36, and 16 ng/g for Berlin, Mainz, and Manaus soils, respectively. The concentration of $\Sigma 21$ parent-PAHs was very similar to that measured in the same soil by a different method confirming the accuracy of our new method (16-38 ng g⁻¹, Krauss et al., 2005). The concentrations of OPAHs followed a similar trend like that of alkyl/parent-PAHs indicating that the same anthropogenic source responsible for alkyl/parent-PAH contamination is responsible for OPAHs. The most abundant carbonyl-OPAHs were 9,10-ANQ, 9-FLO and hydroxyl-OPAHs were quantitatively dominated by SALYD. Several OPAHs (frequently: 9,10-ANQ and 9-FLO) had concentrations higher than their parent-PAHs showing the importance of including OPAHs in monitoring programs.

3.2 Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites in soils from the Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan (Section C)

I applied the optimized and validated method (Section B) to measure the concentrations of 31 parent/alkyl-PAHs and 12 highly recovered OPAHs in soils sampled a 20-km transect in 2-km intervals at the depths of 0-0.1 and 0.1-0.2 m in the Angren industrial region near Tashkent, Uzbekistan in order to study the concentrations, spatial variation, sources, composition of the compound mixtures and vertical distribution of OPAHs and PAHs. The \sum 31 alkyl/parent-PAHs concentrations in the 0-0.1 m depth ranged from 118 to 5913 ng g⁻¹. The \sum 31 alkyl/parent-PAHs concentrations in the 0.1-0.2 m depth was lower than in the topsoil and ranged from 104 to 3852 ng g⁻¹. The composition of the alkyl/parent-PAH mixtures in topsoils was dominated by NAPH (9-35%, mean: 17%), PHEN (9-18%, 15%), and B(BJK) (5-15%, 10%). The Σ 7 carbonyl–OPAHs concentrations ranged from 54 to 1848 ng g⁻¹. The Σ 7 carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations were consistently higher in topsoil than in subsoil where they ranged from 29 to 595 ng g⁻¹. The carbonyl-OPAHs mixtures were dominated by 9-FLO (mean contribution to the Σ 7 carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations in topsoil: 47%/subsoil: 41%) and 9,10-ANQ (38%/41%); 1-INDA contributed on average 10% to the Σ 7 carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations in topsoil and subsoil. The Σ 5 hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations ranged from 8 to 63 ng g^{-1} in topsoil and from 7 to 23 ng g^{-1} in subsoil. The mixture of hydroxyl-OPAHs was dominated by SALYD with mean contributions to the $\Sigma 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations of 65% in topsoil and 64% in subsoil. The highest concentrations of alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs occurred in areas near industrial emitters (coal mine, power plant, rubber factory). Thus, the alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs originated from coal combustion (power plant), industrial emissions (rubber factory) and coal dust from coal mining activities. This is in line with other findings that coal dust contains high PAHs concentrations, and combustion is a known source of PAHs and OPAHs (Oda et al., 1998; Simoneit et al., 2007; Achten and Hofmann, 2009).

There was a strong positive correlation of the concentrations of $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs with those of the $\sum 31$ alkyl/parent-PAHs (r = 0.98, p < 0.01), the $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs (r = 0.64, p < 0.05). The $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs also significantly correlated with $\sum 31$ alkyl/parent-PAHs (r = 0.72, p < 0.05). Both $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs and $\sum 31$ alkyl/parent-PAHs further significantly correlated with industrially emitted heavy metals (Ba, Pb, Th, U and Zn; Shukurov et al., 2009, $0.70 \le r \le 0.82$, $0.01 \le p \le 0.05$). Most individual alkyl/parent-PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs correlated significantly with each other in the topsoil

except PERY, RETENE, INDA and 2-BPCD, while only 1-INDA and SALYD correlated significantly with C_{org} . The above cited correlations all suggest that most of the OPAHs and parent/alkyl-PAHs originate from joint sources (combustion and coal dust). In contrast, PERY, RETENE, 1-INDA and 2-BPCD had other sources such as e.g., biological transformation, photoxidation or chemical oxidation (Sims and Overcash, 1983; Venkatesan, 1988; Wang et al., 1995; Casellas et al., 1997).

At several sampling sites, the ratios of OPAHs to their parent-PAHs (1-INDA/FLUO, 9-FLO/FLUO, 1,2-ACQ/ACENY, 1,2-ACQ/ACEN, 9,10-ANQ/ANTH) were > 1 in both topsoils and subsoils underlining the importance of OPAHs measurements. In topsoils, the ratio of 1-INDA/FLUO was 0.3-12 (mean: 4), that of 9-FLO/FLUO 13-126 (mean: 31) and of 9,10-ANQ/ANTH 13-44 (mean: 29). The ratios 1,4-NQ/NAPH, 1-NLD/1-MNAPH and 2-BPCD/PHEN were consistently < 1. The OPAH/parent-PAH ratios were generally higher in topsoils closer to an emission source, which is attributable to the higher contribution of industrial emissions containing more OPAHs relative to PAHs, and a higher deposition of the OPAHs closer to their emission source because of stronger association with atmospheric particles and thus, shorter travel distances while post-depositional microbial transformation was minimal.

Vertical migration was investigated by comparing concentration ratios (CR: concentration of a compound in the subsoil divided by the concentration of the same compound in topsoil). The mean CR (for all sites) was mostly < 1 ranging from 0.43-0.83 and 0.41-0.82 for individual PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs, respectively, indicating that both groups of compounds were mostly accumulated in topsoil after deposition from the atmosphere because of strong sorption to organic matter. The OPAHs/parent-PAH ratios were not consistently higher in subsoils than topsoils. The CRs of carbonyl-OPAHs (log K_{OW}; 1.71-3.58) were only marginally higher (0.41-0.82) than those of the low molecular weight-PAHs NAPH, 1-MNAPH, ACENY, ACEN, FLUO, PHEN, ANTH (0.41-0.63) in spite of similarly log K_{OW} (3.3-4.5). This is attributable to a more complex interaction of carbonyl-OPAHs with soil constituents (hydrophobic interaction, anion sorption, ligand exchange and complexation with Al and Fe oxides (Weigand et al., 2002; Novoszad et al., 2005). The CRs of both, PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs were negatively correlated with K_{OW} at the site closest to the power plant, r = -0.42 and -0.77, respectively, showing that leaching played only at this site a significant role in vertical transport (Guggenberger et al., 1996).

3.3 Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in urban soils of Bratislava, Slovakia: patterns, relation to PAHs and vertical distribution (Section D)

The concentrations of Σ 14 OPAHs in the surface soil horizons of 10 of the 11 sampling sites ranged from 88 to 509 ng g⁻¹ which is similar to those measured in other cities such as Mainz, Germany (mean of 206 ng g^{-1} of the Σ 18 OPAHs) and Basel, Switzerland (29-440 ng g⁻¹ of the Σ 4 OPAHs) but higher than near Manaus, Brazil (23 ng g of the Σ 18 OPAH) (Niederer, 1998; Bandowe and Wilcke, in press). The highest Σ 18 OPAHs concentrations of 2692 ng g⁻¹ for the Σ 14 OPAHs) occurred near a chemical waste dump and was similar to 1938 ng g⁻¹ measured near the Angren power plant (Fig. C-2) but lower than in soils from other industrial sites in Sweden and Germany (Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2007). The Σ 34 PAHs concentration ranged from 842 to 9842 ng g⁻¹ except at the chemical waste dump which contained a much higher $\sum 34$ alkyl/parent-PAH concentration of 244870 ng g⁻¹. Although ten of the study soils could be classified as contaminated or highly contaminated, the PAH concentrations in Bratislava soils were comparable to those in other urban areas of Europe and the USA (Tab. D-4). The site near the abandoned waste dump, areas near a former chemical factory which was destroyed during World War II, housing gardens and an antiflooding embankment were the highest polluted areas while current or former agricultural soils even when close to roads showed a low level of PAH contamination. The higher polluted areas where dominated by combustion-derived PAHs (>50%) except the anti-flooding embankment which was dominated by NAPH and PHEN, likely attributable to pollution from petrogenic sources which reached the soil via inundations with oil-containing river water. The concentrations of Σ carbonyl-OPAHs (r = 0.92, p < 0.001) and Σ hydroxyl-OPAHs (r = 0.73, p = 0.01) correlated significantly with those of $\sum 34$ alkyl/parent-PAHs showing that they originated from the same sources. The OPAH mixtures were dominated by 1-INDA, 9-FLO and 9,10-ANQ while a few highly polluted areas (e.g., near an abandoned waste dump) were dominated by 7,12-B(A)A. The coincidence between the occurrence of the COMB-PAHs (contributing 98% to the Σ31 alkyl/parent-PAHs) and 7,12-B(A)A indicate that soils polluted by combustion sources may contain high concentrations of high molecular weight OPAHs. Again, 1-INDA, 9-FLO and 9,10-ANQ were frequently much higher concentrated than their parent compounds FLUO and ANTH.

The OPAH and alkyl/parent-PAH concentrations were higher in topsoil than subsoil because of deposition from the atmosphere and strong sorption to soil organic matter. The concentration ratios of OPAHs to parent-PAHs increased with increasing depth at several

sites, and the contribution of 1-INDA and 9,10-ANQ to \sum carbonyl-OPAHs increased with depth at the expense of the contributions of the more hydrophobic 7,12-B(A)A. This provided evidence of faster vertical mobility of OPAHs than parent-PAHs (because of higher water solubility of OPAHs) and also suggested that a dominant transport mode of OPAHs was by leaching as truly dissolved solute. This was further backed by the significant negative correlation of subsoil:surface soil concentration ratios with K_{OW} at several sites.

3.4 Concentrations, composition of the mixtures, sources and vertical transport of OPAHs in soils

Results obtained in sections 3.1-3.3 and taken from the literature (Tab. A-1) show that soils contaminated by alkyl/parent-PAHs also contain significant concentrations of OPAHs, especially carbonyl-OPAHs. The concentrations of OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs in soils from industrial sites (gasworks sites, coal power plants, coal mines, waste dumps) and urban areas are higher than at remote sites. This indicates that OPAH concentrations in soil follow the same known land use-related spatial distribution pattern as those of alkyl/parent-PAHs. The most abundant OPAHs in soils were 1-INDA, 9-FLO, 9,10-ANQ, SALYD and 7,12-B(A)A. The two compounds, 9-FLO and 9,10-ANQ are frequently the most abundant OPAHs in atmospheric samples (Albinet et al., 2007; Tsapakis et al., 2007). The concentrations of 9-FLO and 9,10-ANQ in soils were frequently higher than the concentrations of their legislatively regulated and often measured parent-PAHs (e.g., 9-FLO/FLUO = 126 and 9,10-ANQ/ANTH = 44 at different sites in Angren, Tab. C-4). This illustrates the need to include OPAHs in monitoring programs because of their potentially higher toxicity and ability to spread and pollute groundwater (Schlanges et al., 2008)

Correlation analysis shows that OPAH concentrations in soils are strongly correlated with those of alkyl/parent-PAHs (Fig. A-7) suggesting that OPAHs in soils - like the alkyl/parent-PAHs - are mainly the result of primary sources including combustion and industrial processes. Other evidence supporting direct emission of OPAHs is the strong positive correlation of carbonyl-OPAH concentrations with those of trace metals (Zn, Ba, Pb, Th and U) emitted by industrial activities in the Angren industrial region.
Table A-1: Comparison of OPAH and alkyl/parent-PAH concentrations [ng g⁻¹] of OPAH and alkyl/parent-PAHs measured in my thesis with those from other sites taken from the literature.

Region	∑OPAHs	∑alkyl/parent-PAHs	Reference	
Manaus, Brazil (rural area)	16±4	38±13	Bandowe and Wilcke,	
Mainz, Germany (urban site)	196±42	4490±1159	2010 (this thesis, Section	
Berlin, Germany (gasworks site)	16064±1871	106454±6095	B).	
Angren, Uzbekistan (agricultural to				
industrial sites)	62-1893	118-5913	This thesis, Section C	
Bratislava, Slovakia (urban site)	88-2692	842-244870	This thesis, Section D	
Basel, Switzerland (urban Site)	29-440	11100 ± 11900	Niederer (1995, 1998)	
North Germany (wood processing				
plant)	58000	142000	Meyer et al. (1999)	
Husarviken, Sweden (gasworks site)	427000	2779000	Lundstedt et al. (2007))	
Northeast France (coking plant sites)	113120-543360	1378320-1435520	Biache et al. (2008)	



Figure A-7: Relation between \sum OPAHs and \sum alkyl/parent-PAHs concentrations in Angren surface soils (closed boxes) and Bratislava surface soils (open boxes).

Most individual carbonyl-OPAH concentrations were significantly correlated with those of individual alkyl/parent-PAHs because of their common origin except for 1-INDA and 2-BPCD. This I interprete as indication that 2-BPCD is of a secondary source while 1-INDA had a homogeneous atmospheric concentration produced by an unknown source and was partitioned from the atmosphere to soil organic matter as illustrated by the significant correlation between the 1-INDA and C_{org} concentrations.

Evidence of faster vertical transport of carbonyl-OPAHs by leaching could be deduced from the vertical distribution of OPAHs in both the Angren and Bratislava soils. Therefore, OPAHs might be a bigger threat of groundwater than the less mobile parent-PAHs. This again calls for including OPAHs in regular monitoren programs together with PAHs.

3.5 Quality control and error discussion

I am aware that the organic trace analysis in complicated environmental matrices like soil is potentially subject to contamination from several sources as well as errors during sample processing. Because of this, several quality control and assurance steps were taken from sampling until analysis to reduce the potential for contamination and analytical errors and to produce reliable results. All soil samples were stored in closed and cleaned aluminum containers. The samples were then air-dried in a separate storage room (at room temperature) away from all laboratory activity to avoid contamination. After drying and sieving to < 2mm), samples were returned into closed aluminum containers and stored in fridges at 4°C until analysis. All used glassware was rinsed with acetone, machine-washed and baked at 250°C overnight. Before use, all glassware was rinsed with picograde acetone or toluene. All solvents used for extractions, sample and standards preparations were of the picograde-for-residue-analyses quality (Promochem, Wesel, Germany).

I furthermore included several blanks to track and correct for contamination. The blanks were made of diatomaceous earth filled in the ASE extraction cell and passed through the entire analysis process from extraction until GC/MS measurement. The blanks were extracted and analyzed at the beginning, in the middle and at the end of each batch of 10 soil samples. The mean amount of target compounds measured in blanks was subtracted from each sample to correct for background contamination.

To avoid false identifications during GC/MS measurements, a minimum of two ions was monitored in my SIM measurements and a compound was only accepted as identified in

the sample or blank if the ratio of the monitored ions was within $\pm 20\%$ of that measured for the same compound in the calibration standards and also the difference in retention time was < 0.2 min for OPAHs and < 0.1 min for alkyl/parent-PAHs. I selected the molecular ion as one of the monitored ions for OPAHs and also avoided the selection of ions originating from the derivatization reagent (e.g., m/z = 73) during analysis of hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs even if it was the base peak (most intense peak) to avoid false identifications.

To quantify alkyl/parent-PAHs, I spiked seven deuterated-PAHs (2-6 rings) to the samples prior to extraction, and for carbonyl-OPAHs, benzophenone-D₇ which were all added to the sample prior to extraction and used for internal quantification thereby automatically correcting for losses of target compound during sample processing leading to accurate quantification. However, for hydroxyl-OPAHs a suitable processing internal standard could not be found and therefore fluoranthene-D₁₀ was used as syringe spike. The five hydroxyl-OPAHs with recoveries higher > 36% were subsequently analyzed in Section C and D.

In all batches of soil samples, I also included several replicates (n = 3) of the certified European Reference Material "ERM®-CC013a-Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Soil" (Federal Institute for Materials Research and Testing [BAM], Berlin, Germany) to check for the accuracy of PAH analysis. The recovery of the sum of PAHs for which certified and indicator values was provided ranged from 86-110%.

The precision of the determination of individual carbonyl-OPAH ranged from 5 to 28 % (n= 8) and of hydroxyl-OPAHs from 8 to 46% (n = 8) in spiked samples, and for individual parent/alkyl-PAHs from 0.2 to 13%, n = 3 in ERM®-CC013a. Limits of detection (Tab. B-1, B-2) of both, OPAHs (0.1-1.6 ng g⁻¹) and alkyl/parent-PAHs were low (0.01-0.56) allowing quantification in background soils.

4 General conclusions

A method based on pressurized liquid extraction, column chromatographic clean up with silica gel and fractionation during elution from the columns and derivatization with BSTFA+TMCS of part of the column eluate was optimized and fully evaluated for the measurement of 34 parent/alkyl-PAHs, nine carbonyl-OPAHs and five hydroxyl-OPAHs. The final method showed high recovery (78-97%) and precision (RSDs 5-12%) for all carbonyl-OPAHs except 1,4-napthoquinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone (34-44, RSD, 19-28%), five hydroxyl-OPAHs also showed lower recoveries 36-70% (RSD, 13-46) while others showed

recoveries < 10%. The accuracy of alkyl/parent-PAH analysis was confirmed by the recovery of 103% of the certified concentration of the sum of PAHs from a certified reference material. Limits of detection of OPAHs (0.1-1.6 ng g^{-1}) and alkyl/parent-PAHs (0.01-0.56 ng g^{-1}) were low allowing quantification in background soils.

The concentrations of \sum carbonyl-OPAHs ($0.92 \le r \le 0.98$, $0.05 \ge p \ge 0.001$) and \sum hydroxyl-OPAHs ($0.72 \le r \le 0.81$ and $0.05 \ge p \le 0.01$) correlated closely with those of \sum alkyl/parent-PAHs and with anthropogenically emitted trace metals at Angren indicating that OPAHs mainly originated from the same direct anthropogenic sources as their parent-PAHs in the studied samples (mainly from urban and industrialized areas). Individual parent/alkyl-PAHs and OPAHs positively correlated with each other and the sum of concentrations of selected compounds except PERY, RETENE, 1-INDA, 2-BPCD suggesting that only PERY, RETENE, 1-INDA and 2-BPCD originated from different sources such as biological or inorganic chemical transformations. The 1-INDA further correlated with C_{org} showing that it existed mainly in gaseous phase in equilibrium with soil organic matter and may have been long-range transported.

Carbonyl-OPAHs had generally higher concentrations in all soils than hydroxyl-OPAHs and were dominated by 9,10-ANQ, 9-FLO, 1-INDA, 7,12-B(A)A while the hydroxyl-OPAHs were dominated by SALYD, which however is a metabolite not only of PAH degradation but also of the degradation of other aromatic constituents of soil organic matter.

Concentrations of OPAHs (1-INDA, 9-FLO, 9,10-ANQ) were frequently higher than their parent-PAHs: FLUO and ANTH illustrating the need to include OPAHs in monitoring programs because of their toxicity and higher tendency to pollute groundwater.

Alkyl/parent-PAH and OPAH concentrations were generally much higher in topsoils than in subsoils because of the deposition of these compounds from the atmosphere and the scavenging effect of soil organic matter which is usually accumulated in the topsoil.

Evidence of faster vertical transport of OPAHs than their parent-PAHs in field soils was given by higher OPAH/parent-PAHs concentration ratios in subsoil than topsoil, increasing contributions of less hydrophobic compounds to the sum of OPAH concentrations in subsoil and a significant negative correlation of subsoil/topsoil concentration ratios with the respective octanol-water partition coefficients of the same compounds in some soils. This also indicates that the major transport mechanism of OPAHs is transport as truly dissolved solute.

5 References

- Achten, C., Hofmann, T., 2009. Native polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) in coals A hardly recognized source of environmental contamination. Science of the Total Environment 407, 2461-2473.
- Albinet, A., Leoz-Garziandia, E., Budzinski, H., Villenave, E., 2007. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), nitrated PAHs and oxygenated PAHs in ambient air of the Marseilles area (South of France): Concentrations and sources. Science of the Total Environment 384, 280-292.
- Alsberg, T., Stenberg, U., Westerholm, R., Strandell, M., Rannug, U., Sundvall, A., Romert, L., Bernson, V., Pettersson, B., Toftgard, R., Franzen, B., Jansson, M., Gustafsson, J.A., Egeback, K.E., Tejle, G., 1985. Chemical and biological characterisation of organic material from gasoline exhaust particles. Environmental Science & Technology 19, 43-50.
- Atkinson, R., Arey, J., 1994. Atmospheric chemistry of gas-phase polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: formation of atmospheric mutagens. Environmental Health Perspectives 102, 117-126.
- Baek, S.O., Field, R.A., Goldstone, M.E., Kirk, P.W., Lester, J.N., Perry, R., 1991. A review of atmospheric polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons - sources, fate and behavior. Water Air and Soil Pollution 60, 279-300.
- Bandowe, B.A.M., Rückamp, D., Bragança, M.A.L., Laabs, V., Amelung, W., Martius, C., Wilcke, W., 2009. Naphthalene production by microrganisms associated with termites: evidence from a microcosm experiment. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41, 630-639.
- Bandowe, B.A.M., Wilcke, W., 2010. Analysis of polcyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives in soils. Journal of Environmental Quality 39, 1349-1358.
- BBodSchV.,1999. Bundes-Bodenschutz- und Altlastenverordnung. Bundesgesetzblatt Teil 1 Nr. 36, ausgegeben zu Bonn 16.07.1999
- Berrojalbiz, N., Lacorte, S., Calbet, A., Saiz, E., Barata, C., Dachs, J., 2009. Accumulation and cycling of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in zooplankton. Environmental Science & Technology 43, 2295-2301.

- Biache, C., Mansuy-Huault, L., Faure, P., Munier-Lamy, C., Leyval, C., 2008. Effects of thermal desorption on the composition of two coking plant soils: Impact on solvent extractable organic compounds and metal bioavailability. Environmental Pollution 156, 671-677.
- Blumer, M., 1976. Polycyclic aromatic-compounds in nature. Scientific American 234, 35-45.
- Bodzek, D., Tyrpien, K., Warzecha, L., 1993. Identification of oxygen derivatives of polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons in airborne particulate matter of Upper Silesia (Poland). International Journal of Environmental Analytical Chemistry 52, 75-85.
- Bolton, J.L., Trush, M.A., Penning, T.M., Dryhurst, G., Monks, T.J., 2000. Role of quinones in toxicology. Chemical Research in Toxicology 13, 135-160.
- Casellas, M., M. Grifoll, J.M. Bayona, and A.M. Solanas. 1997. New metabolites in the degradation of fluorene by *Arthrobacter* sp. strain F101. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 63:819-826.
- Cerniglia, C.E., 1992. Biodegradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Biodegradation 3, 351-368.
- Chiou, C.T., McGroddy, S.E., Kile, D.E., 1998. Partition characteristics of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons on soils and sediments. Environmental Science & Technology 32, 264-269.
- Cho, A.K., Di Stefano, E., You, Y., Rodriguez, C.E., Schmitz, D.A., Kumagai, Y., Miguel,
 A.H., Eiguren-Fernandez, A., Kobayashi, T., Avol, E., Froines, J.R., 2004.
 Determination of four quinones in diesel exhaust particles, SRM 1649a, an atmospheric PM2.5. Aerosol Science and Technology 38, 68-81.
- Chrysikou, L., Gemenetzis, P., Kouras, A., Manoli, E., Terzi, E., Samara, C., 2008. Distribution of persistent organic pollutants, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and trace elements in soil and vegetation following a large scale landfill fire in northern Greece. Environment International 34, 210-225.
- COM (2006) 231 final. Communication from the Commission of the Council, the European Parliament, the European Economic and Social Committee, and the Committee of the Regions. Thematic Strategy for Soil Protection. 22 September 2006. Brussels; 2006.

- Cornelissen, G., Gustafsson, O., Bucheli, T.D., Jonker, M.T.O., Koelmans, A.A., Van Noort, P.C.M., 2005. Extensive sorption of organic compounds to black carbon, coal, and kerogen in sediments and soils: Mechanisms and consequences for distribution, bioaccumulation, and biodegradation. Environmental Science & Technology 39, 6881-6895.
- Cousins, I.T., Beck, A.J., Jones, K.C., 1999a. A review of the processes involved in the exchange of semi-volatile organic compounds (SVOC) across the air-soil interface. Science of the Total Environment 228, 5-24.
- Cousins, I.T., Gevao, B., Jones, K.C., 1999b. Measuring and modelling the vertical distribution of semivolatile organic compounds in soils. I: PCB and PAH soil core data. Chemosphere 39, 2507-2518.
- Edwards, N.T., 1983. Polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons (PAHs) in the terrestrial environment a review. Journal of Environmental Quality 12, 427-441.
- Gouin, T., Mackay, D., Jones, K.C., Harner, T., Meijer, S.N., 2004. Evidence for the "grasshopper" effect and fractionation during long-range atmospheric transport of organic contaminants. Environmental Pollution 128, 139-148.
- Guggenberger, G., Pichler, M., Hartmann, R., Zech, W., 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in different forest soils: Mineral horizons. Zeitschrift für Pflanzenernährung und Bodenkunde 159, 565-573.
- Hansch, C., Leo, A., Hoekman, D., 1995. Exploring QSAR, II: Hydrophobic, electronic and steric constants. ACS professional reference book. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, USA.
- Hellou, J., Johnston, D., Cheeseman, K., Gronlund, A., Desnoyers, E., Leonard, J., Robertson,S., 2009. Bioavailability and bioaccumulation of PAH in Amphipods exposed toreference and harbor sediments. Polycyclic Aromatic Compounds 29, 12-27.
- Horstmann, M., McLachlan, M.S., 1998. Atmospheric deposition of semivolatile organic compounds to two forest canopies. Atmospheric Environment 32, 1799-1809.
- Howsam, M., Jones, K.C., Ineson, P., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in the soils of a mature, mixed-deciduous (Quercus-Fraxinus) woodland and the surrounding pasture. Water Air and Soil Pollution 121, 379-398.
- Hoyau, V., Laffrezo, J.L., Garrigues, P.H., Clain, M.P., Masclet, P., 1996. Deposition of aerosols in polar regions - Contamination of the ice sheet by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Polycyclic Aromatic Compounds 8, 35-44.

- Hwang, H.M., Wade, T.L., Sericano, J.L., 2003. Concentrations and source characterization of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in pine needles from Korea, Mexico, and United States. Atmospheric Environment 37, 2259-2267.
- IUSS Working Group WRB, 2006. World Reference Base for Soil Resources 2006, FAO, Rome
- Jakober, C.A., Riddle, S.G., Robert, M.A., Destaillats, H., Charles, M.J., Green, P.G., Kleeman, M.J., 2007. Quinone emissions from gasoline and diesel motor vehicles. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 4548-4554.
- Johnsen, A.R., Karlson, U., 2007. Diffuse PAH contamination of surface soils: environmental occurrence, bioavailability, and microbial degradation. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 76, 533-543.
- Johnson-Restrepo, B., Olivero-Verbel, J., Lu, S.J., Guette-Fernandez, J., Baldiris-Avila, R., O'Byrne-Hoyos, I., Aldous, K.M., Addink, R., Kannan, K., 2008. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their hydroxylated metabolites in fish bile and sediments from coastal waters of Colombia. Environmental Pollution 151, 452-459.
- Jones, K.C., Stratford, J.A., Waterhouse, K.S., Vogt, N.B., 1989. Organic contaminants in Welsh soils - polynuclear aromatic-hydrocarbons. Environmental Science & Technology 23, 540-550.
- Jonsson, S., Persson, Y., Frankki, S., van Bavel, B., Lundstedt, S., Haglund, P., Tysklind, M., 2007. Degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in contaminated soils by Fenton's reagent: A multivariate evaluation of the importance of soil characteristics and PAH properties. Journal of Hazardous Materials 149, 86-96.
- Karickhoff, S.W., 1981. Semiempirical estimation of sorption of hydrophobic pollutants on natural sediments and soils. Chemosphere 10, 833-846.
- Keith, L.H., Telliard, W.A., 1979. Priority pollutants I a perspective view. Environmental Science & Technology 13, 416-423.
- Kochany, J., Maguire, R.J., 1994. Abiotic transformation of polynuclear aromatichydrocarbons and polynuclear aromatic nitrogen-heterocycles in aquatic environments. Science of the Total Environment 144, 17-31.
- König, J., Balfanz, E., Funcke, W., Romanowski, T., 1983. Determination of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons in airborne particulate matter by capillary gaschromatography and gas-chromatography mass-spectrometry. Analytical Chemistry 55, 599-603.

- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., 2002. Photochemical oxidation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in soils - a tool to assess their degradability? Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 165, 173-178.
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., 2003. Polychlorinated naphthalenes in urban soils: analysis, concentrations, and relation to other persistent organic pollutants. Environmental Pollution 122, 75-89.
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., Zech, W., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and polychlorinated biphenyls in forest soils: Depth distribution as indicator of different fate. Environmental Pollution 110, 79-88.
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., Martius, C., Bandeira, A.G., Garcia, M.V.B., Amelung, W., 2005. Atmospheric versus biological sources of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in a tropical rain forest environment. Environmental Pollution 135, 143-154.
- Lee, J.Y., Lane, D.A., 2009. Unique products from the reaction of naphthalene with the hydroxyl radical. Atmospheric Environment 43, 4886-4893.
- Lemieux, C.L., Long, A., Lundstedt, S., Tysklind, M., White, P.A., 2007. The mutagenic hazard and carcinogenic risk of complex PAH mixtures in contaminated soils. Environmental and Molecular Mutagenesis 48, 628-628.
- Lemieux, C.L., Lambert, A.B., Lundstedt, S., Tysklind, M., White, P.A., 2008. Mutagenic hazards of complex polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon mixtures in contaminated soil. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 27, 978-990.
- Lima, A.L.C., Farrington, J.W., Reddy, C.M., 2005. Combustion-derived polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the environment a review. Environmental Forensics 6, 109-131.
- Lintelmann, J., Fischer, K., Karg, E., Schroppel, A., 2005. Determination of selected polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in aerosol samples by high-performance liquid chromatography and liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry 381, 508-519.
- Lundstedt, S., Haglund, P., Öberg, L., 2006. Simultaneous extraction and fractionation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygenated derivatives in soil using selective pressurized liquid extraction. Analytical Chemistry 78, 2993-3000.
- Lundstedt, S., White, P.A., Lemieux, C.L., Lynes, K.D., Lambert, L.B., Öberg, L., Haglund, P., Tysklind, M., 2007. Sources, fate, and toxic hazards of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) at PAH-contaminated sites. Ambio 36, 475-485.

- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2006. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals: Introduction and hydrocarbons. Second ed. CRS Press, Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Masclet, P., Hoyau, V., Jaffrezo, J.L., Cachier, H., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon deposition on the ice sheet of Greenland. Part I: Superficial snow. Atmospheric Environment 34, 3195-3207.
- Matsuzawa, S., Nasser-Ali, L., Garrigues, P., 2001. Photolytic behavior of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in diesel particulate matter deposited on the ground. Environmental Science & Technology 35, 3139-3143.
- McKinney, R.A., Pruell, R.J., Burgess, R.M., 1999. Ratio of the concentration of anthraquinone to anthracene in coastal marine sediments. Chemosphere 38, 2415-2430.
- Means, J.C., Wood, S.G., Hassett, J.J., Banwart, W.L., 1980. Sorption of polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons by sediments and soils. Environmental Science & Technology 14, 1524-1528.
- Meckenstock, R.U., Safinowski, M., Griebler, C., 2004. Anaerobic degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. FEMS Microbiology Ecology 49, 27-36.
- Meijer, S.N., Steinnes, E., Ockenden, W.A., Jones, K.C., 2002. Influence of environmental variables on the spatial distribution of PCBs in Norwegian and UK soils: Implications for global cycling. Environmental Science & Technology 36, 2146-2153.
- Menzie, C.A., Potocki, B.B., Santodonato, J., 1992. Exposure to carcinogenic PAHs in the environment. Environmental Science & Technology 26, 1278-1284.
- Meyer, S., Cartellieri, S., Steinhart, H., 1999. Simultaneous determination of PAHs, hetero-PAHs (N, S, O), and their degradation products in creosote-contaminated soils. Method development, validation, and application to hazardous waste sites. Analytical Chemistry 71, 4023-4029.
- Moeckel, C., Nizzetto, L., Di Guardo, A., Steinnes, E., Freppaz, M., Filippa, G., Camporini, P., Benner, J., Jones, K.C., 2008. Persistent organic pollutants in boreal and montane soil profiles: Distribution, evidence of processes and implications for global cycling. Environmental Science & Technology 42, 8374-8380.
- Neff, J.M., Stout, S.A., Gunstert, D.G., 2005. Ecological risk assessment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in sediments: Identifying sources and ecological hazards. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management 1, 22-33.

- Niederer, M., 1995. Monitoring polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and heavy metals in urban soil, compost and vegetation. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 2, 83-89.
- Niederer, M., 1998. Determination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and substitutes (nitro-, oxy-PAHs) in urban soil and airborne particulate by GC-MS and NCI-MS/MS. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 5, 209-216.
- Nikolaou, K., Masclet, P., Mouvier, G., 1984. Sources and chemical-reactivity of polynuclear aromatic-yydrocarbons in the atmosphere a critical-review. Science of the Total Environment 32, 103-132.
- Novoszad, M., Gerzabek, M.H., Haberhauer, G., Jakusch, M., Lischka, H., Tunega, D., Kirchmann, H., 2005. Sorption of naphthalene derivatives to soils from a long-term field experiment. Chemosphere 59, 639-647.
- Ockenden, W.A., Breivik, K., Meijer, S.N., Steinnes, E., Sweetman, A.J., Jones, K.C., 2003. The global re-cycling of persistent organic pollutants is strongly retarded by soils. Environmental Pollution 121, 75-80.
- Oda, J., Maeda, I., Mori, T., Yasuhara, A., Saito, Y., 1998. The relative proportions of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and oxygenated derivatives in accumulated organic particulates as affected by air pollution sources. Environmental Technology 19, 961-976.
- Perraudin, E., Budzinski, H., Villenave, E., 2007. Identification and quantification of ozonation products of anthracene and phenanthrene adsorbed on silica particles. Atmospheric Environment 41, 6005-6017.
- Pichler, M., Guggenberger, G., Hartmann, R., Zech, W., 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) in different forest humus types. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 3, 24-31.
- Ramdahl, T., 1985. Characterization of polar compounds such as polycyclic aromatic ketones in air pollution including wood smoke. Environment International 11, 197-203.
- Reineke, A.K., Goen, T., Preiss, A., Hollender, J., 2007. Quinoline and derivatives at a tar oil contaminated site: Hydroxylated products as indicator for natural attenuation? Environmental Science & Technology 41, 5314-5322.
- Rowell, D.L., 1994. Soil science: Methods and applications. Longmans Group UK Ltd, London.

- Schlanges, I., Meyer, D., Palm, W.U., Ruck, W., 2008. Identification, quantification and distribution of PAC-metabolites, heterocyclic PAC and substituted PAC in groundwater samples of tar-contaminated sites from Germany. Polycyclic Aromatic Compounds 28, 320-328.
- Shukurov, N., Pen-Mouratov, S., Steinberger, Y., Kersten, M., 2009. Soil biogeochemical properties of Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan. Journal of Soils and Sediments 9, 206-215.
- Simoneit, B.R.T., Bi, X.H., Oros, D.R., Medeiros, P.M., Sheng, G.Y., Fu, J.M., 2007. Phenols and hydroxy-PAHs (arylphenols) as tracers for coal smoke particulate matter: Source tests and ambient aerosol assessments. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 7294-7302.
- Sims, R.C., Overcash, M.R., 1983. Fate of polynuclear aromatic compounds (PNAS) in soilplant systems. Residue Reviews 88, 1-68.
- Stalikas, C.D., Chaidou, C.I., Pilidis, G.A., 1997. Enrichment of PAHs and heavy metals in soils in the vicinity of the lignite-fired power plants of west Macedonia (Greece). Science of the Total Environment 204, 135-146.
- Tsapakis, M., Stephanou, E.G., 2007. Diurnal cycle of PAHs, nitro-PAHs, and oxy-PAHs in a high oxidation capacity marine background atmosphere. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 8011-8017.
- Venkatesan, M.I., 1988. Occurrence and possible sources of perylene in marine sediments a review. Marine Chemistry 25, 1-27.
- Wang, C.X., Yediler, A., Peng, A., Kettrup, A., 1995. Photodegradation of phenanthrene in the presence of humic substances and hydrogen peroxide. Chemosphere 30, 501-510.
- Wania, F., Mackay, D., 1996. Tracking the distribution of persistent organic pollutants. Environmental Science & Technology 30, A390-A396.
- Weigand, H., Totsche, K.U., Kogel-Knabner, I., Annweiler, E., Richnow, H.H., Michaelis, W., 2002. Fate of anthracene in contaminated soil: transport and biochemical transformation under unsaturated flow conditions. European Journal of Soil Science 53, 71-81.
- Wenzl, T., Simon, R., Kleiner, J., Anklam, E., 2006. Analytical methods for polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in food and the environment needed for new food legislation in the European Union. TRAC-Trends in Analytical Chemistry 25, 716-725.

- Wilcke, W., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil a review. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 163, 229-248.
- Wilcke, W., 2007. Global patterns of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil. Geoderma 141, 157-166.
- Wilcke, W., Amelung, W., Martius, C., Garcia, M.V.B., Zech, W., 2000. Biological sources of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in the Amazonian rain forest. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 163, 27-30.
- Wild, S.R., Jones, K.C., 1995. Polynuclear aromatic-hydrocarbons in the United-Kingdom environment - a preliminary source inventory and budget. Environmental Pollution 88, 91-108.
- Wilson, A.S., Davis, C.D., Williams, D.P., Buckpitt, A.R., Pirmohamed, M., Park, B.K., 1996. Characterisation of the toxic metabolite(s) of naphthalene. Toxicology 114, 233-242.
- Wischmann, H., Steinhart, H., Hupe, K., Montresori, G., Stegmann, R., 1996. Degradation of selected PAHs in soil/compost and identification of intermediates. International Journal of Environmental Analytical Chemistry 64, 247-255.
- Xia, T., Korge, P., Weiss, J.N., Li, N., Venkatesen, M.I., Sioutas, C., Nel, A., 2004. Quinones and aromatic chemical compounds in particulate matter induce mitochondrial dysfunction: Implications for ultrafine particle toxicity. Environmental Health Perspectives 112, 1347-1358.
- Xue, W.L., Warshawsky, D., 2005. Metabolic activation of polycyclic and heterocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and DNA damage: A review. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 206, 73-93.
- Zdrahal, Z., Karasek, P., Lojkova, L., Buckova, M., Vecera, Z., Vejrosta, J., 2000. Pressurised liquid extraction of ketones of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons from soil. Journal of Chromatography A 893, 201-206.
- Zink, G., Lorber, K.E., 1995. Mass-spectral identification of metabolites formed by microbialdegradation of polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons (PAH). Chemosphere 31, 4077-4084.

B Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites in soils^a

Benjamin A. Musa Bandowe¹ and Wolfgang Wilcke²

- ¹ Earth System Science Research Center, Geographic Institute, Professorship of Soil Geography/Soil Science, Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Johann-Joachim-Becher-Weg 21, 55128 Mainz, Germany.
- ² Geographic Institute, University of Berne, Hallerstrasse 12, 3012 Berne, Switzerland.

^a Journal of Environmental Quality 39, 1349-1358(2010), doi:10.2134/jeq2009.0298

1 Abstract

Although polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) have been extensively studied, the knowledge of their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites (OPAHs) in soils is limited. We modified and tested an existing analytical protocol involving pressurized liquid extraction of soil followed by fractionation of target compounds into PAHs and OPAHs on a silica gel column and GC/MS-based separation and quantification. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and carbonyl-OPAHs were quantified directly after separation on silica gel columns while hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs were quantified after silvlation with N₀bis(trimethylsilyl)trifluoroacetamide. Recoveries between 78 and 97% (relative standard deviation [RSD], 5-12%) were obtained for six carbonyl-OPAHs, whereas 1,2acenaphthenequinone and 1,4-naphthoquinone showed lower recoveries of 34 and 44% (RSD, of 19 and 28%, respectively). Five hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs had recoveries between 36 and 70% (RSD, 13-46%), six others had between 2 and 7% (RSD, 8-25%), and nine were lost in sample preparation. Limits of detection ranged from 0.1 to 1.6 ng g⁻¹ for OPAHs and from 0.01 to 0.56 ng g^{-1} for PAHs. The protocol was applied to soils from a former gasworks site, Berlin, an urban soil from Mainz, both in Germany, and a forest soil from near Manaus, Brazil. The sums of 34 PAH concentrations were 107000, 3505, and 21 ng g⁻¹; those of seven carbonyl-OPAHs were 15690, 170, and 7 ng g⁻¹, and those of eleven hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs 518, 36 and 16 ng g⁻¹ for Berlin, Mainz, and Manaus soils, respectively. Several OPAHs were present at concentrations higher than or equal to their parent-PAHs demonstrating the importance of OPAH measurement for the assessment of PAH-related environmental risks.

2 Introduction

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are a group of frequently monitored persistent organic pollutants included in the USEPA list of priority pollutants (Keith and Telliard, 1979). Combustion of fossil fuels is the main source of anthropogenic PAHs contamination in the industrialized temperate environment (Baek et al., 1991). Most of the PAHs released from combustion sources are transported in air or associated with particulate matter (e.g., aerosols) and finally deposited in soil. In the UK, 90% of the PAHs released to the environment is estimated to be stored in soils (Wild and Jones, 1995).

Oxygen-containing PAH derivatives and metabolites (OPAHs) are transformation products of PAHs containing carbonyl, hydroxyl, carboxyl, or combinations of these functional groups (Lundstedt et al., 2007). These OPAHs can be products of incomplete combustion and emitted together with PAHs from a point source or produced by postemission photo- or chemical oxidation (with e.g., OH, O₃, NO_x) and microbial transformation (Nikolaou et al., 1984; Baek et al., 1991; Cerniglia, 1992). Oxygen-containing PAHs are ubiquitous, persistent and potentially more mobile in the environment compared with parent PAHs (Lundstedt et al., 2007). Oxygen-containing PAHs derivatives and metabolites are direct-acting mutagens and carcinogens, compared with parent PAHs, which require enzyme activation; OPAHs also produce reactive oxygen species responsible for oxidative stress which causes adverse health effect (Bolton et al., 2000; Lemieux et al., 2008). Oxygencontaining PAHs derivatives and metabolites or OPAH-containing fractions in environmental samples are more toxic to human and bacteria cells than their parent PAH or PAH-containing fractions (Alsberg et al., 1985; Wilson et al., 1996; Lemieux et al., 2008). It is therefore important to measure the OPAHs in addition to PAHs. The measurement of intermediates of PAH degradation under field conditions in soil will be useful for the study of natural attenuation of PAHs, monitoring of remediation processes and for source apportionment (McKinney et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2007; Reineke et al., 2007). The available studies of OPAH concentrations in the environment focus on atmospheric samples: aerosols and gas phase (Allen et al., 1997; Albinet et al., 2006; Lintelmann et al., 2006; Delhomme et al., 2008), waste water (Pojana and Marcomini, 2007), sediments (McKinney et al., 1999), sewage sludge (Bodzek et al., 1997), human and animal fluids (Smith et al., 2002; Grova et al., 2005) and fish biles (Johnson-Restrepo et al., 2008). The few studies of soils are limited to highly contaminated soils (creosote/gaswork/wood impregnation/coke production sites) or spiked soils (at concentration levels of $\mu g g^{-1}$ to mg g^{-1} ranges) used for recovery and degradation studies (Wischmann et al., 1996; Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2006). In

these soils, hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs are completely left out or quantified with high performance liquid chromatography/diode array detection (HPLC/DAD). To the best of our knowledge only one study in Europe has reported the OPAH concentrations in background soils but these reports only included carbonyl-OPAHs (Niederer, 1998). Soil matrix can be more complicated because it contains a complex mixture of organic compounds compared with atmospheric samples. Background soils present further challenges because of the low concentrations of analytes. The classical procedures for the joint extraction of PAHs and OPAHs from soil involve solvent extraction with soxhlet, ultrasonication, or pressurized liquid extraction sometimes after pre-acidification. Thereafter, the raw analyte is usually cleaned-up and separated into different polarity groups with solid-phase extraction or column chromatography using, for example, silica gel and different solvent combinations. After extraction and clean-up/fractionation, the analytes are quantified by HPLC/DAD or GC with flame ionization detector or mass spectrometric detectors (Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2006a), capillary electrophoresis (Copper, 2003) and liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (Galceran and Movano, 1996; Letzel et al., 2001; Lintelmann et al., 2006; Delhomme et al., 2008). Some problems that have been encountered in past analyses of OPAHs include low recoveries, matrix interferences, complicated and time-consuming sample preparation steps, high cost of analysis, shortage of authentic reference/labelled standards and lack of certified reference materials (Meyer et al., 1999; Albinet et al., 2006; Lundstedt et al., 2006; Lundstedt et al., 2007).

The objectives of our study were (1) to modify and evaluate a multi-compound analytical protocol based on pressurized liquid extraction with an accelerated solvent extractor, column chromatographic separation/clean-up and gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (GC/MS) to determine PAHs/alkyl-PAHs and OPAHs of 2- and 3-ring PAHs covering the entire range of functional groups (carbonyl, hydroxyl/carboxyl and combinations) known for OPAHs; (2) to test the suitability of several commercially available deuterated OPAHs for potential use as processing internal standards in an isotope-dilution quantification procedure; and (3) to apply the developed method to soils with different properties and PAH pollution levels. Even though such procedures have been previously used to analyze PAHs, and carbonyl-OPAHs in soil, we are not aware of any previous study that has evaluated the analytical suitability (e.g., recovery, limit of detection [LOD], and precision) of such procedures for the determination of a large number of PAHs and OPAHs including hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs. It is predictable that many more measurements in the future will include PAHs and OPAHs. Therefore, it is of critical importance that analytical

procedures are validated, reference materials are measured for comparison and many of the previous problems stated above solved

3 Materials and methods

3.1 Soil samples

The soil samples used for the method modification and evaluation were from the Terra Firme of the Amazon basin in Brazil, approximately 30 km north of the city of Manaus in the Brazilian State of Amazonas. This soil was chosen for the spike and recovery experiments of the OPAHs because tropical soils are in general known to be less polluted with PAHs (Krauss et al., 2005). A second soil was sampled from the Botanical Garden of the University of Mainz. Both soil samples were mineral topsoils (0-10 cm). The samples were air-dried and sieved (< 2 mm). The third soil was a certified European Reference Material (ERM) (ERM[®]-CC013a-Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Soil; Federal Institute for Materials Research and Testing [BAM], Berlin, Germany). This soil was sampled from a former gasworks site in Berlin-Mariendorf, Berlin, Germany. The ERM was air-dried and sieved ($\leq 63 \mu m$) prior to receipt. This reference material has certified Values for the 16 EPA-PAHs and was used to validate the PAH measurements. Certified OPAH values were not provided.

Soil properties (Tab. BS-1, Supplemental Information) were determined for the Manaus and Mainz soil. pH was determined in 1 mol L⁻¹ KCl solution for the Manaus soil and in 0.01 mol L⁻¹ CaCl₂ solution for the Mainz soil (soil/solution ratio, 1:2.5). Effective cationexchange capacity (ECEC) was the sum of the charge equivalents of Al, Ca, K, Mg, Mn and Na measured by flame atomic absorption spectrometry (AA240FS; Varian Inco., Palo Alto, CA) after extraction from soil with 1 mol L⁻¹ NH₄NO₃ solution (soil/solution ratio: 1:25). Total organic C (C_{org}) and total N were measured with an elemental analyzer (Elementar Vario EL, Elementar Analysensysteme GmbH, Hanau, Germany). Total organic carbon (OC) in the Mainz soil was determined as the difference between total carbon and carbonate-C (measured in soil after destruction of organic carbon at 550 ^oC for 15 hours in a furnace). The properties of the Berlin soil (ERM[®]-CC013a) were provided by the BAM (Tab. B-3, Supplemental Information) except the soil type.

3.2 Chemicals and reagents

The target OPAHs and PAHs shown in Tables B-4 and B-5 were obtained from Dr. Ehrenstorfer (Augsburg, Germany), Ultra Scientific (North Kingston, RI, USA), Chiron (Trondheim, Norway), Acros Organics (New Jersey, USA), Sigma-Aldrich group (Steinheim, Germany), Cambridge Isotope Laboratories (CIL) (Andover, MA, USA) and C/D/N Isotopes Inc. (Pointe-Claire, Quebec, Canada). All target OPAHs have been identified/proposed as a biological/abiotic degradation products of biphenyl, naphthalene, 1-methylnaphthalene, 2-

methylnaphthalene, fluorene, acenaphthylene, acenaphthene, phenanthrene and anthracene. 4,5-Dihydroxyphenanthrene was analyzed because of its similarity to other identified dihydroxy-phenanthrene metabolites of phenanthrene and its detection in fuels (Tittmann and Lingens, 1980; Cerniglia, 1984; Cerniglia, 1992; Green et al., 1994; Mahajan et al., 1994; Wang et al., 1995; Casellas et al., 1997; Meckenstock et al., 2004; Bamforth and Singleton, 2005; Zeinali et al., 2008). All solvents were picograde from Promochem (Wesel, Germany), diatomaceous earth was from Dionex (Sunnyvale, CA). Derivatization reagents N,O-bis-(trimethylsilyl)trifluoroacetamide with 1% trimethylchlorosilane [BSTFA+TMCS (99:1)], silica gel 60 (70-230 mesh) and trifluoroacetic acid were from Sigma-Aldrich group (Steinheim, Germany) and Na₂SO₄ (p.a, water free) from Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, Germany). Silica-gel and Na₂SO₄ were heated at 300°C for 12 h. Deactivated silica gel (10%) was prepared by mixing 0.3 g water with 2.7 g silica gel (cooled to room temperature).

3.3 Pressurized liquid extraction

All samples were extracted using an accelerated solvent extractor (Dionex ASE 200, Sunnyvale, CA), equipped with 33 ml stainless steel extraction cells. A cellulose filter was placed at the bottom of the extraction cell followed by 20 g of soil thoroughly mixed with diatomaceous earth (4-6 g). Diatomaceous earth serves as a drying, bulk and dispersing material. A deuterated OPAH mixture of 1-hydroxynaphthalene-D₇, transcinnamic acid-D₆, 1,4-naphthoquinone- D_6 and benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6- D_5 (2 µg each, dissolved in acetone) as surrogates and seven deuterated PAHs as internal standards (250 ng in hexane) were added to the soil in the cell with any extra space filled by more diatomaceous earth followed by one more cellulose filter before the cell was closed. Samples were allowed to stand for 12 h for equilibration. All samples were first extracted with dichloromethane. The cells were filled with solvent, pressurized to 14 MPa, heated to 120°C within 6 min. Pressure and heat were held for 5 min (static extraction) followed by rinsing with more solvent (60% of cell volume) and purging with nitrogen for 90 s. The above conditions (except solvent) were previously used to extract PAHs and PCBs (Wilcke et al., 1999; Bandowe et al., 2009). To ensure complete extraction of more polar compounds, the extraction cycle was repeated a second time with CH₃COCH₃/CH₂Cl₂/CF₃COOH solution (250:125:1 v/v/v). This second solvent system is one of the recommended solvent systems by the USEPA method 3545A-1 (US EPA, 2007) for extraction of chlorinated herbicides from soil by pressurized liquid extraction.

3.4 Clean-up/fractionation and derivatization

The two extracts from each sample were combined and dried by filtration through Na₂SO₄. Hexane (1 mL) was added and the mixture was rotary evaporated to about 1 mL at 35°C. Hexane (10 mL) was added, and the solution evaporated to a volume of about 1 mL to ensure complete exchange of solvent to hexane. An 8-mL borosilicate glass column (J.T. Baker, Deventer, The Netherlands) was self packed with 3 g silica gel (10% deactivated) in between two pieces of glass wool. The packed columns were conditioned with 10 mL hexane. Extracts were transferred onto the column and sequentially eluted with 9 ml hexane/CH₂Cl₂ (5:1, v/v) to elute the alkyl/parent-PAH fraction, and 8 ml CH₂Cl₂ followed by 5 ml acetone to elute the OPAHs. This fractionation/clean-up procedure was adapted and modified from previous qualitative separation studies on silica column (Bodzek et al., 1993). The PAH and OPAH fractions were collected into separate 50-mL pointed flasks. Two drops of toluene were added to the PAH fraction, and the solvent was evaporated until approximately 0.5 mL remained. Then 25 µl of 4 µg ml⁻¹ fluoranthene- D_{10} (in toluene) were added as recovery standard before the solution was transferred into a 1.5-mL GC vial for GC/MS measurements. The OPAH fraction was evaporated to about 1 mL, and 10 ml acetone was added. The solution was evaporated to about 0.5 mL and transferred into a 1.5 mL GC vial. To this, 25 µl of 4 µg ml⁻¹ fluoranthene-D₁₀ dissolved in acetone was added as syringe spike. A portion of this mixture was transferred into a micro insert to measure the carbonyl-OPAHs with GC/MS. The remaining portion of the OPAH fraction was used for derivatization of the polar and therefore little volatile hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs by adding 150 µL of BSTFA:TMCS (99:1). The mixture was then homogenized, heated at 60°C for 15 min, and left at room temperature for 60 min to derivatize the hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs before GC/MS measurements. Derivatization with BSTFA:TMCS (99:1) converts hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs to their more volatile -Si(CH₃)₃ derivatives, which improves their chromatographic performance, sensitivity and thermal stability (Li et al., 2001; Halket and Zaikin, 2003).

3.5 Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry

The target compounds were analyzed using an Agilent 6890N gas chromatograph coupled to an Agilent 5975B inert mass selective detector equipped with electron impact ionization (EI) ion source, autosampler and a split/splitless injector. All reported data were acquired using the EI mode at 70 eV. The instrumental parameters for the analysis of all compounds were: injection port temperature at 280°C, transfer line at 310°C and the ion source at 230°C. Analytes (μ L) were injected into the gas chromatograph in the splitless mode using the autosampler. Compounds were separated on a fused silica capillary column (30 m x

 $0.25 \text{ mm i.d. x} 0.25 \text{ }\mu\text{m}$ film thickness) (HP-5MS; J&W Scientific, Folsom). Helium was used as carrier gas with a constant flow rate of 1.2 mL min⁻¹.

For the OPAHs, the oven temperature was initially set at 80°C, held for 6 min, increased to 145°C at the rate of 5°C min⁻¹, held for 3 min and finally increased to 200°C at the rate of 5°C min⁻¹ and held for 7 min. The mass spectrometer was operated in full scan mode to obtain the mass spectra of single compounds from which ions were selected for quantification in the single ion monitoring (SIM) mode. For each compound, two ions were selected to be monitored, one for quantifying and the other as a qualifier. The monitored ions for the measured compounds are shown in Table B-4 (Supplemental Information). Chromatograms for the standard mixtures are shown in Figure B-2 (Supplemental Information).

The oven temperature for the measurement of PAHs/alkyl-PAHs was initially set at 80°C, held for 4 min, increased to 160°C at a rate of 14°C min⁻¹, held for 1.5 min, increased to 225°C at a rate of 5°C min⁻¹, held for 5 min, and then increased to 300°C at a rate of 5°C min⁻¹ and held for 11 min (Bandowe et al., 2009). The monitored ions for the measured compounds are shown in Table B-5 (Supplemental Information). Chromatogram of the standard mixture is shown in Figure B-2. All GC/MS instrumental control and data recording and processing was done with Agilent MS ChemStation.

3.6 Quantification of target compounds

Ten calibration standards with concentration ranges of 5 to 15,000 ng mL⁻¹, 10 to 15,000 ng mL⁻¹ and 5 to 5000 ng mL⁻¹ were used for the quantification of hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs, carbonyl-OPAHs, and PAHs respectively. Each OPAH calibration standard was spiked with 100 ng mL⁻¹ of fluoranthene-D₁₀, and each PAH calibration standard was spiked with 250 ng mL⁻¹ of seven deuterated PAHs as internal standards. The hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs standards were derivatized as described previously before GC/MS measurement. The relative response (peak area ratios) of each OPAH to fluoranthene-D₁₀ and each PAH to their respective deuterated PAH internal standard (Tab. B-4, Supplemental Information) measured in the standards was then plotted against their known concentration ratios to generate the calibration functions. The correlation coefficients established for a five-point linear calibration curve was > 0.98 for OPAHs and > 0.99 for PAHs. The relative response of target compounds to that of their corresponding deuterated internal standard measured in our final analyte (samples) were used to quantify target compounds using the calibration functions. We set up the post-measurement internal standard quantification procedure using the Agilent MS ChemStation software.

3.7 Recovery experiments and measurement of certified reference material

To assess the accuracy and precision of the method for the determination of OPAHs, the Manaus soil was used. After 20 g of soil mixed with diatomaceous earth had been placed in the ASE extraction cell, the sample was spiked with 100 μ L of 20 μ g mL⁻¹ of carbonyl-OPAH and hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAH target compounds and their deuterated surrogates, leading to a concentration of about 100 ng g⁻¹, which realistically mimics concentrations in background soils (Niederer, 1998). In addition, deuterated PAHs (internal standard) were added. Spiked samples were then left for 12 h to equilibrate and the whole procedure as described previously was applied. For each extraction procedure, in which target compounds were spiked, a set of the same unspiked soil samples was passed through the same procedure, and the their final concentration was subtracted from that of the spiked sample before recovery was calculated. The mean recovery of spiked soil samples is a measure of the accuracy of the entire analytical procedure to determine OPAHs, and the RSD of measurements of spiked samples after replicate extraction is a measure of the precision (repeatability) of the analytical method. A total of eight replicates of spiked samples and six replicates of unspiked samples were extracted during the spike and recovery experiment.

The analysis of ERM[®]-CC013a followed the procedure as described above except that only 1 g of soil sample was used during extraction of three replicates. The accuracy of PAH determination is reported as the closeness of the determined value to the certified value, and the precision is reported as the RSD of the three replicates. Because the whole procedure was applied, OPAHs were also determined in this reference material.

3.8 Method application

The method as described above was used to screen mineral surface soils (0-10 cm) for the entire range of OPAHs and PAHs sampled from a forest in the University of Mainz, Botanical Garden in addition to the forest soil from Manaus (initially used for spike experiments) and certified European reference material ERM[®]-CC013a (also used to validate PAH measurements) (Tab. B-3). This was to represent low, medium and highly polluted soils respectively and also soils of different characteristics. The measurement of OPAHs in commercially available ERM[®]-CC013a could provide useful data for comparison in other studies.

3.9 Quality assurance/control

Strict quality control measures were used during sample preparation and quantification. Glassware used in our sample preparations was rinsed with acetone and baked at 250°C overnight, rinsed again with "picograde solvent" before use. Solvents used were of "picograde" for residues analysis. Several blanks were run to check for background contamination during sample preparation as well as memory effects during the GC/MS measurements. Our blank included the cell filled with diatomaceous earth and prepared and measured at the beginning, middle, and end during sample preparation and GC/MS measurements. The mean of blank measurements were used to correct for contamination during sample preparation and measurements. During GC/MS measurement, a compound was only accepted as identified in the sample or blank if the ratio of the two monitored ions was within $\pm 20\%$ of that measured in the calibration standards and with a retention time difference of < 0.2 min for the OPAHs and < 0.1 min for the PAHs/alkyl-PAHs. As much as possible, we selected the molecular ion as one of the derivatization agent (e.g., m/z = 73) for hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs even if it was the base peak to avoid false identifications.

4 Results and discussion

4.1 Method performance

4.1.1 Accuracy and precision of the carbonyl-OPAHs analysis

The recoveries (mean \pm standard deviation) of spiked carbonyl-OPAHs ranged between 78 \pm 9% for 1-indanone and 97 \pm 11% for 2-biphenylcarboxyaldehyde while the quinones 1,2-acenaphthenequinone (34 \pm 7%) and 1,4-naphthoquinone (44 \pm 13%) had recoveries below 50% (Fig. B-1A). Our recoveries for the carbonyl-OPAHs are either in the range or better (for some compounds) than in other reported methods used for soil and where compounds were spiked at much higher concentrations (Wischmann et al., 1996; Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2006a). Low recovery of 1,2-acenaphthenequinone (45%) similar to ours has been reported in a previous study (Meyer et al., 1999). Test measurements of carbonyl-OPAHs in the PAH fraction recovered only negligible quantities of these compounds, demonstrating that carbonyl-OPAHs are not eluted with the PAHs fraction. We propose that instability of 1,4-naphthoquinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone during GC/MS measurement is the reason for the lower mean recovery and higher standard deviation associated with their measurement. In our studies with standards of 1,4-naphtoquinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone during GC/MS measurement is the reason for the lower mean recovery and higher standard deviation associated with their measurement. In our studies with standards of 1,4-naphtoquinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone during GC/MS measurement is the reason for the lower mean recovery and higher standard deviation associated with their measurement.

naphthoquinone and 9,10-phenanthroquinone were lost. The analytical sensitivity for 1,2naphthoquinone and 9,10-phenanthroquinone was therefore so low and their general behavior unpredictable that we excluded them from our targets. This is in line with the observations of other researchers (Cho et al., 2004; Liu et al., 2006). Liu et al. (2006) reported that 9,10phenanthroquinone is converted to 9-fluorenone during GC/MS injection. To overcome low sensitivities and instability during GC/MS, Cho et al. (2004) propose derivatizing quinones with acetic anhydride. However, for these compounds, using liquid chromatography/mass spectrometry (LC/MS) might be the better alternative.

The precision of the analytical method for carbonyl-OPAHs was determined as the RSD of replicates of analyte recoveries in the spiked samples. It ranged between 5 and 28% (Tab. B-1) for the carbonyl-OPAHs, with the quinones 1,2-acenaphthenequinone and 1,4-naphthoquinone showing the highest RSD.

In our experiments, we tested two commercially available deuterated carbonyl-OPAHs for possible use as processing internal standard and found that benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ showed good recovery (90 \pm 6%) and stability when using our method. The recovery of benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ is similar to that of most of the target carbonyl-OPAHs, except for 1,4-naphthoquinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone. Therefore, benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ is recommended for use as processing internal standard for all the target carbonyl-OPAHs except 1,4-naphthoquinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone. Benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅, if added to the sample before extraction, allows for correction of incomplete extraction and losses during clean-up and fractionation leading to accurate quantification of all target carbonyl-OPAHs except 1,4-naphthoquinone and 1,2-acenaphthenequinone. The additionally tested 1,4-naphthoquinone-D₆ had sometimes unrealistic recoveries (159 \pm 44%) and was sometimes completely lost, underlining our assumption that the low molecular weight PAHquinones (2-ring) were not stable in our method. However, in principle 1,4-naphthoquinone-D₆ remains the best compound to be used as internal standard for 1,4-naphthoquinone.



Figure B-1: Recoveries of carbonyl-OPAHs [A] and hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs [B] from spiked soils. Error bars indicate the standard deviation of replicates (n=8).

ОРАН	Manaus	Mainz	ERM®-CC013a	RSD†	LOD
	ng g ⁻¹			%	ng g ⁻¹
1-Indanone	1.7 ± 0.8	3.0 ± 0.4	1508 ± 135	11	0.18
1,4-Naphthoquinone	n.d‡	n.d	26 ± 4	28	1.00
1-Naphthaldehyde	1.1 ± 0.2	6.0 ± 1.8	103 ± 21	5	0.10
2-Biphenylcarboxaldehyde	n.d	29.1 ± 12.1	969 ± 188	12	0.10
9-Fluorenone	1.7 ± 1.4	47.2 ± 14.0	5089 ± 386	9	0.10
1,2-Acenaphthenequinone	n.d	4.9 ± 3.3	163 ± 4	19	0.75
9,10-Anthraquinone	2.1 ± 1.3	80 ± 15.2	80 ± 15.2 7824 ± 608		0.10
∑carbonyl-OPAHs	6.6 ± 3.5	170.2 ± 57.0	15681 ± 1835		
2-Hydroxybenzaldehyde	6.2 ± 3.6	9.7 ± 1.8	41 ± 9	24	0.2
2-Hydroxynaphthalene	n.d	1.2 ± 0.2	24 ± 1	29	0.1
2-Hydroxybiphenyl	0.5 ± 0.2	4.6 ± 0.0	98 ± 1	13	0.1
1,2,3,4-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoic acid	4.5 ± 0.7	4.0 ± 0.0	86 ± 1	25	0.3
1-Naphthoic acid	n.d	n.d	n.d	8	0.2
1-Hydroxyacenenaphthene	n.d	6.1 ± 0.7	130 ± 24	46	0.3
5,6,7,8-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoic acid	2.0 ± 0.2	n.d	n.d	11	0.1
9-Hydroxyfluorene	2.6 ± 0.1	4.3 ± 0.5	90 ± 10	41	0.3
1-Hydroxy-2-naphthoic acid	n.d	6.4 ± 0.2	n.d	19	0.3
9-Hydroxyphenanthrene	n.d	n.d	n.d	9	0.3
Biphenyl-2',2'-dicarboxylic acid	n.d	n.d	49 ± 3	14	1.6
∑hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs	16 ± 4	36.3 ± 2.3	518 ± 47		

Table B-1: Concentrations (mean \pm standard deviation) of OPAHs in Manaus, Mainz and Berlin (ERM[®]-CC013a) soils, precision (RSD, n = 8) and limits of detection (LODs) of the used method. Only compounds with accepted recoveries are reported (see text).

 \dagger RSD = relative standard deviation calculated from the spiked samples.

 \ddagger n.d. = not detected

4.1.2 Accuracy and precision of the hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs analysis

The recoveries of spiked hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs were in general lower than those of the carbonyl-OPAHs. Five of our target hydroxyl/carboxyl OPAHs showed recoveries between 36 and 70% which is at the lower end of the range found for carbonyl-OPAHs, and six others showed low mean recoveries between 2 and 7% (Fig. B-1). Eight others (1,2-dihydroxybenzene, 2-hydroxybenzoic acid, 1-hydroxynaphthalene, 2,5-dihydroxybenzoic acid, 2-naphthoic acid, 2,3-dihydroxynaphthalene, 4,5-dihydroxyphenanthrene and, 2,3-naphthalenedicarboxylic acid) were lost. Nearly all lost compounds contained two hydroxyl/carboxyl functional groups making them particularly polar. Analytical protocols

including solid-phase extraction, derivatization and GC/MS to determine hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs (in aerosols, urine, and fish bile) have shown similar low recoveries (6-81 %) (Moyano et al. 1997; Smith et al., 2002; Johnson-Restrepo et al., 2008) while in soil others reported slightly higher recoveries (17-102%) using an HPLC/DAD method (Wischmann et al., 1996; Meyer et al., 1999). In our set-up, the possible reasons for the low recoveries were strong sorption to soil particles and therefore reduced extractability, or strong sorption to the silica column which prevented elution, degradation or transformation to other products and reduced efficiency of the silylation reaction (as a result of competing reactions from soil matrix compounds).

Initial ASE extractions were done with dichloromethane (2 cycles). In the current protocol, we used for the second cycle extraction an acidified acetone/dichloromethane mixture as recommended by the USEPA for extraction of chlorinated herbicides by pressurized liquid extraction (USEPA, 2007). This change improved the recoveries of the five most completely recovered hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs by 2 to 3% but did not improve the others. We therefore included the acidified acetone/dichloromethane extraction cycle in our current protocol. However, these results demonstrate that polarity/acidity of the extraction solvent is not a major cause of the low recovery or loss of the most polar compounds.

To solve the problem of incomplete elution from the silica column we did several tests in which we eluted the column with methanol and acidified methanol. When eluted with this solvent, eluates showed strong color differentiation, turbidity, and heavy matrix. Attempts to completely dry methanol (by bubbling with N₂) and to exchange the solvent to a non-protic solvent (a requirement for successful derivatization with BSTFA) were slow and unworkable. Thus, the dichloromethane and acetone elution (as used in the current protocol) gave the best results. Also important is its easy adaptability to the derivatization procedure, which works best in acetone (Li et al., 2001). The use of acidified methanol might be required to improve the recovery of hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs from silica columns during column chromatography (Wischmann et al., 1999). However, in the soils used for our spike experiment (4% organic C) the use of acidified methanol for column elution should be preceded by substantial post-ASE extraction matrix reduction using, for example, gel permeation chromatography.

Other researchers have reported that phenols are lost in the ASE tubing through which analytes are delivered to the vial during PLE (Berkner et al., 2004). Further tests are needed to establish stability of these compounds in during ASE extraction.

Several tests using standards dissolved in acetone showed that heating to 60°C for 15 mins and leaving the standard at room temperature for 1 h was the optimum condition for derivatization. There is, however, the possibility that compounds co-extracted from soil (e.g., humic and fulvic acids) might interfere with the derivatization of our target compounds. This was reported for the determination of acidic pharmaceuticals in aqueous samples (Togola and Budzinski, 2008). If interfering humic substances were the reason for the low recoveries of hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs, matrix calibration curves might help to improve the measurement.

The precision of our analytical method for the measurement of hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs was determined as the RSD of replicates of analyte recoveries in the spiked samples. It ranged between 8 and 46% (Tab. B-1).

The recovery of 1-hydroxynaphthalene- D_7 was low (10%), and transcinnamic acid- D_7 was completely lost. 1-Hydroxynaphthalene- D_7 is nevertheless the best internal standard to quantify 1-hydroxynaphthalene. These tests showed that there is strong variation in compound recoveries. Therefore, it is important that several labelled compounds are simultaneously used as internal standards.

4.1.3 Accuracy and precision of the parent-PAHs

We determined the absolute recovery of deuterated PAHs used as internal standards. The recovery ranges for the seven deuterated PAHs were 36 to 84%, 51 to 80%, 40 to 127%, 38 to 80%, 19 to 83%, 20 to 93% and 14 to 98% for naphthalene- D_8 , acenaphthene- D_{10} , phenanthrene- D_{10} , pyrene- D_{10} , chrysene- D_{12} , perylene- D_{12} and benzo[ghi]perylene- D_{12} , respectively. The higher-molecular-weight deuterated internal standards had lower mean recoveries of 36, 38 and 31% for chrysene- D_{12} , perylene- D_{12} and benzo[ghi]perylene- D_{12} respectively, than the lower-molecular-weight compounds. There were a few extraction runs in which the recoveries of chrysene- D_{12} , perylene- D_{12} and, benzo[ghi]perylene- D_{12} were even <10%. Similar low recoveries of 32 to 92% and 21 \pm 12 to 90 \pm 18% of deuterated PAH internal standard were reported in other published methods for soils (Krauss et al., 2000; Bucheli et al., 2004). In these other studies, the lowest recoveries were always reported for naphthalene-D₈. The loss of naphthalene-D₈ during rotary evaporation because of its high volatility is often cited as reason for the low recovery, which was partly observed in our current study. In our method, naphthalene-D₈ had lower recovery compared with other low molecular weight deuterated-PAHs but heavier PAHs than pyrene-D₁₀ show decreasing recovery with increasing molecular mass for all spiked soils and the diatomaceous earth used as blank. Low recovery of higher-molecular-weight deuterated PAHs compared with lowermolecular-weight ones observed in other studies were attributed to the fact that the ASE cell might serve as a chromatographic column that increasingly retains the higher molecular weight deuterated-PAHs (Lundstedt et al., 2000). We observed high recoveries (50-70%) for all deuterated PAHs when they were spiked onto diatomaceous earth, extracted and measured directly without column chromatographic fractionation. We therefore conclude that the low recoveries of the deuterated higher molecular weight PAHs are largely because of the fractionation procedure on the silica gel columns. Although the fractionation procedure needs further optimization, the use of the isotope dilution method in which the deuterated PAHs were added to the ASE extraction cell with the soil and passed through the entire extraction and clean-up greatly reduced errors, leading to accurate quantification of PAHs as confirmed by the analysis of the certified reference material. There was a close match between the certified values and our measured values (Tab. B-2). The mean recovery of the sum of PAHs (for which certified values are provided) compared with the provided certified concentration was 103% and very close to the 99% measured for the same reference material with our previous method (Bandowe et al., 2009).

Method precision for PAHs was determined from measurements of aliquots of certified European reference material with precision calculated as RSD of triplicate determinations. Precision was always better than 10% (Tab. B-2), except for three compounds that had RSDs between 10 and 13%. The precision of our method for determination of PAHs is similar or even better than results reported in other published work using a similar method where RSDs of 2 to 24% are reported (Maliszewska-Kordybach et al., 2008).

4.1.4 Limits of detection (LOD)

Limits of detection were determined as three times the standard deviation of the method blanks divided by 20 g to represent the standard mass of extracted soil in our measurements. For those compounds which were not detected in the blanks, the absolute value of the lowest calibration point divided by 20 was used as LOD.

The LODs for the carbonyl-OPAHs ranged from 0.1 to 1 ng g⁻¹. The LODs of the hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs (0.1-1.6 ng g⁻¹) were usually lower than those of the carbonyl-OPAHs, showing that derivatized OPAHs are in general more sensitively measured than the carbonyl-OPAHs whose polar and yet underivatized nature restricts volatilization in the GC (Tab. B-1). We found only one report of LODs for OPAHs in which LODs ranged from 0.01 to 1.55 μ g g⁻¹ which is higher than in our method (Meyer et al., 1999). The values of the

LODs for PAHs ranged from 0.01 to 0.56 ng g⁻¹ (Tab. B-2), which is similar to the LODs of 0.02 to 0.75 ng g⁻¹ reported for soils in other studies (Sanchez-Brunete et al., 2006; Barco-Bonilla et al., 2009). The LODs of PAHs not detected in blanks was 0.25 ng g⁻¹.

Table B-2: Concentrations (mean \pm standard deviation) of PAHs in Manaus, Mainz and Berlin (ERM[®]-CC013a) soils with certified values, precision (RSD, n = 3) and limits of detection (LODs) of the used method. Reference values in parentheses are non-certified indicative values without uncertainty statement.

			ERM [®] -			
Name	Manaus	Mainz	CC013a	Certified value [†]	RSD ^e (%)	LOD
	ng g ⁻¹		µ	μg g ⁻¹		ng g ⁻¹
1,2,3,4-Tetrahydronaphthalene	n.d.	1.5 ± 0.6	n.d.‡			0.25
Naphthalene	16.2 ± 2.2	23.5±3.8	3.0 ± 0.1	2.4 ± 0.5	5	0.10
2-Methylnaphthalene	1.8 ± 0.1	17.8±4.7	1.1 ± 0.1		5	0.08
1-Methylnaphthalene	1.4 ± 0.4	18.2±5.6	1.2 ± 0.0		3	0.07
1,3-Dimethylnaphthalene	3.3 ± 1.1	48.0±13.6	1.1 ± 0.0		3	0.05
Acenaphthylene	n.d.	2.9 ± 0.4	1.2 ± 0.1	(0.77)	6	0.25
Acenaphthene	0.4 ± 0.1	6.5±1.3	0.7 ± 0.0	(0.75)	1	0.25
2,3,5-Trimethylnaphthalene	1.0 ± 0.4	27.0 ± 6.6	0.4 ± 0.0		2	0.03
Fluorene	0.7 ± 0.3	9.5±2.4	1.0 ± 0.1	1.14 ± 0.11	5	0.02
2,6-Diisopropylnaphthalene	4.1 ± 4.2	12.8±2.7	nd		6	0.56
Phenanthrene	2.3 ± 0.9	213.4±36.1	13.7±1.4	12.0 ± 0.6	10	0.25
Anthracene	n.d.	12.7±2.8	0.7 ± 0.0	1.41 ± 0.22	0.1	0.25
2-Methylphenanthrene	0.4 ± 0.1	129.1±27.3	3.5 ± 0.1		3	0.13
1-Methylphenanthrene	0.2 ± 0.1	26.1 ± 3.0	0.6 ± 0.0		0.2	0.03
3,6-Dimethylphenanthrene	n.d.	10.7±2.0	0.2 ± 0.0		2	0.25
3,5-Dimethylphenanthrene	n.d.	22.1±5.2	0.5 ± 0.0		8	0.25
2,6-Dimethylphenanthrene	n.d.	15.0±2.3	0.3 ± 0.0		0.3	0.25
1,7-Dimethylphenanthrene	1.1 ± 0.0	26.0±3.5	0.4 ± 0.0		5	0.25
Fluoranthene	0.3 ± 0.1	415.7±111.7	8.8 ± 0.1	12.9 ± 0.7	1	0.01
Pyrene	n.d.	444.4±110.3	10.1 ± 0.1	9.6 ± 0.3	1	0.25
Retene	0.9 ± 0.3	12.1±2.8	0.2 ± 0.0		2	0.06
Benzo[a]anthracene	0.4 ± 0.0	255±79	5.1 ± 0.3	5.6 ± 0.5	6	0.25
Chrysene+Triphenylene	0.3 ± 0.1	438.7±106.1	7.3 ± 0.2	5.3 ± 0.8	3	0.02
Benzo[b,j,k]fluoranthene	nd	530.3±126.7	14.1±1.2	10.5 ± 1.4 ¶	8	0.25
Benzo[e]pyrene	nd	457.9±126.2	10.4 ± 0.7		7	0.25
Benzo[a]pyrene	nd	481.7±162.8	6.2 ± 0.7	4.9 ± 0.7	12	0.25
Perylene	1.9 ± 0.3	85.7±37.0	1.5 ± 0.0		2	0.25
Indeno [1,2,3-cd]pyrene	nd	314.4±47.7	5.2 ± 0.2	5.2 ± 1.0	3	0.25
Dibenzo[a,h]anthracene	nd	38.3±23.9	0.7 ± 0.1	(1.1)	13	0.25
Benzo[ghi]perylene	nd	318.4±62.1	5.7 ± 0.5	4.6 ± 0.5	8	0.25
Coronene	nd	74.7±38.7	1.5 ± 0.1		5	0.25
Σ16 EPA PAHs	21.5 ± 5.7	3505.2 ± 874.1	83.5 ± 4.9		6	
Σ34 PAHs	38.4 ± 11.8	4489.9 ± 1145.6	106.5 ± 4.1		6	

[†] Uncertainty of certified values is given at 95% confidence interval. [‡] n.d. = not detected.

§ Certified value is for chrysene (our measured value includes triphenylene).

¶ Certified value is for benzo (b+k)fluoranthene (our measured value includes benzo(j)fluoranthene).

4.2 Concentrations of PAHs and OPAHs in selected soil samples

The sum of the seven quantified carbonyl–OPAHs was 7, 170 and 15681 ng g^{-1} for Manaus, Mainz and Berlin soils, respectively (Tab. B-1). This mainly reflects the degree of anthropogenic pollution. The Manaus soil is located at a site that is affected little by industrial emissions, whereas the Berlin soil was polluted by the former gasification activity. The Mainz soil is influenced by atmospheric deposition from urban combustion activities (heating, traffic and industry). The concentrations and the composition pattern of three carbonyl-OPAHs in the Berlin soil from a former gasworks site are comparable to those reported from a former gas works site at Husarviken in Stockholm, Sweden where Lundstedt et al. (2006b) found $0.32 \pm$ 0.09, 12 ± 2 and $14 \pm 3 \ \mu g \ g^{-1}$ of 1-indanone, 9-fluorenone, and 9,10-anthraquinone, respectively. The concentration range of carbonyl-OPAHs in the Mainz soil (Tab. 1) falls in the range of 6 to 266 ng g^{-1} , which was measured in soils from children's playgrounds and park areas in Basel, Switzerland (Niederer, 1998). In the latter study of (Niederer, 1998), the concentration of 9,10-anthraquinone (which was the only carbonyl-OPAH also measured in our study) ramged from 11 to 80 ng g^{-1} , which is similar to the 80 ng g^{-1} in the Mainz soil. Our carbonyl-OPAHs are dominated by 9-fluorenone and 9,10-anthraquinone in all samples. These two OPAHs have been identified as major components in soils from former gasworks sites as well as in particulate fractions of ambient air samples in various European cities (Lundstedt et al., 2003; Albinet et al., 2006; Albinet et al., 2007). The sum of the concentrations of eleven hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs followed a similar trend as the carbonyl-OPAHs (i.e Berlin > Mainz > Manaus soils). The $\sum 11$ hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs concentrations were in general lower than Σ 7 carbonyl-OPAHs in the Mainz and Berlin soils. Differences in recovery make it difficult to compare these two groups of compounds. The sources of these OPAHs can be direct emission through combustion processes or post-emission abiotic/biotic transformation of parent PAHs. Because OPAHs levels seem to follow the expected trend of degree of anthropogenic pollution, it is more likely that direct emission sources explain the concentration levels and composition patterns of the OPAHs mixtures.

The concentrations of the $\sum 16$ EPA-PAH and total determined PAHs ($\sum 34$ PAHs) both decreased in the order, Berlin > Mainz > Manaus soils (Tab. B-2). The $\sum 21$ parent-PAH concentrations of 23 ng g⁻¹ of the Manaus soil determined by this method is similar to $\sum 21$ parent PAHs of 16 to 38 ng g⁻¹ determined by a different method for this same soil from Manaus, further confirming the accuracy of our method (Krauss et al., 2005). The difference between the Manaus and Mainz soil is attributable to the level of industrial activity which is higher in Germany than in Amazonia, Brazil (Wilcke, 2007; Nam et al., 2009). The Berlin soil was

contaminated by a specific point source, whereas the Mainz soil received its PAH load mainly via deposition from the atmosphere of the urban environment in which the Mainz soil is located. The ratios of some OPAHs to that of the corresponding parent-PAH from which they are likely to be derived (metabolite/parent-PAH e.g., 1-indanone/fluorene, 9-fluorenone/fluorene, 9-hydroxyfluorene/fluorene, 1,2-acenaphthenequinone/acenaphthylene, 9,10-anthraquinone/anthracene were > 1 in some soils. The concentrations of OPAHs were similar to those of parent PAHs in the Manaus soil, lower in the Mainz soil and even higher in the Berlin soil. This finding, coupled with the fact that some OPAHs are known to be more toxic than their parent compounds strongly suggests the need to include OPAHs into environmental monitoring efforts (Albinet et al., 2006; Lundstedt et al., 2007).

5 Conclusions

We suggest an analytical protocol to quantify 34 parent/alkyl-PAHs and 18 oxygenated PAHs with satisfactory accuracy and precision, although six target hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs showed low recoveries (2-7%) in a spike experiment. Because of the low detection limits the method can be applied to soils with low levels of contamination (i.e. background soils).

Benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ tested as possible processing internal standard for OPAHs showed high stability and recovery (90%), similar to most target carbonyl-OPAHs whereas others showed low or unpredictable behavior. Such variable behavior indicates the need to include more isotope-labelled surrogates when analyzing chemically more reactive substances like OPAHs.

The correlation of OPAH concentrations with those of parent-/alkyl-PAHs suggests that OPAHs are emitted by the same sources as PAHs. Ratios of OPAHs to their parent-PAHs were frequently ≥ 1 , underlining the importance to include them in monitoring programs of PAH contamination. The inclusion of OPAHs will greatly improve risk assessments at contaminated sites, because of their known direct/higher toxicity and ability to spread in the environment. Furthermore, the measurements of OPAH/parent-PAHs ratios will be useful to monitor PAH degradation during soil remediation or natural attenuation.

6 Acknowledgments

We are grateful to Sylvia Bondzio, Ute Thorenz and Anna van Eijck for help during the laboratory analysis and to Volker Laabs and Martin Krauss for valuable discussions. We gratefully acknowledge financial support of the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG W1601/2) and the Geocycles Excellence Cluster of the State of Rheinland Pfalz, Germany for funds to improve our laboratory equipment.

7 References

- Alsberg, T., U. Stenberg, R. Westerholm, M. Strandell, U. Ranug., A. Sundvall, L. Romert, V. Bernson, B. Pettersson, R. Toftgård, B. Franzén, M. Jansson, J. A. Gustafsson, K.E. Egebäck, and G. Tejle. 1985. Chemical and biological characterization of organic material from gasoline exhausts particles. Environmental Science & Technology 19:43-50
- Albinet, A., E. Leoz-Garziandia, H. Budzinski, and E. Villenave. 2006. Simultaneous analysis of oxygenated and nitrated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons on standard reference material 1649a (urban dust) and on natural ambient air samples by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry with negative ion chemical ionisation. Journal of Chromatography A 1121:106-113.
- Albinet, A., E. Leoz-Garziandia, H. Budzinski, and E. Villenave. 2007. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), nitrated PAHs and oxygenated PAHs in ambient air of the Marseilles area (South of France): Concentrations and sources. Science of the Total Environment 384:280-292.
- Allen, J.O., N.M. Dookeran, K. Taghizadeh, A.L. Lafleur, K.A. Smith, and A.F. Sarofim. 1997. Measurement of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons associated with a sizesegregated urban aerosol. Environmental Science and Technology 31:2064-2070.
- Baek, S.O., R.A. Field, M.E. Goldstone, P.W. Kirk, J.N. Lester, and R. Perry. 1991. A review of atmospheric polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons - sources, fate and behavior. Water Air Soil Pollution 60:279-300.
- Bamforth, S.M., and I. Singleton. 2005. Bioremediation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: current knowledge and future directions. Journal of Chemical Technolology and Biotechnology 80:723-736.

- Bandowe, B.A.M., D. Rückamp, M.A.L. Bragança, V. Laabs, W. Amelung, C. Martius, and W.
 Wilcke. 2009. Naphthalene production by microrganisms associated with termites: evidence from a microcosm experiment. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 41:630-639.
- Barco-Bonilla, N., J.L. M. Vidal, A. G. Frenich, and R. Romero-Gonzalez. 2009. Comparison of ultrasonic and pressurized liquid extraction for the analysis of polycyclic aromatic compounds in soil samples by gas chromatography coupled to tandem mass spectrometry. Talanta 78:156-64.
- Berkner, S., S. Streck, and R. Herrmann. 2004. Development and validation of a method for determination of trace levels of alkylphenols and bisphenol A in atmospheric samples. Chemosphere 54: 575-584
- Bodzek, D., K. Tyrpien, and L. Warzecha.1993. Identification of oxygen derivatives of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in airborne particulate matter of Upper Silesia (Poland). International Journal of Environmental Analytical Chemistry 52, 75-85.
- Bodzek, D., B. Janoszka, C. Dobosz, L. Warzecha, and M. Bodzek. 1997. Determination of polycyclic aromatic compounds and heavy metals in sludges from biological sewage treatment plants. Journal of Chromatography A 774:177-192.
- Bolton, J.L., M.A. Trush, T.M. Penning, G. Dryhurst, and T.J. Monks. 2000. Role of quinones in toxicology. Chemical Research in Toxicology 13. 135-160
- Bucheli, T.D., F. Blum, A. Desaules, and Ö. Gustafsson. 2004. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, black carbon, and molecular markers in soils of Switzerland. Chemosphere 56:1061-1076.
- Casellas, M., M. Grifoll, J.M. Bayona, and A.M. Solanas. 1997. New metabolites in the degradation of fluorene by *Arthrobacter* sp. strain F101. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 63:819-826.
- Cerniglia, C.E. 1984. Microbial-metabolism of polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons. Advances in Applied Microbiology 30:31-71.
- Cerniglia, C.E. 1992. Biodegradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Biodegradation 3:351-368.
- Cho, A.K., E. Di Stefano, Y. You, C.E. Rodriguez, D. A. Schmitz, Y. Kumagai, A.H. Miguel, A. Eiguren-Fernandez, T. Kobayashi, E. Avol, and J. R. Froines. Determination of four quinones in diesel exhausts particles, SRM 1649a, and atmospheric PM_{2.5}. Aerosol Science and Technology 38:68-81.
- Copper, C.L. 2003. Analysis of intermediates from polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon biodegradation. Journal of Separation Science 26:1683-1687.

- Delhomme, O., M. Millet, and P. Herckes. 2008. Determination of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in atmospheric aerosol samples by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Talanta 74:703-710.
- Halket, J.M., and V.G. Zaikin. 2003. Derivatization in mass spectrometry-1. Silylation. European Journal of Mass Spectrometry 9:1-21.
- Galceran, M.T., and E. Moyano. 1996. Determination of hydroxy polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry. Comparison of atmospheric chemical ionization and electrospray. Journal of Chromatography A 731:75-84.
- Green, J.B., S.K.T. Yu, and R.P. Vrana. 1994. GC-MS analysis of phenolic compounds in fuels after conversion to trifluoroacetate esters. Journal of High Resolution Chromatography 17:439-451.
- Grova, N., F. Monteau, B. Le Bizec, C. Feidt, F. Andre, and G. Rychen. 2005. Determination of phenanthrene and hydroxyphenanthrenes in various biological matrices at trace levels using gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. Journal of Analytical Toxicology 29:175-181.
- Johnson-Restrepo, B., J. Olivero-Verbel, S.J. Lu, J. Guette-Fernandez, R. Baldiris-Avila, I. O'Byrne-Hoyos, K.M. Aldous, R. Addink, and K. Kannan. 2008. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their hydroxylated metabolites in fish bile and sediments from coastal waters of Colombia. Environmental Pollution 151:452-459.
- Keith, L.H., and W.A. Telliard. 1979. Priority pollutants I-a perspective view. Environmental Science & Technology 13:416-423.
- Krauss, M., W. Wilcke, and W. Zech. 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and polychlorinated biphenyls in forest soils: depth distribution as indicator of different fate. Environmental Pollution 110:79-88.
- Krauss, M., W. Wilcke, C. Martius, A.G. Bandeira, M.V.B. Garcia, and W. Amelung. 2005. Atmospheric versus biological sources of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in a tropical rain forest environment. Environmental Pollution 135:143-154.
- Letzel, T., U. Pöschl, R. Wissiack, E. Rosenberg, M. Grasserbauer, and R. Niessner. 2001. Phenyl-modified reversed phase liquid chromatography coupled to atmospheric pressure chemical ionization mass spectrometry: a universal method for the analysis of partially oxidized aromatic hydrocarbons. Analytical Chemistry 73:1634-1645.
- Lemieux, C.L., I.B. Lambert, S. Lundstedt, M. Tysklind, and P.A. White. 2008. Mutagenic hazards of complex polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon mixtures in contaminated soil. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. 27:978-990
- Li, D., J. Park, and J.R. Oh. 2001. Silyl derivatization of alkylphenols, chlorophenols, and bisphenol A for simultaneous GC/MS determination. Analytical Chemistry 73:3089-3095.
- Lintelmann, J., K. Fischer, and G. Matuschek. 2006. Determination of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in particulate matter using high-performance liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Journal of Chromatography A 1133:241-247.
- Liu, Y., M. Sklorz, J. Schnelle-Kreis, J. Orasche, T. Ferge, A. Kettrup, and R. Zimmermann. 2006. Oxidant denuder sampling for analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygenated derivates in ambient aerosol: Evaluation of sampling artefact. Chemosphere 62:1889-1898.
- Lundstedt, S., P. Haglund, and L. Öberg. 2003. Degradation and formation of polycyclic aromatic compounds during bioslurry treatment of an aged gasworks soil. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 22:1413-1420.
- Lundstedt, S., P. Haglund, and L. Öberg. 2006a. Simultaneous extraction and fractionation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygenated derivatives in soil using selective pressurized liquid extraction. Analytical Chemistry 78:2993-3000.
- Lundstedt, S., Y. Persson, and L. Öberg. 2006b. Transformation of PAHs during ethanol-Fenton treatment of an aged gasworks' soil. Chemosphere 65:1288-1294.
- Lundstedt, S., B. van Bavel, P. Haglund, M. Tysklind, and L. Öberg. 2000. Pressurised liquid extraction of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons from contaminated soils. Journal of Chromatography A 883:151-162.
- Lundstedt, S., P.A. White, C.L. Lemieux, K.D. Lynes, I.B. Lambert, L. Öberg, P. Haglund, and M. Tysklind. 2007. Sources, fate, and toxic hazards of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) at PAH-contaminated sites. Ambio 36:475-485.
- Mahajan, M.C., P.S. Phale, and C.S. Vaidyanathan. 1994. Evidence for the involvement of multiple pathways in the biodegradation of 1-methylnaphthalene and 2methylnaphthalene by *Pseudomonas-Putida* Csvs6. Archives of Microbiology 161:425-433.
- Maliszewska-Kordybach, B., B. Smreczak, A. Klimkowicz-Pawlas, and H. Terelak. 2008. Monitoring of the total content of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in arable soils in Poland. Chemosphere 73:1284-1291.
- McKinney, R.A., R.J. Pruell, and R.M. Burgess. 1999. Ratio of the concentration of anthraquinone to anthracene in coastal marine sediments. Chemosphere 38:2415-2430.

- Meckenstock, R.U., M. Safinowski, and C. Griebler. 2004. Anaerobic degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. FEMS Microbiology Ecology 49:27-36.
- Meyer, S., S. Cartellieri, and H. Steinhart. 1999. Simultaneous determination of PAHs, hetero-PAHs (N, S, O), and their degradation products in creosote-contaminated soils. Method development, validation, and application to hazardous waste sites. Analytical Chemistry 71:4023-4029.
- Moyano, E., and M.T. Galceran. 1997. Determination of oxy-, nitro- and hydroxy-polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in atmospheric aerosol samples. Química Analytíca (Barcelona) 16:159-164.
- Nam, J.J., A.J. Sweetman, and K.C. Jones. 2009. Polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in global background soils. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 11:45-48.
- Niederer, M. 1998. Determination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and substitutes (nitro-,oxy-PAHs) in urban soil and airborne particulate by GC-MS and NCI-MS/MS. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 5:209-216.
- Nikolaou, K., P. Masclet, and G. Mouvier. 1984. Sources and chemical-reactivity of polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons in the atmosphere a critical-review. Science of the Total Environment 32:103-132.
- Pojana, G., and A. Marcomini. 2007. Determination of monohydroxylated metabolites of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OH-PAHs) from wastewater-treatment plants. International Journal of Environmental Analytical Chemistry 87:627-636.
- Reineke, A.K., T. Göen, A. Preiss, and J. Hollender. 2007. Quinoline and derivatives at a tar oil contaminated site: Hydroxylated products as indicator for natural attenuation? Environmental Science & Technology 41:5314-5322.
- Sánchez-Brunete, C., E. Miguel, and J.L. Tadeo. 2006. Rapid method for the determination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in agricultural soils by sonication-assisted extraction in small columns. Journal of Separation Science 29:2166-2172.
- Smith, C.J., C.J. Walcott, W.L. Huang, V. Maggio, J. Grainger, and D.G. Patterson. 2002. Determination of selected monohydroxy metabolites of 2-, 3- and 4-ring polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in urine by solid-phase microextraction and isotope dilution gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. Journal of Chromatography B 778:157-164.
- Togola, A., and H. Budzinski. 2008. Multi-residue analysis of pharmaceutical compounds in aqueous samples. Journal of Chromatography A 1177:150-158.
- Tittmann, U., and F. Lingens. 1980. Degradation of biphenyl by *Arthrobacter-Simplex*, Strain BPA. FEMS Microbiology Letters 8:255-258.

- USEPA . 2007. 3545A. Pressurized Fluid Extraction, revision 1. US Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC,
- Wang, C.X., A. Yediler, A. Peng, and A. Kettrup. 1995. Photodegradation of phenanthrene in the presence of humic substances and hydrogen-peroxide. Chemosphere 30:501-510.
- Wilcke, W. 2007. Global patterns of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil. Geoderma 141:157-166.
- Wilcke, W., J. Lilienfein, S.D. Lima, and W. Zech. 1999. Contamination of highly weathered urban soils in Uberlandia, Brazil. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science. 162:539-548.
- Wild, S.R., and K.C. Jones. 1995. Polynuclear aromatic-hydrocarbons in the United-Kingdom environment - a preliminary source inventory and budget. Environmental Pollution 88:91-108.
- Wilson, A. S., C.D. Davis, D.P, Williams, A.R. Buckpitt, M. Pirmohamed, and B.K. Park. 1996. Toxicology. 114:233-242.
- Wischmann, H., H. Steinhart, K. Hupe, G. Montresori, and R. Stegmann. 1996. Degradation of selected PAHs in soil/compost and identification of intermediates. International Journal of Environmental Analytical Chemistry 64:247-255.
- Zeinali, M., M. Vossoughi, and S.K. Ardestani. 2008. Degradation of phenanthrene and anthracene by *Nocardia otitidiscaviarum* strain TSH1, a moderately thermophilic bacterium. Journal of Applied Microbiology 105:398-406.

8 Supplemental information (Section B)

Table B-3: Type (IUSS Working Group WRB, 2006) and selected properties of soil used in method development, validation and application. Soil texture, Total organic carbon (C_{org}), and pH of ERM[®]-CC013a were determined by BAM (Berlin, Germany) available in certification reports online (http://www.rm-certificates.bam.de/en/certificates/environment/index.htm).

Site	Soil type	Texture	Corg	C/N	pH†	ECEC‡
			g kg ⁻¹			mmol _c kg ⁻¹
Manaus	Ferralsol	Clay	41	14	3.74	26.2
Mainz	Luvisol	Silty loam	46	16	7.05	334
Berlin (ERM [®] -CC013a)	Cambisol	Loamy sand	18	24	7.79	not provided§

† pH of Manaus soil was determined in 1 M KCl and others in 0.01 M CaCl₂.

‡ ECEC is effective cation-exchange capacity

§ This property was not provided by BAM, Berlin and we did not determine them because the available sample size was too small.

Table B-4: List of OPAHs and fluoranthene- D_{10} , purity, supplier, and SIM ions used for their quantification. Compounds are arranged in ascending order of retention times for carbonyl and hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs and numbered accordingly (in brackets). Deuterated internal standards are shown in italics.

OPAHs labels in brackets	Purity (%)	Company	Monitored ion	Qualifier ion
CARBONYL OPAHs				
1-Indanone (1)	99	Sigma Aldrich	132	104
$1,4$ -Naphthoquinone- D_6 (2)	99	CDN isotopes	164	108
1, 4-Naphthoquinone (3)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	158	102
1-Naphthaldehyde (4)	95	Sigma Aldrich	156	128
2-Biphenylcarboxaldehyde (5)	96	Sigma Aldrich	181	152
Benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6- D_5 (6)	98	Sigma Aldrich	187	105
9-Fluorenone (7)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	180	152
1, 2-Acenaphthylenequinone (8)	97	Sigma Aldrich	126	182
9, 10-Anthraquinone (9)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	208	180
Fluoranthene- D_{10} (10)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	212	213
HYDROXYL/CARBOXYL OPAHs				
1, 2-Dihydroxybenzene (1)	99	Sigma-Aldrich	254	239
2-Hydroxybenzaldehyde (2)	99	Sigma-Aldrich	179	161
2-Hydroxybenzoic acid (3)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	267	268
1 -Hydroxynaphthalene- D_7 (4)	99	CDN isotopes	223	208
1-Hydroxynaphthalene (5)	98	Sigma Aldrich	216	201
Transcinnamic acid- D_6 (6)	98	Sigma Aldrich	212	227
2-Hydroxynaphthalene (7)	98	Sigma Aldrich	201	216
2-Hydroxybiphenyl (8)	99	Acros	211	242
1, 2, 3, 4-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoic acid (9)	98	Sigma Aldrich	130	248
1-Naphthoic acid (10)	98	Acros	229	244
1-Hydroxyacenaphthene (11)	99	Sigma Aldrich	242	152
2-Naphthoic acid (12)	98	Sigma Aldrich	229	244
5, 6, 7, 8-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoic acid (13)	97	Sigma Aldrich	233	248
2, 5-Dihydroxybenzoic acid (14)	99	Sigma Aldrich	355	370
9-Hydroxyfluorene (15)	96	Sigma Aldrich	165	254
2, 3-Dihydroxynaphthalene (16)	98	Sigma Aldrich	304	305
4, 5-Dihydroxyphenanthrene (17)	-	Sigma Aldrich	354	355
1-Hydroxy-2-naphthoic acid (18)	97	Sigma Aldrich	317	318
Fluoranthene- D_{10} (19)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	212	213
9-Hydroxyphenanthrene (20)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	266	251
Biphenyl-2',2'-dicarboxylic acid (21)	97	Sigma Aldrich	269	270
2, 3-Naphthalenedicarboxylic acid (22)	95	Acros	345	360

Table B-5: List of target alkyl/parent-PAHs their deuterium-labelled PAHs, purity, supplier and ions used for their measurements. Target alkyl/parent-PAHs are arranged in ascending order of retention times and numbered accordingly (in parentheses). Each group of PAHs is quantified relative to the labeled deuterated PAH before it.

PAHs and labels in brackets	Purity (%)	Supplier	Monitored ion	Qualifier ion
Naphthalene- $D_8(2)$	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	136	137
1,2,3,4-Tetrahydronaphthalene (1)	96.1	Sigma Aldrich	104	132
Naphthalene (3)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	128	127
2-Methylnaphthalene (4)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	142	141
1-Methylnaphthalene (5)	95	Sigma Aldrich	142	141
1,3-Dimethylnaphthalene (6)	96	Sigma aldrich	156	141
Acenaphthene- D_{10} (8)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	164	162
Acenaphthylene (7)	98	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	152	151
Acenaphthene (9)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	153	154
2,3,5-Trimethylnaphthalene (10)	97	Acros	170	155
Fluorene (11)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	166	165
2,6-diisopropylnaphthalene (12)	99	Acros	197	212
Phenanthrene-D ₁₀ (13)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	188	189
Phenanthrene (14)	97.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	178	179
Anthracene (15)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	178	179
2-Methylphenanthrene (16)	99	Ultra Scientific	192	191
1-Methylphenanthrene (17)	99	Ultra Scientific	192	191
3,6-Dimethylphenanthrene (18)	99	Ultra Scientific	206	205
3,5-Dimethylphenanthrene (19)	99	Chiron	206	191
2,6-Dimethylphenanthrene (20)	99	Chiron	206	191
1,7-Dimethylphenanthrene (21)	99.9	Chiron	206	191
<i>Pyrene-D</i> ₁₀ (23)	98	CIL	212	213
Fluoranthene (22)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	202	200
Pyrene (24)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	202	200
1-Methyl-7-isopropylphenanthrene (25)	95.4	Chiron	219	234
Chrysene- D_{12} (27)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	240	241
Benz[a]anthracene (26)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	228	226
Chrysene+triphenylene (28)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	228	226
$Perylene-D_{12}$ (32)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	264	265
Benzo[b,j,k]fluoranthenes (29)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	252	253
Benzo[e]pyrene (30)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	252	253
Benzo[a]pyrene (31)	98	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	252	253
Perylene (33)	99	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	252	253
Benzo[ghi]perylene-D ₁₂ (36)	98	CIL	288	289
Indeno [1,2,3-cd]pyrene (34)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	276	274
Dibenz[a,h]anthracene (35)	98.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	278	279
Benzo[ghi]perylene (37)	99.3	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	276	277
Coronene (38)	99.5	Dr. Ehrenstorfer	300	150



Figure B-2: The GC-MS-SIM chromatogram of the standard mixtures (500 ng/ml) of carbonyl-OPAHs [A], hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs [B], and alkyl/parent-PAHs [C]. FLUA-D10 is included in all three chromatograms at different positions. Numbering for alkyl/parent-PAH and carbonyl and hydroxyl/carboxyl-OPAHs is the same as shown in Tables B-4 and B-5, respectively.

C Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites (OPAHs) in soils from the Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan^a

Benjamin A. Musa Bandowe¹, Nosir Shukurov², Michael Kersten³, Wolfgang Wilcke⁴

- ¹ Earth System Science Research Center, Geographic Institute, Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Johann-Joachim-Becher-Weg 21, 55128 Mainz, Germany
- ² Institute of Geology and Geophysics, Uzbekistan Academy of Sciences, N. Khodjibaev 49 100041, Tashkent, Uzbekistan
- ³ Earth System Science Research Center, Institute of Geosciences, Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, 55099, Mainz, Germany
- ⁴ Geographic Institute, University of Berne, 3012 Berne, Switzerland

^a Environmental Pollution (2010, in press), doi:10.1016/j.envpol2010.06.012

1 Abstract

We measured the concentrations and depth distribution (0-10, 10-20 cm) of 31 PAHs and 12 OPAHs in soils at eleven equidistant sampling points along a 20-km transect in the Angren industrial region (coal mine, power plant, rubber factory, gold mine), Uzbekistan to gain an insight into their concentrations, sources, and fate. Concentrations of all compounds were mostly much higher in the 0-10 cm than in the 10-20 cm layer except in disturbed soil close to the coal mine. Proximity to one of the industrial emitters was the main determinant of PAH and OPAH concentrations. The \sum 31PAHs concentrations correlated positively with the \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAH (r = 0.98, p < 0.01), \sum 5 hydroxyl-OPAH (r = 0.72, p < 0.05), and with industrially emitted trace metals in the topsoil, identifying industrial emissions as their common source. Concentrations of several carbonyl-OPAHs were higher than their parent PAHs, but their vertical distribution in soil suggested only little higher mobility of OPAHs than their corresponding parent PAHs.

2 Introduction

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are persistent and toxic, because of which 16 of them are included in the USEPA list of priority pollutants (Keith and Telliard, 1979). PAH concentrations in soil have been extensively studied in the temperate zone (mainly Europe, North America, and Japan) but little outside the temperate zone such as in the semi-arid regions of Central Asia (Wilcke, 2000, 2007). Central Asia hosts several former Soviet industrial hubs where the environment is likely to be heavily contaminated by a range of pollutants including PAHs and heavy metals. One example is the Angren industrial area near Tashkent in Uzbekistan. Previous studies conducted in this area demonstrated that soil, vegetation, surface, and groundwater are polluted with heavy metals and sulfur and nitrogen compounds, and that this pollution has negatively affected plants, soil nematodes, and soil microbial properties (Talipov et al., 1996; UNECE, 2002; Sanitation Country Profile, 2004; Shukurov et al., 2009).

Both, coal mining and combustion (e.g., coal-based electricity production) occur in the Angren industrial region. Besides the coal combustion activities which emit gaseous and particle-bound PAHs, coal mining itself can emit large quantities of unburnt coal particles which can contain high concentrations of PAHs (Achten and Hofmann, 2009). Generally, concentrations of PAHs in soil decrease exponentially with increasing distance from a point source (Van Brummelen et al., 1996; Wilcke et al., 1996; Bakker et al., 2000). In the atmosphere, the fraction of a given PAH concentration sorbed to particles increases with decreasing volatility (Meharg et al., 1998). Previous studies observed that the transport distance decreases with increasing molecular weight because the proportion associated with fast settling atmospheric particles increases (Yang et al., 1991; Meharg et al., 1998; Bakker et al., 2000; Sharma and Tripathi., 2009). Gaseous PAHs, in contrast, may be distributed over longer distances.

Oxygen-containing PAH derivatives (OPAHs) including microbial metabolites may contain functional groups such as e.g., carbonyl, hydroxyl, carboxyl, anhydrides, and coumarins (Konig et al., 1983; Lundstedt et al., 2007). OPAHs are emitted together with PAHs from combustion activities (primary sources), or are post emission degradation products (secondary sources) of PAH conversion by photooxidation, chemical oxidation, and microbial transformation processes (metabolites) (Cerniglia, 1984; Bamforth and Singleton, 2005; Lundstedt et al., 2007). OPAHs were shown in several studies to occur at elevated concentrations in atmospheric samples (gaseous and particulate) and soil (Moyano and Galceran, 1997; Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2006; Albinet et al., 2007). Some OPAHs are known to be persistent, ubiquitous, and some are even more toxic than their parent compounds (Lundstedt et al., 2007). There is generally little available information on OPAH concentrations in soil. In particular, the relative contributions of combustion (primary source) and post-emission transformations (secondary sources), including microbial processes, photooxidation, and chemical oxidation to the OPAHs concentrations in soil are unknown.

Usually, PAHs are strongly sorbed to soil organic matter and therefore little leached to greater soil depths (Wilcke et al., 1996; Wilcke, 2000). Nevertheless, PAHs frequently occur in subsoils (Guggenberger et al., 1996; Wilcke et al., 1996; Krauss et al., 2000; Ma et al., 2005). While for the low molecular weight PAHs a (minor) transport in dissolved phase may occur, the transport of high molecular weight PAHs is only possible if facilitated by colloids such as dissolved organic matter (Gauthier et al., 1987; Maxin and Kögel-Knabner, 1995; Chin et al., 1997). In contrast to PAHs, OPAHs should be considerably more mobile because of their higher water solubility as indicated by lower octanol-water partitioning coefficients (Hansch et al., 1995). It has also been directly shown in soil column experiments that OPAHs are more mobile than their parent PAHs (Weigand et al., 2002; Lundstedt et al., 2007). However, we are not aware of any report on the depth distribution of OPAHs in field soils.

The objectives of our study were to (i) determine the spatial distribution of PAH and OPAH concentrations in soils along a linear transect in an industrial semi-arid region in Central Asia, (ii) explore the correlations between PAHs, OPAHs, and heavy metals (taken from the literature) as indication of possible joint sources, and (iii) assess the depth distribution of PAHs and OPAHs in soil. We tested three hypotheses: (i) PAH concentrations are controlled by distance from industrial emission sources and correlated with heavy metal concentrations. (ii) OPAH concentrations are correlated with those of PAHs and heavy metals near emission sources while at greater distance transformation processes (microbial, photooxidation, and chemical oxidation) of PAHs play an increasing role weakening the relationship between parent PAH and OPAH concentrations. (iii) OPAHs are more water soluble than their parent PAHs and therefore more strongly leached into deeper soil layers.

3 Materials and methods

3.1 Description of study location

The study area is located at 114 km south of Tashkent, the capital of the Republic of Uzbekistan, Central Asia. This region is a semi-arid mountain valley located along the Akhangaran River between 41°01' and 40°58' N and 70°10' and 69°57' E, at 900-950 m a.s.l. The climate is continental with temperature amplitude between -30°C in January and +45°C in July and an annual precipitation between 320-550 mm falling mostly in spring and winter. The study area is covered by grassland. Dominating plant genera include *Astragalus, Stipa, Medicago*, and *Artemisia*. The prevailing wind direction is western and north-western with thermal inversions providing cyclic circulations of air masses causing pendulum distributions of dust and gas-smoke emission from the industrial complex. Because this area is surrounded by a chain of mountains air circulation is poor. The soils are Haplic Calcisols (IUSS Working Group WRB, 2006) with low organic matter concentrations. A detailed description of the site is given by Shukurov et al. (2009).



Figure C-1: Location of study area (aerial photo is from Google Earth) with sampling sites A-K described in Table C-1.

3.2 Soil sampling and properties

Soil samples were collected at two depths (0-10 cm and 10-20 cm) from 11 locations along a 20km transect downwind of the industrial complex. The soils were air-dried, sieved over stainless steel sieves (< 2 mm), and stored at 4°C until analysis. The sampling locations are shown in Figure C-1, and the land use and physico-chemical properties of the soils listed in Table C-1. Soil pH, total organic carbon (Corg), and trace metal concentrations were determined as described earlier (Shukurov et al., 2009). Soil pH was measured in H₂O (soil/solution ratio 1:2) with a potentiometric glass electrode. Total organic carbon (Corg) was determined by oxidation with Kdichromate with addition of H₂SO₄ without additional heating (Rowell, 1994). Effective cationexchange capacity (ECEC) was calculated as the sum of the charge equivalents of K, Na, Mg, Al, Ca, and Mn determined by flame AAS (Varian) after extraction with 1 M NH₄NO₃. Soil texture was analyzed using a pipet method after organic matter, lime, and pedogenic iron oxides were destroyed with H₂O₂, HCl, and dithionite/citrate, respectively, and after sand fractions were removed by sieving. In the earlier studies by Shukurov et al. (2009), samples were not taken from sampling sites B, F and J. For the current manuscript we additionally considered these three sampling sites and determined texture, pH, and Corg (with an elemental analyzer, Elementar) but not trace metal concentrations.

del	
E	
5	
2	
0	
E.	
2 3	
P	
31	
E	
S	
H	
Ó	
3	
15	
1	
pfl	•
de	
50)
lir	
d	•
ai	
-	
0	
fs	
0	
les	
ert	
ě	•
đ	
al	
.е	
E	
ę	
5	
10	
N.	١
d	•
ed	
ct	
ele	
Is	
ğ	
0	
ns	
p	
an	
5	
đ	
Itic	
SOC	
10	
in g	1
pl	•
E	
S	
÷	
Ú	
e	

Table C-1: S	ampling locations, la	nd use, and selected physico-chemical properties	of soil. San	pling d	epth 1 is at 0-10	cm and 2	at 10-20	cm depth.
Site/depth	GPS Coordinates	Land use	Corg [%]	Hq	ECEC[cmol/kg]	Sand [%]	Silt [%]	Clay [%]
Al	41°01' N/70°10' E	Border of coal mine (0 km, grassland)	2.2	7.24	13.6	23	60	17
A2			2.0	7.52	10.0	30	54	16
B1	41°01' N/70°09' E	Near coal mine (2 km, grassland)	1.1	8.00	9.4	28	64	8
B 2			0.7	7.83	0.6	25	61	13
C1	41°00' N/70° 08' E	East of Angren power station (4 km, grassland)	2.0	7.78	9.6	37	54	6
C3			2.0	7.95	11.4	40	54	9
DI	41°00' N/70° 07' E	West of Angren power station (6 km, grassland)	1.4	8.05	8.0	38	56	9
D2			1.2	8.10	2.9	65	31	3
EI	40°57' N/70° 05' E	Near the coal ash depository (8 km, gardening area)	1.9	7.92	9.2	17	11	12
E2			1.9	8.17	9.3	27	60	13
F1	40°57' N/70° 04' E	Recreation area (10 km, gardening)	2.3	8.03	10.1	12	11	17
F2			2.0	7.93	9.6	10	75	16
GI	40°58' N/70° 03' E	Recreation area/summer camp (12km, grassland)	1.9	7.84	7.0	10	11	19
G2			1.2	7.99	6.6	6	73	18
HI	40°58' N/70° 02' E	Near nubber factory (14 km, industrial site)	1.3	7.92	5.2	48	44	7
H2			0.5	8.02	2.5	56	35	6
п	41°58' N/70° 00' E	Farming area (16 km, arable land)	0.3	8.26	0.6	3	76	21
12			0.2	8.00	8.8	4	73	23
Ц	41°49' N/69° 59' E	Near the gold refinery (18 km)	1.1	8.09	9.1	30	52	18
J2			0.7	7.83	8.3	40	44	17
K1	40°58' N/69° 57' E	Grazing area (20 km)	1.4	7.83	10.1	10	67	23
K2			0.6	7.83	9.5	11	63	26

3.3 PAH and OPAH analyses

3.3.1 Target compounds

In all soil samples, concentrations of 31 PAHs/alkyl-PAHs were determined: naphthalene (NAPH), 2-methylnaphthalene (2-MNAPH), 1-methylnaphthalene (1-MNAPH), 1.3dimethylnaphthalene (1,3-DMNAPH), acenaphthylene (ACEN), acenaphthene (ACEN), 2,3,5trimethylnaphthalene (2,3,5-TMNAPH), fluorene (FLUO), phenanthrene (PHEN), anthracene (ANTH), 2-methylphenanthrene (2-MPHEN), 1-methylphenanthrene (1-MPHEN), 3,6dimethylphenanthrene (3,6-DMPHEN), 3,5-dimethylphenanthrene (3,5-DMPHEN), 2,6dimethylphenanthrene (2,6-DMPHEN), 1,7-dimethylphenanthrene (1,7-DMPHEN), fluoranthene (FLUA), pyrene (PYR), 1-methyl-7-isopropylphenanthrene (RETENE), benz[a]anthracene [B(A)A], chrysene+triphenylene (CHRY), benzo[b+j+k]fluoranthenes [B(BJK)], benzo[e]pyrene benzo[a]pyrene ([B(A)P]), perylene (PERY), indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene (IND), ([B(E)P]),dibenz[a,h]anthracene (DIBE), benzo[ghi]perylene ([B(GHI)]), and coronene (COR); 7 carbonyl-OPAHs: 1-indanone (1-INDA), 1,4-naphthoguinone (1,4-NQ), 1-naphthaldehyde (1-NLD), 2biphenylcarboxaldehyde (2-BPCD), 9-fluorenone (9-FLO), 1.2-acenaphthylenedione (1.2-ACO), 9,10-anthraquinone (9,10-ANQ); and 5 hydroxyl-OPAHs: salicylaldehyde (SALYD), 2-naphthol (2-NAPHTHOL), 2-hydroxybiphenyl (2-PP), 1-acenaphthenol (1-ACENOL), 9-fluorenol (9-FLUORENOL) were determined.

Internal standards. A mixture of seven deuterated PAHs (NAPH-D₈, ACEN-D₁₀, PHEN-D₁₀, PYR-D₁₀, CHRY-D₁₂, PERY-D₁₂, and B(GHI)-D₁₂ was used as internal standard to quantify parent and alkyl PAHs. Benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ was used as internal standard to quantify carbonyl-OPAHs. FLUA-D₁₀ solution at 4 μ g/ml was used as syringe spike to quantify the hydroxyl-OPAHs and as recovery standard for benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅. The standards of the target PAHs, alkyl-PAHs, OPAHs, and internal standards were purchased from Dr. Ehrenstorfer (Augsburg, Germany), Ultra Scientific (North Kingston, RI, USA), Chiron (Trondheim, Germany), Acros Organics (New Jersey, USA), and the Sigma-Aldrich group (Steinheim, Germany).

3.3.2 Analytical method

A detailed description of the analytical procedure for the measurement of PAHs and OPAHs is given in Bandowe and Wilcke (2010). Briefly, to about 10 g of soil sample, 100 μ l of benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ (5 μ g/ml) and 50 μ l of the mixture of the seven deuterated PAHs NAPH-D₈, ACEN-D₁₀, PHEN-D₁₀, PYR-D₁₀, CHRY-D₁₂, PERY-D₁₂, and B(GHI)-D₁₂ (each at 5 μ g/ml) were added as internal standards to the accelerated solvent extractor (ASE) cell. Samples were extracted using ASE 200 (Dionex, Sunnyvale, CA, USA) with dichloromethane in a first

extraction cycle, and with CH₃COCH₃/CH₂Cl₂/CF₃COOH (1%) [250:125:1 v/v/v] in a second extraction cycle. The two extracts of each sample were combined, dried on Na₂SO₄, and cleaned up/fractionated on silica gel (10% deactivated) columns. PAHs/alkyl-PAHs were eluted with 9 ml hexane/dichloromethane (5:1 v/v), followed by 8 ml dichloromethane and 5 ml acetone to elute the OPAHs. The PAHs/alkyl-PAHs fraction was rotary evaporated to about 0.5 ml and transferred to a 1.5 ml GC vial for GC/MS measurement. The OPAHs fraction was rotary evaporated and spiked with 100 ng FLUA-D₁₀ as internal standard for quantification of the hydroxyl-OPAHs and recovery standard for benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅. This fraction was split and one half measured directly with GC/MS to quantify the carbonyl-OPAHs. To the other half N,O-bis-(trimethylsilyl)trifluoroacetamide [BSTFA:TMCS (99:1)] was added and heated for 15 min at 60°C to silvlate the hydroxyl-OPAHs followed by GC/MS measurement. Target compounds were quantified by the internal standard technique using ten calibration standards prepared from target compound standards each spiked with a constant concentration of internal standard. Hydroxyl-OPAHs standards were derivatized as above before GC/MS measurements. We used an Agilent 6890 N gas chromatograph coupled to an Agilent 5973 B inert mass selective detector in EI and SIM mode for our measurements. All data recording and processing was done with the Agilent MSD ChemStation software package.

3.4 Quality assurance and quality control

All glassware was rinsed with acetone, machine washed, baked at 250°C for 12 h, and rinsed with high purity "picograde" solvents before use. All solvents used for extraction, column chromatography, and standard preparation were high purity "picograde" for residue analysis (Promochem, Wesel, Germany). To check and correct for possible contaminations during the analytical procedure, we processed three blanks made of diatomaceous earth at the beginning, middle, and end of our sample sequence. Most compounds were either not detected in the blanks or were measured in negligible quantities, significantly below those found in the samples. The measured compound concentrations were corrected by subtracting the mean blank concentration. We checked the accuracy of PAH measurements by including the certified reference material ERM[®]-CC013a (BAM, Berlin, Germany) into our analyses. The mean recovery of all PAHs for which certified values were provided was 110%. Since there is no certified reference material for OPAHs, we checked the recovery of benzophenone-2,3,4,5,6-D₅ used as internal standard for carbonyl-OPAHs determined previously by spike and recovery experiment with this method was 36-70% (Bandowe and Wilcke, 2010). All concentrations are reported without recovery correction.

3.5 Calculations and compound properties

The sum of the concentrations of all parent- and alkyl-PAHs is $\sum 31$ PAHs, of all parent-PAHs $\sum 21$ PAHs, of the 16 EPA-PAHs \sum EPA-PAHs, of 1- and 2-methylnaphthalenes $\sum C1$ -NAPH, of 1- and 2-methylphenanthrenes $\sum C1$ -PHEN, and of 3,6-, 3,5-, 2,6-, and 1,7dimethylphenanthrenes $\sum C2$ -PHEN. The octanol-water partition coefficients (K_{OW}) of PAHs and alkyl-PAHs were taken from literature (Neff et al., 2005; Mackay et al., 2006), and those of OPAHs were taken from Hansch et al. (1995) or estimated from KOWWIN v1.67 EPI SuiteTM version 4.0 (USEPA: <u>http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuitedl.htm</u> acessed on 5/8/2009). Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 15.0 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). We used the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test to check normal distribution of the data. Significance was set at *P* < 0.05.

4 Results

4.1 PAH and OPAH concentrations

The $\sum 31$ PAHs concentrations in the 0-10 cm topsoil layer ranged from 118 ng/g at site I to 5913 ng/g at site D (Fig. C-2). The 10-20 cm subsoil layer had $\sum 31$ PAHs concentrations in the range from 104 ng/g (I) to 3852 ng/g (A). The $\sum 31$ PAHs concentrations in the topsoil were higher than in the subsoil at all sampling sites except A where the subsoil showed higher $\sum 31$ PAHs concentrations than the topsoil, and C and I where topsoil and subsoil had similar $\sum 31$ PAHs concentrations. The highest ratios of the $\sum 31$ PAHs concentration in topsoil to that in subsoil occurred at the sites close to industrial activities, i.e. B (3, near coal mine), D (5, near power plant), and H (8, near rubber factory).

The mixtures of the 31 parent and alkylated PAHs in topsoil were dominated by NAPH (9-35%, mean: 17%), PHEN (9-18%, mean: 15%), and B(BJK) (5-15%, mean: 10%, Fig. C-3). The contribution of the low molecular weight PAHs NAPH+PHEN to the \sum 31PAHs ranged between 18% (site A) and 51% (site H).



Figure C-2: Concentrations of \sum 31PAHs (A), \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs (B), and \sum 5 hydroxyl-PAHs in topsoil (0-10 cm, filled black bars) and subsoil (10-20 cm, open bars) of the 11 study sites.



Figure C-3: Composition [%] of parent- and alkylated PAH mixtures in topsoil (0-10 cm, filled black bars) and subsoil (10-20 cm, open bars) of the 11 sampling sites A-K depicted in Fig. C-1.

The contribution of 2- and 3-ring parent-PAHs to $\sum 21$ PAHs in topsoils was <50% (23-49%) at sites (A, B, C, D, E, G, I, and J), but >50% (50-67%) at sampling sites F, K, and H (Fig. C-4). The smallest contribution of 2- to 3-ring compounds to $\sum 21$ PAHs occurred at site A, and the highest at site H (near the rubber factory). There was no systematic change in contribution with distance from one of the local point sources (coal mine, power plant, gold refinery, rubber factory) except a gradual increase from 37% at site D (power plant) to 50% at site F. At most sites, the contribution of 2- to 3-ring parent-PAHs to $\sum 21$ PAHs was lower in subsoils compared to their corresponding topsoils except at sites D, J, and K.

The $\sum 7$ carbonyl–OPAHs concentrations showed a similar spatial distribution as those of the PAHs (Fig. C-2). The $\sum 7$ carbonyl–OPAHs concentrations was highest at site D (1848 ng/g) and lowest at site I (54 ng/g, Fig. C-2). The $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations were consistently higher in topsoil than in subsoil where they ranged between 29 ng/g (I) and 595 ng/g (C). The ratios of the $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs concentration in topsoil to that in subsoil were 9 (H), 8 (D), 7 (B), 4.1 (A), and 1.2-2 at all other sites. The carbonyl-OPAHs were dominated by 9-FLO and 9,10-ANQ in all samples. These compounds constituted around 40% (38-47%) each of the $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs. 1-INDA was also abundant and contributed with another ca. 10% on average (Table C-2).

The $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations in topsoil ranged between 8 ng/g (I) and 63 ng/g (A) (Fig. C-2), and in subsoil between 7 (site A) and 23 ng/g (site C). The topsoil had higher $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations than the subsoil except at site I where topsoil and subsoil had similar $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations. The concentration ratio of the $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs in topsoil to that in subsoil were as high as 9 at site A, at all other sites (except I) in the range of 1.4-2.8, and as low as 0.9 at site I. The mixture of hydroxyl-OPAHs was clearly dominated by SALYD, with average contributions to the $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations of 65% in topsoil and 64% in subsoil.



Figure C-4: Percentage contribution of 2-+3-, 4-, 5-, and 6-+7-ring parent-PAHs to the sum of 21 parent-PAHs ($\sum 21PAHs$) in topsoils (upper diagram) and subsoils (lower diagram).

	Σ21PAHs	2843.4	3721.5	2378.5	936.4	2723.1	2893.9	4768.4	799.0	675.0	282.3	551.7	340.8	538.4	346.3	1148.1	147.7	85.2	76.3	339.1	166.4	445.3	222.4
	∑EPA-PAHs	2553.7	3182.9	2166.6	824.5	2476.7	2532.0	4234.7	721.4	601.4	250.8	511.3	312.8	493.5	314.9	1097.3	139.2	77.8	70.4	306.6	153.4	417.9	210.4
	9-FLUORENOL	n.d	p.u	n.d	23	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	2.6	23	n.d	2.2	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	2.4	2.2
	1-ACENOL	n.d	n.d	n.d	4.5	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d
	2-PP	10.7	p.u	7.1	3.4	L.L	5.0	11.4	3.1	9.5	3.1	6.3	3.9	5.1	3.6	7.6	3.4	3.3	3.4	p.u	n.d	4.3	4.0
	2-NAPHTHOL	7.5	n.d	3.8	n.d	4.0	4.2	4.1	n.d	n.d	n.d	3.8	n.d	3.6	3.6	7.1	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	n.d	3.7	3.6
	SALYD	44.3	6.8	19.7	6.7	20.5	13.5	29.0	13.0	20.1	7.4	17.2	7.2	17.1	6.9	7.0	4.6	4.3	4.6	10.7	7.0	15.8	7.0
	9,10-ANQ	376.0	106.9	292.6	44.3	368.7	315.2	958.7	82.3	67.0	31.6	118.5	53.6	0.06	52.9	154.9	23.4	14.7	11.8	36.2	24.9	39.6	41.1
	1,2-ACQ	9.1	3.7	14	3.5	5.6	5.9	9.6	5.7	4.5	2.6	3.7	3.4	4.2	2.9	6.7	n.d	3.2	n.d	3.2	3.2	3.5	3.5
	9-FLO	315.8	62.3	409.6	33.7	466.3	252.0	810.0	117.4	107.3	41.2	112.7	53.3	104.5	43.3	349.0	34.0	20.2	13.8	36.7	35.9	79.6	42.5
	2-BPCD	0.7	0.4	n.d	0.4	8.8	0.4	15.2	0.4	25	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	5.4	n.d	0.4	n.d	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.4
	1-NLD	14	3.1	4.0	2.4	18	11	20.6	0.6	7.1	3.4	7.3	3.9	5.6	3.1	14	1.9	2.1	1.4	2.5	2.2	5.3	4.1
ı depth.	1,4-NQ	2.0	0.6	4.0	0.4	5.0	3.6	6.7	2.3	1.6	0.7	0.8	0.7	0.8	0.8	2.8	n.d	n.d	n.d	0.4	0.3	0.7	0.5
t 10-20 cn	1-INDA	32.0	5.9	6.6	20.6	12.3	7.4	27.6	22.1	26.9	15.4	35.0	11.6	30.7	10.2	2.1	1.6	13.5	2.3	9.5	9.4	25.2	29.6
at	Site/depth	Al	A2	B1	B2	C1	C3	DI	D2	EI	E2	FI	F2	GI	G	IHI	H2	п	12	Ц	12	K1	K2

0	
pq	
3	
E	
0	
-	
0	
at	
15	
-	
th	
e	
p	
11G	
pli	
B	
Sa	
-	
00	
B	
te	
SI	
dy.	
Ĕ	
5	
Ξ	
e	
t	
at	
Is	
1	
d	
21	
S	
p	
ar	
H	
A	
H	
A	
Ξ	
S	
p	
ar	
F	
AI	
d	
0	
3	
du	
1	
di	
11	
of	
E	
tio	
L'a	
nt	
Ce	
0	
U	
i	
C	
e	
ld1	
La	

4.2 Correlations among PAH, OPAH, Corg, and heavy metal concentrations

Prior to correlation analyses, we tested the data sets for normality. Correlations were only calculated for normally distributed data sets which was the case for most of our data sets. In topsoil, the \sum 31PAHs concentrations correlated strongly positively with the \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs and the \sum 5 hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations (Fig. C-5). The \sum 5 hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations also correlated positively with the \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations (Fig. C-5). In subsoil, the \sum 31 PAHs concentrations correlated significantly with the \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations (Fig. C-5). In subsoil, the \sum 31 PAHs concentrations correlated significantly with the \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations (r = 0.72, p = 0.01) but not with the \sum 5 hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations (r = 0.11, p = 0.74), while the \sum 5 hydroxyl-OPAHs were correlated with the \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs (r = 0.69, p = 0.02). However the latter correlation disappeared, if site C is removed as an outlier.

Most individual PAHs correlated significantly with individual carbonyl-OPAHs in the topsoil (not shown). Exceptions, however, were PERY, RETENE, 1-INDA, and 2-BPCD. Correlations between individual hydroxyl-OPAHs and individual carbonyl-OPAHs or PAHs were much weaker (not shown). 1-NAPHTHOL correlated significantly with NAPH (r = 0.62, p = 0.04) while the concentrations of the other hydroxyl-OPAH/parent-PAH pairs did not show significant correlations.

There were no significant correlations between C_{org} and any individual PAH or OPAH in the topsoil except for 1-IND (r = 0.64, p = 0.04) and SALYD (r = 0.61, p = 0.048) concentrations.

As some heavy metals are known pollutants emitted by industrial activity in the Angren area, we correlated PAH and OPAH concentrations with those of heavy metals taken from Shukurov et al. (2009) measured at 8 sampling sites in the topsoils. Shukurov et al. (2009) identified Ba, Cu, Pb, Th, U, and Zn concentrations in soil as mainly originating from anthropogenic industrial emissions. There were significant positive correlations of $\sum 31PAHs$ and $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs with Ba, Cu, Pb, Th, U, and Zn concentrations in the topsoil (Tab. C-3).



Figure C-5: Relation between \sum 7carbonyl-OPAHs (closed boxes), \sum 5hydroxyl-OPAHs (open boxes), and \sum 31PAHs (upper diagram), and relation between \sum hydroxyl-OPAHs and \sum carbonyl-OPAHs (lower diagram) in topsoil. ** means P < 0.01 and * means P < 0.05.

0-10 cm	∑31PAHs	∑7 carbonyl-OPAHs	∑5 hydroxyl-OPAHs
Cu	0.49	0.50	0.23
Zn	0.78	0.77	0.35
Ba	0.78	0.82	0.32
Pb	0.75	0.75	0.32
Th	0.70	0.76	0.33
U	0.81	0.82	0.44

Table C-3: Pearson correlation coefficient for $\sum 31PAHs$, $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs, $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs and selected trace metals in top soils (n = 8). Correlations marked in bold are significant at $P \le 0.05$ (two tailed). Trace metal concentrations were taken from Shukurov et al., (2009).

4.3 Concentration ratios of OPAHs to parent-PAHs

Several concentration ratios of OPAHs to their parent-PAHs (1-INDA/FLUO, 9-FLO/FLUO, 1,2-ACQ/ACENY, 1,2-ACQ/ACEN, and 9,10-ANQ/ANTH) were >1 in both topsoils and subsoils, i.e. the soils contained higher concentrations of OPAHs than parent PAHs (Tab. C-4). The ratios of 9-FLO/FLUO and 9,10-ANQ/ANTH were higher than 10, and that of 9-FLO/FLUO even reached >100 at site H near the rubber factory. The ratios 1,4-NQ/NAPH, 1-NLD/1-MNAPH, and 2-BPCD/PHEN were <1. The OPAH/parent PAH ratios were not consistently higher in the subsoil than in the topsoil. We did not see a consistent shift in OPAH/parent PAH ratio with distance except a generally higher ratio in topsoil near emission sources (Tab. C-4).

Table C-4:	Ratios of concenti	tation of OPAH n	netabolite to parent	PAH (from whi	ch metabolite is d	erived during metal	olism) at differer	it sites.
Site/depth	1-INDA/FLUO	1,4-NQ/NAPH	1-NLD/1-MNAPH	2-BPCD/PHEN	9-FLO/FLUO	1,2-ACQ/ACENY	1,2-ACQ/ACEN	9,10-ANQ/ANTH
Al	3.40	0.01	0.24	0.00	33.51	0.82	0.95	44.45
A2	1.30	0.01	0.28	0.00	13.81	0.47	1.21	16.72
B1	0.27	0.01	0.04	00.00	16.82	1.39	1.63	13.42
B2	6.31	0.01	0.25	0.01	10.33	1.34	2.47	15.51
CI	0.85	0.01	0.17	0.02	32.10	0.31	0.57	26.94
3	0.87	0.01	0.19	0.00	29.69	0.41	1.04	31.37
DI	1.11	0.01	0.13	0.01	32.63	1.01	0.51	37.20
D2	3.51	0.01	0.17	0.00	18.64	0.92	0.95	32.13
EI	3.53	0.01	0.15	0.20	14.07	0.82	16.0	17.37
E2	5.93	0.01	0.20	0.01	15.91	1.26	1.33	25.14
F1	4.15	0.01	0.26	0.00	13.36	0.59	66.0	40.51
F2	3.29	0.01	0.21	0.01	15.11	1.03	1.71	27.82
GI	4.75	0.01	0.25	0.00	16.16	1.02	1.46	41.86
G2	4.22	0.01	0.23	0.01	17.82	1.15	2.18	30.69
IH	0.77	0.01	0.21	0.02	126.31	1.08	1.29	35.45
H2	3.12	0.00	0.24	00.00	66.20	0.00	00.00	23.73
11	11.82	0.00	0.50	0.02	17.58	5.10	5.46	20.15
12	3.94	0.00	0.34	0.00	23.52	0.00	00.00	15.65
11	4.61	0.01	0.25	0.01	17.84	1.21	2.36	22.03
12	8.22	0.01	0.34	0.01	31.23	1.99	4.47	24.24
K1	5.08	0.01	0.19	0.00	16.07	0.57	1.20	17.23
$\mathbf{K2}$	8.93	0.01	0.22	0.01	12.82	0.97	1.89	26.47
Average 1	3.67	0.01	0.22	0.03	30.59	1.27	1.58	28.78
Average 2	4.51	0.01	0.24	0.00	23.19	0.87	1.57	24.50

4.4 Depth distribution of PAHs and OPAHs in relation to their hydrophobicity

To assess the mobility of PAHs and OPAHs in soil, we calculated the concentration ratio [CR] defined as the concentration of each compound in the subsoil divided by that in the topsoil at each site (Fig. C-6). The CR for most individual PAHs and OPAHs were variable among different sites but mostly < 1 illustrating that these compounds are accumulated in topsoil. The mean CRs for individual PAHs and individual carbonyl-OPAHs ranged 0.43-0.83 and 0.41-1.02, respectively.

CRs of several higher molecular weight PAHs at sampling sites A and C ranged between 1-2.9 (Fig. C-6). Mean CRs of OPAHs had a slightly higher range (0.41-1.02) than those of the low molecular weight (2-3 ring) parent PAHs; NAPH, 1-MNAPH, ACENY, ACEN, FLUO, PHEN, and ANTH (0.41-0.63, Fig. C-6).

We correlated log CR values with log K_{OW} values of the PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs at each sampling site to assess factors controlling their vertical distribution (Guggenberger et al., 1996). For PAHs, there were significant positive correlations between log CR values and their log K_{OW} values at sites A, B, C, E, and H (r = 0.47-0.86), a significant negative correlation at site D (r = -0.42) and no correlation at the remaining sites. Furthermore, there was a significant negative correlation between log CR values of carbonyl-OPAHs and their log K_{OW} values at sampling point D (r = -0.77). All other sites did not show correlations. We could not correlate log CR with log K_{OW} of hydroxyl-PAHs because their concentrations were too frequently below the detection limit in either topsoil or subsoil (Tab. C-2).



Figure C-6: Box plots of mean concentration ratios [CR] of PAHs and OPAHs of the 11 sampling points. CR is concentration ratio of individual alkyl/parent-PAH or OPAH in the subsoil to that of same compound in topsoil. Boxes define the range, the central line represents the median. Outliers (open circles) and extreme values (stars) are also shown.

5 Discussion

5.1 Spatial distribution of PAH concentrations and relationship with heavy metals

The study sites A-D, located in the immediate proximity to the Angren coal mining area and power plant, were most contaminated by PAHs and OPAHs (Fig. C-2). Industrial combustion of coal for power generation and coal dust emanating from the coal mining activities are the likely main sources of PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs at these sites. This is in line with other findings that coal dust contains high PAH concentrations (Stout and Emsbo-Mattingly, 2008; Achten and Hofmann, 2009) and combustion is a well known source of PAHs and OPAHs (Oda et al., 1998; Lima et al., 2005; Simoneit et al., 2007). The potential spread of PAHs with coal dust was also observed at a coal mine in India (Jharia coal field) where it is estimated that 9368 kg/day of coal dust is emitted because of mining activities and wind erosion of the exposed area (Ghose, 2007). The soils at all study sites contained both petrogenic PAHs including NAPH and PHEN and their alkyl-derivatives which are typical for coal dust emitted by the open pit coal mining (Stout and Emsbo-Mattingly, 2008; Achten and Hofmann, 2009) and pyrogenic high molecular weight PAHs (Booth and Gribben, 2005; Neff et al., 2005). The PAH sources in soils can therefore be interpreted as mixtures of coal dust deposition and combustion-related emissions with varying mixing ratios. Between sites E and G, PAH and carbonyl-OPAH concentrations decreased with increasing distance from the main coal-related activities. At site H, the rubber factory again increased PAH and carbonyl-OPAH concentrations, while the gold refinery near site J did not seem to release significant amounts of PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs.

According to the classification of Maliszewska-Kordybach (1996), sites A, B, C, D, and H were heavily polluted (>1000 ng/g Σ EPA-PAHs), E contaminated (600-1000 ng/g), and the remaining sites weakly contaminated (200-600 ng/g) or not contaminated (I). Sites A-H showed comparable PAH concentrations in soil as reported for other PAH-contaminated soils (at industrial sites) in the literature while the soils at sites I-K were in the range of background soils with only diffuse ubiquitous contamination (Wilcke, 2000, Tab. C-5).

PAHs are mostly accumulated in the topsoil because of strong sorption to soil organic matter or other adsorbing materials such as coal or soot (Tab. C-2, Krauss et al., 2000; Cornelissen et al., 2005). Exceptions were sites A, C, and I. At sites A and C the soils might have been disturbed so that a more contaminated material with elevated PAH concentrations reached greater soil depth by burial with other less contaminated soils. We observed that at site A, the uppermost soil layer (0-5 cm) was completely covered with dark-colored coal dust originating from the coal mine while at site C the uppermost soil layer (0-8 cm) was covered with

particulates emitted from the stack of the Angren power plants. Other studies from coal-impacted soils also demonstrated that the most polluted layer is sometimes not the topsoil (Pies et al., 2008; Yang et al., 2008). Contaminated subsoil at both locations is dominated by high molecular weight PAHs (Fig. C-3A and C) which is typical of pyrogenic sources. At the agricultural site I, mixing of the top 20-30 cm of the soil by agricultural plowing might explain similar PAH and OPAH concentrations in topsoil and subsoil.

Some studies have suggested higher molecular weight PAHs are deposited near emission sources because of their stronger association with particulates as a consequence of lower vapor pressure), while the more volatile lower molecular weight PAHs are deposited far from emission sources because they occur in the gas phase (Yang et al., 1991). Such a trend appears to be visible between sites D and F (Fig. C-4).

Further indication of the industrial activity in the Angren area as source of PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs is the close correlation with a number of heavy metals previously identified by Shukurov et al. (2009) as resulting from emissions of the industrial plants (Tab. C-3). This is consistent with the lack of correlation of the concentrations of PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs with those of C_{org} . Correlations between PAH concentrations and C_{org} can be considered as indication of the partitioning between a homogeneous background concentration in the atmosphere and soil (Wilcke and Amelung, 2000).

Region	Number of PAHs	Concentration [ng/g]	Reference
West Marcedonia, Greece	16	55-359	(Stalikas et al., 1997)
Eordaia basin, Greece	13	300-1600	(Voutsa et al., 2004)
Ziar, Central Slovakia	20	151-2485	(Wilcke et al., 1996)
Eastern Slovakia	21	53-1389	(Wilcke et al., 2003)
Seine River basin, France	14	1670-5650	(Motelay-Massei et al., 2004)
Taragona County, Spain	16	166-1002	(Nadal et al., 2004)
Kohtla-Järve, Estonia	12	12390±9810	(Trapido, 1999)
El Paso, Texas (USA)	16	6-2226	(De La Torre-Roche et al., 2009)
Tangu-Hangu industrialized zone, Tianjin, China	16	2430±1780	(Zuo et al., 2007)
Agra (semi-arid region), India	14	13720±11900	(Masih and Taneja., 2006)
Balaju industrial district, Kathmandu, Nepal	20	184-6899	(Aichner et al., 2007)
Mosel and Saar river bank soils, Germany	45	12000-50000 ng/g	(Pies et al., 2008)
		118-5913 (0-10 cm)	
Angren industrial region, Uzbekistan	31	104-3852 (10-20 cm)	This study

Table C-5: PAHs concentrations (ng/g) in soils from other industrial areas in the world (ranges or means \pm standard deviations).

5.2 Spatial variation of the relationship of OPAHs with PAHs and heavy metals

The $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations in the contaminated Angren soils were higher than the 170 ng/g observed in a botanical garden topsoil of the German city of Mainz but lower than in soil at a former gasworks site in Berlin, Germany (15681 ng/g, Bandowe and Wilcke, 2010), and other contaminated soils including wood preservation sites in Sweden ($\sum 3$ carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations of 2870-134000 ng/g, Lundstedt et al., 2007), or creosote contaminated sites from northern Germany (6100-21800 ng/g for $\sum 2$ carbonyl-OPAHs; Meyer et al., 1999). The compounds 9-FLO and 9,10-ANQ dominating in Angren soils were also identified as major components of carbonyl-OPAHs mixtures in both particulate fractions of atmospheric aerosol samples and in impacted soils (Lundstedt et al., 2003; Albinet et al., 2006, 2007, 2008; Liu et al., 2006).

The $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs concentrations were in the range or even lower than those in little contaminated topsoils in Germany and Brazil (9-26 ng/g), and clearly lower than in soil at a former gasworks site from Germany (383 ng/g, Fig. C-2, Bandowe and Wilcke, 2010). The dominating hydroxyl-OPAH, SALYD, is one of the end products of all metabolic PAH degradation paths (Bamforth and Singleton, 2005). It can, however, also be produced during the biodegradation of other organic matter components in soil.

The close correlations between the \sum 31PAHs concentrations and the \sum 7 carbonyl-OPAHs and \sum 5 hydroxyl-OPAHs (Fig. C-5), and the close correlations among the individual PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs except for PERY, RETENE, 1-INDA, and 2-BPCD concentrations in the topsoil and partly also in the subsoil, suggests that PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs are jointly produced by combustion processes and coal mining activities and deposited together from the atmosphere to the study soils. The contribution of post-emission physico-chemical/microbial transformation processes might be limited because of the short travel distances and high soil contamination in the study area. This was already previously shown to negatively affect several indicators of biological activity in soil (Shukurov et al., 2009). However, the lack of correlations of PERY, RETENE, 1-INDA, and 2-BPCD with other PAHs/OPAHs indicates that these compounds have different sources. For PERY it is known that it can be produced biologically (Venkatesan, 1988), and RETENE was found in needles of coniferous trees (Sims and Overcash, 1983). 2-BPCD is a product of photooxidation of PHEN in water, a process enhanced by hydrogen peroxide and fulvic substances (Wang et al., 1995) and 1-INDA a microbial metabolic product of FLUO (Casellas et al., 1997).

For some OPAHs/corresponding parent PAHs, the concentration ratios were greater than 1, showing that the OPAHs were present in higher concentrations than their corresponding parent

PAHs (Tab. C-4). This was particularly evident for 9-FLO/FLUO and 9,10-ANQ/ANTH, and. is in line with previous findings (Lundstedt et al., 2007; and Bandowe and Wilcke, 2010). We attribute this to differences in vapor pressures between carbonyl-OPAHs and their parent PAHs. OPAHs have lower vapor pressures than their parent PAHs. Therefore, a larger part of the emitted carbonyl-OPAHs will be particle-associated and hence deposited nearer to the emission source than their parent PAHs (Yang et al., 1991; Allen et al., 1997; Albinet et al., 2006, 2007, 2008). Because of the high abundance of some OPAHs relative to their parent PAHs, it is necessary that OPAHs are included in monitoring programs given the high toxicity of some OPAHs compared to their parent PAHs.

Ratios of OPAHs/corresponding parent PAHs can be useful in several ways. For example, it is suggested that ratios of hydroxylated quinolines to parent-quinolines in tar oil contaminated sites might be useful indicators of biological natural attenuation (Reineke et al., 2007). McKinney et al. (1999) suggested that the 9,10-ANQ/ANTH ratio could be used for source apportionment in sediments because sediments affected by point sources will have ratios <1. On the other hand, those affected by long-range transported depositions will have ratios >1 because of the advanced transformation of ANTH to 9,10-ANQ by photochemical reactions during atmospheric transport. However, at our study site, we did not observe a consistent direct relationship between distance from the emission source (i.e., the industrial works) and the 9,10-ANQ/ANTH or any other tested ratio. We attribute this to the short considered distance which does not allow for much transformation in the atmosphere and the joint continuous emission of OPAHs and PAHs. There were also no indications that with decreasing contamination the carbonyl-OPAH/corresponding parent-PAH ratios increased because of enhanced microbial degradation. On the contrary, the ratio was generally high at locations with higher PAH contamination (e.g. 9-FLO/FLUO at site H). This again is probably related to the dominance of carbonyl-OPAH deposition from the atmosphere over microbial production.

The significant positive correlation between $\sum 7$ carbonyl-OPAHs and trace metals identified to be produced from industrial emissions further indicate the common source of PAH, carbonyl-OPAH and these trace metals (Tab. C-3). The lack of significant correlation between $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs and these trace metals might be attributable to the fact that the concentrations of several hydroxyl-OPAHs were below the detection limit or that these hydroxyl-OPAHs might have additional sources such as degradation of other organic compounds in soil resulting in SALYD.

5.3 Mobility of OPAHs as compared to PAHs

Mean concentration ratios of (CR, i.e subsoil/topsoil concentration ratios) of OPAHs were sometimes higher than those of PAHs with similar number of fused rings (Fig. C-6). Our results therefore suggest that in the sampled soils, OPAHs were only slightly (but not consistently) more mobile than their parent PAHs. The solubility differences between OPAHs and parent PAHs as well as previously reported column leaching experiments in the laboratory suggest a much bigger difference in mobility between OPAHs and corresponding parent PAHs than observed in our study (Weigand et al., 2002; Lundstedt et al., 2007). Log CR values of carbonyl-OPAHs were only significantly negatively correlated with log K_{OW} values at sampling site D indicating that leaching of parent PAHs and and carbonyl-OPAHs as dissolved solute occurred at this site. The small differences in CR between OPAHs and their parent PAHs, and the lack of negative correlation between log CR values of carbonyl-OPAHs/parent PAHs and their log K_{OW} values (except at site D) might in part be related to the prevalent semi-arid conditions providing little water for leaching. Small leaching rates also provided little opportunity for differential leaching of PAHs and OPAHs. Other reasons for these observations may be that not only the water solubility controls the transport of OPAHs in soil, but a range of interactions with the soil solid phase including hydrophobic interactions, anion sorption, ligand exchange, and complexation with Al and Fe oxides (Weigand et al., 2002). It has also been observed previously that the K_{OW} alone is unable to reliably predict the adsorption (and hence leaching) behavior of naphthalene and its oxygen-containing derivatives in soil, and that the electrostatic potential played a major role (Novoszad et al., 2005). Higher degradation rates of the more water soluble OPAHs, containing more labile and reactive functional groups compared to their parent PAHs might additionally affect the vertical distribution of OPAHs in relation to parent PAHs. It is e.g., possible that the faster OPAH than PAH degradation in the biologically more active topsoil increase CR values of OPAHs relative to those of parent PAHs without a contribution of leaching which would even cause an overestimation of the small OPAH leaching

rates at our study sites. Furthermore, some of our study sites are likely disturbed as indicated by partly higher PAH concentrations in the subsoil than in the topsoil (Fig. C-2).

At sampling site D, the significant negative correlation between log CR values of PAHs and their log K_{OW} is consistent with other studies. This indicates that leaching as truly dissolved solute is the main mechanism of transport at this site leading to an enrichment of the less hydrophobic compounds in the subsoil layer. Positive relationships between log CR values of PAHs and their log K_{OW} values at the sites near the industrial works, and particularly near the open-pit coal mine were in contrast to findings reported for less contaminated and undisturbed sites (Guggenberger et al., 1996; Wilcke et al., 1996; Krauss et al., 2000). This might be attributable to an enrichment of petrogenic low molecular weight PAHs via deposition of coal dust which decreases the log CR values of the low molecular weight PAHs, or burial of higher molecular weight PAHs in the subsoil.

6 Conclusions

Our results support the hypothesis that PAH concentrations in soils are mainly controlled by distance to industrial activities with exception of the gold refinery that does not release significant amounts of PAHs.

The similarity in the spatial distribution of PAHs, carbonyl-OPAHs, and heavy metals suggests that these pollutants all result from combustion processes and emissions of coal dust and reached all study soils via deposition from the atmosphere. Exceptions were PERY, RETENE, 1-INDA, and 2-BPCD, for which biological and photochemical oxidation sources are more likely.

The mobility of OPAHs in the study soils was only marginally higher than that of low molecular weight PAHs with similar K_{OW} which is likely attributable to the more complex interactions of OPAHs than of PAHs with soil. The subsoil/topsoil concentration ratios of PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs were negatively correlated with K_{OW} values at the site of highest PAH and carbonyl-OPAH concentrations near the power plant (site D). This indicates that leaching was an important transport mechanism at this site. Positive correlations of subsoil/topsoilconcentration ratio of PAHs with K_{OW} values at several sites are attributable to different reasons including enrichment of low molecular weight PAHs in surface soil via deposition of coal dust, and burial of higher molecular weight PAHs in deeper soil.

7 Acknowledgments

We gratefully acknowledge financial support of the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG Wi1601/2) and the Earth System Science Research Center ("Geocycles") of the Johannes Gutenberg University of Mainz. Nosir Shukurov was supported by the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD). Sylvia Bondzio helped during the laboratory analysis.

8 References

- Achten, C., Hofmann, T., 2009. Native polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) in coals A hardly recognized source of environmental contamination. Science of the Total Environment 407, 2461-2473.
- Aichner, B., Glaser, B., Zech, W., 2007. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and polychlorinated biphenyls in urban soils from Kathmandu, Nepal. Organic Geochemistry 38, 700-715.
- Albinet, A., Leoz-Garziandia, E., Budzinski, H., Villenave, E., 2006. Simultaneous analysis of oxygenated and nitrated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons on standard reference material 1649a (urban dust) and on natural ambient air samples by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry with negative ion chemical ionisation. Journal of Chromatography A 1121, 106-113.
- Albinet, A., Leoz-Garziandia, E., Budzinski, H., Villenave, E., 2007. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), nitrated PAHs and oxygenated PAHs in ambient air of the Marseilles area (South of France): Concentrations and sources. Science of the Total Environment 384, 280-292.
- Albinet, A., Leoz-Garziandia, E., Budzinski, H., Villenave, E., Jaffrezo, J.L., 2008. Nitrated and oxygenated derivatives of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the ambient air of two French alpine valleys - Part 1: Concentrations, sources and gas/particle partitioning. Atmospheric Environment 42, 43-54.
- Allen, J.O., Dookeran, N.M., Taghizadeh, K., Lafleur, A.L., Smith, K.A., Sarofim, A.F., 1997. Measurement of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons associated with a sizesegregated urban aerosol. Environmental Science & Technology 31, 2064-2070.
- Bakker, M.I., Casado, B., Koerselman, J.W., Tolls, J., Kolloffel, C., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in soil and plant samples from the vicinity of an oil refinery. Science of the Total Environment 263, 91-100.
- Bamforth, S.M., Singleton, I., 2005. Bioremediation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: current knowledge and future directions. Journal of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology 80, 723-736.
- Bandowe, B.A.M., Wilcke, W., 2010. Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites (OPAHs) in soils. Journal of Environmental Quality 39, 1349-1358.
- Booth, P., Gribben, K., 2005. A review of the formation, environmental fate, and forensic methods for PAHs from aluminum smelting processes. Environmental Forensics 6, 133-142.
- Casellas, M., Grifoll, M., Bayona, J.M., Solanas, A.M., 1997. New metabolites in the degradation of fluorene by *Arthrobacter* sp strain F101. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 63, 819-826.
- Cerniglia, C.E., 1984. Microbial-metabolism of polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons. Advances in Applied Microbiology 30, 31-71.
- Chin, Y.P., Aiken, G.R., Danielsen, K.M., 1997. Binding of pyrene to aquatic and commercial humic substances: The role of molecular weight and aromaticity. Environmental Science & Technology 31, 1630-1635.
- Cornelissen, G., Gustafsson, Ö., Bucheli, T.D., Jonker, M.T.O., Koelmans, A.A., Van Noort, P.C.M., 2005. Extensive sorption of organic compounds to black carbon, coal, and kerogen in sediments and soils: Mechanisms and consequences for distribution, bioaccumulation, and biodegradation. Environmental Science & Technology. 39, 6881-6895.
- De La Torre-Roche, R.J., Lee, W.Y., Campos-Diaz, S.I., 2009. Soil-borne polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in El Paso, Texas: Analysis of a potential problem in the United States/Mexico border region. Journal of Hazardous Materials 163, 946-958.
- Gauthier, T.D., Seitz, W.R., Grant, C.L., 1987. Effects of structural and compositional variations of dissolved humic materials on pyrene KOC values. Environmental Science & Technology 21, 243-248.
- Ghose, M.K., 2007. Generation and quantification of hazardous dusts from coal mining in the Indian context. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 130, 35-45.
- Guggenberger, G., Pichler, M., Hartmann, R., Zech, W., 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in different forest soils: mineral horizons. Zeitschrift Für Pflanzenernährung Und Bodenkunde 159, 565-573.

- Hansch, C., Leo, A., Hoekman, D., 1995. Exploring QSAR, II: hydrophobic, electronic and steric constants. ACS professional reference book. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, USA.
- IUSS Working Group WRB. 2006. World Reference Base for Soil Resources 2006, FAO, Rome
- Keith, L.H., Telliard, W.A., 1979. Priority pollutants I-a perspective view. Environmental Science & Technology 13, 416-423.
- Konig, J., Balfanz, E., Funcke, W., Romanowski, T., 1983. Determination of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons in airborne particulate matter by capillary gaschromatography and gas-chromatography mass-spectrometry. Analytical Chemistry 55, 599-603.
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., Zech, W., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and polychlorinated biphenyls in forest soils: depth distribution as indicator of different fate. Environmental Pollution 110, 79-88.
- Lima, A.L.C., Farrington, J.W., Reddy, C.M., 2005. Combustion derived polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the environment- a review. Environmental Forensics 6, 109-131.
- Liu, Y., Sklorz, M., Schnelle-Kreis, J., Orasche, J., Ferge, T., Kettrup, A., Zimmermann, R., 2006. Oxidant denuder sampling for analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygenated derivates in ambient aerosol: Evaluation of sampling artefact. Chemosphere 62, 1889-1898.
- Lundstedt, S., Haglund, P., Oberg, L., 2003. Degradation and formation of polycyclic aromatic compounds during bioslurry treatment of an aged gasworks soil. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 22, 1413-1420.
- Lundstedt, S., Haglund, P., Oberg, L., 2006. Simultaneous extraction and fractionation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygenated derivatives in soil using selective pressurized liquid extraction. Analytical Chemistry 78, 2993-3000.
- Lundstedt, S., White, P.A., Lemieux, C.L., Lynes, K.D., Lambert, L.B., Oberg, L., Haglund, P., Tysklind, M., 2007. Sources, fate, and toxic hazards of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) at PAH-contaminated sites. Ambio 36, 475-485.
- Ma, L.L., Chu, S.G., Cheng, H.X., Wang, X.T., Liu, X.F., Xu, X.B., 2005. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons contamination in subsoil from outskirts of Beijing, People's Republic of China. Geoderma 129, 200-210.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2006. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals: introduction and hydrocarbons. Second ed. CRS Press, Boca Raton, FL, USA.

- Maliszewska-Kordybach, B., 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in agricultural soils in Poland: preliminary proposals for criteria to evaluate the level of soil contamination. Applied Geochemistry 11, 121-127.
- Masih, A., Taneja, A., 2006. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) concentrations and related carcinogenic potencies in soil at a semi-arid region of India. Chemosphere 65, 449-456.
- Maxin, C.R., Kögel-Knabner, I., 1995. Partitioning of polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons (PAH) to water-soluble organic-matter European Journal of Soil Science 46, 193-204.
- McKinney, R.A., Pruell, R.J., Burgess, R.M., 1999. Ratio of the concentration of anthraquinone to anthracene in coastal marine sediments. Chemosphere 38, 2415-2430.
- Meharg, A.A., Wright, J., Dyke, H., Osborn, D., 1998. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) dispersion and deposition to vegetation and soil following a large scale chemical fire. Environmental Pollution 99, 29-36.
- Meyer, S., Cartellieri, S., Steinhart, H., 1999. Simultaneous determination of PAHs, hetero-PAHs (N, S, O), and their degradation products in creosote-contaminated soils. Method development, validation, and application to hazardous waste sites. Analytical Chemistry 71, 4023-4029.
- Motelay-Massei, A., Ollivon, D., Garban, B., Teil, M.J., Blanchard, M., Chevreuil, M., 2004. Distribution and spatial trends of PAHs and PCBs in soils in the Seine River basin, France. Chemosphere 55, 555-565.
- Moyano, E., Galceran, M.T., 1997. Determination of oxy-, nitro- and hydroxy-polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in atmospheric aerosol samples. Química Analitica 16, 159-164.
- Nadal, M., Schuhmacher, M., Domingo, J.L., 2004. Levels of PAHs in soil and vegetation samples from Tarragona County, Spain. Environmental Pollution 132, 1-11.
- Neff, J.M., Stout, S.A., Gunstert, D.G., 2005. Ecological risk assessment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in sediments: identifying sources and ecological hazards. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management 1, 22-33.
- Novoszad, M., Gerzabek, M.H., Haberhauer, G., Jakusch, M., Lischka, H., Tunega, D., Kirchmann, H., 2005. Sorption of naphthalene derivatives to soils from a long-term field experiment. Chemosphere 59, 639-647.
- Oda, J., Maeda, I., Mori, T., Yasuhara, A., Saito, Y., 1998. The relative proportions of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and oxygenated derivatives in accumulated organic particulates as affected by air pollution sources. Environmental Technology 19, 961-976.

- Pies, C., Hoffmann, B., Petrowsky, J., Yang, Y., Ternes, T.A., Hofmann, T., 2008. Characterization and source identification of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in river bank soils. Chemosphere 72, 1594-1601.
- Reineke, A.K., Göen, T., Preiss, A., Hollender, J., 2007. Quinoline and derivatives at a tar oil contaminated site: hydroxylated products as indicator for natural attenuation? Environmental Science & Technology 41, 5314-5322.
- Rowell, D.L., 1994. Soil science: methods and applications. Longmans Group UK Ltd, London.
- Sanitation Country Profile. 2004. Uzbekistan, <u>http://www.un.org/esa/agenda21/</u> natlinfo/countr/uzbek/sanitatuzb04f.pdf
- Sharma, A.P., Tripathi, B.D., 2009. Assessment of atmospheric PAHs profile through Calotropis gigantea R.Br. leaves in the vicinity of an Indian coal-fired power plant. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 149, 477-482.
- Shukurov, N., Pen-Mouratov, S., Steinberger, Y., Kersten, M., 2009. Soil biogeochemical properties of Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan. Journal of Soils and Sediments 9, 206-215.
- Sims, R.C., Overcash, M.R., 1983. Fate of polynuclear aromatic-compounds (PNAS) in soilplant systems. Residue Reviews 88, 1-68.
- Simoneit, B.R.T., Bi, H., Oros, D.R., Meideiros, P.M., Sheng, G., Fu, J., 2007. Phenols and hydroxyl-PAHs (arylphenols) as tracers for coal smoke particulate matter: source tests and ambient aerosol assessments. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 7294-7302.
- Stalikas, C.D., Chaidou, C.I., Pilidis, G.A., 1997. Enrichment of PAHs and heavy metals in soils in the vicinity of the lignite-fired power plants of West Macedonia (Greece). Science of the Total Environment 204, 135-146.
- Stout, S.A., Emsbo-Mattingly, S.D., 2008. Concentration and character of PAHs and other hydrocarbons in coals of varying rank - implications for environmental studies of soils and sediments containing particulate coal. Organic Geochemistry 39, 801-819.
- Talipov, R., Shukurov, N., Tverskaya, K., 1996. Geochemical study of soils, water and vegetation for estimation of anthropogenic pollution of Chirchik and Akhangaran rivers valleys. Uzbek Geology Journal 1, 44-49.
- Trapido, M., 1999. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Estonian soil: contamination and profiles. Environmental Pollution 105, 67-74.
- UNECE (United Nations Economic Commission for Europe)., 2002. Uzbekistan. Environmental Performance Review Series 14, Uzbekistan, 196.

- Van Brummelen, T.C., Verweij, R.A., Wedzinga, S.A., Van Gestel, C.A.M., 1996. Enrichment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in forest soils near a blast furnace plant. Chemosphere 32, 293-314.
- Venkatesan, M.I., 1988. Occurrence and possible sources of perylene in marine-sediments a review. Marine Chemistry 25, 1-27.
- Voutsa, D., Terzi, H., Muller, L., Samara, C., Kouimtzis, T., 2004. Profile analysis of organic micropollutants in the environment of a coal burning area, NW Greece. Chemosphere 55, 595-604.
- Wang, C.X., Yediler, A., Peng, A., Kettrup, A., 1995. Photodegradation of phenanthrene in the presence of humic substances and hydrogen-peroxide. Chemosphere 30, 501-510.
- Weigand, H., Totsche, K.U., Kögel-Knabner, I., Annweiler, E., Richnow, H.H., Michaelis, W., 2002. Fate of anthracene in contaminated soil: transport and biochemical transformation under unsaturated flow conditions. European Journal of Soil Science 53, 71-81.
- Wilcke, W., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil a review. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 163, 229-248.
- Wilcke, W., 2007.Global patterns of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil. Geoderma 141, 157-166
- Wilcke, W., Amelung, W., 2000. Persistent organic pollutants in native grassland soils along a climosequence in North America. Soil Science Society of America Journal 64, 2140-2148.
- Wilcke, W., Zech, W., Kobza, J., 1996. PAH-pools in soils along a PAH-deposition gradient. Environmental Pollution 92, 307-313.
- Wilcke, W., Krauss, M., Barancikova, G., 2003. Persistent organic pollutant concentrations in air- and freeze-dried compared to field-fresh extracted soil samples of an eastern Slovak deposition gradient. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 166, 93-101.
- Yang, S.Y.N., Connell, D.W., Hawker, D.W., Kayal, S.I., 1991. Polycyclic aromatichydrocarbons in air, soil and vegetation in the vicinity of an urban roadway. Science of the Total Environment 102, 229-240.
- Yang, Y., Ligouis, B., Pies, C., Grathwohl, P., Hofmann, T., 2008. Occurrence of coal and coalderived particle-bound polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in a river floodplain soil. Environmental Pollution 151, 121-129.
- Zuo, Q., Duan, Y.H., Yang, Y., Wang, X.J., Tao, S., 2007. Source apportionment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in surface soil in Tianjin, China. Environmental Pollution147, 303-310.

D Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in urban soils of Bratislava, Slovakia: patterns, relation to PAHs and vertical distribution^a

Benjamin A. Musa Bandowe¹, Jaroslava Sobocka², Wolfgang Wilcke³

- ¹ Earth System Science Research Center, Geographic Institute, Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Johann-Joachim-Becher-Weg 21, 55128, Mainz, Germany
- ² Soil Science and Conservation Research Institute, 82713 Bratislava, Slovakia
- ³ Geographic Institute University of Berne, Hallerstrasse 12, 3012 Berne, Switzerland

^a Submitted to Environmental Pollution on 22/03/2010, manuscript no. ENVPOL-D-10-00183.

1 Abstract

We determined concentrations, sources, and vertical distribution of OPAHs and alkyl and parent-PAHs in urban soils. The $\sum 14$ OPAHs concentrations in surface soil horzons ranged 88-2692 ng g⁻¹ and those of $\sum 34$ alkyl/parent-PAHs 842-244870 ng g⁻¹. The concentrations of the $\sum 9$ carbonyl-OPAHs (r=0.92, p=0.0001) and the $\sum 5$ hydroxyl-OPAHs (r=0.73, p=0.01) correlated significantly with $\sum 34$ PAHs concentrations indicating that combustion was the joint source. The OPAHs were quantitatively dominated by 9-fluorenone, 9,10-anthraquinone, 1indanone and benzo[a]anthracene-7,12-dione. At several sites, individual carbonyl-OPAHs had higher concentrations than parent PAHs. The concentration ratios of several OPAHs to their parent-PAHs and contribution of the more soluble OPAHs (1-indanone and 9-fluorenone) to $\sum 14$ OPAHs concentrations increased with soil depth suggesting that OPAHs were faster vertically transported in the study soils by leaching than PAHs which was supported by the correlation of subsoil:surface soil ratios of OPAH concentrations at several sites with K_{OW}.

2 Introduction

Oxygen-containing PAH derivatives and metabolites (OPAHs) originate – like their parent compounds, the polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) – from combustion of fossil fuels. Soils and water bodies may be contaminated by direct introduction of OPAH-containing materials or deposition of OPAHs from the atmosphere in which OPAHs released from distributed sources are transported (Baek et al., 1991; Lundstedt et al., 2007). Alternatively, OPAHs are also produced by post-emission photooxidation, chemical oxidation or microbial transformation of PAH (Cerniglia, 1984; Nikolaou et al., 1984; Lundstedt et al., 2007). While it is estimated that 90% of the PAHs released in the UK is finally stored in soils (Wild et al., 1995), the role of soil in the environmental distribution of OPAHs is unknown.

Some OPAHs are more persistent than their parent-PAHs and considered to be more toxic than parent-PAHs because they are direct acting mutagens compared to PAHs which require enzyme activation to manifest their toxicity. Furthermore, OPAHs also cause oxidative stress (Bolton et al., 2000; Xue et al., 2005; Lemieux et al., 2008). The OPAH-containing extracts of environmental samples exhibit higher toxicity to microbes and human cells than PAH-containing extracts (Alsberg et al., 1985; Xia et al., 2004).

In contrast to the ubiquitous PAHs, which are frequently monitored priority pollutants (Keith et al., 1979; Menzie et al., 1992; Wilcke, 2000) only little information is available concerning the concentrations of OPAHs in urban soils (Niederer, 1998). Concentrations of PAHs in urban soils are frequently higher than in rural areas and controlled by population density, proximity to point sources (roads, industries, and waste deposits), land use, and vegetation cover (Wilcke, 2000). Air monitoring programs in urban areas demonstrated that the atmosphere contains significant OPAH concentrations which are related to urban anthropogenic activities such as heating, vehicular traffic, and industrial activity (Schnelle-Kreis et al., 2005; Liu et al., 2006; Albinet et al., 2007). Consequently, also elevated OPAH concentrations can be expected in urban soils. In soils of strongly contaminated industrial areas with high PAH concentrations (former gasworks site, wood preservation sites, power plants), OPAH concentrations were higher than those of the corresponding parent-PAHs (Meyer et al., 1999; Lundstedt et al., 2007). The contribution of in-situ formation of OPAHs in urban soils by abiotic or biotic oxidation of parent-PAHs, however, is unknown.

Deposited PAHs partition mainly into soil organic matter, particularly in aromatic moieties such as black carbon because of their hydrophobic nature and are therefore little leached into deeper layers of soil (Chiou et al., 1998; Cornelissen et al., 2005). The vertical

migration of PAHs in mineral soil depends on the extent of sorption to soil organic matter described by the water-organic carbon partitioning coefficient (K_{OC}) which is correlated with the octanol-water partitioning coefficient (K_{OW}) (Means et al., 1980; Karickhoff, 1981). Although PAHs accumulate in the organic matter-rich topsoils, some PAHs are found in the subsoil as a result of leaching as truly dissolved solute, in association with dissolved organic matter and colloids or bioturbation (McCarthy et al., 1989; Maxin et al., 1995; Guggenberger et al., 1996; Cousins et al., 1999). The sorption of OPAHs, however, especially those with hydroxyl/carboxyl functional groups is more complicated than that of parent-PAHs because of more possible interactions with soil organic matter (Novoszad et al., 2005). Laboratory experiments indicated that OPAHs may be more mobile in soil than parent-PAHs because of their higher water solubility (Weigand et al., 2002; Lundstedt et al., 2007). Consequently, at coal tar-contaminated sites groundwater is substantially contaminated with OPAHs (Schlanges et al., 2008).

Our objectives were to (1) determine the state of contamination of the soils of Bratislava, the capital of Slovakia with 450,000 inhabitants (population density: 1200 inhabitants km⁻²) located in the Danubian lowlands at the border with Austria and Hungary, with OPAHs and PAHs to enlarge the up to now small data basis of OPAH concentrations in soil, (2) identify the sources of OPAHs (i.e., combustion vs. post-emission transformation), (3) assess the importance of OPAHs in soil relative to the corresponding parent-PAH concentrations, and (4) investigate into the vertical transport of OPAHs in soils with the help of subsoil/topsoil concentration ratios and the assessment of the change in composition of the OPAH mixtures with soil depth.

3 Materials and methods

3.1 Soil sampling and soil properties

Soil samples were collected from the different districts of Bratislava, Slovakia. Whole soil profiles (up to 5 horizons) were sampled at nine locations; at two further locations (BAk-21 and BAk-22) only surface soils (A horizons) were sampled in a horizon-representative way from hand-dug soil pits (Fig. D-1). The samples were air-dried, sieved to <2 mm and stored at 4°C until analysis. Selected soil properties including texture, pH, and organic carbon concentration (C_{org}) were determined according to methods reported in earlier publications (Sobocka, 2007). Table 1 summarizes coordinates, sequence and thickness of horizons, and current land use, while Table 2 shows soil properties.



Figure D-1: Location of sampling sites in Bratislava.

Sampling site	Coordinates	Soil horizon designation according to MSCS 2000	Soil horizon designation according to FAO 2006	Horizon depth [cm]	Land use
BA-05 (Zlate	N48 11. 168 E17 10.933	Akpc	Akp	0-23	Abandoned area near Tesco
Plesky)		Amc	Ak	23-60	former arable land
		A/CGoc	A/Ckr	70-96	
		CGoc	Ckr	> 96	
BA-06 (Vrakuna)	N48 09.517 E17 11.073	Aoc	Ak	0-20	Former farmland (grassland)
		Clc	Ck1	33-50	near chemical waste dump
		C2c	Ck2	50-72	
BA-07 (Rusovce)	N48 03. 832 E17 08. 852	Aoc	Akp	0-25	Agricultural land (meadow)
		Cc	Ck	50-120	near highway
BA-08 (Vrakuna)	N48 09.542 E17 11.084	Adic	Aku	0-2	Chemical waste dump
		Clc	Cku1	2-18	(abandoned area)
		C2c	Cku2	18-66	
		C3c	Cku3	66-94	
		C4c	Cku4	> 94	
BA-09 (Zabi Majer)	N48 11. 373 E17 09.137	Akmc	Akp	0-38	Garden allotment near chemical
		A/C	A/Cb	38-54	plant (buried by organo-mineral material)
		CGro	Crb	70-96	
BA-10 (Cunovo)	N48 10. 485 E16 58.585	Akpc	Akp	0-30	Agricultural land near
		Amc	Ak	30-75	Bratislava-Vienna highway (50 m)
		A/CGoc	A/Ckr	75-102	
		CGoc	Ckr	> 102	
BA-11(Devin)	N48 10. 485 E16 58.585	Adic	Aku	0-8	Historical and recreation area
		D1	2Cu	19-50	anti-flooding embankment at confluence of Morava and Danube river
BA-12 (Lovinsky)	N48 09. 774 E17 04.842	Akmc	Akp	0-42	Urban garden in villa housing estate
		A/Cc	A/Ck	42-70	(currently sealed for construction activities)
		Cc	Ck	> 70	
BA-13 (Riviera)	N48 08. 868 E17 03.752	Akmc	Akp	0-48	Garden in villa housing at village of Karlova Ves
		A/Cc	A/Ck	48-90	(currently sealed for construction activities)
		A/Cc1	A/Ck1	90-120	, ,
		Cc	Ck1	> 120	
BAk-21 (Apollo factory)	N48 08. 582 E17 03.650	Ao	Au	0-5	Former Apollo chemical factory
BAk-22 (Zabi Majer)	N48 11. 448 E17 03.021	Ao	Au	0-5	Garden allotment near Zabi Majer

Table D-1: Sampling locations, horizons and land use of Bratislava soils.

Sampling point	Horizon	pH (CaCl ₂)	Corg [mg g ⁻¹]	Sand [%]	Silt [%]	OI PAHS, C Clay [%]	ZEPA-PAH	TS and nyord 234PAHs	29 Carbonyl-OPAHs III Bran	SIAVA SOIIS. 25 Hydroxyl-OPAHs
BA-05	Akpc	7.50	23	61	15	24	834	1265	173.6	2.4
	Amc	7.66	14	34	43	23	438	664	81.8	3.4
	A/CGoc	7.98	9.2	40	42	18	147	256	6.96	1.7
	CGoc	7.96	3.7	40	44	16	66	116	51.8	2.2
BA-06	Aoc	7.87	9.6	38	52	10	1325	2253	90.4	13
	Clc	8.04	5.6	54	38	8	237	350	68.3	2.5
	C2c	8.32	4.1	88	10	3	103	161	61.9	0.4
BA-07	Aoc	7.50	17	37	49	14	569	842	144.3	6.6
	പ	7.87	8.8	32	51	16	327	516	84.4	3.3
BA-08	Adic	7.17	19	67	22	11	232047	244870	2641.2	50.5
	Clc	7.17	12	57	27	16	9086	10892	372.5	3.1
	C2c	7.59	8.0	63	23	13	11080	13430	433.8	5.6
	C3c	7.62	4.7	68	18	14	2261	2765	153.5	4.8
	C4c	7.79	6.4	11	16	12	4022	5063	294.4	4.7
BA-09	Akmc	7.04	28	50	32	18	1962	2829	200.6	7.4
	A/C	6.74	15	39	37	24	1121	1615	190.0	3.5
	CGro	6.51	4.8	42	39	20	1014	5831	104.1	2.0
BA-10	Akpc	7.65	18	41	42	17	834	1187	84.9	2.7
	Amc	7.98	13	30	50	20	280	450	119.7	14.5
	A/CGoc	8.03	11	27	53	20	201	344	63.1	0.2
	CGoc	8.16	5.7	31	56	13	147	249	72.6	2.0
BA-11	Adic	7.26	53	43	44	14	2460	3414	422.2	4.0
	DI	7.33	12	75	18	80	363	533	144.3	3.8
BA-12	Akmc	7.13	18	59	27	12	2289	2911	318.2	5.1
	A/Cc	7.50	6.2	61	28	11	1394	1908	98.0	1.0
2	с	8.12	0.5	64	3	5	33	82	33.8	0.0
BA-13	Akmc	7.60	15	45	41	14	7718	9842	501.8	7.1
	A/Cc	7.79	11	40	43	16	647	942	114.4	2.5
	A/Cc1	7.69	5.1	35	46	19	196	288	85.3	4.6
	Cc	8.32	1.6	56	37	8	53	93	64.0	11
BAk-21	Surface soil	6.54	13				3911	4830	340.9	22.4
BAk-22	Surface soil	6.72	30	31.03	50	18.86	3466	4393	422.5	18.5

D OPAHs and their parent-PAHs in urban soils of Bratislava, Slovakia

3.2 OPAH and PAH analysis

We determined the concentrations of 14 OPAHs (nine carbonyl- and five hydroxyl-OPAHs) and 34 parent/alkyl-PAHs. The nine carbonyl-OPAHs included 1-indanone (1-INDA), 1,4-naphthoquinone (1,4-NQ), 1-naphthaldehyde (1-NLD), 2-biphenylcarboxaldehyde (2-BPCD), 9-fluorenone (9-FLO), 1,2-acenaphthenequinone (1,2-ACQ), 9,10-anthraquinone (9,10-ANQ), 1,8-naphthalic anhydride (1,8-NAA), benzo[a]anthracene-7,12-dione [7,12-B(A)A] and the five hydroxyl-OPAHs: 2-hydroxybenzaldehyde (SALYD), 2-hydroxynaphthalene (2-NAPHTHOL), 2-hydroxybiphenyl (2-PP), 1-hydroxyacenaphthene (1-ACENOL), 9-hydroxyfluorene (9-FLUORENOL).

The 34 parent/alkyl-PAHs included naphthalene (NAPH), 2-methylnaphthalene (2-MNAPH), 1-methylnaphthalene (1-MNAPH), biphenyl (BP), 1,3-dimethylnaphthalene (1,3-DMNAPH), acenaphthylene (ACENY), acenaphthene (ACEN), 2,3,5-trimethylnaphthalene (FLUO), 2,6-diisopropylnaphthalene (2,3,5-TMNAPH), fluorene (2,6-DIISOPNAPH), (PHEN), phenanthrene anthracene (ANTH), 2-methylphenanthrene (2-MPHEN), 1methylphenanthrene (1-MPHEN), 3,6-dimethylphenanthrene (3,6-DMPHEN), 3,5-(3,5-DMPHEN), 2,6-dimethylphenanthrene (2,6-DMPHEN), dimethylphenanthrene 1.7dimethylphenanthrene (1,7-DMPHEN), fluoranthene (FLUA), pyrene (PYR), 1-methyl-7isopropylphenanthrene (RETENE), benz[a]anthracene [B(A)A],chrysene+triphenylene (CHRY), benzo[b+j+k]fluoranthenes [B(BJK)], benzo[e]pyrene ([B(E)P]), benzo[a]pyrene ([B(A)P]), perylene (PERY), indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene (IND), dibenz[a,h]anthracene (DIBE), benzo[ghi]perylene ([B(GHI)]), and coronene (COR).

Twenty g of soil were extracted by pressurized liquid extraction, followed by silica gel clean-up/fractionation into OPAH and PAH fractions. The target compounds were separated and quantified with an Agilent 6890 N gas chromatograph coupled to an Agilent 5973 B inert mass spectrometer in the electron ionization mode. Seven deuterated-PAHs (NAPH-D₈, ACEN-D₁₀, PHEN-D₁₀, PYR-D₁₀, CHRY-D₁₂, PERY-D₁₂, B(GHI)-D₁₂) and benzophenone-D₅ were added to soils before extraction as internal standards for quantification of PAHs and carbonyl-OPAHs, respectively. The OPAHs were split into two fractions after fluoranthene-D₁₀ (as syringe spike for hydroxyl-OPAHs) had been added. One part was used to quantify carbonyl-OPAHs using benzophenone-D₅ spiked to soils before extraction as internal standard. To the second part of the OPAH fraction, 150 μ l of BSTFA:TMCS (99:1) was added to derivatize the hydroxyl-OPAHs before GC/MS measurements. The hydroxyl-OPAHs were quantified with the help of fluoranthene-D₁₀ as syringe spike. Sample extraction and instrumental analysis followed the earlier reported protocol (Bandowe and Wilcke, 2010) except the GC oven temperature

conditions for the carbonyl-OPAHs which were slightly modified to reduce the retention of little volatile compounds like 1,8-NAA and 7,12-B(A)A that were not included in earlier measurements (Bandowe and Wilcke, 2010). The GC oven temperature program used for the OPAHs included an initial temperature of 80°C held for 6 min, increased to 145°C at a rate of 5°C min⁻¹, held for 3 min, further increased to 200°C at a rate of 5°C min⁻¹, held for 7 min and finally increased to 300°C at a rate of 15°C min⁻¹ and held for 1 min.

3.3 Quality assurance and quality control

The used solvents were all high purity "picograde" quality for residue analysis (Promochem, Wesel, Germany). Glassware was thoroughly cleaned by rinsing with technical grade acetone, machine washed, baked for 12 h at 250°C and rinsed with high purity solvent before use. To correct for contamination during sample preparation, five blanks made of diatomaceous earth were processed simultaneously with our samples at the beginning and after every 15 samples. The measured concentrations of the target compounds were corrected by subtracting the mean concentrations of these compounds in the blanks. For each sampled soil profile the analysis was performed in duplicate for at least one horizon. The relative standard deviations (RSDs) for duplicate analysis were 0.4-25%, 1-10%, and 2-57% for the sum of PAHs, the sum of carbonyl-OPAHs, and the sum of hydroxyl-OPAHs, respectively. The accuracy of our measurement of PAH concentrations was checked by analyzing the certified European reference material ERM[®]-CC013a-Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in soil (BAM, Berlin, Germany). Mean recovery of the sum of PAHs, for which certified and indicator values were provided, was 93% (86-100%, n = 3). The mean recovery of benzophenone-D₅ was 67% (50-95%) and the mean recovery of hydroxyl-OPAHs determined in an earlier recovery experiment was (36-70%, Bandowe and Wilcke, in press).

3.4 Calculations and compound properties

The sum of the concentrations of all parent- and alkyl-PAHs is \sum 34 PAHs, all parent-PAHs \sum 21PAHs, the 16 EPA-PAHs \sum EPA-PAHs, the combustion-derived PAHs [FLUA, PYR, B(A)A, CHRY, B(BJK), B(E)P, B(A)P, IND and B(GHI)] \sum COMB-PAH (Hwang et al., 2003), 1- and 2-methylnaphthalenes \sum C1-NAPH, 1- and 2-methylphenanthrenes \sum C1-PHEN and 3,6-, 3,5-, 2,6- and 1,7-dimethylphenanthrenes \sum C2-PHEN. Furthermore, we calculated concentration ratios of OPAHs to parent-PAHs (i.e. PAH from which the OPAH is likely derived either by microbial or inorganic chemical transformation) for 1,4-NQ and 2-NAPHTHOL relative to NAPH, 1-NLD relative to 1-MNAPH, 2-BPCD relative to PHEN, 1-INDA, 9-FLO, 9-FLUORENOL relative to FLUO, 1,8-NAA relative to ACENY, 1,2-ACQ, 1-ACENOL relative to ACENY/ACEN, 9,10-ANQ relative to ANTH, 2-PP relative to BP and 7,12-B(A)A relative to B(A)A. The octanol-water partition coefficients (K_{OW}) of PAHs and alkyl-PAHs were taken from Neff et al. (2005) and Mackay et al. (2006), and those of OPAHs were taken from Hansch et al. (1995) or estimated from KOWWIN v1.67 EPI SuiteTM version 4.0 (USEPA: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuitedl.htm, verified on 05/08/2009). Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 15.0 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Normal distribution of data was checked by the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Data was log-transformed to improve normal distribution before correlation analysis.

4 **Results**

4.1 Concentrations of OPAHs and PAHs in topsoils

The \sum carbonyl-OPAH concentrations in surface soil horizons ranged from 85 ng g⁻¹ (BA 10) to 2641 ng g⁻¹ (BA-08, Table D-2). Soils at a former chemical waste dump (BA-08) had the highest carbonyl-OPAH content while arable lands (BA-10, BA-05, BA-07) had the lowest carbonyl-OPAHs. At all sampling points except BA-10, the highest concentration of \sum carbonyl-OPAHs was in the surface soil horizon. The mixtures of carbonyl-OPAHs were dominated by 1-INDA (3-31%, mean: 19%), 9-FLO (8-27 %, 20%) and 9,10-ANQ (17-40 %, 25%) in most surface soil horizons (Fig. D-2). However, the surface soil horizons of the highly contaminated sampling sites BA-08, BAk-22, BA-11 and BAk-22 were dominated by 7,12-B(A)A (a four-ring carbonyl-OPAH) with contributions of 56%, 30% and 25%, respectively, to the sum of carbonyl-OPAH concentrations.

The \sum hydroxyl-OPAH concentrations in surface soil horizons ranged from 1.3 ng g⁻¹ (BA 06) to 50 ng g⁻¹ (BA-08, Tab. D-2). The majority of the soils had their highest hydroxyl-OPAH concentrations in the surface soil horizons decreasing in deeper horizons but the depth distribution of hydroxyl-OPAHs was less distinct than that of carbonyl-OPAHs. The hydroxyl-OPAH mixtures were in all horizons dominated by SALYD (32-100%, 83%), with smaller contributions from 1-ACENOL (0-59%, 7%) and 2-PP (0-26%, 5%) to the sum of hydroxyl-OPAH concentrations.

The \sum 34 PAH concentrations in surface soil horizons ranged from 842 ng g⁻¹ (BA-07) to 244869 ng g⁻¹ (BA-08). The \sum EPA-PAH concentrations ranged from 569 ng g⁻¹ (BA-07) to 23047 ng g⁻¹ (BA-08). The highest \sum 34PAH concentration occurred in the surface soil horizons except at site BA-09 (Tab. D-2). The PAH mixtures in surface soil horizons were, on average, dominated by PYR (3-32%, 10%), NAPH (0.2-22%, 9%), PHEN (0.5-15%, 9%) and other higher molecular weight PAHs (FLUA, B(BJK) and B(A)P). The two most dominant PAHs at

sites BA-05, BA-07, BA-09, BA-10, BA-11 were NAPH and PHEN while BA-08, BAk-21, BAk-22 were dominated by PYR and FLUA and BA-06 and BA-13 by benzopyrenes and B(BJK) (Fig. D-3). The surface soil horizons at sites BA-05 (34%), BA-07 (36%), BA-09 (40%) and BA-10 (48%) showed similar contributions of Σ COMB-PAH concentrations to the Σ 34PAHs concentrations (all <50%), while the surface soil horizons at sites BA-11 (52%), BA-12 (62%), BAk-21 (70%), BA-06 (72%) and BAk-22 (72%) and BA-08 (94%) contained >50% of combustion-derived PAHs.

Based on the OPAH and PAH concentrations, the most contaminated areas are the chemical waste dump (BA-08), a house garden currently sealed for construction activities (BA-13), areas near the former Apollo factory (BAk-21), a garden allotment in Zabi Majer (BAk-22, near a chemical company) and the anti-flooding embankment (BA-11). Current and former agriculturally used soils, even when close to a factory, chemical waste dump or highway, had lower PAH and OPAH concentrations (BA-06, BA-07, BA-10).

The \sum carbonyl-OPAHs concentrations correlated significantly with those of the \sum hydroxyl-OPAHs (r= 0.81, p = 0.002), \sum 34PAHs (r = 0.92, p<0.0001) and \sum COMB-PAHs (r=0.90, p<0.0001). The concentrations of most individual carbonyl-OPAHs correlated significantly with each other and their parent-PAHs, \sum COMB-PAH and \sum 34PAHs, except 1-INDA and 2-BPCD. The concentrations of individual hydroxyl-OPAHs did not correlate significantly with their parent-PAHs, i.e. 2-NAPHTHOL, 2-PP, 1-ACENOL and 9-FLUORENOL with NAPH, BP, ACEN/ACENY and FLUO, respectively. The 2-PP concentrations correlated significantly with those of \sum COMB-PAHs (r = 0.85, p = 0.03) and \sum 34PAHs (r = 0.83, p =0.04). There were several significant correlations among individual OPAH and PAH concentrations (not shown).

The concentrations of 1-INDA (r = 0.68, p = 0.02), NAPH (r = 0.74, p = 0.009) and \sum C1-NAPH (r = 0.82, p = 0.002) and BP (r = 0.74, p = 0.01) correlated significantly with organic C (C_{org}) concentrations in surface soil horizons. No other individual or sum of PAH and OPAH concentration correlated with C_{org} . The concentrations of SALYD (r = -0.64, p = 0.03), 1,8-NAA (r = -0.60, p = 0.05) and ANTH (r = -0.76, p = 0.006) correlated significantly and negatively with soil pH. There was no significant correlation between sand, silt or clay concentrations and those of any OPAH or PAH. The OPAH/parent-PAH concentration ratios of carbonyl-OPAHs were >1 in several surface soil horizons except 1,4-NQ/NAPH, 1-NLD/1-MNAPH, 2-BPCD/PHEN (Tab. D-3). The hydroxyl-OPAHs/parent-PAH concentration ratios were all clearly <1.



Figure D-2: Composition of the carbonyl-OPAH mixtures in soils of Bratislava.



Figure D-3: Composition of alkyl/parent-PAH mixtures in soils of Bratislava.

Table D-3: Concentrations ratios of OPAH to their parent-PAH in soils from Bratislava. Labels ending with "t" refers to surface soil horizon and "s" refers to subsoil horizon. Subsoil horizon is given as mean and range (in brackets) of all subsoil horizon at a particular sampling site.

Sampling		1,4-			9-		
point	1-INDA/FLUO	NQ/NAPH	1-NLD/1-MNAPH	2-BPCD/PHEN	FLO/FLUO	1,2-ACQ/ACENY	1,2-ACQ/ACEN
BA-05t	10.3	0.01	0.10	0.06	8.5	3.5	0.6
BA-05s	19.3(10-24)	0.03(0.0-0.1)	0.4(0.1-0.5)	0.06(0.0-0.1)	17.4(8-24)	17.1(4-24)	3.2(1.6-4.8)
BA-06t	4.4	0.02	0.09	0.06	5.2	1.9	0.6
BA-06s	19.1(11-27)	0.13(0.0-0.2)	0.43(0.2-0.7)	0.04(0-0.1)	29.1(11-47	10.5(8.4-12.6)	3.7(1.9-5.4)
BA-07t	7.7	0.0	0.1	0.0	5.3	6.4	1.0
BA-07s	7.4	0.0	0.2	0.1	7.7	7.1	1.4
BA-08t	3.6	0.0	0.1	0.0	10.9	1.8	1.3
		0.02(0.01-			4.6(2.4-		
BA-08s	2.99(0.7-5.6)	0.04)	0.12(0.1-0.2)	0.01(0.0-0.01)	5.8)	1.3(0.7-2.3)	0.5(0.3-0.8)
BA-09t	4.9	0.01	0.04	0.02	4.8 3.1(0.3-	1.9	0.4
BA-09s	2.8(0.4-5.2)	0.05(0-0.1)	0.19(0.1-0.3)	0.03(0.01-0.05)	6.0)	1.1(0.4-1.8)	0.4(0.1-0.7)
BA-10t	4.1	0.01	0.04	0.06	4.9	1.4	0.5
DA 40.		0.02(0.01-	0.40/0.4.0.0		13.8(6.3-		
BA-10s	13.9(9.1-18.0)	0.03)	0.16(0.1-0.2)	0.04(0.0-0.1)	25)	12.7(10.1-14.1)	2.0(1.2-2.9)
BA-11t	7.0	0.01	0.05	0.03	5.4	11.9	3.0
BA-11s	27.4	0.04	0.2	0.06	19.6	6.9	2.4
BA-12t	3.9	0.02	0.08	0.01	5.0	2.3	0.9
BA-12s	36.4(8.9.6)	0.3(0.0-0.5)	0.5(0.2-0.8)	0.06(0.0-0.1)	27.6(9.4-	5.6(1.4-9.8)	4.6(1.1-8.0)
BA-13t	0.9	0.04	0.10	0.00(0.0 0.1)	13	1 4	0 1
Bit for	0.0	0.01	0.10	0.01	15.9(6.0-		0.1
BA-13s	19.7(8.6-34.2)	0.2(0.01-0.6)	0.3(0.1-0.6)	0.02(0.02-0.04)	32)	6.28(1.7-9.9)	1.97(0.9-2.9)
BAk-21t	2.1	0.05	0.2	0.02	4.0	4.0	1.2
BAk-22t	5.7	0.02	0.06	0.02	6.0	2.2	0.7
Sampling	9,10-	1,8-	7 40 0 (4) 4 (0 (4) 4				9-
	ANQ/ANTH		7,12-B(A)A/B(A)A	NAPHTHOL/NAPH	<u>2-PP/BP</u>	1-ACENOL/ACEN	FLUORENOL/FLUO
BA-05t	0.5	4.1 10 9(1 9-	0.8	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
BA-05s	0.4(0.2-0.7)	15.5)	1.2(0.0-2.9)	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.02(0.0-0.1)
BA-06t	0.40	1.27	0.35	0.0	0.04	0.00	0.03
BA-06s	0.5(0.3-0.7)	5.3(4.5-6.0	1.2(1.0-1.4)	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00
BA-07t	0.7	8.0	1.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
BA-07s	0.4	5.9	1.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
BA-08t	6.8	6.2	0.08	0.01	0.07	0.2	0.1
BA-08s	1.6(0.7-3.9)	3.3(1.3-5.4)	0.2(0.1-0.2)	0.0	0.00	0.01(0-0.01)	0.00
BA-09t	0.76	3.04	0.38	0.0	0.01	0.00	0.00
BA-09s	0.4(0.3-0.5)	1.9(0.5-3.3)	1.9(1.0-2.9)	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00
BA-10t	0.37	0.91	0.28	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00
BA-10s	0.3(0.1-0.6)	6.9(5.0-11)	2.7(1.1-5.3)	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.04(0-0.12)
BA-11t	0.6	6.7	1.2	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00
BA-11s	0.9	9.0	1.7	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00
	0.7	6.4	0.7	0.0	0.02	0.03	0.00
BA-12t		U · · ·					
BA-12t BA-12s	0.7(0.6-0.7)	2.8(1.0-4.6)	0.9(0.7-1.1)	0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00
BA-12t BA-12s BA-13t	0.7(0.6-0.7) 2.85	2.8(1.0-4.6) 6.56	0.9(0.7-1.1)	0.0 0.0	0.00 0.00	0.00 0.01	0.00 0.00
BA-12t BA-12s BA-13t BA-13s	0.7(0.6-0.7) 2.85 0.5(0.4-0.6)	2.8(1.0-4.6) 6.56 6.4(2.3-12.3)	0.9(0.7-1.1) 0.23 6.5(2.3-12.3)	0.0 0.0 0.0	0.00 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.01 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.01(0-0.04)
BA-12t BA-12s BA-13t BA-13s BAk-21t	0.7(0.6-0.7) 2.85 0.5(0.4-0.6) 0.46	2.8(1.0-4.6) 6.56 6.4(2.3-12.3) 3.90	0.9(0.7-1.1) 0.23 6.5(2.3-12.3) 0.29	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.02	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.11	0.00 0.01 0.00 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.01(0-0.04) 0.02
BA-12t BA-12s BA-13t BA-13s BAk-21t BAk-22t	0.7(0.6-0.7) 2.85 0.5(0.4-0.6) 0.46 1.00	2.8(1.0-4.6) 6.56 6.4(2.3-12.3) 3.90 9.67	0.9(0.7-1.1) 0.23 6.5(2.3-12.3) 0.29 0.59	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.02 0.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.11 0.02	0.00 0.01 0.00 0.00 0.96	0.00 0.00 0.01(0-0.04) 0.02 0.00

4.2 Depth distribution of OPAHs and PAHs

The \sum carbonyl-OPAH concentrations were highest in the surface soil horizons and decreased systematically with depth except at site BA-10 where the Amc horizon at 0.30-0.75 m depth had the highest concentration. The ratio of the \sum carbonyl-OPAH concentrations in surface soil to the uppermost subsoil horizon ranged from 0.7 (BA-09) to 7 (BA-08, Tab. D-2). The contribution of the more soluble 1-INDA and 9-FLO to the \sum carbonyl-OPAH concentrations increased markedly with depth at the expense of the more hydrophobic 9,10-ANQ and 7,12-B(A)A (Fig. D-2). The concentration ratios of OPAH/parent-PAH increased with increasing depth (Tab. D-3). At site BA-05, the concentration ratio of 1-INDA/FLUO increased from 10 in the surface soil to 24 in the deepest subsoil horizon (BA-05/4). Similar trends of these ratios occurred for several other carbonyl-OPAH/parent-PAHs (Tab. D-3).

At the majority of the sampling sites, subsoil horizons had lower \sum hydroxyl-OPAH concentrations than surface soil horizons (Tab. D-2). However, at several sites concentrations hydroxyl-OPAH concentrations were higher in subsoil than surface soil horizons. The concentration ratios of \sum hydroxyl-OPAHs in surface soil to subsoil horizons ranged from 0.2 (BA-10) to 16 (BA-08). This was mainly attributable to the quantitative dominance of SALYD.

The \sum 34PAHs concentrations were highest in the surface soil horizons and decreased systematically in the subsoil at all sampling sites except BA-09 where the deepest horizon, the CGro horizon at 0.70-0.96 m depth had a higher concentration than the surface soil horizon. The concentration ratio of \sum 34 PAH in the surface soil to the uppermost subsoil horizon ranged from 1.6 (BA-07) to 22 (BA-08, Tab. D-2). The composition of the PAH mixtures was similar in all horizons (Fig. D-3). However, at several sampling sites (e.g., BA-06 and BA-10, Fig. D-3), the contribution of the lower molecular weight PAHs increased with depth at the expense of that of the higher molecular weight PAHs.

To assess whether the depth distribution of OPAHs and PAHs was the result of leaching (as truly dissolved solute) we correlated log concentration ratios (CR) of all compounds with their log K_{OW} values at each sampling site. The CR is the concentration of a compound in the uppermost subsoil horizon to that in the surface horizon. Log CR and log K_{OW} were significantly negative correlated for carbonyl-OPAHs at sites BA-06 (r = -0.72, p = 0.03) and BA-10 (r = -0.61, p = 0.04) and marginally significantly at site BA-05 (r = 0.63, p = 0.07). We also found a significant negative correlation between log CR and log K_{OW} for PAHs at sites BA-05 (r = -0.39, p = 0.05), BA-06 (r = -0.49, p = 0.01), BA-08 (r = -0.43, p = 0.03) and BA-10 (r = -0.571, p = 0.002).

5 Discussion

5.1 State of contamination of the urban soils of Bratislava with OPAHs and PAHs

The concentrations of all OPAHs in the soils of Bratislava are similar to those in Mainz and Basel (if the soil of the chemical waste dump, BA-08, is excluded) but higher than in a rural region near Manaus, Brazil (Tab. D-4). The concentration of OPAHs in soil of the chemical waste dump (BA-08) is similar to those in soil of the Angren industrial region (coal mining, energy production, metallurgical industry) of Uzbekistan (Tabs. D-2 and D-4). The OPAH concentrations in Bratislava soils were, however, lower than at highly contaminated sites in Sweden and Germany and in roadside soil in the Czech Republic (Tab. D-4). In the Bratislava soils, the concentrations of hydroxyl-OPAHs were generally lower than those of the carbonyl-OPAHs, which is consistent with other earlier studies of atmospheric samples and soils (Moyano et al., 1997; Eriksson et al., 2000).

The PAH concentrations in Bratislava soils are similar as in other cities in the USA and Europe (Tab. D-4), except the soil at BA-08 near the waste dump which is particularly PAH-contaminated similar to soil at former gaswork sites like described by Krauss et al. (2003) for a site in Bayreuth, Germany. Using the classification of Maliszewska-Kordybach (1996) the surface soils from sites, BA-06, BA-08, BA-09, BA-11, BA-12, BA-13, BAk-21, BAk-22 are highly contaminated (>1000 ng g⁻¹ Σ EPA-PAHs), BA-05 and BA-10 contaminated (600-1000 ng g⁻¹), and BA-07 weakly contaminated (200-600 ng g⁻¹).

The contaminated and weakly contaminated soils were all formerly or currently under agricultural use (Tab. D-1). Therefore, direct deposition of OPAH- and PAH-containing materials was negligible and furthermore regular ploughing resulted in the dilution of OPAH and PAH concentrations because of the mixing of little contaminated subsoil and more strongly contaminated topsoil.

Region	Land use	Number of OPAHs	Concentration [ng g ⁻¹]	Reference
Northeast, France	Coking plant sites	8	113120-543360	Biache et al. (2008)
North Region, Germany	Wood preservation	6	57600	Meyer et al. (1999)
North Region, Germany	Military site	6	39100	Meyer et al. (1999)
Berlin, Germany	Former gasworks site	18	16208.00	Bandowe and Wilcke (2010) Bandowe and Wilcke
Mainz, German	Urban garden	18	206.00	(2010) Bandowe and Wilcke
Manaus, Brazil	Rural	18	23	(2010)
Tyn-Lipnik, Czech Republic	Urban sites	3	35960	Zdrahal et al. (2000)
Basel, Switzerland	Urban sites	4	29-440	Niederer (1998)
Angren, Uzbekistan	Industrial area	12	62-1893	Bandowe et al. (in press)
Husarviken, Sweden	Gasworks site	16	426660	Lundstedt et al. (2007)
Lulea, Sweden	Coking plant sites	16	106760	Lundstedt et al. (2007)
Holmsund, Sweden	Wood preservation	16	252880	Lundstedt et al. (2007)
Boden, Sweden	Wood preservation	16	9338	Lundstedt et al. (2007)
Bratislava	Urban sites	14	88-2692	This study.
Brausiava	Urban sites	14	88-309	This study.
		Number of PAHs		Reference
Detroit, USA	Urban sites	17	7843	Wang et al. (2008)
New Orleans, USA	Urban sites	17	5100	Wang et al. (2008) De La Torre-Roche et al
El Paso, Texas, USA	Urban sites, industrial	16	0.1-2226	(2009) Motelay Massei et al
Seine River basin, France	Urban sites, industrial	14	450-5650	(2004)
Taragona County, Spain	Urban and industrial	16	166-1002	Nadal et al. (2004)
Tallin, Estonia	Urban sites	13	2200-9015	Trapido (1999)
Helsinki, Finland	Urban sites	16	87-418241	Saltiene et al. (2002)
Vilnius, Lithuania	Urban sites	16	397-1064	Saltiene et al. (2002)
Chicago, USA	Urban Sites	16	4520-62038	Saltiene et al. (2002)
London, UK	Urban sites	16	4728-57056	Saltiene et al. (2002)
Belgrade, Serbia	Urban Site	16	283±548	Saltiene et al. (2002)
Birmingham, UK	Urban sites	16	2020	Smith et al. (1995)
Glasgow, UK	Urban sites	15	1487-51822	Morillo et al. (2007)
Ljubljana (Slovenia)	Urban sites	15	218-4488	Morillo et al. (2007)
Torino (Italy)	Urban sites	15	148-23500	Morillo et al. (2007)
Bayreuth Germany	Urban sites	20	280-186000	Krauss et al (2003)
Hamburg, Germany	Urban sites	19	100-44300	Gras et al. (2000)
Basel Switzerland	Urban sites	16	11100+11900	Niederer (1995)
Bratislava, this study	Urban Sites	34	842-244870	
Bratislava, this study*	Urban Sites	34	842-9842	

Table D-4: Comparison of OPAH and PAH concentrations in surface soil horizons of Bratislava with other cities.

^a excluding most polluted site BA-08.

5.2 Sources of OPAHs and PAHs

The carbonyl-OPAH mixtures in topsoils were dominated by 1-INDA, 9-FLO and 9,10-ANQ and the hydroxyl-OPAH mixtures by SALYD which is consistent with previous studies of soil and atmospheric samples(Lundstedt et al., 2003; Albinet et al., 2007; Bandowe and Wilcke, 2010). However, the higher contribution of 7,12-B(A)A to the Σ carbonyl-OPAH concentrations in some of the most polluted soils (BA-08, BA-11, BAk-22) with high contributions of Σ COMB-PAH to the Σ 34 PAH concentrations and the close correlation of 7,12-B(A)A concentrations with those of Σ COMB-PAH suggest that high molecular weight carbonyl-OPAHs were emitted together with combustion-derived PAHs. The lack of correlation of 1-INDA and 2-BPCD concentrations with their parent-PAH and combustion derived-PAH concentrations suggests that 1-INDA and 2-BPCD reached the study soils from a diffuse atmospheric source. This is further backed by the fact that 1-INDA mainly dominated the OPAH mixtures in little polluted soils while more polluted soils were dominated by high Σ COMB-PAH and 7,12-B(A)A (e.g., BA-08). We hypothesize that soils affected by combustion-related point sources of pollution will have higher contribution of higher molecular weight OPAHs (≥ 4 aromatic rings) like 7,12-B(A)A because the higher molecular weight OPAHs are predominantly associated with the particulate phase and will therefore settle closer to their emission source, while lower molecular weight OPAHs like 1-INDA will predominantly occur in the gas phase and can thus be transported further away from the emission source (Yang et al., 1991; Albinet et al., 2007).

The significant correlation of the 1-INDA, NAPH, methyl-naphthalenes and 2-BPCD concentrations with those of C_{org} indicate that these compounds are partitioned from the atmosphere, which has a homogeneous concentration of these compounds in the urban area of Bratislava, to soil organic matter. This assumption is also backed by the lack of correlation of the volatile 1-INDA and 2-BPCD with parent-PAHs which we interpreted as result of the further distribution of these compounds from the emission source. All other compounds may either be released to the atmosphere in particulate phase (or condense to particles after emission) or reach the soil from specific point sources (Wilcke et al., 2000). The negative correlation of SALYD and 1,8-NAA concentrations with soil pH might indicate that these compounds are at least partly produced by microbial turnover which is reduced at low pH. The negative correlation of ANTH with soil pH, in contrast, might be attributable to the higher hydrophobicity of soil organic matter at low pH (Marschner, 1999; Wenzel et al., 2002; Bucheli et al., 2004).

5.3 Importance of OPAHs relative to parent-PAHs

Some carbonyl-OPAHs (1-INDA, 9-FLO, 9,10-ANQ) had higher concentrations than the parent-PAHs from which they are derived (Tab. D-3). This may be related by higher concentrations of OPAHs than parent-PAHs in the emissions or fast transformation of parent-PAHs to OPAHs in the atmosphere. Alternatively, OPAHs might be faster deposited than their parent-PAHs because of the reduced volatility and thus enhanced association with atmospheric particles which settle faster than gases. Given their partly even higher toxicity than the parent-PAHs, more attention needs to be paid to OPAHs in monitoring and remediation efforts in future. In contrast, the hydroxyl-OPAHs only occurred in much lower concentrations than the parent-PAHs. Furthermore, there might even be other sources for some OPAHs than PAHs, particularly for SALYD which is a metabolite of the degradation of any aromatic compound in soil

5.4 Vertical distribution of OPAHs and PAHs

The concentrations of OPAHs and PAHs were generally higher in surface soil than in subsoil horizons because of the strong sorption to soil organic matter which is mainly accumulated in the topsoil (Tab. D-2, Guggenberger et al., 1996; Migaszewski et al., 2002). The concentration ratios of OPAHs in surface soil to the uppermost subsoil horizons were generally lower than those of PAHs which we attribute to the higher water solubility of the OPAHs and thus more pronounced vertical transport. This is supported by the finding that the contribution of the most soluble OPAHs, 1-INDA and 9-FLO to the Σcarbonyl-OPAH concentrations increased with increasing soil depth while that of the less soluble 9,10-ANQ und 7,12-B(A)A decreased (Figure D-2). Furthermore, the OPAH to parent-PAH ratios increased for several compound pairs with increasing soil depth (Tab. D-3). The correlations of logCR of the carbonyl-OPAHs with logK_{OW} at sites BA-06, BA-10, and BA-05 (marginally significant) suggests that the carbonyl-OPAHs were leached in dissolved form. Consequently, there is a larger risk that OPAHs reach the groundwater than PAHs. At coal tar-contaminated sites it was already shown that OPAHs occur in groundwater (Schlanges et al., 2008).

6 Conclusions

The contamination of Bratislava soils with OPAHs and PAHs is similar as in other urban areas in Europe and North America. Carbonyl-OPAH concentrations were higher than hydroxyl-OPAH concentrations. Our results indicate that a large part of the OPAHs in urban soils of Bratislava was emitted together with PAHs as shown by the close correlation of OPAH and PAH concentrations and by the partitioning of some OPAHs from the atmosphere to soil organic matter. Post-emission transformations seemed to play a minor role for the formation of OPAHs although there were indications that SALYD, 1-NLD and 1,8-NAA had at least partly inorganic chemical or biological sources. Several carbonyl-OPAHs had higher concentrations than their parent-PAHs calling for their inclusion into monitoring programs and environmental regulation. This was not the case for hydroxyl-OPAHs which only occurred in minor concentrations in the studied soils. The depth distribution of OPAHs and the change in OPAH/parent-PAHs ratios with increasing soil depth suggest that OPAHs can partly be faster transported than their parent-PAHs and thus pose a bigger risk for groundwater than PAHs.

7 Acknowledgement

We gratefully acknowledge financial support of the Earth System Science Research Center ("Geocycles") of the Johannes Gutenberg University of Mainz. We also thank Juan Manuel Peña for help during sample preparation.

8 References

- Albinet, A., Leoz-Garziandia, E., Budzinski, H., Villenave, E., 2007. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), nitrated PAHs and oxygenated PAHs in ambient air of the Marseilles area (South of France): Concentrations and sources. Science of the Total Environment 384, 280-292.
- Alsberg, T., Stenberg, U., Westerholm, R., Strandell, M., Rannug, U., Sundvall, A., Romert, L., Bernson, V., Pettersson, B., Toftgard, R., Franzen, B., Jansson, M., Gustafsson, J.A., Egeback, K.E., Tejle, G., 1985. Chemical and biological characterisation of organic material from gasoline exhaust particles. Environmental Science & Technology 19, 43-50.
- Bandowe, B.A.M., Wilcke, W., 2010. Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites in soils. Journal of Environmental Quality 39, 1349-1358.
- Bandowe, B.A.M., Shukurov, N., Kersten, M., Wilcke, W., (in press). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxygen-containing derivatives (OPAHs) in soils from the Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan. Environmental Pollution, doi: 10.1016/j.envol.2010.06.012.

- Biache, C., Mansuy-Huault, L., Faure, P., Munier-Lamy, C., Leyval, C., 2008. Effects of thermal desorption on the composition of two coking plant soils: Impact on solvent extractable organic compounds and metal bioavailability. Environmental Pollution 156, 671-677.
- Bolton, J.L., Trush, M.A., Penning, T.M., Dryhurst, G., Monks, T.J., 2000. Role of quinones in toxicology. Chemical Research in Toxicology 13, 135-160.
- Bucheli, T.D., Blum, F., Desaules, A., Gustafsson, O., 2004. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, black carbon, and molecular markers in soils of Switzerland. Chemosphere 56, 1061-1076.
- Cerniglia, C.E., 1984. Microbial-metabolism of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Advances in Applied Microbiology 30, 31-71.
- Chiou, C.T., McGroddy, S.E., Kile, D.E., 1998. Partition characteristics of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons on soils and sediments. Environmental Science & Technology 32, 264-269.
- Cornelissen, G., Gustafsson, O., Bucheli, T.D., Jonker, M.T.O., Koelmans, A.A., Van Noort, P.C.M., 2005. Extensive sorption of organic compounds to black carbon, coal, and kerogen in sediments and soils: Mechanisms and consequences for distribution, bioaccumulation, and biodegradation. Environmental Science & Technology 39, 6881-6895.
- Cousins, I.T., Gevao, B., Jones, K.C., 1999. Measuring and modelling the vertical distribution of semivolatile organic compounds in soils. I: PCB and PAH soil core data. Chemosphere 39, 2507-2518.
- De La Torre-Roche, R.J., Lee, W.Y., Campos-Diaz, S.I., 2009. Soil-borne polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in El Paso, Texas: Analysis of a potential problem in the United States/Mexico border region. Journal of Hazardous Materials 163, 946-958.
- Eriksson, M., Dalhammar, G., Borg-Karlson, A.K., 2000. Biological degradation of selected hydrocarbons in an old PAH/creosote contaminated soil from a gas work site. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 53, 619-626.
- FAO, 2006. Guidelines for soil description. FAO Rome. Fourth edition. 97 p., ISBN 92-5-105521-1.
- Gras, B., Jaeger, C., Sievers, S., 2000. Gehalte an polycyclischen aromatischen Kohlenwasserstoffen (PAK) in Oberböden Hamburgs. UWSF-Z - Umweltwissenschaften und Schadstoff-Forschung 12, 75-82.
- Guggenberger, G., Pichler, M., Hartmann, R., Zech, W., 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in different forest soils: Mineral horizons. Zeitschrift für Pflanzenernährung und Bodenkunde 159, 565-573.

- Hansch, C., Leo, A., Hoekman, D., 1995. Exploring QSAR, II: hydrophobic, electronic and steric constants. ACS professional reference book. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, USA.
- Hwang, H.M., Wade, T.L., Sericano, J.L., 2003. Concentrations and source characterization of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in pine needles from Korea, Mexico, and United States. Atmospheric Environment 37, 2259-2267.
- Karickhoff, S.W., 1981. Semiempirical estimation of sorption of hydrophobic pollutants on natural sediments and soils. Chemosphere 10, 833-846.
- Keith, L.H., Telliard, W.A., 1979. Priority pollutants I a perspective view. Environmental Science & Technology 13, 416-423.
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., 2003. Polychlorinated naphthalenes in urban soils: Analysis, concentrations, and relation to other persistent organic pollutants. Environmental Pollution 122, 75-89.
- Lemieux, C.L., Lambert, A.B., Lundstedt, S., Tysklind, M., White, P.A., 2008. Mutagenic hazards of complex polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon mixtures in contaminated soil. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 27, 978-990.
- Liu, Y., Sklorz, M., Schnelle-Kreis, J., Orasche, J., Ferge, T., Kettrup, A., Zimmermann, R., 2006. Oxidant denuder sampling for analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygenated derivates in ambient aerosol: Evaluation of sampling artefact. Chemosphere 62, 1889-1898.
- Lundstedt, S., Haglund, P., Oberg, L., 2003. Degradation and formation of polycyclic aromatic compounds during bioslurry treatment of an aged gasworks soil. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 22, 1413-1420.
- Lundstedt, S., White, P.A., Lemieux, C.L., Lynes, K.D., Lambert, L.B., Oberg, L., Haglund, P., Tysklind, M., 2007. Sources, fate, and toxic hazards of oxygenated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) at PAH-contaminated sites. Ambio 36, 475-485.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2006. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals: introduction and hydrocabons. second ed. CRS Press, Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Marschner, B., 1999. Sorption of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCB) in soil. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 162, 1-14.
- Maxin, C.R., Kogelknabner, I., 1995. Partitioning of polycyclic aromatic-hydrocarbons (PAH) to water-soluble organic-matter European. Journal of Soil Science 46, 193-204.

- McCarthy, J.F., Zachara, J.M., 1989. Subsurface transport of contaminants mobile colloids in the subsurface environment may alter the transport of contaminants Environmental Science & Technology 23, 496-502.
- Means, J.C., Wood, S.G., Hassett, J.J., Banwart, W.L., 1980. Sorption of polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons by sediments and soils. Environmental Science & Technology 14, 1524-1528.
- Menzie, C.A., Potocki, B.B., Santodonato, J., 1992. Exposure to carcinogenic PAHs in the environment. Environmental Science & Technology 26, 1278-1284.
- Meyer, S., Cartellieri, S., Steinhart, H., 1999. Simultaneous determination of PAHs, hetero-PAHs (N, S, O), and their degradation products in creosote-contaminated soils. Method development, validation, and application to hazardous waste sites. Analytical Chemistry 71, 4023-4029.
- Migaszewski, Z.M., Galuszka, A., Paslawski, P., 2002. Polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons, phenols, and trace metals in selected soil profiles and plant bioindicators in the Holy Cross Mountains, south-central Poland. Environment International 28, 303-313.
- Morillo, E., Romero, A.S., Maqueda, C., Madrid, L., Ajmone-Marsan, F., Greman, H., Davidson, C.M., Hursthouse, A.S., Villaverde, J., 2007. Soil pollution by PAHs in urban soils: a comparison of three European cities. Journal of Environmental Monitoring 9, 1001-1008.
- Motelay-Massei, A., Ollivon, D., Garban, B., Teil, M.J., Blanchard, M., Chevreuil, M., 2004. Distribution and spatial trends of PAHs and PCBs in soils in the Seine River basin, France. Chemosphere 55, 555-565.
- Moyano, E., Galceran, M.T., 1997. Determination of oxy-, nitro- and hydroxy-polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in atmospheric aerosol samples. Quimica Analitica 16, 159-164.
- MSCS, 2000. Morfogeneticky klasifikacny system pod Slovenska. (Morphogenetic Soil Classification System of Slovakia). VUPOP Bratislava, 2000, 74 p. ISBN 80-85361-70-1.
- Nadal, M., Schuhmacher, M., Domingo, J.L., 2004. Levels of PAHs in soil and vegetation samples from Tarragona County, Spain. Environmental Pollution 132, 1-11.
- Neff, J.M., Stout, S.A., Gunstert, D.G., 2005. Ecological risk assessment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in sediments: Identifying sources and ecological hazards. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Manangement 1, 22-33.
- Niederer, M., 1995. Monitoring polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and heavy metals in urban soil, compost and vegetation. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 2, 83-89.

- Niederer, M., 1998. Determination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and substitutes (nitro-, oxy-PAHs) in urban soil and airborne particulate by GC-MS and NCI-MS/MS. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 5, 209-216.
- Nikolaou, K., Masclet, P., Mouvier, G., 1984. Sources and chemical-reactivity of polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons in the atmosphere a critical review. Science of the Total Environment 32, 103-132.
- Novoszad, M., Gerzabek, M.H., Haberhauer, G., Jakusch, M., Lischka, H., Tunega, D., Kirchmann, H., 2005. Sorption of naphthalene derivatives to soils from a long-term field experiment. Chemosphere 59, 639-647.
- Saltiene, Z., Brukstiene, D., Ruzgyte, A., 2002. Contamination of soil by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in some urban areas. Polycyclic Aromatic Compounds 22, 23-35.
- Schlanges, I., Meyer, D., Palm, W.U., Ruck, W., 2008. Identification, quantification and distribution of PAC-metabolites, heterocyclic PAC and substituted PAC in groundwater samples of tar-contaminated sites from Germany. Polycyclic Aromatic Compounds 28, 320-328.
- Schnelle-Kreis, E., Sklorz, M., Peters, A., Cyrys, J., Zimmermann, R., 2005. Analysis of particle-associated semi-volatile aromatic and aliphatic hydrocarbons in urban particulate matter on a daily basis. Atmospheric Environment 39, 7702-7714.
- Smith, D.J.T., Edelhauser, E.C., Harrison, R.M., 1995. Polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbon concentrations in road dust and soil samples collected in United-Kingdom and Pakistan Environmental Technology 16, 45-53.
- Sobocka, J., 2007. Impact of environmental hazards on soil quality of urban complexes in the area of Bratislava. In: Landscape Ecology of Slovakia. Development, Current State and Perspectives. Monograph. MZP SR, IALE-SK, Bratislava, ISBN 978-80-969801-0-9.
- Trapido, M., 1999. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Estonian soil: contamination and profiles. Environmental Pollution 105, 67-74.
- Wang, G., Zhang, Q., Ma, P., Rowden, J., Mielke, H.W., Gonzales, C., Powell, E., 2008. Sources and distribution of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in urban soils: Case studies of Detroit and New Orleans. Soil & Sediment Contamination 17, 547-563.
- Weigand, H., Totsche, K.U., Kogel-Knabner, I., Annweiler, E., Richnow, H.H., Michaelis, W., 2002. Fate of anthracene in contaminated soil: Transport and biochemical transformation under unsaturated flow conditions. European Journal of Soil Science 53, 71-81.
- Wenzel, K.D., Manz, M., Hubert, A., Schuurmann, G., 2002. Fate of POPs (DDX, HCHs, PCBs) in upper soil layers of pine forests. Science of the Total Environment 286, 143-154.

- Wilcke, W., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil a review. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 163, 229-248.
- Wilcke, W., Amelung, W., 2000. Persistent organic pollutants in native grassland soils along a climosequence in North America. Soil Science Society of America Journal 64, 2140-2148.
- Xia, T., Korge, P., Weiss, J.N., Li, N., Venkatesen, M.I., Sioutas, C., Nel, A., 2004. Quinones and aromatic chemical compounds in particulate matter induce mitochondrial dysfunction: Implications for ultrafine particle toxicity. Environmental Health Perspectives 112, 1347-1358.
- Xue, W.L., Warshawsky, D., 2005. Metabolic activation of polycyclic and heterocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and DNA damage: A review. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 206, 73-93.
- Yang, S.Y.N., Connell, D.W., Hawker, D.W., Kayal, S.I., 1991. Polycyclic aromatichydrocarbons in air, soil and vegetation in the vicinity of an urban roadway. Science of the Total Environment 102, 229-240.
- Zdrahal, Z., Karasek, P., Lojkova, L., Buckova, M., Vecera, Z., Vejrosta, J., 2000. Pressurised liquid extraction of ketones of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons from soil. Journal of Chromatography A 893, 201-206.

E Appendix

Published papers

Paper E-1: Naphthalene production by microorganisms associated with termites: evidence from a microcosm experiment (2009). Soil Biology and Biochemistry 41, 630-639, doi: 10.1016/j.soilbio.2008. 12.029.

Paper E-2: Method optimization to measure polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in soils of Bratislava, Slovakia (2010). Environmental Pollution 158, 2208-2217, doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2010. 02.021.

Tables

Table E-3a: Structure and properties of OPAHs under standard conditions (25°C, 101.3 kPa). Data were taken from the PhysiProp data base or estimated using estimation tools from EPI-SuiteTM version 4.0. (USEPA: <u>http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuitedl.htm</u>, accessed on 5/8/2009). Bold numbers are experimental data and others are estimated data.

Table E-3b: Physical properties of alkyl/parent-PAHs. Octanol-water partition coefficients (K_{OW}) are from Neff et al. (2005) and Mackay et al. (2006), solubility and vapor pressure values were taken from the PhysiProp data base or estimated using estimation tools from EPI-SuiteTM version 4.0. (USEPA:<u>http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuitedl.htm, accessed on 5/8/2009</u>). Bold numbers are experimental data and others are estimated data.

Table E-3c: Concentrations $[ng g^{-1}]$ of OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs in soils from Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan. See Fig. C-1 and Tab. C-1 for description of sampling sites/location.

Table E-3d: Concentrations [ng g⁻¹] of OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs in soils from Bratislava, Slovakia. See Fig. D-1 and Tab. D-1 for description of sampling sites/location.

E-1 Naphthalene production by microorganisms associated with termites: evidence from a microcosm experiment^a

Benjamin A. Musa Bandowe¹, Daniel Rückamp², Marcos Bragança³, Volker Laabs², Wulf Amelung², Christopher Martius⁴, Wolfgang Wilcke¹

- ¹ Professorship of Soil Geography/Soil Science, Geographic Institute, Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Johann-Joachim-Becher-Weg 21, 55128 Mainz, Germany
- ² Institute of Crop Science and Resource Conservation (INRES), Soil Science and Soil Ecology, University of Bonn, Nussallee 13, 53115 Bonn, Germany
- ³ Federal University of Tocantins, Department of Biological Science, 77500-00, Porto Nacional, TO, Brazil
- ⁴ Center for Development Research (ZEF), University of Bonn, Walter-Flex-Strasse 3, 53113 Bonn, Germany (currently: ICARDA Program for Sustainable Agriculture in Central Asia and Caucasus, Tashkent, Uzbekistan)

^a Soil Biology and Biochemistry 41, 630-639 (2009)

1 Abstract

There have been several reports published which suggest that it is possible the polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) naphthalene (NAPH), phenanthrene (PHEN) and perylene (PERY) in tropical environments have a biological source. This source might be related to the activity of termites or their associated microorganisms. We aimed to provide direct evidence for the biological production of NAPH, PHEN and PERY by conducting microcosm experiments in the State of Tocantins, Brazil, in which termite nests (with or without termites) were placed in an enclosed environment in which we controlled all PAH fluxes and monitored changes of PAH stocks. The experiments were carried out with termites from a tropical floodplain forest environment at the Estação Canguçu (Ilha do Bananal) in the State of Tocantins, Brazil. We set up the following treatments: live nest of Nasutitermes cf. minor using PAH-poor wood as food (LNW), live nest of Nasutitermes cf. minor using PAH-poor corn as food (LNC), termite nest without live termites called dead nest (DNC) and dead nest with additional treatment by a combined fungicide/bactericide (FDN) in several replicates. In LNW, LNC, and DNC, there were mean increases of 43, 21, and 46% in NAPH stock after 20 d while the stocks of the 20 other PAHs studied did not change or even decreased. In contrast, FDN lost 20% of the NAPH stock after 20 d of the microcosm experiment because of dissipation and lack of microbial synthesis of new NAPH. In LNW and LNC, low-molecular weight PAHs (acenaphthylene to chrysene) were significantly lost at a mean percentage which was strongly correlated with the octanol-water partitioning coefficient (K_{ow} , r = 0.78). This was not the case in DNC and FDN. There were no indications that in the studied termite nests PHEN and PERY were produced. Our microcosm experiments suggest that NAPH can be produced by fungi and bacteria in termite mounds while all other low-molecular weight PAHs are degraded in microcosms with live termite nests. PAH degradation seems to be enhanced by the combined activity of termites and microorganisms.

2 Introduction

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) constitute a group of organic compounds containing at least two fused benzene rings in various arrangements (Blumer, 1976). PAHs are known to be hazardous (Menzie et al., 1992) and 16 of them are included in the US EPA class of priority pollutants (Keith and Telliard, 1979). The sources of PAHs in the environment can be anthropogenic or natural. Significant increases in PAH concentrations in dated sediment cores and archived soils since the onset of industrialization demonstrated that in the temperate industrialized world the main source of PAH contamination is a result of human activities, mainly combustion of fossil fuels (Jones et al., 1989; Fernandez et al., 2000; Elmquist et al., 2007).

Data on PAH patterns in the tropics are scarce (Connell et al., 1999; Wilcke 2000, 2007) even though such data are needed to understand the global PAH dynamics, because PAHs emitted into tropical environments may be globally distributed (Wania and Mackay, 1996). Recent studies in tropical environments indicate that there are differences in both the concentrations and the composition patterns of PAHs between tropical soils and soils of the industrialized part of the temperate zone. Tropical environments have lower PAH concentrations and are dominated by naphthalene (NAPH), phenanthrene (PHEN) and perylene (PERY) while industrialized temperate environments have higher PAH burdens and are dominated by high molecular weight PAHs (Wilcke 2000, 2007).

The high concentrations of NAPH, PHEN and PERY in tropical environments have been suggested to result from biological sources (Wilcke, 2000). An alternative explanation for the dominance of low-molecular weight PAHs (NAPH and PHEN) in tropical soils is that this may reflect higher source contributions from biomass burning in the tropics which emit more lower molecular weight PAHs, as well as preferential loss of lower molecular weight PAHs from temperate soils because of the higher age of their PAH loads (Dalya et al., 2007). An exact source assignment is still lacking. There are, however, increasing indications that biological production of NAPH is possible. These include reports of NAPH production by flowers of members of the plant genus *Magnolia* from Japan, China and North America (Azuma et al., 1996) and the plant family *Annonaceae* from the Amazonian rain forest (Jurgens et al., 2000). Significant NAPH concentrations have also been detected in *Coptotermes formosanus* termite nests (Chen et al., 1998a, 1998b), while NAPH, PHEN and PERY dominate in nests of other termite genera and plants sampled from Brazil (Wilcke et al., 2000, 2003, 2004). Dalya et al.

(2007) reported high concentrations of PAH in air samples collected from the surroundings of termite nests. Perylene is known to be produced under anaerobic conditions by microorganisms in soils and sediments (Venkatesan, 1988; Guggenberger et al., 1996). These pieces of evidence led to the hypothesis that the partly high concentrations of NAPH, PHEN and PERY in tropical environmental media may be related to biological production by termites or microorganisms (i.e., fungi and bacteria) associated with termites (Wilcke, 2007).

Naphthalene is believed to play a role in the chemical defence against biological enemies (Wiltz et al., 1998; Wright et al., 2000). It may be produced by metabolic processes in termites or by associated microorganisms which inhabit, e.g., the termite guts (Varma et al., 1994). Direct evidence of the production of NAPH, PHEN or PERY by termites or associated microorganisms can be obtained with the help of microcosm experiments, in which termites are held in a closed environment under a PAH-free atmosphere. Microcosm experiments in which termite groups are fed with different food resources under controlled conditions have already been successfully used in ecological and ecotoxicological studies (Morgan and Knacker, 1994; Knacker and Römbke, 1997; Sheppard, 1997). Microcosm experiments with termites are furthermore a standard method to determine food consumption rates (Martius, 1997), food selection (Bustamante and Martius, 1998), and effects of pesticides (Su et al., 1987).

The aim of our study is to provide for the first time direct evidence of a potential production of NAPH, PHEN and PERY in termite nests. For this purpose, we ran microcosm experiments in Brazil in which we held termites under controlled environmental conditions. To separate the role in the potential PAH production of the termites themselves from that of the microorganisms in the guts of the termites and microorganisms just inhabiting the termite mounds in the potential PAH production we also set up microcosms with dead nests which were either kept untreated in the microcosm and thus contained an intact microflora or treated with biocide to markedly reduce the activity of microorganisms.

3 Materials and methods

3.1 Study site

Termite nests used for the microcosm experiments were collected from the periodically flooded forest at the Estação Canguçu (Ilha do Bananal), Federal State of Tocantins, Brazil. The termites belong to the species *Nasutitermes cf. minor* which are potential wood feeders (Martius, 1994).

Soil material (loamy clay, 5 g organic C kg⁻¹, 12% water content, subsoil usually used for pottery) and corn (*Zea mays* L.) used for the microcosm experiment were collected from Taquaruçu, a small town near the city of Palmas, Federal State of Tocantins, Brazil. The soft wood samples, *Tilia platyphylla* C. A. Mey. were collected in Germany, because there are some indications that tropical trees may contain NAPH and PHEN (Wilcke et al. 2000; Krauss et al. 2005). Microcosm experiments were conducted in the laboratories of the Federal University of Tocantins in Palmas, Federal State of Tocantins, Brazil to keep transport distances as short as possible and to avoid strong changes of climatic conditions.

3.2 Microcosm experiments

The basic design of the microcosms consisted of a rectangular stainless-steel box with a height of 35 cm, a width of 35 cm, and a depth of 25 cm and a front plate made of transparent glass with an inlet and an outlet tube. The nests were taken from the forest and placed into the stainless-steel boxes on about 2000 g of the loamy clay material (to better control the humidity in the microcosms). Before being placed in the microcosms, the nests were temporarily left in the forest until the outer wall, which was slightly damaged during the collection procedure was repaired by the termites. The food source of termites in rain forest is wood or soil or a combination of it depending on the species (Martius, 1994). We supplied wood (T. platyphylla) or corn (Z. mays) to serve as food for the termites. After termite nests, soil, wood/or corn had been placed in the rectangular boxes, a transparent glass plate was used to seal the front of the boxes and glued air-tight with silicon except for the two channels left as inlet and outlet for air. The inlet was connected via a tube to a pump for air supply to the microcosm and the outlet was connected to an outflow tube serving as an exhaust for outflowing air. In front of the inlet tube, XAD-2 cartridges were placed to clean the inbound air of PAHs, while at the outlet similar XAD-2 cartridges were placed to trap air-borne PAHs released in the microcosm. The XAD-2 cartridges were selected based on preliminary experiments in which activated charcoal was shown to be unsuitable. Gaseous PAHs are commonly sampled with XAD-2 resins (Liu et al., 2001; Krauss et al., 2005).

We set up six treatments as shown in Table E1-1, two of which were without termites and thus served as controls. For the two treatments with live termites, the nests (104-927 g dry mass) were placed on a soil layer (1843-2690 g dry mass) and supplied with corn (149-165 g dry mass) (LNC) or *T. platyphylla* wood (172-206 g dry mass) (LNW). For the two controls without live termites (DNC, FDN) the nests were separated into various parts and the termites manually removed completely. After removal of termites, the parts were combined again to minimize the
surface area. One set of the dead nest was additionally treated with a combined bactericide and fungicide sold with the market name "Lysoform spray" (Milana Industrial e Commercial, Itaquaquecetuba, Federal State of São Paulo, Brazil) with the active ingredient being alkyl dimethyl benzyl ammonium chloride (0.172%). We applied ca. 150 mg of the active ingredient per kg of microcosm content (i.e. soil+nest+food) and thus more than needed for a fungistatic effect (Tubajika, 2006). This set of fungicide/bactericide-treated dead nests is abbreviated as FDN. Two other treatments were without termite nest or termites and were called blank treatments. In the first treatment called blank corn (BC) 93 g of corn was placed on a layer of 1855 g of soil and in the second 180 g of *Tilia* wood was placed on a layer of 2158 g of soil to form blank wood (BW). The blank treatments were set up to control whether PAHs are produced from termite food and soil alone or are concentrated because of microbial food or soil organic matter decomposition.

Table E1-1: Overview of the microcosm treatments. "Live nest" denotes	a termite mour	nd
inhabited by termites, "Dead nest" is a termite mound not inhabited by t	ermites.	

			Mean dry mass
Food	Treatment	Replicates	(without cage)[g]
Corn	Live nest with corn (LNC)	3	2676
<i>Tilia</i> wood	Live nest with wood (LNW)	3	2966
Corn	Dead nest with corn (DNC)	2	3028
Corn	Fungicide/bactericide-treated dead	2	2944
	nest (FDN)		
Corn	Blank corn-without nest (BC)	1	1949
<i>Tilia</i> wood	Blank wood-without nest (BW)	1	2339

The air flux through the cartridges was adjusted to 1 l min⁻¹ for 475 hours (ca. 20 d). A period of 20 d was chosen because preliminary experiments had shown that 20 d is sufficient to accumulate enough NAPH for the analysis and the termites can survive a 20 d period in a microcosm. After 20 d, the termite nest, corn, wood, and XAD-2 cartridges from each microcosm were collected separately, wrapped in aluminum foil, shipped to Germany and kept frozen until analysis.

3.3 Analyses

Organic carbon (C_{org}) and total nitrogen (N) were determined in dried and ball-milled samples of soil, wood, corn, and termite nest using a Fisons NA 2000 elemental analyzer (Fisons Instruments, Rodano, Milan, Italy).

Nests, soil, and wood were analyzed for both parent PAHs and their alkylated derivatives (Tab. E1-2), while the XAD-2 collected from the outlet of the microcosm was analyzed for only the 21 parent PAHs. XAD-2 was transferred from the cartridges into conical flasks spiked with a mixture of seven deuterated PAHs as internal standards (NAPH-D₈, ACEN-D₁₀, PHEN-D₁₀, PYR-D₁₀, CHRY-D₁₂, PERY-D₁₂, and B(GHI)-D₁₂ and extracted overnight with hexane. Extracts were dried over Na₂SO₄ and rotary evaporated to about 0.5 ml after addition of drops of toluene as a keeper and transferred into autosampler vials for GC measurement. For the wood, soil and termite nest samples a portion (5 g for wood, 10-15 g soil/termite nest) was mixed with diatomeous earth placed in a 33 ml accelerated solvent extractor extraction cell and spiked with the same mixture of seven deuterated PAHs as above as internal standards. Samples were extracted with hexane: acetone (2:1 v/v) in an accelerated solvent extractor (ASE 200, Dionex, and Sunnyvale, CA, USA). During extraction, cells were filled with solvent, pressurized to 14 MPa, and heated to 120°C for 6 min. Pressure and heat were held for 5 min (static extraction) and then rinsed with cold solvent (60% of cell volume) and purged for 90 s with nitrogen. The extraction cycle was repeated once with fresh solvent. The two extracts from each sample were then combined, dried over Na₂SO₄ and rotary evaporated to about 1 ml. The extracts were cleaned up with 8-ml glass columns filled with 2 g of 5% water-deactivated silica gel on top of 2 g of 5% water-deactivated aluminum oxide. The extract was transferred onto this column and sequentially eluted with 15 ml of hexane, 5 ml of hexane/dichloromethane (9:1 v/v) and 20 ml of hexane/dichloromethane (4:1 v/v). For wood samples which contained high matrix loads, the sample was purified further using columns filled with 1 g HR-P resin (polystyrenedivinylbenzene co-polymer, Macherey-Nagel, Düren, Germany). The combined eluates were evaporated to about 0.5 ml after adding 3 drops of toluene as keeper and were transferred into autosampler vials for GC measurement. Further details of the used method can be found in Wilcke et al. (1999, 2003). The accuracy of the method was tested by analyzing the European Reference Material "ERM[®]-CC013a-Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Soil" (Federal Institute for Materials Research and Testing (BAM), Berlin Germany). Extracts were analyzed with an Agilent 6890 N gas chromatograph coupled to an Agilent 5975 B inert mass selective detector equipped with a changeable EI/CI ion source, autosampler and a split/splitless injector. All reported data were acquired using the EI ionization mode at 70 eV. The instrumental

conditions for the analysis were: injection port temperature 280°C, transfer line 310°C, and the ion source at 230°C. One μ l of analyte was routinely injected into the gas chromatograph in the splitless mode using the autosampler. Separation of compounds was achieved on a HP-5MS fused silica capillary column (30 m x 0.25 mm i.d. x 0.25 μ m film thickness, J&W Scientific, Folsom, USA). Helium was used as carrier gas with a constant flow rate of 1.2 ml min⁻¹. The oven temperature was initially set at 80°C, held for 4 min, increased to 160°C at a rate of 14°C min⁻¹, held for 1.5 min, then increased to 225°C at a rate of 5°C min⁻¹, held for 5 min, and finally increased to 300°C at a rate of 5°C min⁻¹ and held for 11 min. The mass spectrometer was operated in the single ion monitoring mode for quantification. For each compound, two ions of which the m/z ratios are listed in Table E1-2 were monitored. The first ion was used for quantifying and the second one as a qualifier. A compound was only accepted as identified in a sample/blank if the ratio of the two ions monitored was within ±20% of that measured in standards and a retention time difference of less than ±6 s was observed.

Table E1-2: Names of PAHs measured, their abbreviations used in test, and ions monitored
during GC-MSD measurements (m/z). The deuterated PAHs in italics are used as internal
standards for the group of non-deuterated compounds under it.

PAHs	Abbreviation	Target ions	Qualifier ion
Naphthalene-D8	NAPH-D8	136	137
Naphthalene	NAPH	128	127
2-Methylnaphthalene	2-MNAPH	142	141
1-Methylnaphthalene	1-MNAPH	142	141
1,3-Dimethylnaphthalene	1,3-DMNAPH	156	141
Acenaphthene-D10	ACEN-D10	164	162
Acenaphthylene	ACENY	152	151
Acenaphthene	ACEN	153	154
2,3,5-Trimethylnaphthalene	2,3,5-TMNAPH	170	155
Fluorene	FLUO	166	165
Phenanthrene-D10	PHEN-D10	188	189
Phenanthrene	PHEN	178	179
Anthracene	ANTH	178	179
2-Methylphenanthrene	2-MPHEN	192	191
1-Methylphenanthrene	1-MPHEN	192	191
3,6-Dimethylphenanthrene	3,6-DMPHEN	206	205
3,5-Dimethylphenanthrene	3,5-DMPHEN	206	191
2,6-Dimethylphenanthrene	2,6-DMPHEN	206	191
1,7-Dimethylphenanthrene	1,7-DMPHEN	206	191
Pyrene-D10	PYR-D10	212	213
Fluoranthene	FLUA	202	200
Pyrene	PYR	202	200
1-Methyl-7-isopropylphenanthrene	RETENE	219	234
Chrysene-D12	CHRY-D12	240	241
Benz[a]anthracene	[B(A)A]	228	226
Chrysene+triphenylene	CHRY	228	226
Perylene-D12	PERY-D12	264	265
Benzo[b,j,k]fluoranthenes	B(BJK)	252	253
Benzo[e]pyrene	B(E)P	252	253
Benzo[a]pyrene	B(A)P	252	253
Perylene	PERY	252	253
Benzo[ghi]perylene-D12	[B(GHI)]-D12	288	289
Indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene	IND	276	274
Dibenz[a,h]anthracene	DIBE	278	279
Benzo[ghi]perylene	B(GHI)	276	277
Coronene	COR	300	150

3.4 Calculations and statistical analyses

The sum of concentration of all 21 parent PAHs is Σ 21PAHs concentration, the sum of the concentrations of all parent PAHs excluding COR is Σ 20PAHs concentration, the sum of the concentration of all parent PAHs excluding NAPH, PHEN and PERY is Σ 18PAHs concentration, the sum of the concentrations of 1-MNAPH, 2-MNAPH, 1,3-DMNAPH, 2,3,5-TMNAPH is Σ alkyl-NAPH concentration, and the sum of the concentrations of 1-MPHEN, 2-MPHEN, 3,6-DMPHEN, 3,5-DMPHEN, 2,6-DMPHEN, 1,7-DMPHEN and RETENE is Σ alkyl-PHEN concentration.

Mean dissipation of PAHs during the microcosm experiment was correlated with the octanol-water partition coefficient (K_{OW}) using the least-squares method. The K_{OW} values at 1.013 kPa and 25°C for selected PAHs used in this paper were taken from Mackay et al. (1992). The K_{OW} value for CHRY was used for the mixture of chrysene and triphenylene and that of benzo(b)fluoranthene was used for mixture of benzo[b,j,k]fluoranthenes since these mixtures coeluted on our GC and were therefore quantified together.

The budget (B) in ng was calculated using Equation 1:

 $B = [(C_{f}-C_{i})*M]_{soil} + [(C_{f}-C_{i})*M]_{corn/wood} + [(C_{f}-C_{i})*M]_{nest} + C_{XAD-2}*28.5$ [1]

where $C_f [ng g^{-1}]$ is the concentration of an individual PAH after 20 d of microcosm experiment, $C_i [ng g^{-1}]$ is the initial concentration of the same PAH before the start of the microcosm experiment, $C_{XAD-2} [ng m^{-3}]$ is the concentration of PAH enriched on XAD-2 resin at the outlet of the microcosm after 20 d of experiment, during which 28.5 m³ air was pumped through the microcosm, and M is the dry mass of soil, corn, wood or termite nest.

Statistical analysis were performed using STATISTICA for Windows 5.1 (StatSoft, Hamburg, Germany). Significant differences in mean PAH, C and N budgets among the different treatments was tested using one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's honest significant difference (HSD) test for unequal N (Spjotvoll/Stoline test). Significant differences in PAH stocks, C concentrations and C/N ratios at the beginning and end of a microcosm experiment for a combination of all treatments with live termites (LNC and LNW) were further tested with a one-sided paired-differences test (Hartung, 1989, p. 534). Significance was generally set at p <0.05.

4 Results

4.1 PAH concentrations in reference material, soil, wood, corn, air traps and termite nests

4.1.1 European reference material "ERM-CC013a-PAHs in soil"

The measured PAH concentrations and the associated standard deviations are shown together with the certified reference values in Table E1-3. We measured, on average of all compounds for which certified reference values were provided, 99% of the certified concentrations.

4.1.2 Soil

The Σ 21PAHs concentration in soil before the start of the microcosm experiment was 11 ng g⁻¹ (Tab. E1-4). The parent-PAH pattern in soils (i.e. the composition of the mixture of nonsubstituted PAHs) before the experiment was dominated by PERY (22% of the Σ 21PAHs concentration) followed by PHEN (14%) and NAPH (10%). Individual alkyl-NAPH concentrations were lower than that of NAPH and individual alkyl-PHEN concentrations were lower than that of PHEN indicating that the parent compounds were more abundant than any alkyl derivative. Organic C concentrations were typical for subsoil and C/N ratios were wide compared to a usually found value around 10. For all treatments and blanks, there were no significant changes in concentrations and pattern of PAHs in soil before and after the end of the microcosm experiment. Although the organic C concentrations consistently increased after the experiment, the C/N ratio remained within the range of 16-17 before and after the experiment and for all treatments. Table E1-3: Mean PAH concentrations (mg kg⁻¹) of three replicates and their standard deviation (SD) measured with our method and certified concentrations (mg kg⁻¹) from European Reference Material "ERM[®]-CC013a-Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in Soil" (Federal Institute for Materials Research and Testing (BAM), Berlin Germany). Reference values in parentheses are non certified indicative values without uncertainty statement.

PAHs	Measured concentration	SD	Reference value	Uncertainty ¹
NAPH	3.2	0.19	2.4	0.5
2-MNAPH	1.05	0.06		
1-MNAPH	1.2	0.06		
1,3-DMNAPH	1.2	0.10		
ACENY	1.1	0.07	(0.77)	
ACEN	0.70	0.07	(0.75)	
2,3,5-TMNAPH	0.46	0.04		
FLUO	1.4	0.10	1.14	0.11
PHEN	13	0.43	12.0	0.6
ANTH	0.96	0.03	1.41	0.22
2-MPHEN	2.8	0.16		
1-MPHEN	0.80	0.06		
3,6-DMPHEN	0.00	0.00		
3,5-DMPHEN	0.00	0.00		
2,6-DMPHEN	0.18	0.32		
1,7-DMPHEN	0.77	0.03		
FLUA	10	0.78	12.9	0.7
PYR	9.2	0.69	9.6	0.3
RETENE	0.67	0.03		
[B(a)A]	4.0	0.31	5.6	0.5
CHRY	6.1	0.43	5.3	0.8
[B(BJK)]	6.3	2.1		
[B(E)P]	4.0	0.48		
[B(A)P]	3.1	0.53	4.9	0.7
PERY	1.1	0.12		
IND	4.3	0.32	5.2	1.0
DIBE	2.0	0.18	(1.1)	
[B(GHI)]	3.2	0.17	4.6	0.5
COR	1.7	0.06		

^a Uncertainty of reference values is given at 95 % confidence interval.

^b Includes only chrysene (but not triphenylene).

^c Includes only benzo(b)fluoranthene and benzo(k)fluoranthene

4.1.3 Wood

The initial Σ 21PAHs concentration in *T. platyphylla* wood was 127 ng g⁻¹ (Tab. E1-4). The initial parent-PAH pattern was dominated by PHEN (51%) and Σ 18PAHs (49%) while NAPH and PERY were not detected. There were considerable Σ alkyl-NAPH concentrations in wood although NAPH was not detected. The Σ alkyl-PHEN concentration was 20% of that of PHEN. Wood had the highest C concentration and the widest C/N ratio of all used materials. After 20 d in the microcosm, there was a 50% loss in Σ alkyl-NAPH, PHEN, Σ alkyl-PHEN, and the remaining Σ 18PAH concentrations in wood from LNW compared to the starting concentration. Similar percentage losses in Σ alkyl-NAPH, PHEN and Σ alkyl-PHEN concentrations were recorded in BW. The C/N ratio decreased by 10% compared to the initial C/N.

4.1.4 Corn

Initially, the $\Sigma 21PAHs$ concentration in corn was 6.6 ng g⁻¹ and the parent-PAH pattern was dominated by PHEN (36%), followed by NAPH (21%, Tab. E1-4). PERY was not detected in corn at the start of the experiment. The initial $\Sigma alkyl$ -NAPH and $\Sigma alkyl$ -PHEN concentrations were similar to that of $\Sigma 21PAHs$. The initial organic C concentration of corn was slightly lower than that of wood but the C/N ratio was by a factor of 10 narrower. After 20 d of microcosm experiment the average concentration of NAPH in corn increased but those of PHEN and $\Sigma 18PAHs$ decreased in all treatments. These changes, however, had large standard deviations. The losses of $\Sigma alkyl$ -NAPH, PHEN and $\Sigma alkyl$ -PHEN concentrations in corn (up to 50% reductions) were similar in magnitude to those in the wood samples. PERY was detected in LNC at the end of the experiment. DNC and LNC experienced on average 27% and 13% decreases in C/N ratio sof corn, respectively, while FDN experienced a 23% increase. BC had a similar C/N ratio before and after the microcosm experiment.

4.1.5 Air traps

Substantial quantities of NAPH, but in comparison much less PHEN or any of the remaining PAHs, originating from the microcosm were trapped in XAD-2 cartridges at the outlet of all treatments. In BC a similar concentration of NAPH was trapped on the XAD-2 as in the other treatments except for BW while in BW most NAPH of all treatments was trapped (40 ng m^{-3}).

4.1.6 Termite nests

The Σ 21PAHs concentrations in termite nests were similar in all nests with a range of 11-23 µg kg⁻¹ (Tab. E1-5). The Σ 18PAHs concentrations ranged between 2.0-4.3 µg kg⁻¹. The parent-PAH pattern was in all cases dominated by NAPH or PERY. The nests also contained considerable concentrations of Salkyl-NAPH and Salkyl-PHEN although no individual alkyl-NAPH and alkyl-PHEN had higher concentrations than the respective parent compounds (NAPH and PHEN). Organic C concentrations were similar to those in wood, but C/N ratios were narrower by a factor of 10 and similar to those of corn. Changes in NAPH concentrations in the nests after 20 d of microcosm experiment contrasted with changes in PHEN and PERY concentrations. In DNC, LNW and LNC, there were average increases in NAPH concentrations of 36%, 51% and 8.5%, respectively, in the nests. However, in FDN, the mean NAPH concentration decreased by 60%. The PHEN concentrations remained unchanged in DNC, decreased by 23% and 33% in LNW and LNC, respectively, but increased by 43% in FDN. The PERY concentrations decreased by 86%, 90% and 33% in DNC, LNW and LNC, respectively, but in contrast increased by 181% in FDN. The Σ 18PAHs concentrations decreased in DNC, LNW and LNC but increased in FDN. The decrease in Σ 18PAHs concentrations of the six live nests (LNW and LNC) during the microcosm experiment was significant (paired-differences test). Organic C concentrations and C/N ratios did not change consistently and the mean differences before and after the microcosm experiment were not significant.

t air (ng m ⁻³), organic C (C $_{\rm org,}$ g kg ⁻¹), nitrogen (N, g kg $^{-1}$	sm experiment and C/N ratios of soil, wood and com.	XAD-2) respectively. BE is the concentration in sample		C18 PAHs OC N C/N
corn (ng g^{-1}), outlet air (ng m^{-3}	r 20 d of microcosm experim	ood, corn and air (XAD-2) res		EN PERY Z 18 PAHs
(ng g ⁻¹), wood (ng g ⁻¹), c	rackets) before and after	e them stand for soil, we		PHEN Z alkyl-PHI
AH concentrations in soil	standard deviation (in b	or ", "w", "c" and "a" befor		Σ alkyl-NAPH
Table E1-4: Mean P∉	¹) concentration with	Abbreviations with "s	before experiment.	NAPH

	NAPH	Σ alkyl-NAPH	PHEN	Σ alkyl-PHEN	PERY	Σ18 PAHs	00	N	C/N
Soil									
s-BE	1.1	1.7	1.6	1.1	2.5	6.1	5.0	0.3	17
s-DNC	1.5 (1.2)	1.8 (1.0)	1.0 (0.3)	1.6 (0.1)	2.9 (1.2)	5.9 (3.7)	8.5 (0.7)	0.6 (0.1)	16 (0.7)
s-FDN	1.3 (0.0)	2.3 (0.1)	2.8 (0.3)	4.7 (1.9)	1.0 (0.6)	7.8 (2.8)	11 (2.8)	0.7 (0.1)	17 (2.5)
s-LNW	1.0 (0.2)	1.1 (0.6)	1.2 (0.3)	0.5 (0.2)	1.7 (0.6)	6.0 (2.9)	8.1 (1.0)	0.5 (0.1)	16 (1.2)
s-LNC	1.2 (0.3)	1.0 (0.2)	1.0 (0.2)	0.7 (0.1)	2.8 (1.9)	4.6 (2.1)	8.3 (0.6)	0.5 (0.1)	16 (0.6)
s-BW	6.0	1.4	1.5	0.7	0.5	3.7	10	0.6	17
s-BC	1.5	1.2	1.1	1.8	2.0	5.6	8.0	0.5	16
Wood									
w-BE	n.d.	09	99	20	n.d.	61	474	13	354
W-LNW	n.d.	25 (2.9)	28 (7.3)	8.5 (1.3)	0.1 (0.2)	37 (20.2)	479 (3.8)	1.5 (0.0)	318 (8.6)
w-BW	n.d.	34	31	9.2	4.9	80	476	1.4	338
Corn									
c-BE	1.4	7.2	2.4	5.6	n.d.	2.8	431	15	30
c-DNC	1.7 (0.6)	3.3 (1.1)	1.2 (1.2)	3.2 (4.4)	n.d.	4.4 (2.0)	421 (6.4)	19 (0.2)	22 (0.6)
c-FDN	2.4 (1.2)	4.1 (0.5)	0.8 (0.2)	4.9 (2.7)	n.d.	3.3 (2.0)	428 (0.7)	12 (0.1)	37 (0.2)
c-LNC	2.0 (1.3)	2.9 (1.3)	1.4 (0.9)	2.5 (1.2)	4.6 (3.7)	7.0 (1.7)	423 (2.0)	17 (0.2)	26 (0.2)
c-BC	1.9	3.2	0.8	1.2	0.00	1.9	429	15	30
Air (outlet)									
a-DNC	13 (2.3)		n.d.		n.d.	1.2 (0.4)			
a-FDN ^a	11		5.0		n.d.	4.0			
a-LNW	19 (17.2)		0.7 (1.3)		n.d.	0.5 (0.5)			
a-LNC	13 (6.5)		13 (1.2)		n.d.	1.7 (2.1)			
a-BW	40		00.0		n.d.	3.6			
a-BC	12		0.00		n.d.	3.8			

Table E1-5: Mean PAH (μ g kg⁻¹), organic C (C_{org}, g kg⁻¹) and total nitrogen concentrations (N, g kg⁻¹) and C/N ratios in termite nests before and after 20 d of microcosm experiment. n-DNC, n-FDN, n-LNW and n-LNC represent the nests used in the microcosm for the treatments dead nest with corn, fungicide/bactericide-treated dead nest, live nest with wood and live nest with corn, respectively.

	n-DNC		n-F	DN	n-Ll	NW	n-L	NC
	before	after	before	after	before	after	before	after
NAPH	4.7 (0.5)	6.4 (0.3)	5.8 (0.5)	2.3 (2.2)	5.7 (3.2)	8.6 (2.0)	5.9 (0.8)	6.4 (3.2)
Σalkyl-NAPH	7.8 (0.3)	11.2 (3.0)	11.6 (1.6)	10.8 (2.4)	10.2 (4.4)	13.7 (3.5)	13.8 (5.4)	15.2 (3.4)
PHEN	1.1 (0.3)	1.1 (0.2)	0.7 (0.4)	1.0 (0.2)	1.3 (0.5)	1.0 (0.1)	1.8 (0.6)	1.2 (0.5)
Σalkyl-PHEN	1.5 (0.3)	1.9 (0.7)	1.2 (0.3)	1.7 (0.8)	1.9 (0.8)	1.2 (0.5)	5.2 (2.4)	2.7 (1.1)
PERY	9.1 (11.6)	1.3 (0.3)	2.6 (0.7)	7.3 (6.2)	11.5 (17.6)	1.1 (1.0)	2.1 (2.6)	1.4 (1.3)
Σ 18 PAHs	3.3 (2.7)	2.1 (0.2)	2.3 (0.5)	3.5 (0.8)	4.3 (2.4)	2.0 (0.2)	3.8 (0.7)	2.3 (1.0)
OC	387	468	474	383	444	464	428	460
Ν	12	12	10	11	11	11	13	14
C/N	32	40	47	35	40	44	33	34

4.2 Total stocks of PAHs

The average dry mass of the microcosm including soil, nest, corn or wood of all treatments (without BC and BW) ranged from 2676 to 3028 g (Tab E1-1). The initial and final stocks of NAPH, PHEN, PERY and Σ 18PAHs for all treatments are shown in Figure E1-1 (A-E) and the mean changes in Table E1-6.

Mean NAPH stocks increased in DNC, LNW and LNC by 46%, 43% and 21%, respectively. In FDN, however, the NAPH stock decreased by 20% while the stocks of many lower molecular weight PAHs increased (Fig. E1-1B). These changes in mean NAPH stocks between the different treatments were not significant because of the large variations in the size (but not in the direction) of the changes among the individual replicate microcosms. When we pooled the LNW and LNC treatments (all treatments with live termites) and compared initial with final stocks (paired-differences test), the difference was marginally significant (p < 0.1, n=6). After removal of the only outlier of the six microcosms with live termite nests showing decreasing NAPH stock (Fig. E1-2B) the difference was significant at p<0.05 (n = 5). In contrast, the stocks of most other lower molecular weight PAHs (3-4 rings, up to CHRY) decreased in DNC, LNW and LNC but increased in FDN (except ACENY and

ANTH) while stocks of the higher molecular PAHs remained unchanged. For several compounds, these changes were significant (Tab. E1-6). The direction of the changes in total stocks of NAPH in the microcosms paralleled that of the changes in NAPH stocks in the termite nests alone (Fig. E1-2).

In microcosms with live termites (LNC and LNW, n = 6), the mean percentage decrease of all PAHs except for NAPH correlated closely with the K_{OW} (Fig. E1-3). NAPH did not fit into this relationship. A similar relationship between percentage change and K_{ow} was not observed in the treatments with dead nests (DNC and FDN) where there was no correlation between mean changes in PAH concentrations and K_{OW} (not shown). Instead, NAPH was lost while all other lower molecular weight PAHs (except ACENY and ANTH) were accumulated in FDN. In DNC, NAPH was accumulated while most other PAHs decreased marginally (Tab. E1-6).

Table E1-6: Mean PAH (μ g), organic C (C_{org}, g), nitrogen (N, g) budgets, standard deviation (in brackets) and C/N ratio in different microcosm experiments after 20 d. DNC is dead nest with corn, FDN is fungicide/bactericide-treated dead nest, LNW is live nest with wood and LNC is live nest with corn. Different lower case letters indicate significant differences in means of the various treatments according to the Tukey's Honest Significant Difference test for uneven N (Spjotvoll/Stoline test, P < 0.05).

	DNC	FDN	LNW	LNC
NAPH	2.4 (1.9)	-1.2 (1.1)	1.9 (1.6)	0.6 (2.5)
ACENY	-0.2 (0.0)	-0.5 (0.1)	-0.3 (0.2)	-0.3 (0.2)
ACEN	0.0 (0.0)a	0.1 (0.0)a	-0.5 (0.1)b	-0.1 (0.2)a
FLUO	-0.1 (0.2)a	0.4 (0.4)a	-1.8 (0.6)b	-0.2 (0.0)a
PHEN	-1.4 (1.1)ab	2.7 (1.1)a	-8.5 (1.4)c	-2.0 (0.8)b
ANTH	-0.3 (0.0)	-0.1 (0.2)	1.8 (3.5)	-0.3 (0.2)
FLUA	-0.8 (0.5)ab	1.9 (1.8)a	-3.4 (0.6)b	-0.9 (0.6)ab
PYR	-0.4 (0.0)ab	1.6 (1.3)a	-3.1 (0.4)c	-1.1 (0.5)bc
B(A)A	-0.1 (0.2)	0.4 (0.3)	-0.3 (0.2)	-0.2 (0.1)
CHRY	-0.6 (0.8)	1.2 (1.2)	-1.5 (0.7)	-1.1 (0.4)
B(BJK)	-1.5 (0.0)	-1.5 (0.0)	-0.2 (0.7)	-0.1 (1.2)
B(E)P	-1.4 (0.1)	-1.4 (0.1)	0.9 (1.9)	-0.7 (1.0)
B(A)P	0.1 (0.1)	0.9 (1.3)	0.6 (0.2)	0.1 (0.1)
PERY	-6.9 (8.7)	0.1 (3.7)	-8.2 (8.3)	0.6 (3.5)
IND	2.2 (3.1)	1.3 (0.4)	1.0 (1.1)	0.6 (0.5)
DIBE	0.0 (0.0)	0.0 (0.0)	0.5 (0.4)	0.0 (0.0)
B(GHI)	1.3 (2.0)	0.4 (0.7)	0.0 (0.2)	0.0 (0.2)
COR	0.0 (0.0)	0.0 (0.0)	-0.1 (0.2)	0.0 (0.0)
Σ 21 PAHs	-7.6 (6.2)	6.3 (12.6)	-21 (13.9)	-5.0 (2.1)
OC	442 (612)	55 (251)	-78 (153)	19 (335)
Ν	12 (16.2)	-1.6 (1.6)	-1.9 (2.2)	0.7 (9.9)
C/N before	30	33	39	37
C/N after	34	42	37	34



E-1 Naphthalene production by microorganisms associated with termites

Figure E1-1: Mean stock (ng) of NAPH, PHEN, PERY and $\sum 18$ PAHs in microcosms before (white bars) and after (black bars) 20 d of microcosm experiment for (A) dead nest with corn (DNC), (B) fungicide/bactericide-treated dead nest (FDN), (C) live nest with wood (LNW), (D) live nest with corn (LNC) and (E) live nest with corn without outlier. Error bars indicate standard deviations.



Figure E1-2: Percentage gain/loss of NAPH stock in (A) termite nests and (B) whole microcosms. DNC is dead nest with corn, FDN is fungicide/bactericide-treated dead nest, LNW is live nest with wood, and LNC is live nest with corn. Replicates are numbered.



Figure E1-3: Relationship between log K_{ow} and percentage gain/loss of selected PAHs in pooled data of microcosms with living termites [live nest with wood (LNW) and live nest with corn (LNC)] without one outlier. NAPH has been omitted from the regression line.

5 Discussion

In spite of much indication of biological production of PAHs like NAPH, PHEN, and PERY in the tropics, in particular in association with termite activity, direct evidence of biological PAH production is still lacking. The knowledge of PAH sources is important to assess the state of pollution of tropical environments with PAHs. Therefore, our objective was to provide direct evidence for PAH production in termite nests with the help of microcosm experiments in Brazil. We not only evaluated changes in total stocks of the microcosms but also explored the changes in PAH concentrations of the different constituents of the microcosms (i.e., soil, food, nest). We furthermore tried to find out whether the biological PAH production can be attributed to the termites or to associated microorganisms by including a fungicidal/bacteriocidal treatment.

5.1 PAH concentrations in soil, wood, corn, air traps and termite nests

5.1.1 Soil

The accuracy of our analytical method for quantifying the PAHs is demonstrated by the close match between measured values with our method and the reference values (Tab. E1-3). The measured initial concentration of 21 parent PAHs (Σ21PAHs, Tab. E1-4) was at the lower end of the range of 7-397 ng g⁻¹ (for the $\Sigma 16$ EPA-PAHs) reported for tropical mineral soils (Wilcke, 2000). Similar low Σ 21PAHs concentrations of 16-38 ng g⁻¹ have been reported in studies of tropical forest soils near Manaus, Brazil (Krauss et al., 2005) and soils from Costa Rica (1.1-36 ng g⁻¹ for the $\Sigma 16$ EPA-PAHs, (Dalya et al., 2007). Such low PAH concentrations and patterns dominated by NAPH, PHEN and PERY are typical of tropical background conditions and can also be explained by the fact that the sample came from subsoil (Wilcke, 2007). The low individual alkyl-NAPH and individual alkyl-PHEN portions compared to their parent PAHs (NAPH and PHEN) and the fact that the PAH pattern had low concentrations of high molecular weight PAHs (HMPAH) indicates that neither petrogenic nor combustion sources can explain the PAH pattern in these soils (Booth and Gribben, 2005; Neff et al., 2005). This provides evidence that the observed PAH pattern might be mainly attributable to biological sources. There was some organic matter accumulation probably because of incorporation of food and nest materials into the soil but no substantial organic matter degradation in the soil during the microcosm experiment as indicated by the fact that C/N remained unchanged. As changes in soil PAH concentrations were minor, inconsistent, and similar among all treatments and blanks we conclude that the observed differences can be mainly attributed to sample heterogeneity. If there was production or degradation of NAPH, PHEN or PERY during the microcosm experiment, then this did not take place in the soils.

5.1.2 Wood

We are not aware of reported PAH concentrations in wood from non-tropical sources. NAPH concentrations in vegetation from temperate ecosystems are usually low and even sometimes lower than in tropical ecosystems (which are dominated by NAPH) with patterns frequently dominated by PHEN (Tremolada et al., 1996; Alfani et al., 2001; Hwang et al., 2003; Krauss et al., 2005) which is consistent with our results. We interpret the 50% loss in Σ alkyl-NAPH, PHEN, Σ alkyl-PHEN, and the remaining Σ 18PAH concentrations in wood from LNW and BW and the associated small (10%) decrease in C/N ratio compared to the starting concentration as indication that organic matter degradation was accompanied by decreases in PAH concentrations of wood (Tab. E1-4). Loss mechanisms of PAH in the

environment include volatilization, abiotic loss (photooxidation, chemical oxidation), irreversible sorption to soil particles, leaching, biotic losses (microbial degradation) and bioaccumulation (Park et al., 1990; Cerniglia, 1992; Wild and Jones, 1993). All of the above factors may explain the decreases in concentrations of the PAHs in wood after 20 d in the microcosm. Volatilization might have been the most important loss pathway for alkyl-NAPH, PHEN and alkyl-PHEN because of the high volatility of these compounds. Loss of NAPH and 1-MNAPH by volatilization from PAH-spiked soil is reported to reach 30 and 20% within 48 hours, respectively, while volatilization losses were negligible for higher ring number PAHs in the same study (Park et al., 1990).

5.1.3 Corn

Corn from Brazil had considerable NAPH concentrations, in contrast to the T. platyphylla wood from Germany (Tab. E1-4). The reason for the high NAPH concentration in corn from Brazil might again be biological production or the higher biomass burning activity in the Tropics than in the temperate zone. PAHs released by biomass burning, however, would mainly sorb to the outer parts of the corn plant but not to the grain protected by cover leaves ("husk"). Although the husks were also fed, they only contributed a minor part to the total mass of corn feed. Furthermore, biomass burning can only explain the high initial NAPH concentration but not the increase in NAPH concentrations of corn after 20 d in the microcosm. The differences in NAPH concentrations among the treatments at the end of the microcosm experiment might be attributable to initially heterogeneous NAPH concentrations in the used corn, redistribution of NAPH from other constituents of the microcosms or biological production. The decreases in C/N ratio of DNC (-26%) and LNC (-13%) can be explained by organic matter degradation. The FDN treatment experienced an average increase in C/N ratio of 30% which might indicate N loss while organic matter degradation was reduced by the biocide application. As the blank corn (BC) had a similar C/N ratio as the corn at the start of the experiment, N loss as explanation for the high C/N in FDN, however, is unlikely. Therefore differences in C/N ratios among BC, FDN and corn at the start of the experiment might again be the result of sample heterogeneity of the used corn.

5.1.4 Air traps

The NAPH concentrations were similar in all air traps except for BW showing a higher NAPH concentration in the air trap although no NAPH was detected in the wood (Tab. E1-4). However, BW was not replicated and this result should therefore not be overinterpreted.

Furthermore, the air traps contributed little to the total NAPH budgets. NAPH was the most abundant PAH in the air traps followed by PHEN and only low concentrations of other PAHs were detected. This can be attributed to volatilization particularly of NAPH initially stored in the constituents of the microcosms or produced in the microcosms (Park et al., 1990).

5.1.5 Termite nests

The average $\Sigma 21$ PAHs concentrations in termite nests (Tab. E-5) were at the lower end of those reported in previous studies from the whole Amazon basin (NAPH: 33-3645; PHEN: 5.6-154; PERY: 2.0-825; $\Sigma 20$ PAHs: 66-4208 µg kg⁻¹, Wilcke et al., 2003) but similar to the concentrations reported from a single site in the Amazon basin (Manaus, NAPH: 38-160; PHEN: n.d.-15; PERY: 1.2-193; $\Sigma 18$ PAHs:1.2-193 µg kg⁻¹, Krauss et al., 2005). The parent-PAH patterns dominated by NAPH or PERY are similar to those reported by Krauss et al. (2005) from Manaus in which NAPH and PERY were in most cases the dominant PAHs.

Even though changes in mean NAPH, PHEN and PERY concentrations in the nests for the different treatments after 20 d of microcosm experiment were not significant, there are two indications of biological NAPH production in the nests. First, NAPH concentrations increased in seven of the eight DNC, LNW and LNC nests (with one nest of the LNC treatment being an exception, cf. Fig. E-2a), but decreased in FDN nests (Tab E1-5). These points to NAPH production by the microorganisms living in the termite nests irrespective of the presence or absence of live termites. The produced NAPH is partly enriched in the termite nests. Second, PHEN and PERY showed opposite fate trends to NAPH in the nests of all microcosms. This result is unexpected because the physico-chemical properties (such as K_{OW} values and water solubility) of PHEN (a 3-ring compound) are more similar to those of NAPH than of PERY. The K_{OW} and water solubility are often cited as the most important compound properties determining the environmental fate of PAHs (Wild et al., 1991a; Cerniglia, 1992), therefore, NAPH should show a similar response to the microcosm experiment as PHEN unless it is produced.

Although all treatments were replicated, the individual replicates differed considerably in mass of termite nest, number of involved termites, and likely also in the size of the associated microorganism communities, which explains a large heterogeneity of the size of responses of NAPH concentrations in the nests to the microcosm experiments. Therefore, it cannot be expected that the constituents of the individual replicate microcosms show the quantitatively same change in PAH concentrations which – together with the analytical error – explains the high standard deviations of the changes in PAH concentrations in the various

constituents of the microcosms and the whole microcosms during the 20-d experiment (Tabs. E1-4 and E1-5).

5.2 Total stocks of PAHs in the microcosms

The fact that NAPH stocks increased in the microcosms with dead (but not biocidetreated) and live termite nests (LNW and LNC) is evidence for the biological production of NAPH in DNC, LNW, and LNC. These changes in NAPH stocks were driven by changes in the termite nests alone (Fig. E1-2). However, the size of the NAPH production varies widely and in one (of six) microcosms with live nests even no NAPH production seemed to have occurred. The finding that NAPH production occurred in the microcosms with dead and live nests (DNC, LNW and LNC) but not in microcosms with fungicide/bactericide-treated dead nests (FDN) suggests that fungi and/or bacteria living in the termite nests or even in the termite guts but not the termites themselves produce NAPH. If the activity of fungi/bacteria was reduced as was the case in FDN, there was no new NAPH produced in the microcosm and therefore loss mechanisms dominated. This result is corroborated by the finding of Daisy et al. (2002) that the fungus *Muscodor vitigenus* produced NAPH.

The close correlation of the mean percentage decrease of all PAHs except for NAPH with the log K_{OW} , which is a measure for the molecular weight and polarity, and thus also the susceptibility to degradation and volatilization of the individual PAHs, is a further indication of biological NAPH production in the microcosms (Fig. E1-3). As the most easily degraded PAH, NAPH should fit into the regression line of mean percentage decrease on K_{OW} , if it was not produced.

The finding of a relationship between polarity and thus degradability of PAHs and mean percentage decrease of PAHs except NAPH in the microcosms with live nests (LNC and LNW) but not in those with dead nests (DNC and FDN) suggests that the dissipation of PAHs is enhanced if termites are present. The PAH dissipation may mainly be a degradation, e.g., in the guts of termites which are densely inhabited by microorganisms (Varma et al., 1994). All PAHs, especially the lower molecular weight ones, are known to be degraded by bacteria, fungi and algae (Cerniglia, 1992; Bamforth and Singleton, 2005). It is furthermore probable that bacteria/fungi which inhabit the gut of termites are released into the termite nest during nest construction (which involves mastication of wood and soil mixed with saliva) and that this influences the PAH stocks in nests either by degradation or production. It is already known that the microbial communities associated with termites are active in degradation of lignocellulose (Varma et al., 1994; Ohkuma, 2003). After 20 d of microcosm experiment with

live nests, the percentage loss of most of the low-molecular weight PAHs (up to CHRY, Fig. 2) was between 17 and 64 % of their initial concentration (except NAPH). A rough estimate of the half-lives (i.e., the time needed to degrade 50% of the initial concentration) of the studied low-molecular weight PAHs from data shown in Figure E1-3 using a simple exponential decay model predicts half-life values in the range of months in our microcosms. These half-lives are at the lower end of literature values where half-lives vary widely from days to years (Park et al., 1990; Wild et al., 1991a,b; Wild and Jones,1993). The shortest half-lives are reported for laboratory experiments with artificially applied PAHs which may be more susceptible to biotic and abiotic degradations (Wild et al., 1991b). The half-lives of PAHs in our microcosm experiments with live termite nests are far shorter than reported for aged PAHs in soil in most other studies. Our data therefore suggest an enhancement of PAH degradation by the joint effect of termite and microorganisms associated with termites.

6 Conclusions

Our microcosm experiments indicate that in microcosms with dead (but not fungicide/bactericide-treated) and live termite nests NAPH is produced within 20 d. This is illustrated by the increase in NAPH stocks in seven out of eight microcosms with intact microflora and by the finding that NAPH accumulates while concentrations of all other low-molecular weight PAHs decrease. The NAPH accumulation was driven by concentration changes of NAPH in termite nests which paralleled those of the total microcosms. However, NAPH production is highly variable and there was even one nest with live termites, in which no NAPH was produced. The finding that no NAPH was produced in fungicide/bactericide-treated dead nests indicates that NAPH did not originate from the termites themselves but from associated microorganisms.

Low-molecular weight PAHs (up to CHRY but except NAPH) dissipated in microcosms with live termite nests during the 20 d of our microcosm experiment. The percentage loss was correlated with the polarity of the individual PAHs (as expressed by the K_{ow} values). Interestingly, no such correlation of K_{ow} with net dissipation was observed during the 20 d of the experiment in the treatments with dead nests (even if not fungicide/bactericide-treated). This suggests that the interaction of termites and fungi/bacteria enhances PAH dissipation. The latter requires further and broader research also including other taxa and pollutants. However, if it is later confirmed that insect/microorganism interaction accelerates the degradation of persistent organic pollutants this would have important application in remediation strategies of sites contaminated with PAHs or other persistent organic pollutants.

7 Acknowledgments

We thank Dariusz Kurzatkowski for his help during the field work and microcosm experiment, Minh-Chi Tran-Thi, Monica Kasten, Ute Müller and Kofi Britwum for their help during the laboratory analysis, Reginaldo Constantino of the Zoology Department, Federal University of Brasília, Brazil for the identification of the termite material and termite species and Martin Krauss of the Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology for his valuable advice. We are also greatly indebted to Laura De Simone Borma of the Federal University of Tocantins, in Palmas, Brazil who kindly provided laboratory space for these experiments. We gratefully acknowledge the funding of this study by the German Research Foundation (DFG) and the Geocycles Excellence Cluster of the State of Rheinland-Pfalz for funds to improve our laboratory equipment. Daniel Rückamp gratefully acknowledges financial support from the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD).

8 References

- Alfani, A., Maisto, G., Prati, M.V., Baldantoni, D., 2001. Leaves of *Quercus ilex* L. as biomonitors of PAHs in the air of Naples (Italy). Atmospheric Environment 35, 3553-3559.
- Azuma, H., Toyota, M., Asakawa, Y., Kawano, S., 1996. Naphthalene a constituent of *Magnolia* flowers. Phytochemistry 42, 999-1004.
- Bamforth, S.M., Singleton, I., 2005. Bioremediation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: current knowledge and future directions. Journal of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology 80, 723-736.
- Blumer, M., 1976. Polycyclic aromatic compounds in nature. Scientific American 234, 35-45.
- Booth, P., Gribben, K., 2005. A review of the formation, environmental fate, and forensic methods for PAHs from aluminium smelting processes. Environmental Forensics 6, 133-142.
- Bustamante, N.C.R., Martius, C., 1998. Nutritional preference of wood-feeding termites inhabiting floodplain forests of the Amazon river, Brazil. Acta Amazonica 28, 301-317.
- Cerniglia, C.E., 1992. Biodegradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Biodegradation 3, 351-368.

- Chen, J., Henderson, G., Grimm, C.C., Lloyd, S.W., Laine, R.A., 1998a. Naphthalene in formosan subterranean termite carton nests. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 46, 2337-2339.
- Chen, J., Henderson, G., Grimm, C.C., Lloyd, S.W., Laine, R.A., 1998b. Termites fumigate their nests with naphthalene. Nature 392, 558-559.
- Connell, D.W., Miller, G.J., Mortimer, M.R., Shaw, G.R., Anderson, S.M., 1999. Persistent lipophilic contaminants and other chemical residues in the southern hemisphere. Critical Reviews in Environmental Science & Technology 29, 47-82.
- Daisy, B.H., Strobel, G.A., Castillo, U., Ezra, D., Sears, J., Weaver, D.K., Runyon, J.B., 2002. Naphthalene, an insect repellent, is produced by *Muscodor vitigenus*, a novel endophytic fungus. Microbiology 148, 3737-3741.
- Dalya, G.L., Lei, Y.D., Castillo, L.E., Muir, D.C.G., Wania, F., 2007. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Costa Rican air and soil: a tropical/temperate comparison. Atmospheric Environment 41, 7339-7350.
- Elmquist, M., Zencak, Z., Gustafsson, O., 2007. A 700 year sediment record of black carbon and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons near the EMEP air monitoring station in Aspvreten, Sweden. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 6926-6932.
- Fernandez, P., Vilanova, R.M., Martinez, C., Appleby, P., Grimalt, J.O., 2000. The historical record of atmospheric pyrolytic pollution over Europe registered in the sedimentary PAH from remote mountain lakes. Environmental Science & Technology 34, 1906-1913.
- Guggenberger, G., Pichler, M., Hartmann, R., Zech, W., 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in different forest soils: mineral horizons. Zeitschrift für Pflanzenernährung und Bodenkunde 159, 565-573.
- Hartung, J., 1989. Statistik. Oldenbourg-Verlag, Munich, Germany, 975p.
- Hwang, H.M., Wade, T.L., Sericano, J.L., 2003. Concentrations and source characterization of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in pine needles from Korea, Mexico, and United States. Atmospheric Environment 37, 2259-2267.
- Jones, K.C., Stratford, J.A., Waterhouse, K.S., Furlong, E.T., Giger, W., Hites, R.A., Schaffner, C., Johnston, A.E., 1989. Increases in the polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbon content of an agricultural soil over the last century. Environmental Science & Technology 23, 95-101.

- Jurgens, A., Webber, A.C., Gottsberger, G., 2000. Floral scent compounds of Amazonian *Annonaceae* species pollinated by small beetles and thrips. Phytochemistry 55, 551-558.
- Keith, L.H., Telliard, W.A., 1979. Priority pollutants I-a perspective view. Environmental Science & Technology 13, 416-423.
- Knacker, T., Römbke, J., 1997. Terrestrische Mikrokosmen. UWSF-Zeitschrift für -Umweltwissenschaften und Schadstoff-Forschung 9, 219-222.
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., Martius, C., Bandeira, A.G., Garcia, M.V.B., Amelung, W., 2005. Atmospheric versus biological sources of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in a tropical rain forest environment. Environmental Pollution 135, 143-154.
- Liu, Y.J., Zhu, L.Z., Shen, X.Y., 2001. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in indoor and outdoor air of Hangzhou, China. Environmental Science & Technology 35, 840-844.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., 1992. Illustrated Handbook of Physical-Chemical Properties and Environmental Fate for Organic Chemicals. Vol. II: Polynuclear Aromatic Hydrocarbons, Polychlorinated Dibenzodioxins and Dibenzofurans. Lewis Publishers, Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Martius, C., 1994. Diversity and ecology of termites in Amazonian forests. Pedobiologia 38, 407-428.
- Martius, C., 1997. The termites. In: Junk, W.J. (Ed.), The Central-Amazonian Floodplain: Ecology of Pulsing system. Ecological Studies. Spinger Verlag, Berlin, pp. 361-371.
- Menzie, C.A., Potocki, B.B., Santodonato, J., 1992. Exposure to carcinogenic PAHs in the environment. Environmental Science & Technology 26, 1278-1284.
- Morgan, E., Knacker, T., 1994. The role of laboratory terrestrial model ecosystems in the testing of potentially harmful substances. Ecotoxicology 3, 213-233.
- Neff, J.M., Stout, S.A., Gunstert, D.G., 2005. Ecological risk assessment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in sediments: identifying sources and ecological hazard. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management 1, 22-33
- Ohkuma, M., 2003. Termite symbiotic systems: efficient bio-recycling of lignocellulose. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 61, 1-9.
- Park, K.S., Sims, R.C., Dupont, R.R., Doucette, W.J., Matthews, J.E., 1990. Fate of PAH compounds in two soil types: influence of volatilization, abiotic loss and biological activity. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 9, 187-195.

- Sheppard, S.C., 1997. Toxicity testing using microorganisms. In: Tarradellas, J., Bitton, G., Rossel, D. (Eds.), Soil Ecotoxicology. Lewis Publishers, Boca Baton, New York, pp. 345-373.
- Su, N.Y., Tamashiro, M., Haverty, M.I., 1987. Characterization of slow-acting insecticides for the remedial control of the formosan subterranean termite (*Isoptera, Rhinotermitidae*). Journal of Economic Entomology 80, 1-4.
- Tremolada, P., Burnett, V., Calamari, D., Jones, K.C., 1996. Spatial distribution of PAHs in the UK atmosphere using pine needles. Environmental Science & Technology 30, 3570-3577.
- Tubajika, K.M., 2006. Efficacy of alkyl dimethyl benzyl ammonium chloride on suppression of Phsalospora vaccinii in laboratory assays. Journal of Food Protection 69, 2460-2464.
- Varma, A., Kolli, B.K., Paul, J., Saxena, S., Konig, H., 1994. Lignocellulose degradation by microorganisms from termite hills and termite guts - a survey on the present state-ofart. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 15, 9-28.
- Venkatesan, M.I., 1988. Occurrence and possible sources of perylene in marine-sediments a review. Marine Chemistry 25, 1-27.
- Wania, F., Mackay, D., 1996. Tracking the distribution of persistent organic pollutants. Environmental Science & Technology 30, A390-A396.
- Wilcke, W., 2000. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil a review. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 163, 229-248.
- Wilcke, W., 2007. Global patterns of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in soil. Geoderma 141, 157-166.
- Wilcke, W., Krauss, M., Lilienfein, J., Amelung, W., 2004. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon storage in a typical Cerrado of the Brazilian Savanna. Journal of Environmental Quality 33, 946-955.
- Wilcke, W., Muller, S., Kanchanakool, N., Niamskul, C., Zech, W., 1999. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in hydromorphic soils of the tropical metropolis Bangkok. Geoderma 91, 297-309.
- Wilcke, W., Amelung, W., Martius, C., Garcia, M.V.B., Zech, W., 2000. Biological sources of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in the Amazonian rain forest. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 163, 27-30.

- Wilcke, W., Amelung, W., Krauss, M., Martius, C., Bandeira, A., Garcia, M., 2003. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) patterns in climatically different ecological zones of Brazil. Organic Geochemistry 34, 1405-1417.
- Wild, S.R., Jones, K.C., 1993. Biological and abiotic losses of polynuclear aromatichydrocarbons (PAHs) from soils freshly amended with sewage-sludge. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 12, 5-12.
- Wild, S.R., Berrow, M.L., Jones, K.C., 1991a. The persistence of polynuclear aromatichydrocarbons (PAHs) in sewage-sludge amended agricultural soils. Environmental Pollution 72, 141-157.
- Wild, S.R., Obbard, J.P., Munn, C.I., Berrow, M.L., Jones, K.C., 1991b. The long-term persistence of polynuclear aromatic-hydrocarbons (PAHs) in an agricultural soil amended with metal-contaminated sewage sludges. Science of the Total Environment 101, 235-253.
- Wiltz, B.A., Henderson, G., Chen, J., 1998. Effect of naphthalene, butylated hydroxytoluene, dioctyl pthalate, and adipic dioctyl ester, chemicals found in the nests of the Formosan subterranean termite (Isoptera: Rhinotermitidae) on a saprophytic *Mucor* sp. (Zygomycetes: Mucorales). Environmental Entomology 27, 936-940.
- Wright, M.S., Lax, A.R., Henderson, G., Chen, J.A., 2000. Growth response of *Metarhizium anisopliae* to two Formosan subterranean termite nest volatiles, naphthalene and fenchone. Mycologia 92, 42-45.

E-2 Method optimization to measure polybrominated diphenyl ether (PBDE) in soils of Bratislava, Slovakia^a

Ute Rita Thorenz¹, **Benjamin A. Musa Bandowe¹**, Jaroslava Sobocka², Wolfgang Wilcke³

¹Earth System Science Research Center, Geographic Institute, Johannes Gutenberg University, Mainz, Johann-Joachim-Becher-Weg 21, 55128, Mainz, Germany

² Soil Science and Conservation Research Institute, 82713, Bratislava, Slovakia

³Geographic Institute, University of Berne, Hallerstrasse 12, 3012, Berne, Switzerland

^a Environmental Pollution 158, 2208-2217 (2010)

1 Abstract

We modified an analytical method to determine polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in urban soils of Bratislava (Slovakia). Gel permeation chromatography (GPC) introduced as a clean-up step for soil extracts substantially reduced matrix enhancements when PBDEs were measured with gas chromatography-negative chemical ionization-mass spectrometry (GC-NCI-MS). The resulting method proved to be accurate, precise, and showed low detection limits. The sum of 15 PBDE concentrations in surface horizons of Bratislava soils ranged from 87 to 627 pg g-1. PBDE concentrations were mostly higher in surface than deeper horizons probably because of atmospheric deposition and lack of substantial vertical transport. Lower brominated PBDEs undergo more soil-atmosphere exchanges or are more scavenged and transferred with litter fall to the soil organic matter than higher brominated ones as suggested by the correlation between lower brominated PBDEs and soil organic C (Corg) concentrations.

2 Introduction

Polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) are frequently used as flame retardants, because they prevent ignition or slow down the initial phase of the fire. They are additively incorporated into polymers used for a variety of products. There are three major commercial formulations: penta-mix, octa-mix and deca-mix, named according to the average bromine concentrations. The worldwide use of all mixes was in 2001 more than 67,000 metric tons (Law et al., 2006). PBDEs, released from the polymer products, can enter the environment during manufacture, product use and disposal.

As result of their ubiquitous use, PBDEs have become widespread in the environment. Concern about the toxicity of PBDEs which may have carcinogenic and thyroid disturbing effects (Knoth et al., 2007; Naert et al., 2007) caused the European Union to ban penta and octa mixes on 1 July 2006 based on the Restriction of Hazardous Substances (RoHS, EU, 2003) ordinance and the deca mixes on 1 July 2008 (Talsness, 2008). Similar to other persistent organic pollutants (POPs), PBDEs bioaccumulate and they were detected in biotic and abiotic media (de Wit 2002; Hale et al., 2003; de Wit et al., 2006; Hale et al., 2006; Law et al., 2006). Because of the persistence of PBDEs, it can be expected that they will exist in the environment for a long time after stopping their use. It is also likely that PBDEs will continue to be released from PBDE-containing materials currently being used but manufactured before their ban came into force.

PBDEs were detected in the atmosphere in gaseous form and sorbed to particles (e.g. Sjodin et al., 2001; Hoh and Hites, 2005; Cetin and Odabasi, 2007) and in sediments (e.g. Eljarrat et al., 2005; Klamer et al., 2005; Zhu and Hites, 2005). Soils are the least studied compartment (Vonderheide et al., 2008) although soils are assumed to be the dominant environmental sink (Palm et al., 2002; Moeckel et al., 2008). Available studies concern rural soils, industrial soils (often located in Asia), and soils fertilized with sewage sludge (Hassanin et al., 2004; Harrad and Hunter, 2006; Müller et al., 2006; Zou et al., 2007; Eljarrat et al., 2008; Yun et al., 2008; Luo et al., 2009; Zhao et al., 2009).

The reason for the low number of studies reporting PBDE concentrations in soil may be related to the fact that the PBDE analysis in soils requires sophisticated analytical methods, since the soil matrix is complex and PBDE concentrations comparatively low. Established analytical methods for PBDEs include exhaustive extraction using soxhlet, microwave-assisted extraction [MAE], pressurized liquid extraction [PLE]), clean-up (solid phase extraction [SPE], gel permeation chromatography [GPC]) and chromatographic separation followed by mass spectrometric determination (Covaci et al., 2003; Gomara et al., 2006;

Covaci et al, 2007). Analyses of PBDEs in mass spectrometry are usually based on electron ionization (EI) or negative chemical ionization (NCI) by which charged fragments of the target compounds are produced. EI usually produces highly specific ions facilitating compound identification while the strength of NCI is its high sensitivity allowing for the quantification of trace amounts of PBDEs (Hites, 2008). However, the quantification in NCI is associated with a high risk of matrix interferences by other compounds coeluting with PBDEs and resulting in fragments with mass/charge (m/z) ratios of 79 and 81 like particularly other brominated compounds such as the polybrominated biphenyls, since only the unspecific bromide ions are used for quantification (Korytar et al., 2005). Thus, to optimize an analytical method for PBDEs in soil, analytical sensitivity and matrix interferences need to be balanced.

The investigation of entry pathways and processes in soil, like sorption to different soil compounds, are essential requirements for understanding the overall fate of PBDEs in the environment. As for other POPs, deposition from the atmosphere is the main pathway for PBDEs to enter the soil system (Müller et al., 2006; Moeckel et al., 2008). The transport in soil depends on sorption-desorption processes. The major sorbent is, like for other POPs, soil organic matter (SOM) (Chiou et al., 1983). The strength of POP sorption to SOM is frequently described by the partitioning between SOM and the aqueous phase using the Cnormalized partitioning coefficient K_{OC} related to the octanol-water partitioning coefficient K_{OW}, which are available in the literature (Palm et al., 2002; Braekevelt et al., 2003) or may be determined in the laboratory. The high K_{OW} of tri to octa brominated PBDEs of 10^5 - 10^8 (Li et al., 2008b), suggests that these compounds are strongly sorbed to SOM. The strong sorption of PBDEs explains their small vertical mobility and their resulting accumulation in surface soil horizons (Hassanin et al., 2004). POPs emitted into the atmosphere are either directly deposited to soil in wet or dry form or scavenged by vegetation and deposited with falling litter. It has been suggested that in background soils the correlation between SOM, frequently approximated by concentrations of organic C (Corg) and concentrations of POPs that occur in gaseous form in the atmosphere can be interpreted as indicative of a near-equilibrium state of air-soil partitioning (Wilcke and Amelung, 2000; Meijer et al., 2003; Hassanin et al., 2004). However, in vegetation-covered soils PBDEs will be additionally transferred to soil by falling leaves or needles (filter effect of the vegetation canopy), and a correlation between SOM and POP concentrations is the consequence of rapid incorporation of the litter-derived POPs into SOM (Horstmann and McLachlan, 1998).

We had two objectives. (1) We aimed to optimize an analytical method used for polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) to determine PBDEs in soils with a reliable precision and

accuracy. We placed a particular focus on the comparison of the performance of EI compared to NCI and on the use of GPC for reducing matrix effects in GC-MS analyses. (2) We applied the developed method to urban soils of Bratislava (Slovakia). This part focused on the concentrations, patterns, depth distributions, and relationships between soil Corg and PBDE concentrations to elucidate the fate of PBDEs in urban soils. The study soils were sampled and well characterized as part of a project to assess environmental hazards resulting from urban soils (Sobocka, 2007). The measurement of PBDEs in Bratislava soils is important because the capital of Slovakia has a large population of 450,000, and a high population density of 1200 inhabitants per km² which might be at risk because of soil contamination (Ministry of the Environment of the Slovak Republic, 2005; Krčmová et al., 2009). Previous reports already indicated that the population of Bratislava is affected by the pollution of their environment with organic contaminants (Reichrtová et al., 1999. Furthermore, little information exists on the concentration of PBDEs in soils and air of eastern Europe (Jeward et al., 2004; Kumar et al., 2009). The city of Bratislava borders two neighbor countries (Austria and Hungary), hence pollution of urban soils of Bratislava has a transboundary dimension. Finally, Bratislava is located on the Danube River and thus soil pollution might finally even affect the marine environment in the Danube estuary of the Black Sea.

3 Materials and Methods

3.1 Soils

To optimize the analytical method we used two soil samples with contrasting properties. One sample was collected from the Botanical Garden of the University of Mainz, Germany and the other sample from the Terra firme region 30 km north of Manaus, Amazonas, Brazil (Krauss et al. 2005). In both cases we sampled the 0-10 cm layer of the mineral soil. The Mainz soil was a Luvisol and the Manaus soil was a Ferralsol (IUSS Working Group WRB, 2006). The area where the Mainz soil was sampled is located within the University of Mainz campus close to residential and industrial sites while the Manaus soil represented a little polluted rural background area based on the PAH concentrations detected by Krauss et al. (2005). We considered these two samples as typical of temperate soils with a dominance of three-layer clay minerals and tropical soils with a dominance of two-layer clay minerals and Fe and Al oxides thus covering a broad range of different mineral soil properties while the organic matter concentration was similarly low. The final optimized PBDE analysis method was then applied to nine urban soils from Bratislava, where we sampled up to five horizons

per soil (Fig. E2-1, Tab. E2-1). Sample locations, current land use, and sampling depths are shown in Table E2-1.

Aliquots of the Mainz and Manaus samples were dried at 45°C in an oven. For PBDE analyses aliquots of the Mainz, Manaus and Bratislava samples were dried at room temperature (ca. 20°C) in a storage room. All samples were dry sieved to <2 mm and stored in aluminum containers at 4°C until extraction.

The C_{org} concentrations of the soils were determined using a CHNOS-Autoanalyzer (Elementar Vario EL III, Elementar Analysensysteme, Hanau, Germany). Texture and pH were measured using established methods (Wilcke et al., 1999). The Manaus soil had a pH in 1 mol 1^{-1} KCl of 3.9, a C_{org} concentration of 41 mg g⁻¹ and contained 46% sand, 6% silt and 48% clay. The Mainz soil had a pH in 0.01 mol 1^{-1} CaCl₂ of 7.1, a C_{org} concentration of 46 mg g⁻¹ and contained 33 % sand, 52% silt and 16% clay. The properties of the Bratislava soils are summarized in Table E2-1. More information about the study soils including their heavy metal concentrations are offered in Sobocka (2007).



Figure E2-1: Location of the study sites in the city of Bratislava, Slovakia.

Site	Land use	Coordinates	Depths [cm]	pH (CaCl ₂)	C_{org} [mg g ⁻¹]	Sand [%]	Silt [%]	Clay [%]
			0-23	7.5	23	61	15	24
DA 05	Abandoned site near TESCO	N4811.168	23 - 60	7.7	14	34	43	23
BA-05	supermarket (former arable land)	E17 10.933	70 – 96	8.0	9.2	40	42	18
			>96	8.0	3.7	40	44	16
			0-20	7.9	9.6	38	52	10
BA-06	Former farmland near the chemical waste dump	N48 09.517 F17 11 073	33 - 50	8.0	5.6	54	38	8
	waste dump	217 11.075	50 - 72	8.3	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			
	Agricultural land (meadow) near	N48 03.832	0 - 25	7.5	17	37	49	14
BA-07	and the Danube river (70 m)	E17 08.852	50 - 120	7.9	8.8	32	52	16
			0-2	7.2	19	67	22	11
	Chemical waste dump (abandoned		2 - 18	7.2	12	57	27	16
and the Danube river (70 m) BA-08 Chemical waste dump (abandoned N4809.542 $18-66$ 7.6 8 area) E17 11.084 $66-94$ 7.6 4.7	63	23	13					
		$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						
			71	16	12			
			0-38	7.0	28	50	32	18
BA-09	Garden allotment near chemical plant (200m)	N48 11.373 F17 09 137	38 - 54	6.7	15	39	37	24
	(20011)	217 09.137	70 - 96	6.5	4.8	42	39	20
			0-30	7.7	18	41	42	17
DA 10	Arable land near the Bratislava-	N4802.593 E17 09.290	30 - 75	8.0	13	30	50	20
BA-10	Vienna highway (50 m)		75 - 102	8.0	11	27	53	20
			>102	8.2	5.7	31	56	13
D.4.11	Anti-flooding embankment at the	N4810.485	0-8	7.3	53	43	44	14
BA-11	confluence of Morava and Danube rivers	E16 58.585	19 - 50	7.3	12	75	18	8

Table E2-1: Sampling locations in Bratislava, land use, sampling depths, and selected soil properties.

3.2 Chemicals

A mixture of 15 commonly occurring PBDE congeners (BDE-3, BDE-17, BDE-28, BDE-71, BDE-47, BDE-66, BDE-100, BDE-99, BDE-85, BDE-154, BDE-153, BDE-138, BDE-183, BDE-190, and BDE-209) was obtained from AccuStandards (New Haven, USA). The single standard of BDE-209 was purchased from Dr.Ehrenstorfer (Augsburg, Germany). A mixture of nine ¹³C-labeled PBDEs used as internal standard for the EI method was purchased from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories (Andover, USA) and [¹³C₁₂]-2,2'3,4,5,5'-Hexachlorodiphenylether (CDE-141) used as internal standard for the NCI method and 1,3,4-metheno-2h-cyclobutyl(cd)pentane (mirex) used as recovery standard were from Dr. Ehrenstorfer (Augsburg, Germany). Dichloromethane, hexane and toluene were purchased in picograde quality from Promochem (Wesel, Germany). Neutral Silica gel (70-230 mesh) was obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (Steinheim, Germany). Both were deactivated after heating at 300°C overnight, by adding 5 weight percent of water and shaking mixing for 1 h. Bio-Beads S-X3 were obtained from Bio-Rad Laboratories (Hercules, USA).

3.3 Sample extraction and clean-up

Soil samples were extracted with an ASE 200 (Dionex, Sunnyvale, USA) using dichloromethane as extraction solvent. Samples (20 g of soil) were mixed with 3-4 g of diatomaceous earth (which serves as a drying agent and bulk material) and 1 g of Cu for S removal. Internal standard (2.1 ng) was added prior to extraction. The extraction method is a further development of an extraction method used for other POPs (Krauss and Wilcke, 2003). The 33 ml extraction cells were filled with dichloromethane, pressurized at 14 MPa and heated to 120°C for 6 min. Static extraction lasted 5 min; the cells were rinsed with cold solvent (60% cell volume) and purged with N₂ for 90 s. Two extraction cycles were performed for each sample. The extracts were then dried over Na₂SO₄ and evaporated with a rotary evaporator (55 MPa, 30°C) to about 500 μ l.

For method optimization, a GPC step was added to the basic clean-up procedure using only SPE columns. As suggested by Saito et al. 2004 we prepared the GPC column with 35 g of Bio-Beads S-X3. Elution solvent was hexane: dichloromethane 1:1 (v/v). Extracts were injected manually and fractions were also manually collected as follows. The first 90 ml fraction was discarded, the following 70 ml, containing PBDEs, were collected and afterwards the column was rinsed with another 50 ml between two samples. After evaporating the extracts to about 500 μ l a further clean-up with SPE columns followed. The columns were

filled manually with 2 g of 5% deactivated, neutral aluminum oxide (upper part) and 2 g of 5% deactivated silica gel (lower part). Elution of the columns followed the method of Krauss and Wilcke (2003) for PAHs, PCBs and PCNs, i.e. 15 ml hexane, 5 ml hexane:dichloromethane 9:1 (v/v) and 20 ml hexane:dichloromethane 4:1 (v/v). After evaporating the samples to about 500 μ l, 2.1 ng of the recovery standard were added to check the recovery of internal standard.

3.4 Instrumental analysis

Compound separation and quantification was performed with an Agilent 6890 gas chromatograph equipped with an inert mass spectrometric detector HP 5973N with an ion source that can be switched from EI to NCI. BDE congeners 3, 17, 28, 71, 47, 66, 100, 99, 85, 154, 153, 138, 183 and 190 were analyzed on an HP-5MS capillary column (30 m x 0.25 mm x 0.25 µm). Extracts (2 µl) were injected to the column in splitless mode at 270°C. The flow rate of He was 2 ml min⁻¹ and the temperature program followed the method of Yun et al. (2008). The temperature program started at 100°C, then increased at 20°C min⁻¹ to 200°C and at 10°C min⁻¹ to 220°C (held for 2 min) and finally at 4°C min⁻¹ to 280°C. BDE-209 was analyzed on an HP-5MS column (15m x 0.25mm x 0.25µm). Extracts (1 µl) were injected to the short column in splitless mode at 280°C. The flow rate was 1.5 ml min⁻¹ and the temperature program followed the method of Gomara et al. (2006). The start temperature of 110°C was maintained for 1.5 min, then increased at 5°C min⁻¹ to 275°C, then at 40°C min⁻¹ to 300°C (held for 10 min), and finally at 10°C min⁻¹ to 310°C (held for 6 min). Compounds were analyzed in both, the EI and NCI modes (except for BDE-209, which was only analyzed with NCI). The EI mode was adjusted to ionization energy of 70 eV, an ion source temperature of 230°C, and a quadrupole temperature of 150°C. The NCI mode was adjusted to a flow rate of methane reagent gas of 40%, an energy of primary electron beam of 235 eV, an ion source temperature and pressure of 150°C and 2.44x10⁻⁷ Pa, respectively, and a quadrupole temperature of 150°C. The ions used as qualifier and quantifier in EI were the positively charged molecule ion and the two fold debrominated positively charged molecule ion, respectively. In NCI, Br was used to quantify the tri to hepta brominated compounds whereby Br with m/z = 79 served as quantifier and Br with m/z = 81 as qualifier. BDE-209 was quantified via $C_6Br_5O^-$, (m/z = 487 as quantifier and 489 as qualifier, respectively), similar to the method used in the study of Hites (2008). Target compound concentrations were quantified with the help of ¹³C-labeled PBDEs as internal standards in EI and with ¹³C-labeled CDE-141 in NCI. The calibration solutions prepared for the tri to hepta brominated
compounds were: 1, 10, 25, 50 and 100 ng ml⁻¹ in EI and 0.1, 1, 10, 25, 50 and 100 ng ml⁻¹ in NCI. For the deca brominated congener we calibrated with 1, 10, 50, 100 and 200 ng ml⁻¹. As confirmation criterion for the detection and quantification of the PBDEs, we used the chromatographic peak for a given analyte and accepted an error of ± 6 s in retention time and of $\pm 15\%$ of the theoretical value determined with the standard solution in the ratio of qualifier to quantifier ion. The Bratislava soils were only analyzed with the final optimized method (i.e. PLE-GPC-SPE-GC-NCI-MS).

3.5 Method development

We started with the PLE-SPE-GC-EI-MS method of Krauss and Wilcke (2003, termed "basic method") and first compared the performance of EI versus NCI and thereafter introduced an additional GPC clean-up step before SPE (termed "optimized method") and again tested the performance of EI versus NCI. Because no reference soil with certified PBDE concentrations was available, we determined accuracy, precision and limits of detection (LOD) of the different method versions with spike and recovery experiments on the soils from Manaus and Mainz and by running blank analyses using diatomaceous earth as blank material. Two to three replicates of each soil (20 g) were spiked with 10 ng of the tri to hepta brominated PBDEs and 50 ng of the deca brominated BDE-209. LODs of the basic and optimized methods were determined as three times the background level of the blanks, which was obtained by integrating the baseline noise at the corresponding retention time of each PBDE congener. For the optimized method (PLE-GPC-SPE-GC-NCI-MS), we determined the ranges of spiked PBDEs that produced linear responses of the mass detector separately for the Manaus and Mainz soils. The soil samples were spiked with 2-100 ng of the tri to hepta brominated congeners and 10-500 ng of the deca brominated congener. Results of the different method versions were compared with each other using the Wilcoxon rank-sum test with SPSS 15.0 for Windows.

4 Results and Discussion

4.1 Method validation

Table E2-2 shows the recovery results of the basic and the optimized methods using EI and NCI, respectively, for the soils from Manaus and Mainz. In the method blanks no PBDEs were detected, except for BDE-47. We therefore corrected the BDE-47 concentrations in soil by subtracting the blank value. The recoveries of spiked PBDEs from both soils ranged for the basic method from 49 to 119% in EI and from 87 to 284% in NCI. The precision expressed as

the relative standard deviation (RSD) was better than 20% for both ionization techniques. The seemingly high recoveries in the basic method using NCI can be explained by a high matrix enhancement. NCI is more sensitive to matrix-related interferences in mass spectrometry than EI because bromine ions are used for quantification and thus any brominated compound coeluted from the SPE columns interferes with the determination besides any other organic compound producing fragments with m/z ratios of 79 or 81 (Korytar et al., 2005). The increase in recovery for later eluting compounds can be explained by the missing matrix compensation of the internal standard because in NCI only one internal standard was used, the ¹³C-labeled CDE-141, which elutes early. In EI, we used nine internal standards which compensate matrix effects for the whole elution period.

The recoveries of the optimized method for both soils with the additional GPC clean-up step ranged from 72 to 112% in EI and from 74 to 126 % in NCI and the precision of the analytical procedure was still better than 20% (RSD) for all compounds in both ionization modes. The PBDE recoveries in the basic method differed between the soils of Manaus and Mainz with their different chemical composition. Thus, the results achieved with the basic method are sensitive to different matrices. The partly too high recoveries in NCI on the one hand and the different results for the different soils on the other hand clearly indicate the need of a better separation of the target compounds from the matrix.

With the optimized clean-up method recoveries closer to 100% (improved accuracy) were achieved for the two soils and ionization techniques. The differences in mean recoveries of the sum of PBDEs between the basic and the optimized clean-up were significant for the Mainz soil in the EI mode and for both tested soils in the NCI mode (Wilcoxon test, P \leq 0.01). The improvement in recoveries illustrates that the introduction of the GPC step minimized matrix effects of the soil, particularly in the NCI mode. Since the negative ionization is more sensitive for PBDEs, NCI becomes the ionization technique of choice only if combined with a clean-up like GPC. The recoveries of our optimized method are comparable with those of the studies of Hassanin et al. (2004), Sanchez-Brunete et al. (2006) and Zou et al. (2007).

The recovery of the internal standards in EI (13 C-labeled PBDEs) was 117±9% for the soil from Manaus and 74±15% for the soil from Mainz. In NCI, the recovery of the internal standard (13 C-labeled CDE-141) was 74±15% for the soil from Manaus and 95±4% for the soil from Mainz. The systematically different recoveries of spiked PBDEs from the Manaus and Mainz soils demonstrate the need to test analytical methods specifically for soils that differ strongly in mineralogical composition like temperate and tropical soils usually do (Laabs et al., 1999; Amelung et al., 2007). From the good performance of our optimized

method in extracting soils with markedly different mineralogical composition we conclude that our method is applicable to a wide range of mineral soils with varying properties. However, a further improvement is likely necessary if particularly organic matter-rich soil horizons, such as the organic layer of forest soils (O horizons) or peats (H horizons) that may contain more than 80% organic matter are to be analyzed, because of the high number of possibly interfering compounds.

The losses of internal standards spiked to the samples prior to extraction were small and comparable with those observed in other published studies of PBDE analyses in soil. Using EI, Yun et al. (2008) reported for ¹³C-labeled PBDEs recoveries of 88±20%. Using NCI, Dodder at al. (2002) reported for ¹³C-labeled CDE-156, which is an isomer of CDE-141, recoveries between 70 and 120% of internal standard spiked to fish samples prior to extraction. Fish is not fully comparable to soil, but we are not aware of any study in soils/sediments using labeled CDEs as internal standard for comparison. The recoveries of internal standard showed no difference between the basic and the optimized methods, illustrating that there are no significant losses of target compounds during the GPC step.

Table E2-3 summarizes the detection limits for the basic and optimized methods. The optimized method had lower detection limits for the studied PBDE congeners ranging from 11 to 231 pg g⁻¹ in EI and from 3 to 52 pg g⁻¹ in NCI. The LOD of BDE-209, measured on the shorter column and with NCI only, was one order of magnitude higher than those of the other PBDE congeners. The LODs in NCI were clearly lower than those in EI for both analytical procedures and both soils. Because of the higher sensitivity in NCI, which was also reported by Covaci et al. (2007), we used NCI for determination of PBDEs in Bratislava soils, although the Br⁻ ions (m/z = 79 and 81) used as quantifier and qualifier are less selective compared with the ions formed in EI. Our LODs of the optimized method using NCI are comparable with those reported by other authors for soils ranging 1 to 50 pg g⁻¹ (Li et al., 2008a), 1 to 40 pg g⁻¹ (Yun et al., 2008), and 3 to 49 pg g⁻¹ (Luo et al., 2009). LODs decreased in the optimized compared with the basic method, especially for the frequently measured congeners BDE-47, BDE-99 and BDE-153. This decrease in LODs illustrates that the GPC step was not only important to improve the accuracy of the method but also to lower the LODs.

Table E2-3 shows the linear regression equations and coefficients of determination of the linearity test for the Mainz and Manaus soils using the optimized method. For both ionization techniques a good linearity was reached with coefficients of determination ranging 0.995-1.000 in EI and 0.990-1.000 in NCI. This almost perfect linearity illustrates the wide

application range of the optimized method covering differently contaminated soils. For the congeners BDE-17, BDE-47, BDE-66, BDE-100, BDE-153, and BDE-183, our findings are in line with those of Sanchez-Brunete et al. (2006).

Table E2-2: Mean recoveries (± standard deviations) of spiked target compounds using the basic and optimized analytical procedures in EI and NCI modes for soil samples from Manaus and Mainz.

	PLE-SPE-GC-M	IS (basic proc	edure)		PLE-GPC-SPE-	GC-MS (optim	ized procedure))
	Recovery [%]				Recovery [%]			
	EI		NCI		EI		NCI	
Analyte	Manaus soil	Mainz soil	Manaus soil	Mainz soil	Manaus soil	Mainz soil	Manaus soil	Mainz soil
BDE-3	n.m.	100 ± 2		113 ± 1	110 ± 1	100 ± 2	120 ± 3	110 ± 12
BDE-17	99 ± 4	86 ± 5	87 ± 9	130 ± 1	84 ± 1	86 ± 5	96 ± 1	100 ± 2
BDE-28	110 ± 3	90 ± 5	140 ± 6	150 ± 1	86 ± 1	90 ± 5	95 ± 3	110 ± 7
BDE-71	95 ± 5	100 ± 1	120 ± 8	150 ± 3	100 ± 1	100 ± 1	110 ± 12	89 ± 1
BDE-47	96 ± 2	97 ± 11	140 ± 10	170 ± 4	100 ± 4	97 ± 11	100 ± 7	110 ± 22
BDE-66	97 ± 3	94 ± 9	140 ± 9	180 ± 3	89 ± 1	94 ± 9	99 ± 9	100 ± 3
BDE-100	55 ± 10	91 ± 18	120 ± 10	170 ± 5	100 ± 1	91 ± 18	110 ± 4	97 ± 5
BDE-99	98 ± 1	100 ± 1	150 ± 18	220 ± 2	100 ± 3	90 ± 1	130 ± 1	110 ± 31
BDE-85	120 ± 10	86 ± 3	140 ± 16	240 ± 1	92 ± 1	86 ± 3	110 ± 5	100 ± 8
BDE-154	51 ± 5	110 ± 1	130 ± 11	230 ± 1	74 ± 2	110 ± 1	110 ± 11	98 ± 9
BDE-153	59 ± 7	110 ± 4	180 ± 29	270 ± 12	85 ± 3	110 ± 4	120 ± 1	100 ± 7
BDE-138	49 ± 5	98 ± 11	180 ± 15	280 ± 11	77 ± 3	98 ± 11	130 ± 16	98 ± 5
BDE-183	120 ± 11	91 ± 18	160 ± 10	260 ± 8	93 ± 7	91 ± 18	120 ± 23	96 ± 7
BDE-190	120 ± 3	72 ± 4	150 ± 8	200 ± 15	95 ± 10	72 ± 4	110 ± 4	94 ± 9
BDE-209	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	120 ± 2	88 ± 21
Average	89 ± 26	95 ± 10	140 ± 25	200 ± 54	92 ± 11 ^{n.s.}	94 ± 10 ^s	111 ± 10 ^s	92 ± 8 ^s

n.m. is not measured with this method n.s.: not significant

s:statistically different from the same sample and ionization mode in the basic analytical procedure ($P \le 0.01$ probability level Wilcoxon rank-sum test)

Table E2-3: Limits of detection of the basic (PLE-SPE-GC-EI/NCI-MS) and optimized methods (PLE-GPC-SPE-GC-EI/NCI-MS) and linearity of the optimized method.

	LOD of the	basic method	LOD of the op	ptimized method		Linearity of the c	optimized n	hethod
	EI	NCI	EI	NCI	NCI		NCI	
					Manaus		Mainz	
	[pg g ⁻¹]	R ²	Equation	R ²	Equation			
BDE-17	52	40	19	17	0.999	y = 0.1737 x - 0.1043	0.993	y = 0.1783 x + 0.2200
BDE-28	36	17	11	15	1.000	y = 0.0191 x - 0.0099	966.0	y = 0.2030 x + 0.0603
BDE71	380	20	59	3	0.999	y = 0.1720 x - 0.0144	666.0	y = 0.1870 x - 0.0925
BDE47	310	60	49	10	1.000	y = 0.1464 x + 0.0909	666.0	y = 0.1714 x - 0.0043
BDE66	340	31	47	9	0.998	y = 0.1451 x - 0.1357	0.998	y = 0.1652 x - 0.3986
BDE100	78	20	73	22	0.999	y = 0.1538 x - 0.1771	10.997	y = 0.1711 x - 0.3371
BDE99	180	58	110	7	0.998	y = 0.1411 x - 0.2083	10.997	y = 0.1571 x - 0.2542
BDE-85	170	40	99	23	0.998	y = 0.1067 x - 0.1159	0.993	y = 0.1276 x - 0.4245
BDE-154	370	25	39	22	1.000	y = 0.1255 x - 0.0165	0.994	y = 0.1799 x - 0.6393
BDE-153	410	32	47	14	0.997	y = 0.1252 x - 0.1940	066.0	y = 0.1788 x - 0.7897
BDE138	120	50	09	16	0.995	y = 0.0924 x - 0.2240	0.992	y = 0,0990 x - 0.2703
BDE183	130	60	230	16	0.998	y = 0.0881 x - 0.0208	0.991	y = 0.1055 x - 0.2918
BDE-190	130	100	100	52	1.000	y = 0.0590 x - 0.0624	966.0	y = 0.0629 x - 0.1277
BDE-209	n.m.	n.m.	n.m.	370	0.991	y = 0.0032 x - 0.0749	0.992	y = 0.0019 x - 0.0679

4.2 PBDE concentrations in urban soils of Bratislava.

The concentrations of the tri to hepta brominated congeners (BDE-17, BDE-28, BDE-71, BDE-47, BDE-66, BDE-100, BDE-99, BDE-85, BDE-154, BDE-153, BDE-138 and BDE-190) in the surface horizons of Bratislava soils ranged from 86 to 625 pg g^{-1} , with an average of 311 pg g^{-1} (Tab. E2-4). The highest concentrations were found at sampling sites BA-11 (confluence of the rivers Morava and Danube) and in three garden soils (BA-09 in the vicinity of a chemical plant, BA-12 in the center of the old city, and BA-13 a garden of a villa near Karlova Ves). Sampling site BA-11 is likely polluted by PBDE-contaminated sediments and water from the Danube and Morava rivers while the garden soils may be affected by the use and disposal of household equipment and materials (furniture, building material, plastics and textiles) containing flame retardants. Urban garden soils frequently show elevated POP concentrations because of the regular application of fertilizer, composted organic matter and ashes of wood- or coal-based domestic heating (Krauss and Wilcke, 2003). The surface horizon of the botanic garden soil in Mainz had higher PBDE concentrations than all surface horizons of Bratislava soils. The average concentration of the tri to hepta brominated congeners in the Terra firme region near Manaus was also higher than the tri to hepta brominated PBDE concentrations in Bratislava soils. Elevated PBDE concentrations in the Manaus soil likely originate from Manaus city although the same soils low PAH concentrations resulting in the classification as a remote site by Krauss et al. (2005).

The total PBDE concentrations (i.e. sum of 15 congeners) in all studied surface horizons of Bratislava soils were at the lower end of the range reported in previous studies for remote British grassland (747 pg g⁻¹), British woodland (2500 pg g⁻¹), and Norwegian woodland (970 pg g⁻¹). To eliminate the possible influence of differing C_{org} concentrations in the above comparison of concentration levels from different locations we additionally normalized the PBDE concentrations to the C_{org} concentrations. The organic carbon-normalized PBDE concentrations in surface horizons of Bratislava soils ranged from 250 to 5500 (mean: 1500) pg (g C_{org})⁻¹ and were lower than the 10 to 37,000 (2500) pg (g C_{org})⁻¹ in British grassland and 3023 to 110,900 (22,700) pg (g C_{org})⁻¹ in British woodland soils (Hassanin et al., 2004; Harrad and Hunter, 2006). The PBDE concentrations in surface horizons of Bratislava soils must are similar as in the city of Kohtla-Järve in Estonia, where PBDE concentrations from below the detection limit to 1030 pg g⁻¹ were detected and in Chinese farmland with, on average, 390 pg g⁻¹ (Hassanin et al., 2004; Harrad and Hunter, 2006; Luo et al., 2009). This suggests a more intensive use of PBDE flame retardants in Mainz and other Western Europe locations than in Bratislava, other eastern European cities and China. This finding is in line with the

historically more stringent laws concerning fire hazards and the more pronounced use of electronic equipment in western than in Eastern Europe (Jeward et al., 2004).

In most published reports, BDE-209 was the most abundant congener in soils (Mai et al., 2005), which can be attributed to the predominant use of the technical deca mixture in electronic equipment such as e.g., Saytex 102E and Bromkal 82-0DE which contain 92% and 96% BDE-209, respectively (La Guardia et al., 2006). Consequently, BDE-209 is usually also the main compound in soils from e-waste polluted areas (Li et al., 2008a; Zhang et al., 2009). In Bratislava soils, BDE-209 was found at two sampling sites (BA-07 and BA-11) with an average concentration of 735 pg g⁻¹. At these two sites BDE-209 contributed between 61 and 77% to the sum of PBDE concentrations. BA-07 and BA-11 were under meadow-use and in an anti-flooding embankment area, respectively, and to our knowledge not affected by ewaste disposal. It is probable that the anti-flooding embankment received higher BDE-209 burdens from sediments which is in line with the finding that also the tri to hepta brominated PBDEs had elevated concentrations at these sites. In previous studies, BDE-209 accounted for 68 to 93% of the total PBDE concentration in Michigan floodplain soils (Cetin and Odabasi, 2007) and for more than 70% in most urban and industrial soil samples from Taiyuan, China (Li et al., 2008a). The detection of BDE-209 in only two soils at low concentrations further supports our conclusion that Bratislava soils are generally less contaminated with PBDEs than some soils of the western part of Europe.

In Bratislava soils, BDE-47, BDE-100, BDE-99, BDE-153, BDE-154, and BDE-209 dominated the PBDE patterns (Fig. E2-2). The composition of the mixture of tri to hepta brominated congeners varied among the studied locations. BDE-47 was most abundant in surface horizons of Bratislava soils except at sampling sites BA-6, BA-9 and BA-13. The PBDE abundances in the surface horizons of BA-5, BA-8, BA-10 and BA-11 showed the same order, BDE-47 > BDE-99 > BDE-154 > BDE-153 > BDE-100. This suggests that these sites were contaminated by joint sources, which emit the PBDEs in ratios of the technical formulations. The comparison between the concentration ratios of selected congeners in the surface horizons of Bratislava soils and the technical penta mixes DE-71 and Bromkal 70-5DE suggest that the lower brominated congeners BDE-47, BDE-99 and BDE-100 originate from these mixtures (Fig. E2-3). The small deviation of the BDE-99/BDE-100 ratio in the soil compared to the technical mixture may be attributable to congener-specific transport in soil, plant uptake (Müller et al., 2006) and microbial degradation processes (Robrock et al., 2008). The high ratios of BDE-153/BDE-100 and BDE-154/BDE-100 in the Bratislava soils indicate that these congeners originate from an additional source, like the technical octa mixtures

(Bromkal 79 and Bromkal 79-8DE), which, however, could not be included in Fig. E2-3 because they are free of BDE-100. La Guardia et al. (2006) reported that the two mixtures contain 8.66 and 0.15% (w/w) of BDE-153 and 0.8 and 0.38% (w/w) of BDE-154, respectively. Both octa formulations are therefore likely sources of the congeners BDE-153 and BDE-154 detected in Bratislava soils. We conclude that the ratios of the lower brominated congeners in the surface horizons of Bratislava soils illustrate that the technical mixtures penta-mix and octa-mix are sources of PBDEs in the surface horizons. The predominance of the five lower brominated congeners was also seen in European background soils in UK and Norway (Hassanin et al., 2004).

The highest sum of tri to hepta brominated congener concentrations occurred in the surface horizons or layers, except for the sampling sites BA-06 and BA-09 (Tab. E2-4). At most study sites, the sum of tri to hepta brominated congeners concentrations decreased with increasing depth (BA-5, BA-7, BA-8, BA-10, BA-11, and BA-12). This is typical for POPs which are deposited to the soil surface and can be attributed to the strong retention by SOM as a result of the low polarity of PBDEs with K_{OW} values of 10^5 - 10^8 (Li et al., 2008b) impeding leaching to greater soil depth (Moeckel et la., 2008). Exceptions were the vertical PBDE distribution in the soils at sites BA-06 and BA-09 where subsoil horizons had the highest PBDE concentrations (Tab. E2-4). A likely explanation for these deviating depth distributions is the burial of contaminated surface horizons with less contaminated material which frequently occurs in urban areas as consequence of construction, gardening and landscape shaping activities

To investigate the role of the SOM concentration in explaining the BDE concentration variability in the surface horizons of Bratislava soils, the PBDE concentrations were regressed on C_{org} concentrations (Fig. E2-4). To improve normality of the PBDE and Corg concentration distribution we ran the regression on log-transformed data. The concentrations of the congeners BDE-47 and, BDE-99 were significantly correlated with that of C_{org} , the BDE-66 concentration was marginally significantly correlated while the concentrations of higher brominated congeners such as BDE-154 were not significantly correlated with the C_{org} concentrations. In the literature, there are two possible explanations for correlations between POP and SOM concentrations. Either a correlation is interpreted as indication of near-equilibrium of the air-soil partitioning of gaseous POPs (Wilcke and Amelung, 2000; Meijer et al., 2003; Hassanin et al., 2004) or as the consequence of POP scavenging from the atmosphere by plants and later incorporation into soil (Horstmann and McLachlan, 1998). We consider the first explanation as more likely in our study soils because we only observed a

correlation between PBDE and C_{org} concentrations for the relatively volatile congeners BDE-47 and BDE-99 with even a steeper slope of the regression line for the more volatile BDE-47 than BDE-99, while the vegetation scavenges also particle-associated less volatile PBDEs. Furthermore, the vegetation was consistently grassland with likely similar biomass production and differences in C_{org} concentrations had historic reasons.

¹ dry weight.
3), Mainz and Manaus in pg g
(BA-05 to BA-13
nples from Bratislava
oncentration of PBDEs in soil san
Table E2-4: C

	BA05	1 BA05_2	BA05_3	BA05_4	BA06_1	BA06_2	BA06_3	BA07_1	BA07_2	BA08_1	BA08_2	BA08_3	BA08_4	BA08_5	BA09_1	BA09_2	BA09_3
Depth [cm]	0-23	23-60	70-96	>96<	0-20	33-50	50-72	0-25	50-120	0-2	2-18	18-66	66-94	>94	0 – 38	38-54	70-96
									[pg	g -1]							
BDE-3	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-17	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	18	n.d.	18	n.d.							
BDE-28	20	16	16	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	17	17	n.d.	20	17	16	17	n.d.	18	n.d.	16
BDE-71	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	27	n.d.	n.d.	32	73	31
BDE-47	41	13	13	14	21	12	31	41	15	65	47	15	13	14	92	21	19
BDE-66	61	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	82	140	66
BDE-100	12	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	13	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	24	170	34
BDE-99	32	23	n.d.	26	26	23	25	27	23	34	29	24	25	23	38	n.d.	23
BDE-85	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	33	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-154	28	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	23	n.d.	n.d.	23	n.d.	26	24	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	26	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-153	20	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	16	n.d.	n.d.	20	17	16	21	51	21	28	120	230	60
BDE-138	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	27	22	21	19	20	n.d.	n.d.	16
BDE-183	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-190	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-209	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	470	n.d.								
Sum of tri-	13																
hepta	214	52	29	40	86	35	91	141	73	188	160	154	95	85	465	634	265
Total sum	214	52	29	40	86	35	91	611	73	188	160	154	95	85	465	634	265

n.d. is not detected

Table E2-	4: Continu	.pet													
Denth	Ba10_1	Ba10_2	Ba10_3	Ba10_4	BA11_1	BA11_2	BA12_1	BA12_2	BA12_3	BA13_1	BA13_2	BA13_3	BA13_4	Mainz	Manaus
	030	30-75	75-102	>102	8-0	19-50	0-42	42-70 [pg g ⁻¹]	>70	0-48	48-90	90-120	>120	0-10	0-10
BDE-3	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-17	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-28	n.d.	17	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	17	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	18	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	18	n.d.
BDE-71	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	26	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	31	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-47	30	23)	12	14	280	52	100	35	11	150	17	13	11	490	n.d.
BDE-66	49	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	82	50	51	n.d.	n.d.	64	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	150	n.d.
BDE-100	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	100	13	18	n.d.	n.d.	38	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	92	n.d.
BDE-99	25	23	26	n.d.	65	28	36	27	n.d.	36	23	n.d.	n.d.	91	71
BDE-85	24	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	31	23	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	65
BDE-154	23	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	36	36	24	23	n.d.	37	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	43	33
BDE-153	21	n.d.	16	n.d.	62	21	210	44	n.d.	38	26	n.d.	n.d.	290	330
BDE-138	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-183	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	19	n.d.
BDE-190	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
BDE-209	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	1000	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	760	500
Sum of tri-															
hepta	181	63	54	14	625	243	439	129	11	443	89	13	11	1193	499
Total sum	181	63	54	14	1625	243	439	129	11	443	89	13	=	1953	666
	n.d. is not	detected				•					12				

E-2 Method optimization to measure polybrominated diphenyl ethers in soils of Bratislava







Fig. E2-3: Ratios of selected PBDEs in Bratislava soils and technical PBDE mixtures (pentamixes: DE-71 and Bromkal 70-5DE (La Guardia et al., 2006).



Figure E2-4: Relationship between soil C_{org} concentrations and concentrations of A. BDE-47, B. BDE-66 and C. BDE-99 in surface horizons of urban soils of Bratislava.

5 Conclusion

Our results demonstrate that GPC as additional clean-up step prior to SPE does not affect target compound recoveries but reduces matrix enhancement in the NCI mode and lowers limits of detection. The resulting optimized PLE-GPC-SPE-GC-NCI-MS method for quantification of PBDE concentrations in soil offers low detection limits ($<25 \text{ pg g}^{-1}$ for most compounds), high accuracy (spike recoveries >88%), high precision (<20% RSD), and a broad application range because of a wide concentration range in which the detector responses are linear.

PBDEs are ubiquitous in soil and can even be detected in the Amazon basin near Manaus. Surface horizons of Bratislava soils had sum of PBDE concentrations in the range of several 100 pg g^{-1} which is a low burden compared to concentrations published for other soils.

The congener pattern in the surface horizons was dominated by BDE-47, BDE-100, BDE-99, BDE-154, BDE-153 and BDE-209, suggesting that the PBDEs in Bratislava soils resulted from the technical penta-, octa- and deca-mixes. PBDEs are strongly sorbed in the surface horizons, likely to SOM, as illustrated by the decreasing sum of tri to hepta brominated congeners with increasing soil depth, associated with the decreasing SOM content. The soil organic matter concentrations explained a large part of the variation in the concentrations of the volatile BDE-47 and BDE-99 concentrations but were not correlated with less volatile PBDEs such as BDE-154.

6 Acknowledgements

We thank Michael Kersten for allowing us to use his laboratory and Thorsten Hoffmann for valuable advice. Furthermore, we thank the Earth System Science Research Center ("Geocycles") of the Johannes Gutenberg University for funding our laboratory equipment.

7 References

- Amelung, W., Nikolakis, A., Laabs, V., 2007. Multiresidue determination of pesticides in acid-clay soils from Thailand. Journal of AOAC International 90, 1659-1669.
- Braekevelt, E., Tittlemier, S.A., Tomy, G.T., 2003. Direct measurement of octanolwater partition coefficients of some environmentally relevant brominated diphenyl ether congeners. Chemosphere 51, 563–567

- Cetin, B., Odabasi, M., 2007. Particle-phase dry deposition and air-soil gas-exchange of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in Izmir, Turkey. Environental Science & Technology 41, 4986-4992.
- Chiou, C.T., Porter, P.E., Schmedding, D.W., 1983. Partition equilibria of non-ionic organic compounds between soil organic matter and water. Environmental Science & Technology 17, 227-231.
- Covaci, A., Voorspoels, S., de Boer, J., 2003. Determination of brominated flame retardants, with emphasis on polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in environmental and human samples - a review. Environmental International 29, 735-756.
- Covaci, A., Voorspoels, S., Ramos, L., Neels, H., Blust, R., 2007. Recent developments in the analysis of brominated flame retardants and brominated natural compounds. Journal of Chromatography A 1153, 145-171.
- Dodder, N.G., Strandberg, B., Hites, R.A., 2002. Concentrations and spatial variations of polybrominated diphenyl ethers and several organochlorine compounds in fishes from the northeastern United States. Environmental Science & Technology 36, 146-151.
- Eljarrat, E., De La Cal, A., Larrazabal, D., Fabrellas, B., Fernandez-Alba, A.R., Borrull, F., Marce, R.M., Barcelo, D., 2005. Occurrence of polybrominated diphenylethers, polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, dibenzofurans and biphenyls in coastal sediments from Spain. Environmental Pollution 136, 493-501.
- Eljarrat, E., Marsh, G., Labandeira, A., Barcelo, D., 2008. Effect of sewage sludges contaminated with polybrominated diphenylethers on agricultural soils. Chemosphere 71, 1079-1086.
- EU (European Union), 13/02/2003. Directive 2002/95/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 January 2003 on the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in electrical and electronic equipment. Official Journal of the European Union, L 037, 19-23.

- Gomara, B., Herrero, L., Bordajandi, L.R., Gonzalez, M.J., 2006. Quantitative analysis of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in adipose tissue, human serum and foodstuff samples by gas chromatography with ion trap tandem mass spectrometry and isotope dilution. Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry 20, 69-74.
- Hale, R.C., Alaee, M., Manchester-Neesvig, J.B., Stapleton, H.M., Ikonomou, M.G.,
 2003. Polybrominated diphenyl ether flame retardants in the North American environment. Environmental International 29, 771-779.
- Hale, R.C., La Guardia, M.J., Harvey, E., Gaylor, M.O., Mainor, T.M., 2006.Brominated flame retardant concentrations and trends in abiotic media. Chemosphere 64, 181-186.
- Harrad, S., Hunter, S., 2006. Concentrations of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in air and soil on a rural-urban transect across a major UK conurbation. Environmental Science & Technology 40, 4548-4553.
- Hassanin, A., Breivik, K., Meijer, S.N., Steinnes, E., Thomas, G.O., Jones, K.C., 2004.PBDEs in European background soils: Levels and factors controlling their distribution.Environmental Science & Technology 38, 738-745.
- Hites, R. A., 2008. Electron impact and electron capture negative ionization mass spectra of polybrominated diphenyl ethers and methoxylated polybrominated diphenyl ethers. Environmental Science & Technology 42, 2243-2252.
- Hoh, E., Hites, R.A., 2005. Brominated flame retardants in the atmosphere of the east-central United States. Environmental Science & Technology 39, 7794-7802.
- Horstmann, M., McLachlan, M.S., 1998. Atmospheric deposition of semivolatile organic compounds to two forest canopies. Atmospheric Environment 32, 1799-1809.
- IUSS Working Group WRB, 2006. World Reference base for soil resources 2006. World Soil Resources Reports No. 103. FAO Rome, Italy.
- Jaward, F.M., Farrar, N.J., Harner, T., Sweetman, A.J., Jones, K.C., 2004. Passive air sampling of PCBs, PBDEs, and organochlorine pesticides across Europe. Environmental Science & Technology 38, 34-41.
- Klamer, H.J.C., Leonards, P.E.G., Lamoree, M.H., Villerius, L.A., Akerman, J.E., Bakker, J.F., 2005. A chemical and toxicological profile of Dutch North Sea surface sediments. Chemosphere 58, 1579-1587.
- Knoth, W., Mann, W., Meyer, R., Nebhuth, J., 2007. Polybrominated diphenyl ether in sewage sludge in Germany. Chemosphere 67, 1831-1837.

- Korytar, P., Covaci, A., de Boer, J., Gelbin, A., Brinkman, U.A.T, 2005 Retention-time database of 126 polybrominated diphenyl ethercongeners and two Bromkal technical mixtures on seven capillarygas chromatographic columns. Journal of Chromatography A 1065, 239-249
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., Martius, C., Bandeira, A.G., Garcia, M.V.B., Amelung, W., 2005. Atmospheric versus biological sources of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in a tropical rain forest environment. Environmental Pollution 135, 143-154.
- Krauss, M., Wilcke, W., 2003. Polychlorinated naphthalenes in urban soils: analysis, concentrations, and relation to other persistent organic pollutants. Environmental Pollution 122, 75-89.
- Krčmová, K., Robertson, D., Cvečková, V., Rapant, S., 2009. Road-deposited sediment, soil and precipitation (RDS) in Bratislava, Slovakia: compositional and spatial assessment of contamination. Journal of Soils and Sediments 9, 304-316.
- Kumar, K.S., Priya, M., Sajwan, K.S., Kolli, R., Roots, O., 2009. Residues of persistent organic pollutants in Estonian soils (1964-2006). Estonian Journal of Earth Science 58, 109-123.
- Laabs, V., Amelung, W., Zech, W., 1999. Multi-residue analysis of corn and soybean pesticides in Brazilian oxisols using gas chromatography and mass selective detection. Journal of Environmental Quality 28, 1778-1786.
- La Guardia, M.J., Hale, R.C., Harvey, E., 2006. Detailed polybrominated diphenyl ether (PBDE) congener composition of the widely used penta-, octa-, and deca-PBDE technical flame-retardant mixtures. Environmental Science & Technology 40, 6247-6254.
- Law, R.J., Allchin, C.R., de Boer, J., Covaci, A., Herzke, D., Lepom, P., Morris, S., Tronczynski, J., de Wit, C.A., 2006. Levels and trends of brominated flame retardants in the European environment. Chemosphere 64, 187-208.
- Li,K., Fu, S., Yang, Z., Xu, X., 2008a. Composition, distribution and characterization of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in the soil in Taiyuan, China. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 81, 588-593.
- Li, L., Xie, S., Cai, H., Bai, X, Xue, Z., 2008b. Quantitative structure–property relationships for octanol–water partition coefficients of polybrominated diphenyl ethers. Chemosphere 72, 1602-1606.
- Luo, Y., Luo, X.J., Lin, Z., Chen, S.J., Liu, J., Mai, B.X., Yang, Z.Y., 2009.

Polybrominated diphenyl ethers in road and farmland soils from an e-waste recycling region in Southern China: Concentrations, source profiles, and potential dispersion and deposition. Science of the Total Environment 407, 1105-1113.

- Mai, B.X., Chen, S.J., Luo, X.J., Chen, L.G., Yang, Q.S., Sheng, G.Y., Peng, P.G., Fu, J.M., Zeng, E.Y., 2005. Distribution of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in sediments of the Pearl River Delta and adjacent South China Sea. Environmental Science & Technology 39, 3521-3527.
- Meijer, S. N, Ockenden W.A., Sweetman, A., Breivik, K., Grimalt, J. O., Jones, K.C., 2003. Global distribution and budget of PCBs and HCB in background surface soils: implications for sources and environmental processes. Environmental Science & Technology 37, 667-672.
- Ministry of the Environment of the Slovak Republic, 2005. State of the Environment Report, 2005. Accessed at <u>http://enviroportal.sk/pdf/spravy_zp/2005-en/5_Environ_region.pdf</u>
- Moeckel, C., Nizzetto, L., Di Guardo, A., Steinnes, E., Freppaz, M., Filippa, G., Camporini, P., Benner, J., Jones, K.C., 2008. Persistent organic pollutants in boreal and montane soil profiles: distribution, evidence of processes and implications for global cycling. Environmental Science & Technology 42, 8374-8380.
- Müller, K.E., Müller-Spitz, S.R., Henry, H.F., Vonderheide, A.P., Soman, R.S.,
 Kinkle, B.K., Shann, J.R., 2006. Fate of pentabrominated diphenyl ethers in soil:
 Abiotic sorption, plant uptake, and the impact of interspecific plant interactions.
 Environmental Science & Technology 40, 6662-6667.
- Naert, C., Van Peteghem, C., Kupper, J., Jenni, L., Naegeli, H., 2007. Distribution of polychlorinated biphenyls and polybrominated diphenyl ethers in birds of prey from Switzerland. Chemosphere 68, 977-987.
- Palm, A., Cousins, I.T., Mackay, D., Tysklind, M., Metcalfe, C., Alaee, M., 2002.
 Assessing the environmental fate of chemicals of emerging concern: a case study of the polybrominated diphenyl ethers. Environmental Pollution 117, 195-213.
- Reichrtová, E., Ciznár, P., Prachar, V., Palkovicová, L., Veningerová, M., 1999. Cord serum immunoglobulin E related to the environmental contamination of human placentas with organochlorine compounds. Environmental Health Perspectives 107, 895-899.
- Robrock, K. R., Korytar, P., and Alvarez-Cohen, L., 2008. Pathways for the anaerobicmicrobial debromination of polybrominated diphenyl ethers. Environmental Science & Technology 42, 2845-2852.

- Saito, K., Sjodin, A., Sandau, C.D., Davis, M.D., Nakazawa, H., Matsuki, Y., Patterson, D.G., 2004. Development of a accelerated solvent extraction and gel permeation chromatography analytical method for measuring persistent organohalogen compounds in adipose and organ tissue analysis. Chemosphere 57, 373-381.
- Sanchez-Brunete, C., Miguel, E., Tadeo, J.L., 2006. Determination of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in soil by ultrasonic assisted extraction and gas chromatography mass spectrometry. Talanta 70, 1051-1056.
- Sjodin, A., Carlsson, H., Thuresson, K., Sjolin, S., Bergman, A., Ostman, C., 2001. Flame retardants in indoor air at an electronics recycling plant and at other work environments. Environmental Science & Technology 35, 448-454.
- Sobocka, J., 2007. Impact of environmental hazards on soil quality of urban complexes in the area of Bratislava. In: Landscape Ecology of Slovakia. Development, Current State, and Perspectives. Monograph. MZP SR, IALE-SK, Bratislava, ISBN 978-80-969801-0-9.
- Talsness, C. E., 2008. Overview of toxicological aspects of polybrominated diphenyl ethers: a flame-retardant additive in several consumer products. Environmental Researh 108, 158–167.
- Vonderheide, A.P., Müller, K.E., Meija, J., Welsh, G.L., 2008. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers: Causes for concern and knowledge gaps regarding environmental distribution, fate and toxicity. Science of the Total Environment 400, 425-436.
- Wilcke, W., Amelung, W., 2000. Persistent organic pollutants in native grassland soils along a climosequence in North America. Soil Science Society of America Journal 163, 229-248.
- Wilcke, W., Lilienfein, J., Lima, S.D., Zech, W., 1999. Contamination of highly weathered urban soils in Uberlandia, Brazil. Soil Science and Plant Nutrition 162, 539-548.
- de Wit, C.A., 2002. An overview of brominated flame retardants in the environment. Chemosphere 46, 583-624.
- de Wit, C.A., Alaee, M., Muir, D.C.G., 2006. Levels and trends of brominated flame retardants in the Arctic. Chemosphere 64, 209-233.
- Yun, S.H., Addink, R., McCabe, J.M., Ostaszewski, A., Mackenzie-Taylor, D., Taylor, A.B., Kannan, K., 2008. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers and polybrominated biphenyls in sediment and floodplain soils of the Saginaw River watershed, Michigan, USA. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 55, 1-10.

- Zhang, X.L., Luo, X.J., Chen, S.J., Wu, J.P., Mai, B.X., 2009. Spatial distribution and vertical profile of polybrominated diphenyl ethers, tetrabromobisphenol A, and decabromodiphenylethane in river sediment from an industrialized region of South China. Environmental Pollution 157, 1917-1923.
- Zhao, G.F., Zhou, H.D., Wang, D.H., Zha, J.M., Xu, Y.P., Rao, K.F., Ma, M., Huang, S.B., Wang, Z.J., 2009. PBBs, PBDEs, and PCBs in foods collected from e-waste disassembly sites and daily intake by local residents. Science of the Total Environment 407, 2565-2575.
- Zhu, L.Y., Hites, R.A., 2005. Brominated flame retardants in sediment cores from lakes Michigan and Erie. Environmental Science & Technology 39, 3488-3494.
- Zou, M.Y., Ran, Y., Gong, J., Maw, B.X., Zeng, E.Y., 2007. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers in watershed soils of the Pearl River Delta, China: Occurrence, inventory, and fate. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 8262-8267.

E-3 Appendix tables

Table E-3a: Structure and properties of OPAHs under standard condition (25 °C, 101.3 kPa). Data were taken from the PhysiProp data base or estimated using estimation tools from EPI-SuiteTM version 4.0. (USEPA: <u>http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuitedl.htm,</u> acessed on 5/8/2009). Bold numbers are experimental data and others are estimated data.

Name	CAS #	Structure	Mw	Log Kow	Solubility	Vapor pressure
			[g mol ⁻¹]		$[mg L^{-1}]$	[Pa]
1-Indanone	83-33-0	°	132.2	2.11	1427	3.56
1,4-naphthoquinone	130-15-4	ů Cý Cô	158.2	1.71	2417	0.0225
1-naphthaldehyde	66-77-3	O H	156.2	2.89	244.2	0.334
2-biphenylcarboxaldehyde	1203-68-5	H-C	182.2	3.47	0.0247	57.95
9-fluorenone	486-25-9	$\bigcup_{i=1}^{n}$	180.2	3.58	3.74	0.00762
1,2-acenaphthenequinone	82-86-0	°	182.2	1.95	90.14	4.5x10 ⁻⁵
9,10-anthraquinone	84-65-1		208.2	3.39	1.35	1.6x10 ⁻⁵
Benzo[a]anthracene-7,12- dione	2498-66-0		258.2	4.40	0.2885	5.2x10 ⁻⁶
1,8-naphthalic anhydride	81-84-5		198.2	3.24	5.878	5.5 x 10-5

Table E-3a continued.

Name	CAS #	Structure	Mw	Log Kow	Solubility	Vapor pressure
			[a mol ⁻¹]		[mg I ⁻¹]	[Pa]
					[IIIg L]	լլ սյ
					F	
1,2-hydroxybenzene	120-80-9	ОН	110.1	0.88	4.61x10 ⁵	0.488
		~ Он				
2-hydroxybenzaldehyde	90-02-8	0 	122.1	1.81	1.07×10^4	0.791
		Н				
		∕он				
2-hydroxybenzoic acid	69-72-7		138.1	2.26	2240	0.0109
		С				
1-hydroxynaphthalene	90-15-3	он	144.2	2.85	866	0.0365
2-hydroxynaphthalene	135-19-3	он Л	144.2	2.70	755	0.0427
2 ilyaronyimpittimione	155 19 5		111.2	2.70	100	0.0127
2 hudrouchinhonul	00 42 7	НО	170.21	2.00	700	0.2(7
2-nydroxybipnenyi	90-43-7		1/0.21	3.09	/00	0.207
1,2,3,4-tetrahydro-2-	53440-12-3		176.2	3.14	298	0.0219
nanhthoic acid		GU OH				
1-naphthoic acid	86-55-5	оу∕он	172.2	3.09	86	0.00118
1-hydroxyacenanhthene	6306-07-6	ОН	170.2	2.61	90.45	0.00129
1-nydroxydeenaphtnene	0300-07-0		170.2	2.01	<i>9</i> 0. 4 <i>3</i>	0.00129
2-naphthoic acid	93-09-4	ОН	172.2	3.28	47	0.000884

Table E-3a continued.

Name	CAS #	Structure	Mw	Log Kow	Solubility	Vapor pressure
			[g mol ⁻¹]		[mg L ⁻¹]	[Pa]
5,6,7,8-tetrahydo-2-	1131-63-1	ОН	176.2	3.84	30.26	0.00417
naphthoic acid						
2,5-dihydrobenzoic acid	490-79-9	но он он	154.1	1.74	5000	4.36x10-5
9-hydroxyfluorene	1689-64-1	ОН	182.2	2.71	65.44	8.79x10-5
2,3-dihydroxynaphthalene	92-44-4	ОН	160.2	2.24	293	0.000258
1-hydroxy-2-naphthoic acid	86-48-6	ОНОН	188.2	3.42	229	1.76x10-5
9-hydroxyphenanthrene	484-17-3	OH OH	194.2	3.86	6.914	0.000237
Biphenyl-2',2'-dicarboxylic	482-05-3	орон	242.2	2.07	100	3.81x10-7
acid		HO				
2,3-naphthalene-	2169-87-1	ОН ОН	216.2	2.25	434.7	8.53x10-6
dicarboxylic acid		ОН				

Table E-3b: Physical properties of alkyl/parent-PAHs. LogKow values are from Neff et al. (2005) and Mackay et al. (2006), solubility and vapour pressure values were taken from PhysiProp database or estimated using estimation tools from EPI-SuiteTM version 4.0. (USEPA:<u>http://www.epa.gov/oppt/exposure/pubs/episuitedl.htm, accessed on 5/8/2009</u>). Bold numbers are experimental data and others are estimated data.

Name	Mw [g mol ⁻¹]	Log Kow	Solubility [mg L ⁻¹]	Vapour pressure [Pa]
1,2,3,4-THNAPH	132.2	3.49	47	32.8
NAPH	128.2	3.37	31	11.3
C1-NAPH	142.2	3.86	24.6	7.33
BP	154.2	3.95	6.94	1.19
1,3-DMNAPH	156.2	4.42	8.0	3.09
ACENY	152.2	3.94	16.1	0.89
ACEN	154.2	3.92	3.9	0.29
2,3,5-TMNAPH	170.3	4.81	4.78	0.299
FLUO	166.2	4.18	1.69	0.080
2,6-DIISOPNAPH	212.3	6.08	0.11458	0.0755
PHEN	178.2	4.57	1.15	0.0161
ANTH	178.2	4.54	0.0434	0.00087
C1-PHEN	192.2	5.14	0.26	0.00889
C2-PHEN	206.2	5.51	0.07133	0.00101
FLUA	202.2	5.22	0.26	0.00123
PYR	202.2	5.18	0.135	0.0006
RETENE	234.3	6.51	0.00848	0.000352
B(A)A	228.2	5.01	0.0004	2.80-10-5
D(II)II	228.3	5.91	0.0094	2.80X10
CHRY	228.3	5.60	0.002	8.31x10 ⁻⁷
B(BJK)	252.3	5.80	0.0015	6.67x10 ⁻⁵

Name	Mw [g mol ⁻¹]	Log Kow	Solubility [mg L ⁻¹]	Vapour pressure [Pa]
B(E)P	252.3	6.04	0.0063	7.60x10 ⁻⁷
B(A)P	252.3	6.04	0.00162	7.32x10 ⁻⁷
PERY	252.3	6.25	0.0004	7.00x10 ⁻⁷
IND	276.3	7.0	0.00019	1.67x10 ⁻⁸
DIBE	278.3	6.75	0.00103	1.27x10 ⁻⁷
B(GHI)	276.3	6.50	0.00026	1.33x10 ⁻⁸
COR	300.3	6.75	0.00014	2.89×10^{-10}

Site/depth	A1	R	81	B2	5	8	5	5	Ξ	E	E	5	5	8	Ŧ	Ŧ	Ξ	2	5	12	E	2
NAPH	306.7	62.1	407.0	44.7	514.4	271.8	580.3	178.8	166.5	49.6	118.5	77.5	105.0	68.9	521.4	57.8	17.8	19.0	55.2	37.6	37.1 6	7.7
2-MNAPH	106.2	20.6	154.4	16.6	165.6	89.3	222.9	71.6	68.2	25.1	48.0	29.2	39.1	21.0	114.5	13.8	6.9	6.3	15.8	10.3 4	3.9 2	2.0
1-MNAPH	60.5	11.1	92.3	9.6	103.5	58.9	157.3	51.8	46.6	17.1	27.8	18.6	22.8	13.6	65.1	8.0	4.3	4.1	9.8	6.3	8.2 1	9.2
1,3-DMNAPH	38.1	7.0	47.4	5.5	63.7	34.5	94.2	38.1	29.9	13.6	18.6	11.4	13.1	7.8	25.9	3.4	2.7	2.7	5.9	3.4	4.9	3.1
ACENY	11.1	8.0	10.1	2.6	17.9	14.4	9.5	6.2	5.5	2.1	6.2	3.3	4.1	2.5	6.2	9.0	0.6	T:	2.6	1.6 6	2	9
ACEN	9.6	3.1	8.6	1.4	9.8	5.6	18.7	6.0	4.9	2.0	3.7	2.0	2.8	1.3	5.2	0.7	0.6	0.4	1.3	0.7	6	6
2,3,5-TMNAPH	26.3	5.6	34.1	5.0	33.4	21.6	33.6	26.1	24.6	12.1	16.0	8.2	12.2	5.1	11.5	2.0	2.5	2.0	4.5	3.0	0.6 8	æ,
FLUO	9.4	4.5	24.3	3.3	14.5	8.5	24.8	6.3	7.6	2.6	8.4	3.5	6.5	2.4	2.8	0.5	1.1	0.6	2.1	1.1	0	ŝ
PHEN	299.5	157.4	377.2	69.69	444.5	310.0	1083.2	144.6	121.8	52.7	137.1	62.5	118.5	54.7	226.0	27.8	20.5	14.7	48.0	29.7 8	9.1 5	1.8
ANTH	8.5	6.4	21.8	2.9	13.7	10.0	25.8	2.6	3.9	1.3	2.9	1.9	2.1	1.7	4.4	1.0	0.7	0.8	1.6	1.0	33	9
2-MPHEN	112.3	45.5	117.6	20.6	147.6	114.0	352.7	58.9	53.4	33.9	44.0	20.0	32.4	14.4	53.7	6.6	5.7	4.0	11.0	6.4	5.0 1	2.4
1-MPHEN	29.5	10.9	35.4	5.4	44.8	32.8	123.4	20.0	16.3	10.6	12.1	5.6	8.4	3.8	14.9	1.8	1.8	1.3	2.9	1.8 6	6	4
3,6-DMPHEN	15.0	4.6	11.6	2.6	18.0	14.6	36.5	0.0	8.1	4.8	5.7	2.8	3.7	1.9	5.2	1.1	1.3	1.1	1.8	12	9	L
2,6-DMPHEN	13.0	5.2	9.3	2.0	16.1	13.9	28.1	6.3	6.6	3.2	4.7	2.4	3.3	1.4	4.8	1.0	0.9	0.9	1.4	1.0	7	2
1,7-DMPHEN	26.4	8.5	37.0	5.0	43.3	30.6	56.2	15.0	16.1	9.8	11.1	5.1	7.4	3.5	11.3	1.7	2.0	1.5	2.6	1.6	3	Ľ
FLUA	251.7	296.6	179.5	94.5	226.9	209.8	193.4	39.7	29.3	15.8	42.8	27.9	43.4	30.4	78.2	10.2	6.0	5.5	31.4	16.2	5.6 1	6.9
PYR	224.3	317.0	172.6	89.1	183.6	188.9	233.0	36.8	30.9	15.6	33.8	21.0	30.5	18.9	55.1	7.5	5.0	5.4	27.8	11.3	9.3	2.6
RETENE	65.3	11.8	40.9	6.5	54.1	50.5	40.1	17.1	77.4	69.0	23.8	7.5	16.0	6.2	12.9	22	4.8	4.1	4.8	4.7	1	6
B(A)A	86.2	179.5	78.9	42.3	58.9	82.0	8.66	11.2	1.7	4.9	6.5	5.2	6.9	4.9	8.6	1.4	0.9	1.0	9.7	2.8	4	4
CHRY	201.0	298.3	150.7	74.2	195.5	243.5	548.1	64.2	29.9	16.4	35.2	23.5	36.2	25.7	40.3	5.7	3.6	3.2	22.1	8.9	2.7 9	-
B(BJK)	489.1	949.5	331.9	197.0	366.8	540.5	670.6	109.5	73.3	41.5	58.0	43.6	6.69	58.7	78.5	11.9	10.8	10.3	51.4	21.6 4	2.3 1	8.7
B(E)P	159.4	374.8	130.9	76.8	150.5	224.8	447.8	58.1	35.0	16.0	22.2	16.4	26.9	19.3	30.8	4.2	4.7	3.3	20.0	7.3	7.1 6	L
B(A)P	128.3	372.1	137.1	68.8	91.3	153.5	159.5	20.1	18.1	8.4	10.3	8.5	12.8	8.4	12.7	2.7	2.3	2.4	16.9	4.6	5	-
PERY	62.9	95.5	44.6	19.7	38.1	48.9	38.9	8.0	20.4	7.6	3.5	3.0	4.9	4.3	5.1	1.3	0.0	0.0	4.5	1.6	0	3
QNI	286.7	256.2	128.5	69.2	155.9	222.9	246.6	43.4	48.9	18.6	22.2	15.9	27.4	19.0	26.4	5.4	4.8	4.0	16.9	8.3	5.3 1	0.1
DIBE	30.0	15.3	10.6	8.2	17.6	19.2	53.0	1.1	3.5	3.1	3.1	3.1	2.8	3.3	5.0	2.1	0.0	0.0	2.8	2.3	4	4
B(GHI)	211.7	257.0	127.8	56.6	165.4	251.4	288.4	45.0	49.4	16.3	22.5	13.2	24.5	14.0	26.6	3.7	3.0	2.1	16.7	5.5	4.1 5	ŝ
COR	64.3	68.2	36.3	15.3	57.8	88.2	47.0	11.6	18.3	8.0	14.7	8.6	13.1	7.8	15.0	3.1	2.7	2.5	8.0	4.1	4	0
∑alkyl/parent-PAHs	3336.0	3852.3	2958.4	1015.3	3413.2	3354.6	5913.2	1104.1	1022.2	481.5	763.5	451.5	6.969	424.9	1468.0	189.2	118.0	104.3	399.6	206.2	93.4 3	17.8

Table E-3c: Concentrations [ng g⁻¹] of indidual OPAHs and alkyl/parent-PAHs in soils from Angren (Uzbekistan). See Fig. C-1 and Tab. C-1 for decomption of compliance stractlocation. Sampling danth 1 is at 0.0.1 m and 2 is 0.1.0.2 m.

-
.0
- AD
-
_
-
-
-
-
-
_
C
-
0
0
30
30
-30
3-30
E-3c
E-3c
e E-3c
e E-3c
le E-3c
ole E-3c
ble E-3c
able E-3c
able E-3c
Fable E-3c
Table E-3c

OPAHS	A1	A2	B1	B 2	5	8	Ы	D2	Ш	E3	E	E	6	62	H	H2	E	2	11	J2 k	5	0
1-INDA	32.0	5.9	9.9	20.6	12.3	7.4	27.6	22.1	26.9	15.4	35.0	11.6	30.7	10.2	2.1	1.6	13.5	23	9.5	9.4 2	5.2	9.6
1,4-NQ	2.0	9.0	4.0	0.4	5.0	3.6	6.7	2.3	1.6	0.7	0.8	0.7	0.8	0.8	2.8	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4	0.3	7	.5
1-NLD	14.4	3.1	4.0	2.4	17.9	11.2	20.6	9.0	7.1	3.4	7.3	3.9	5.6	3.1	14.0	1.9	2.1	1.4	2.5	22 5	3	-
2-BPCD	0.7	0.4	0.0	0.4	8.8	0.4	15.2	0.4	24.6	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	5.4	0.0	0.4	0.0	0.3	0.4 0	4	1.4
9-FLO	315.8	62.3	409.6	33.7	466.3	252.0	810.0	117.4	107.3	41.2	112.7	53.3	104.5	43.3	349.0	34.0	20.2	13.8	36.7	35.9 7	9.6	12.5
1,2-ACQ	9.1	3.7	14.0	3.5	5.6	5.9	9.6	5.7	4.5	2.6	3.7	3.4	4.2	2.9	6.7	0.0	3.2	0.0	3.2	3.2 3	5	3.5
9,10-ANQ	376.0	106.9	292.6	44.3	368.7	315.2	958.7	82.3	67.0	31.6	118.5	53.6	0.06	52.9	154.9	23.4	14.7	11.8	36.2	24.9 3	9.6	1.1
1-SALYD	44.3	6.8	19.7	6.7	20.5	13.5	29.0	13.0	20.1	7.4	17.2	7.2	17.1	6.9	7.0	4.6	4.3	4.6	10.7	1.0	5.8	0.
2-NAPHTHOL	7.5	0.0	3.8	0.0	4.0	4.2	4.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.8	0.0	3.6	3.6	7.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1	3.6
2-PP	10.7	0.0	7.1	3.4	7.7	5.0	11.4	3.1	5.6	3.1	6.3	3.9	5.1	3.6	7.6	3.4	3.3	3.4	0.0	0.0	3	0
1-ACENOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0.0
9-FLUORENOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.6	2.3	0.0	2.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	4	2
ΣOPAHs	812.7	189.7	761.2	122.2	916.8	618.4	1892.8	255.2	264.9	105.8	308.1	140.4	262.1	130.0	556.6	68.9	61.7	37.3	99.4	83.2 1	80.4	38.5

Table E-3d: Concentrations [ng g⁻¹] of alkyl/parent-PAHs and OPAHs in soils from Bratislava. See Fig. D-1, Tab. D-1 for description of sampling sites/location.

Samling site	BA-05/1	BA-05/2	BA-05/3	BA-05/4	BA-06/1	BA-06/2	BA-06/3	BA-07/1	BA-07/2	BA-08/1	BA-08/2	BA-08/3	BA-08/4	BA-08/5	BA 09/1	BA-09/2	BA- 09/3
Depth (cm)	0-23	23-60	20-96	> 96	0-20	35-50	50-72	0-25	50-120	0-2	8-18	18-66	66-94	>94	0-38	38-54	70-96
NAPH	258.2	142.1	44.6	15.5	71.5	36.3	6.8	118.5	68.8	496.8	191.5	247.4	36.6	262.5	629.7	228.2	20.2
2-MNAPH	94.3	51.6	19.3	8.3	27.3	18.0	3.3	46.5	25.7	159.9	72.4	91.5	14.5	79.5	218.0	91.0	12.1
1-MNAPH	76.4	40.0	14.6	6.2	23.8	13.4	2.4	40.4	23.2	90.6	48.1	62.9	10.3	67.2	148.1	71.9	11.1
BP	21.5	13.5	4.6	2.5	9.0	5.9	1.0	16.4	10.8	56.5	22.2	29.7	5.4	23.8	50.5	27.2	4.6
1,3-DMNAPH	17.4	16.3	5.4	4.1	15.8	9.1	22	26.6	8.9	44.7	25.9	51.0	8.2	35.6	46.2	22.2	9.4
ACENY	1.0	0.8	0.1	0.1	1.3	0.3	0.2	0.7	0.5	14.3	4.2	9.4	1.3	6.2	2.7	3.1	4.9
ACEN	5.7	2.0	0.8	0.4	3.9	1.2	0.4	4.4	2.3	18.6	8.4	23.4	4.7	14.0	11.6	1.7	33.4
2,3,5-TMNAPH	10.5	6.5	3.3	2.4	8.9	4.0	1.3	10.4	7.5	15.6	8.5	19.2	5.1	15.4	21.1	14.1	337.0
FLUO	5.1	3.0	1.3	0.9	4.6	2.1	0.5	5.7	2.8	20.0	10.8	35.7	5.4	15.8	10.7	7.4	114.7
2,6-DIISOPNAPH	22.8	20.1	13.1	9.6	31.0	10.5	7.5	19.2	14.8	17.5	19.9	13.0	11.0	20.9	38.5	24.4	1601.1
PHEN	144.1	122.8	64.1	35.4	133.4	92.0	26.9	126.2	92.3	1158.2	314.4	619.7	145.5	438.8	255.8	200.9	94.3
ANTH	55.0	45.3	19.1	8.0	50.2	31.4	13.4	46.9	31.7	106.6	131.3	48.1	55.4	100.6	50.4	80.4	40.7
2-MPHEN	19.5	14.4	0.6	4.2	22.9	11.7	0.9	19.3	11.9	773.0	99.4	163.5	41.6	92.6	46.0	29.6	13.7
1-MPHEN	4.7	3.3	2.1	1.0	5.9	2.8	1.6	4.8	2.7	302.8	26.6	36.6	12.8	26.7	12.5	8.1	3.4
3,6-DMPHEN	1.5	1.0	6.0	0.5	2.1	0.9	1.0	1.7	0.9	105.0	10.2	11.7	5.0	8.0	3.3	2.0	1.6
3,5-DMPHEN	1.8	0.5	0.0	0.0	2.8	2.4	6.0	0.0	0.0	172.6	7.0	10.0	13.7	4.5	11.9	2.2	1.4
2,6-DMPHEN	1.6	1.0	0.6	0.4	1.9	0.9	0.7	1.6	1.0	173.0	17.9	17.6	6.1	10.4	3.6	2.4	6.0
1,7-DMPHEN	3.4	1.9	1.1	0.6	3.5	1.5	1.1	3.7	1.9	239.8	23.6	27.7	8.4	15.9	9.5	6.0	1.6
FLUA	40.0	18.4	5.7	1.8	64.7	13.1	10.9	43.5	17.2	59130.9	1048.8	1309.5	322.1	503.1	142.0	96.2	322.7
PYR	49.2	18.7	3.1	0.7	69.5	11.7	11.2	46.5	18.4	78660.7	1356.0	1640.3	407.5	558.0	156.4	91.3	107.9
RETENE	50.3	33.2	32.5	8.8	40.2	19.5	19.0	22.5	24.4	325.4	34.5	57.3	23.8	54.9	51.4	41.1	2668.8
B(A)A	27.6	8.4	0.3	0.2	30.0	3.6	3.8	21.1	6.6	19617.5	717.0	780.0	171.3	263.9	76.3	39.5	1.3
CHRY	48.9	14.7	1.0	0.3	50.7	7.5	6.3	34.8	13.5	39706.7	1102.3	1221.7	271.7	428.6	127.2	80.5	2.7
B(BJK)	60.5	21.0	3.5	1.2	540.9	19.9	8.0	25.3	30.9	14281.5	1917.3	2035.0	276.9	462.5	166.2	110.0	259.1
B(E)P	63.7	13.0	1.1	0.3	562.5	7.3	6.5	37.9	42.5	0.0	390.5	1210.3	237.7	428.3	140.0	91.7	120.0
B(A)P	6'.29	13.5	0.8	0.3	235.4	5.5	6.3	28.7	12.1	4249.4	871.5	1394.7	235.6	415.8	151.9	68.2	0.6
PERY	13.5	2.7	0.7	0.2	153.4	1.7	1.5	6.4	4.6	8147.2	213.8	325.9	52.2	75.4	20.8	15.8	26.1
QN	36.4	16.1	1.0	0.7	33.4	6.8	4.4	38.8	16.8	2776.6	675.6	814.1	155.8	273.9	93.7	57.8	6.5
DIBE	1.4	1.5	0.7	0.3	4.3	1.3	0.8	4.6	2.2	418.6	96.4	95.8	33.8	29.6	6.8	6.1	1.5
B(GHI)	33.1	10.0	0.7	0.2	30.9	4.3	3.6	23.5	11.4	11390.4	640.7	805.6	137.8	248.7	80.6	44.0	3.2
COR	28.6	6.4	1.4	0.9	16.8	3.4	2.1	15.9	7.4	2199.3	184.9	219.2	47.9	78.7	45.5	44.2	4.4
Σalkyl/parent- PAHs	1265.4	663.9	256.4	116.1	2252.6	350.1	161.5	842.4	515.6	244869.5	10891.5	13430.4	2764.8	5062.8	2828.8	1615.2	5831.0

Table E-3d continued.

Sampling site	BA-10/1	BA-10/2	BA-10/3	BA 10/4	BA-TIT		BA-12/1	7171-MQ	DA-121	5 BA-13/1	DA-13/2	DA-13/3	BA-13/4	17-WHQ	77-W/Q
Depth (cm)	0-30	30-75	75-102	>102	0-8	19-50	0-42	42-70	>70	0-48	48-90	90-120	> 120	surface	surface
NAPH	135.9	87.6	59.9	24.8	425.0	46.3	162.4	34.4	1.5	210.6	138.3	33.8	2.8	137.3	258.5
2-MNAPH	54.9	32.6	25.3	13.2	171.3	20.8	61.1	16.6	12	71.6	43.0	12.9	2.4	47.5	83.8
1-MNAPH	46.0	26.8	23.9	10.9	135.3	17.1	48.2	12.9	0.9	58.2	32.9	9.3	2.0	43.5	68.3
BP	19.6	15.4	8.2	4.2	299	6.4	21.4	5.5	0.4	27.7	16.1	4.9	6.0	18.7	24.0
1,3-DMNAPH	26.1	19.9	17.9	7.8	58.7	9.0	27.4	8.4	0.9	44.9	19.5	7.1	2.0	39.1	31.6
ACENY	1.7	0.2	0.2	0.3	3.2	0.6	3.2	2.1	0.2	5.9	1.7	0.3	0.1	5.8	3.7
ACEN	4.7	2.8	1.5	0.9	12.8	1.8	8.7	2.6	0.2	63.3	3.3	1.0	0.3	19.4	11.4
2,3,5-TMNAPH	9.6	8.2	6.5	3.1	17.6	3.0	11.3	6.1	6.0	21.9	7.4	3.6	1.1	18.3	10.8
FLUO	4.6	4.7	2.4	1.1	12.1	1.6	13.1	2.8	0.2	53.9	4.1	2.4	0.7	19.9	10.6
2,6-DIISOPNAPH	17.9	21.0	22.4	18.0	61.0	23.2	26.5	30.0	13.2	25.4	31.2	14.8	9.1	34.5	30.0
PHEN	134.3	115.8	87.3	59.8	332.0	81.8	356.8	0.06	12.5	882.4	105.7	74.6	25.4	466.3	275.4
ANTH	51.2	42.5	29.3	17.0	139.2	26.9	150.5	30.4	5.7	71.3	37.7	23.7	11.2	194.7	113.7
2-MPHEN	19.8	12.5	9.3	8.8	47.3	12.4	60.5	15.8	2.3	236.2	22.5	10.8	4.3	123.1	63.9
1-MPHEN	5.6	2.9	2.1	1.9	12.0	3.1	15.4	2.9	0.4	47.8	5.6	2.4	1.0	32.1	16.5
3,6-DMPHEN	1.5	1.1	6.0	0.9	3.3	1.4	4.5	1.7	0.5	11.4	1.8	1.0	0.5	12.0	8.3
3,5-DMPHEN	2.7	3.1	6.0	0.4	2.9	1.4	2.1	22	0.5	23.3	1.1	0.5	0.4	7.9	5.2
2,6-DMPHEN	1.7	0.9	0.5	0.7	4.1	1.1	5.0	1.5	0.3	23.0	2.0	0.8	0.5	13.0	7.6
1,7-DMPHEN	3.8	1.4	6.0	1.1	7.6	1.9	9.3	2.5	0.3	27.9	4.4	1.4	9.0	25.7	12.6
FLUA	57.9	5.7	4.2	13.1	231.6	27.4	294.3	36.9	2.8	876.3	54.6	18.2	4.7	567.5	515.8
PYR	68.5	5.9	2.8	12.2	245.6	34.1	314.1	50.4	22	923.0	59.4	14.5	2.4	566.1	574.5
RETENE	21.0	19.8	17.1	24.6	37.2	24.5	21.1	27.3	21.9	46.7	19.0	16.5	13.4	58.3	8.09
B(A)A	35.6	0.9	0.4	1.6	87.7	13.5	94.3	23.3	0.6	459.2	28.2	2.9	0.3	211.3	213.1
CHRY	59.2	1.9	6.0	3.2	251.7	39.1	235.2	40.5	1.0	738.2	52.0	9.9	6.0	440.6	516.6
B(BJK)	96.9	4.4	7.2	9.2	270.2	28.5	199.3	823.8	5.5	1350.8	42.4	10.1	1.7	447.5	310.8
B(E)P	71.9	2.1	5.1	4.6	250.3	32.6	223.5	341.6	4.7	1035.7	50.8	3.3	0.6	323.5	386.6
B(A)P	85.8	1.7	1.3	1.1	195.9	21.5	188.8	177.5	0.0	1133.6	39.8	1.9	0.7	286.2	238.6
PERY	13.6	0.6	0.5	0.7	31.2	3.7	34.5	16.2	0.0	221.8	8.7	9.0	0.3	59.8	55.6
QNI	49.2	2.3	1.7	1.5	121.3	21.9	130.4	40.1	0.0	431.8	44.3	3.4	0.8	257.6	213.5
DIBE	2.5	0.7	0.7	0.7	5.7	1.2	12.9	1.7	0.0	40.7	5.8	1.0	0.6	30.5	17.8
B(GHI)	46.2	1.3	0.8	0.6	126.4	17.2	124.5	37.4	1.0	477.0	30.0	1.9	0.2	260.2	192.2
COR	36.9	1.8	1.7	1.2	57.8	8.3	50.6	23.3	0.0	200.9	29.0	1.5	0.8	61.7	61.4
Salkvi/barent-PAHs	1186.7	450.5	343.9	249.1	3413.6	533.3	2910.9	1908.3	81.9	9842.1	942.3	287.8	92.6	4829.6	4393.0

Sampling site	BA-05/1	BA-05/2	BA-05/3	BA-05/4	BA-06/1	BA-06/2	BA-06/3	BA-07/1	BA-07/2	BA-08/1	BA-08/2	BA-08/3	BA-08/4	BA-08/5	BA 09/1	BA-09/2	BA-09/3
Depth (cm)	0-23	23-60	96-02	> 96	0-20	35-50	50-72	0-25	50-120	0-2		18-66	66-94	>94	0-38	38-54	96-02
1-INDA	53.0	30.6	30.4	22.8	20.3	22.9	14.6	43.6	20.3	71.8	31.0	26.5	30.1	43.8	52.1	38.5	45.5
1,4-NQ	3.1	1.2	1.4	1.0	1.2	1.1	1.6	2.6	2.5	15.7	3.0	4.1	1.4	2.8	4.2	5.0	1.5
1-NLD	7.5	4.9	6.7	3.0	2.1	2.1	1.7	4.6	3.4	9.3	3.4	6.2	2.5	5.2	6.4	6.7	3.1
2-BPCD	8.4	2.3	8.8	0.5	8.1	2.9	1.5	1.8	10.2	7.2	2.8	4.7	0.7	4.3	5.3	1.7	4.6
9-FLO	43.9	25.3	31.0	18.6	24.0	23.1	25.3	30.2	21.3	218.5	54.3	84.9	30.9	81.1	51.7	44.2	30.1
1,2-ACQ	3.4	3.2	2.6	1.6	2.4	2.4	2.0	4.4	3.3	25.0	6.4	1.7	2.9	4.1	5.1	5.5	2.1
9,10-ANQ	29.1	8.4	14.1	2.7	20.0	8.9	9.2	31.2	11.0	729.3	100.4	187.7	40.0	85.1	38.5	38.6	11.2
1,8-NAA	3.9	1.4	1.8	1.0	1.6	1.3	1.0	5.5	2.7	88.8	18.2	19.6	6.8	8.2	8.1	10.0	23
7,12-B(A)A	21.2	4.6	0.0	0.5	10.5	3.6	5.2	20.4	9.7	1475.7	153.0	92.5	38.2	59.8	29.3	38.5	3.7
2-SALYD	2.4	3.4	1.7	2.1	0.8	2.4	0.4	6.6	3.3	35.8	3.1	4.7	4.8	4.7	7.1	3.5	1.6
2-NAPHTHOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.8	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
2-PP	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.0
1-ACENOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.5	0.0	0.6	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
9-FLUORENOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.5	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4
ΣOPAHs	176.0	85.2	98.6	54.0	91.7	70.8	62.3	150.9	1.78	2691.7	375.6	439.3	158.3	299.1	208.0	193.4	106.0
Sampling site	BA-10/1	BA-10/2	BA-10/3	BA 10/4	BA-11/1	BA-11/2	BA-12/1	BA-12/2	BA-12/3	BA-13/1	BA-13/2	BA-13/3	BA-13/4	BAk-21	BAk-22		
Depth (cm)	0-30	30-75	75-102	>102	0-8	19-50	0-42	42-70	>70	0-48	48-90	90-120	> 120	surface	surface		
1-INDA	19.1	68.4	22.2	20.1	84.2	44.9	51.1	24.6	14.3	48.5	35.6	39.2	23.8	41.8	60.8		
1,4-NQ	1.1	6.0	1.1	0.9	5.7	1.9	3.7	1.4	0.8	8.3	1.7	1.6	1.6	6.9	4.4		
1-NLD	2.0	3.5	2.8	2.5	6.2	2.6	3.6	2.7	0.8	5.8	4.1	2.9	1.1	7.8	3.9		
2-BPCD	7.6	5.7	0.8	4.5	10.2	5.3	3.2	1.0	1.3	11.3	4.1	1.1	0.4	8.5	5.4		
9-FLO	22.6	29.4	24.9	27.9	65.0	32.2	65.5	26.0	10.3	72.6	23.0	25.3	22.1	79.7	64.2		
1,2-ACQ	2.3	3.3	2.7	2.7	38.1	4.3	7.6	2.9	1.5	8.3	2.8	22	0.8	23.4	7.9		
9,10-ANQ	18.8	6.4	4.2	10.3	84.8	25.1	98.0	22.1	3.5	202.9	21.4	10.2	6.8	89.6	113.6		
1,8-NAA	1.5	1.1	2.1	1.3	21.3	5.6	20.6	22	0.7	38.6	3.9	1.4	1.0	22.8	35.5		
7,12-B(A)A	6.6	1.0	2.2	2.5	106.7	22.5	64.9	15.2	0.6	105.6	17.9	1.4	6.3	60.3	126.7		
2-SALYD	2.7	14.5	0.2	1.8	4.0	3.8	4.3	0.9	0.0	6.3	2.5	4.5	1.1	17.3	7.0		
2-NAPHTHOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.7	0.1		
2-PP	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.0	0.4		
1-ACENOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.7	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	10.9		
9-FLUORENOL	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.5	0.0		
50PAHs	87.6	134.2	63.3	74.5	426.2	148.1	323.3	0.99.0	33.8	508.9	116.9	6.68	65.1	363.4	441.0		

-	4
-	
	۰.
_ d	
	-
	-
-	
	-
	۰.
	÷.
	ъ.
	•
-	
	5
7	2
27	2
24	1
24	2
24	
F 24	
F 24	
E 24	
0 F 34	
PE 10	
In F 3d	
hla F. 3d	TOTA NTO
hla F. 3d	TOTA NO
ahla F.3d	TOTAL OTOP
ahla F. 3d	TOTAL DATE
Vahla F. 3d	TOTAL DIOD
Tahla F.2d	TOTOPT

Curriculum vitae

Personal details:

Name:	Benjamin A. Musa Bandowe
Date of birth:	02/03/1976
Nationality:	Ghanaian
Tel:	+49-015207224028
Email:	bandowe@yahoo.com
Address:	Hechtsheimer Strasse 37a, /WNr. 1222, 55131 Mainz, Germany

Educational background:

2006-2010	PhD in Chemistry
	University of Mainz, Germany
	PhD thesis: Oxygen-containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (OPAHs) and their
	parent-PAHs in soil: Analysis, sources and fate.
	Date of PhD examination: 29/04/2010
2002-2005	Master of Science in Chemistry
	Braunschweig University of Technology (TU Braunschweig), Germany
	Master thesis: Development and application of an analytical method to determine
	oxygenated volatile organic compounds (OVOC) in the atmosphere.
2000-2001	Master of Philosophy in Chemistry (Part 1)
	University of Ghana, Legon-Accra, Ghana
1995–1999	Bachelor of Science in Chemistry
	University of Ghana, Legon-Accra, Ghana

Working experience:

Junior Researcher
Institute of Geography, University of Mainz, Germany
Student Research Assistant
Institute for Chemistry and Dynamics of the Geosphere, Institute II: Troposphere,
Research Centre Jülich, Germany

1999-2001

Teaching and Research Assistant

Department of Chemistry, University of Ghana

Memberships

Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry (Europe, Africa, UK and German language branches)

German Soil Science Society

Languages:

English: Native speaker

German: Intermediate

Computer skills:

Microsoft office (Word, Excel, PowerPoint etc), Endnote, SPSS, Chemwin, Chemdraw

Hobbies:

Playing tennis, soccer and solving puzzles

Peer-refereed publications

Bandowe, B.A.M., Shukurov, N., Kersten, M., Wilcke, W. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxygencontaining derivatives (OPAHs) in soils from the Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan. Environmental Pollution, published online on 14/07/2010, doi: 10.1016/j.envol.2010.06.012

Bandowe, B.A.M., Wilcke, W. (2010). Analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and their oxygen-containing derivatives and metabolites (OPAHs) in soils. **Journal of Environmental Quality 39, 1349-1358**

Thorenz, U.R., **Bandowe, B.A.M.**, Sobocka, J., Wilcke, W. Method optimization to measure polybrominated diphenyl ether (PBDE) concentrations in soils of Bratislava, Slovakia. **Environmental Pollution 158, 2208-2217**

Bandowe, B. A. M., Rückamp, D., Braganca, M.A.L., Laabs, V., Amelung, W., Martius, C., Wilcke, W. 2009. Naphthalene production by microrganisms associated with termites: Evidence from a microcosm experiment. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41, 630-639

Apel, E.C., Brauers, T., Koppmann, R., **Bandowe, B.**, Bossmeyer, J., Holzke, C., Tillmann, R., Wahner, A., Wegener, R., Brunner, A., Jocher, M., Ruuskanen, T., Spirig, C., Steigner, D., Steinbrecher, R., Alvarez, E.G., Muller, K., Burrows, J.P., Schade, G., Solomon, S.J., Ladstatter-Weissenmayer, A., Simmonds, P., Young, D., Hopkins, J.R., Lewis, A.C., Legreid, G., Reimann, S., Hansel, A., Wisthaler, A., Blake, R.S., Ellis A.M., Monks, P.S., Wyche, K.P. 2008. Intercomparison of oxygenated volatile organic compound measurements at the SAPHIR atmosphere simulation chamber. Journal of Geophysical Research-Atmospheres 113, D2030

Presentations

Bandowe B.A.M, Wilcke, W. 2009. Simultaneous determination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxidized derivatives (OPAHs) in soil. Platform Presentation at the 19th Annual Meeting of the Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry (SETAC Europe), Gothenborg, Sweden, 31 May-4 June 2009.

Bandowe, B.A.M., Shukurov, N., Kersten, M., Wilcke, W. 2009. The impact of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxygen-containing derivatives (OPAHs) on microrganisms in soils from the Angren industrial area, Uzbekistan. Poster presented at the 24th International Meeting on Organic Geochemistry, Bremen, Germany, 6-11 September, 2009

Bandowe, B.A.M., Wilcke, W. 2009. A method to simultaneously determine polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their oxidized metabolites/derivatives (OPAHs) in soil. Poster presented at the Annual Meeting of the German Soil Science Society. Bonn, Germany, 5-13 September, 2009

Mueller, U.R., **B.A.M. Bandowe**., W. Wilcke. 2009. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in soils of Bratislava. Poster presented at the Annual Meeting of the German Soil Science Society. Bonn, Germany, 5-13 September, 2009.

Mueller, U.R., **B.A.M. Bandowe**., W. Wilcke. 2009 Determination of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in soil by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MSD) with electron impact (EI) and negative chemical ionization (NCI). Poster Presented at the 19th Annual Meeting of the Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry (SETAC Europe), Göteborg, Sweden, 31 May-4 June 2009.

Bandowe, B.A.M., Sirocko, F., Wilcke, W. 2008. Polcycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and oxy-PAH concentrations in dated sediment core from the Schalkenmehrener Maar Lake, Germany. Platform presentation at the 1st Young Environmental Scientist Meeting of the Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry (Student branch). Landau, Germany. 16-18 March, 2008

Bandowe, **B.A.M.**, Srinivasan, P., Sirocko, F., Wilcke, W. 2008. Geschichte der Polyzyklen-Freisetzung seit der Römerzeit: Rekonstruktion mithilfe von Seesedimenten des Holzmaares in der Eifel. Poster Presented at the "Science Market" of the University of Mainz, Mainz , Germany, 13-14 September, 2008.

Bandowe, B. A. M., Laabs, V., Martius, C., Amelung, W., Wilcke, W. 2007. Development of an analytical method to determine precursor/metabolites of naphthalene and phenanthrene in tropical soils and plants. Poster presented at the Annual Meeting of the German Soil Science Society. Dresden, Germany, 2-9 September, 2007

D. Carboo, Serfor-Armah, Y. Nyarko, B.J.B., **Bandowe B.A.M.** 2002. Speciation of As (III)/As (V) in borehole and tap waters in Obuasi area. Oral presentation at the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), 2nd Research Coordination, Research on development and validation of speciation analysis using nuclear techniques, Viena, Austria, 18-22 November, 2002, 37-44.